

ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES INC

FORM 10-K (Annual Report)

Filed 02/26/18 for the Period Ending 12/31/17

Address 2500 COLUMBIA AVE

LANCASTER, PA, 17603

Telephone 7173970611

CIK 0000007431

Symbol AWI

SIC Code 3089 - Plastics Products, Not Elsewhere Classified

Industry Construction Materials

Sector Basic Materials

Fiscal Year 12/31



UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

(Mark One)

ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017 OR TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the transition period from _____ **Commission File Number 1-2116** ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC. (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter) Pennsylvania 23-0366390 (I.R.S. Employer (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) Identification No.) 17603 2500 Columbia Avenue, Lancaster, Pennsylvania (Zip Code) (Address of principal executive offices) Registrant's telephone number, including area code (717) 397-0611 Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act: Title of each class Common Stock (\$0.01 par value) Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes 🗵 No 🗆 Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes \Box No \boxtimes Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months, and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ☒ No ☐ Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter time period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes ⊠ No □ Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K (§229.405 of this chapter) is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act (Check one): Large accelerated filer Accelerated filer Non-accelerated filer Smaller reporting company Emerging growth company Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes □ No ⊠ The aggregate market value of the Common Stock of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. held by non-affiliates based on the closing price (\$46.00 per share) on the New York Stock Exchange (trading symbol AWI) of June 30, 2017 was approximately \$2.0 billion. As of February 21, 2018, the number of shares outstanding of the registrant's Common Stock was 53,105,216. **Documents Incorporated by Reference** Certain sections of Armstrong World Industries, Inc.'s definitive Proxy Statement for use in connection with its 2018 annual meeting of shareholders, to be filed no later than April 30, 2018 (120 days after the last day of our 2017 fiscal year), are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Form 10-K Report where indicated.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE
	Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	3
	PART I	
Item 1.	Business	4
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	8
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	14
Item 2.	Properties	14
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	15
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	15
	PART II	
Item 5.	Market for the Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	16
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	17
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	18
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	32
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	34
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	87
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	87
Item 9B.	Other Information	87
	PART III	
tem 10.	<u>Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance</u>	88
tem 11.	Executive Compensation	89
tem 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	89
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	89
Item 14.	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	89
	PART IV	
Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	90
Signatures		96

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Certain statements in this Annual Report on Form 10-K and the documents incorporated by reference may constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Those forward-looking statements are subject to various risks and uncertainties and include all statements that are not historical statements of fact and those regarding our intent, belief or expectations, including, but not limited to, our expectations concerning our residential and commercial markets and their effect on our operating results; our expectations regarding the payment of dividends; and our ability to increase revenues, earnings and EBITDA (as discussed below). Words such as "anticipate," "expect," "intend," "plan," "target," "project," "predict," "believe," "may," "will," "would," "sould," "should," "seek," "estimate" and similar expressions are intended to identify such forward-looking statements. These statements are based on management's current expectations and beliefs and are subject to a number of factors that could lead to actual results materially different from those described in the forward-looking statements. Although we believe that the assumptions underlying the forward-looking statements are reasonable, we can give no assurance that our expectations will be attained. Factors that could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity, results of operations or future prospects or which could cause actual results to differ materially from our expectations include, but are not limited to:

- economic conditions;
- construction activity;
- the announced sale of our Europe, Middle East and Africa (including Russia) ("EMEA") and Pacific Rim businesses is subject to various risks and uncertainties and may not be completed in accordance with the expected plans or anticipated timeline, or at all, and will involve significant time and expense, which could disrupt or adversely affect our business;
- competition;
- key customers;
- availability and costs of raw materials and energy;
- Worthington Armstrong Venture ("WAVE"), our joint venture with Worthington Industries, Inc;
- environmental matters;
- covenants in our debt agreements;
- our indebtedness;
- our liquidity;
- international operations;
- strategic transactions;
- negative tax consequences;
- the tax consequences of the separation of our flooring business from our ceilings business;
- defined benefit plan obligations;
- cybersecurity breaches, claims and litigation;
- labor;
- intellectual property rights;
- costs savings and productivity initiatives; and
- other risks detailed from time to time in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), press releases and other
 communications, including those set forth under "Risk Factors" included elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K and in the documents
 incorporated by reference.

Such forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made. We expressly disclaim any obligation to release publicly any updates or revisions to any forward-looking statements to reflect any change in our expectations with regard thereto or change in events, conditions or circumstances on which any statement is based.

PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

Armstrong World Industries, Inc. ("AWI" or the "Company") is a Pennsylvania corporation incorporated in 1891. When we refer to "we," "our" and "us" in this report, we are referring to AWI and its subsidiaries.

We are a global leader in the design, innovation and manufacture of commercial and residential ceiling, wall and suspension system solutions. We design, manufacture and sell ceiling systems (primarily mineral fiber, fiberglass wool and metal) throughout the Americas.

On November 17, 2017, we entered into a Share Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with Knauf International GmbH ("Knauf"), to sell certain subsidiaries comprising our business in Europe, the Middle East and Africa (including Russia) ("EMEA") and the Pacific Rim, including the corresponding businesses and operations conducted by Worthington Armstrong Venture ("WAVE"), our joint venture with Worthington Industries, Inc., in which AWI holds a 50% interest. The consideration to be paid by Knauf in connection with the sale is \$330.0 million in cash, inclusive of amounts due to WAVE, subject to certain adjustments as provided in the Purchase Agreement, including adjustments based on the economic impact of any required regulatory remedies and a working capital adjustment. The transaction, which is subject to regulatory approvals and other customary conditions, is currently anticipated to close in mid-2018. Our EMEA and Pacific Rim segment's historical financial results have been reflected in AWI's Consolidated Financial Statements as a discontinued operation for all periods presented.

On January 13, 2017, we acquired the business and assets of Tectum, Inc. ("Tectum"), based in Newark, Ohio. Tectum is a manufacturer of acoustical ceiling, wall and structural solutions for commercial building applications with two manufacturing facilities. Tectum's operations from the date of acquisition, and its assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2017, have been included as a component of our Architectural Specialties segment.

On April 1, 2016, we completed our separation of Armstrong Flooring, Inc. ("AFI"). AFI's historical financial results have been reflected in AWI's Consolidated Financial Statements as a discontinued operation for all periods presented.

See Note 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information related to our acquisition and discontinued operations.

We are focused on driving sustainable shareholder value creation. Our strategic priority is to accelerate profitable sales and earnings growth. Our goal is to expand into new markets and grow in existing markets in the Americas by selling a broader array of products and solutions into those markets.

Reportable Segments

Effective December 31, 2017 and in connection with the announced sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, our historical EMEA and Pacific Rim segments have been excluded from our results of continuing operations. As a result, effective December 31, 2017 and for all periods presented, our operating segments are as follows: Mineral Fiber, Architectural Specialties and Unallocated Corporate. See Note 3 to the Consolidated Financial Statements and Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in Item 7 of this Form 10-K for additional financial information.

Markets

We are well positioned in the industry segments and markets in which we operate, often holding a leadership or significant market share position. The major markets in which we compete are:

Commercial. Our revenue opportunities come from new construction as well as renovation of existing buildings. Renovation work is estimated to represent the majority of the commercial market opportunity. Most of our revenue comes from the following sectors of commercial building – office, education, transportation, healthcare and retail. We monitor U.S. construction starts and follow project activity. Our revenue from new construction can lag behind construction starts by as much as 18 to 24 months. We also monitor office vacancy rates, the Architecture Billings Index, state and local government spending, gross domestic product ("GDP") and general employment levels, which can indicate movement in renovation and new construction opportunities. We believe that these statistics, taking into account the time-lag effect, provide a reasonable indication of our future revenue opportunity from commercial renovation and new construction. Additionally, we believe that customer preferences for product type, style, color, availability, affordability and ease of installation also affect our revenue.

In our Mineral Fiber segment, we estimate that a majority of our commercial market sales are used for renovation purposes by end-users of our products. The end-use of our products is based on management estimates as such information is not easily determinable.

Residential. We also sell mineral fiber products for use in single and multi-family housing. These products compete against mineral fiber and fiberglass products from other manufacturers, as well as drywall. We compete directly with other domestic and international suppliers of these products. We estimate that existing home renovation (also known as replacement / remodel) work represents the majority of the residential market opportunity. Key U.S. statistics that indicate market opportunity include existing home sales (a key indicator for renovation opportunity), housing starts, housing completions, home prices, interest rates and consumer confidence.

Approximately 75% of our consolidated net sales are to distributors. Sales to large home centers account for slightly less than 10% of our consolidated sales. Our remaining sales are to contractors and retailers.

Geographic Areas

See Note 3 to the Consolidated Financial Statements and Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in Item 7 of this Form 10-K for additional financial information by geographic areas.

Customers

We use our reputation, capabilities, service and brand recognition to develop long-standing relationships with our customers. We principally sell commercial products to building materials distributors, who re-sell our products to contractors, subcontractors' alliances, large architect and design firms, and major facility owners. We have important relationships with national home centers such as Lowe's Companies, Inc. and The Home Depot, Inc., as well as wholesalers who re-sell our products to dealers who service builders, contractors and consumers.

Net sales to three commercial distributors totaling \$426.1 million, included within our Mineral Fiber and Architectural Specialties segments, individually exceeded 10% of our consolidated net sales in 2017.

Working Capital

We produce goods for inventory and sell on credit to our customers. Generally, our distributors carry inventory as needed to meet local or rapid delivery requirements. We sell our products to select, pre-approved customers using customary trade terms that allow for payment in the future. These practices are typical within the industry.

Competition

We face strong competition in all of our businesses. Principal attributes of competition include product performance, product styling, service and price. Competition comes from both domestic and international manufacturers. Additionally, some of our products compete with alternative products or finishing solutions, namely, drywall and exposed structure (also known as open plenum). Excess industry capacity exists for certain products, which tends to increase price competition. The following companies are our primary competitors:

CertainTeed Corporation (a subsidiary of Saint-Gobain), Chicago Metallic Corporation (owned by ROCKWOOL International A/S), Georgia-Pacific Corporation, Rockfon A/S (owned by ROCKWOOL International A/S), USG Corporation, Ceilings Plus (owned by USG Corporation), Rulon International, and 9Wood.

Raw Materials

We purchase raw materials from numerous suppliers worldwide in the ordinary course of business. The principal raw materials include: fiberglass, perlite, starch, waste paper, pigments and clays. We manufacture most of the production needs for mineral wool at one of our manufacturing facilities. Finally, we use aluminum and steel in the production of metal ceilings by us and by WAVE, our joint venture that manufactures ceiling grid.

We also purchase significant amounts of packaging materials and consume substantial amounts of energy, such as electricity and natural gas and water.

In general, adequate supplies of raw materials are available to all of our operations. However, availability can change for a number of reasons, including environmental conditions, laws and regulations, shifts in demand by other industries competing for the same

materials, transportation disruptions and/or business decisions made by, or events that affect, our suppliers. There is no assurance that these raw materials will remain in adequate supply to us.

Prices for certain high usage raw materials can fluctuate dramatically. Cost increases for these materials can have a significant adverse impact on our manufacturing costs. Given the competitiveness of our markets, we may not be able to recover the increased manufacturing costs through increasing selling prices to our customers.

Sourced Products

Some of the products that we sell are sourced from third parties. Our primary sourced products include specialty ceiling products. We purchase some of our sourced products from suppliers that are located outside of the U.S., primarily from the Pacific Rim and Europe. Sales of sourced products represented approximately 15% of our total consolidated revenue in 2017.

In general, we believe we have adequate supplies of sourced products. However, we cannot guarantee that the supply will remain adequate.

Seasonality

Generally, our sales tend to be stronger in the second and third quarters of our fiscal year due to more favorable weather conditions, customer business cycles and the timing of renovation and new construction.

Patent and Intellectual Property Rights

Patent protection is important to our business. Our competitive position has been enhanced by patents on products and processes developed or perfected within AWI or obtained through acquisitions and licenses. In addition, we benefit from our trade secrets for certain products and processes.

Patent protection extends for varying periods according to the date of patent filing or grant and the legal term of a patent in the various countries where patent protection is obtained. The actual protection afforded by a patent, which can vary from country to country, depends upon the type of patent, the scope of its coverage and the availability of legal remedies. Although we consider that, in the aggregate, our patents, licenses and trade secrets constitute a valuable asset of material importance to our business, we do not believe we are materially dependent upon any single patent or trade secret, or any group of related patents or trade secrets.

Certain of our trademarks, including without limitation, Armstrong®, Calla®, Cirrus®, Cortega®, Dune™, Humiguard®, Infusions®, Lyra®, MetalWorks™, Optima®, Perla™, Soundscapes®, Sustain®, Tectum®, Total Acoustics®, Ultima®, and WoodWorks®, are important to our business because of their significant brand name recognition. Registrations are generally for fixed, but renewable, terms.

In connection with the separation and distribution of AFI, we entered into several agreements with AFI that, together with a plan of division, provided for the separation and allocation of assets between AWI and AFI. These agreements include a Trademark License Agreement and a Transition Trademark License Agreement. Pursuant to the Trademark License Agreement, AWI provided AFI with a perpetual, royalty-free license to utilize the "Armstrong" trade name and logo. Pursuant to the Transition Trademark License Agreement, AFI provided us with a five-year royalty-free license to utilize the "Inspiring Great Spaces" tagline, logo and related color scheme.

Pursuant to our Purchase Agreement with Knauf related to the sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses and prior to the closing, AWI anticipates entering into an agreement with Knauf relating to the use of certain intellectual property by Knauf after the closing, including the Armstrong trade name.

We review the carrying value of trademarks annually for potential impairment. See the "Critical Accounting Estimates" section of Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in Item 7 of this Form 10-K for further information.

Employees

As of December 31, 2017, we had approximately 3,900 full-time and part-time employees worldwide compared to approximately 3,700 as of December 31, 2016. The increase in total worldwide employees as of December 31, 2017 in comparison to December 31, 2016 was primarily due to our addition of Tectum employees, partially offset by a reduction of employees related to the closure of one

of our plants in China. Excluding our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, we had approximately 2,200 employees as of December 31, 2017 compared to approximately 2,000 as of December 31, 20 16.

As of December 31, 2017, approximately 75% of our 1,100 production employees in the U.S. were represented by labor unions. Collective bargaining agreements covering approximately 460 employees at two U.S. plants will expire during 2018. Outside the U.S., most of our production employees are covered by either industry-sponsored and/or state-sponsored collective bargaining mechanisms. We believe that our relations with our employees are satisfactory.

Research & Development

Research and development ("R&D") activities are important and necessary in helping us improve our products' competitiveness. Principal R&D functions include the development and improvement of products and manufacturing processes. We incurred \$17.4 million in 2017, \$17.8 million in 2016 and \$18.7 million in 2015 of R&D expenses.

Sustainability and Environmental Matters

The adoption of environmentally responsible building codes and standards such as the Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design ("LEED") rating system established by the U.S. Green Building Council, has the potential to increase demand for products, systems and services that contribute to building sustainable spaces. Many of our products meet the requirements for the award of LEED credits, and we are continuing to develop new products, systems and services to address market demand for products that enable construction of buildings that require fewer natural resources to build, operate and maintain. Our competitors also have developed and introduced to the market products with an increased focus on sustainability.

We expect that there will be increased demand over time for products, systems and services that meet evolving regulatory and customer sustainability standards and preferences and decreased demand for products that produce significant greenhouse gas emissions. We also believe that our ability to continue to provide these products, systems and services to our customers will be necessary to maintain our competitive position in the marketplace. We are committed to complying with all environmental laws and regulations that are applicable to our operations.

Legal and Regulatory Proceedings

Regulatory activities of particular importance to our operations include proceedings under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act ("CERCLA"), and state Superfund and similar type environmental laws governing existing or potential environmental contamination at several domestically owned, formerly owned and non-owned locations allegedly resulting from past industrial activity. In a few cases, we are one of several potentially responsible parties and have agreed to jointly fund required investigation, while preserving our defenses to the liability. We may also have rights of contribution or reimbursement from other parties or coverage under applicable insurance policies.

Most of our facilities are affected by various federal, state and local environmental requirements relating to the discharge of materials or the protection of the environment. We make expenditures necessary for compliance with applicable environmental requirements at each of our operating facilities. We have not experienced a material adverse effect upon our capital expenditures or competitive position as a result of environmental control legislation and regulations.

On September 8, 2017, Roxul USA, Inc. (d/b/a Rockfon) filed litigation against us in the United States District Court for the District of Delaware alleging anticompetitive conduct seeking remedial measures and unspecified damages. Roxul USA, Inc. is a significant ceilings systems competitor with global headquarters in Europe and expanding operations in the Americas. We believe the allegations are without merit and are vigorously defending the matter.

We are involved in various other lawsuits, claims, investigations and other legal matters from time to time that arise in the ordinary course of business, including matters involving our products, intellectual property, relationships with suppliers, relationships with distributors, relationships with competitors, employees and other matters. From time to time, for example, we may be a party to various litigation matters that involve product liability, tort liability and other claims under various allegations, including illness due to exposure to certain chemicals used in the workplace; or medical conditions arising from exposure to product ingredients or the presence of trace contaminants. Such allegations may involve multiple defendants and relate to legacy products that we and other defendants purportedly manufactured or sold. We believe that any current claims are without merit and intend to defend them vigorously. For these matters, we also may have rights of contribution or reimbursement from other parties or coverage under applicable insurance policies. When applicable and appropriate, we will pursue coverage and recoveries under those policies, but are unable to predict the outcome of those demands. While complete assurance cannot be given to the outcome of these proceedings, we

do not believe that any current claims, individually or in the aggregate, will have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

Liabilities of \$13.5 million and \$4.7 million as of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively, were recorded for environmental liabilities that we consider probable and for which a reasonable estimate of the probable liability could be made. See Note 27 to the Consolidated Financial Statements and Risk Factors in Item 1A of this Form 10-K, for information regarding the possible effects that compliance with environmental laws and regulations may have on our businesses and operating results.

Website

We maintain a website at http://www.armstrongceilings.com. Information contained on our website is not incorporated into this document. Annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, all amendments to those reports and other information about us are available free of charge through this website as soon as reasonably practicable after the reports are electronically filed with the SEC. Reference in this Form 10-K to our website and the SEC's website is an inactive text reference only.

ITEM 1A. R ISK FACTORS

Unstable market and economic conditions could have a material adverse impact on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

Our business is influenced by market and economic conditions, including inflation, deflation, interest rates, availability and cost of capital, consumer spending rates, energy availability and the effects of governmental initiatives to manage economic conditions. Volatility in financial markets and the continued softness or further deterioration of national and global economic conditions could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations, including as follows:

- the financial stability of our customers or suppliers may be compromised, which could result in additional bad debts for us or non-performance by suppliers;
- commercial and residential consumers of our products may postpone spending in response to tighter credit, negative financial news and/or stagnation or further declines in income or asset values, which could have a material adverse impact on the demand for our products;
- the value of investments underlying our defined benefit pension plans may decline, which could result in negative plan investment performance and additional charges which may involve significant cash contributions to such plans, to meet obligations or regulatory requirements; and
- our asset impairment assessments and underlying valuation assumptions may change, which could result from changes to estimates of future sales and cash flows that may lead to substantial impairment charges.

Continued or sustained deterioration of economic conditions would likely exacerbate and prolong these adverse effects.

Our business is dependent on construction activity. Downturns in construction activity could adversely affect our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

Our businesses have greater sales opportunities when construction activity is strong and, conversely, have fewer opportunities when such activity declines. The cyclical nature of commercial and residential construction activity, including construction activity funded by the public sector, tends to be influenced by prevailing economic conditions, including the rate of growth in gross domestic product, prevailing interest rates, government spending patterns, business, investor and consumer confidence and other factors beyond our control. Prolonged downturns in construction activity could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

Our business could be adversely impacted as a result of uncertainty related to the proposed disposition of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses.

The proposed disposition of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses to Knauf could cause disruptions to our business or our business relationships, which could have an adverse impact on our results of operations. For example, our employees may experience uncertainty about their future roles with us, which may adversely affect our ability to hire and retain key personnel, and parties with which we have business relationships may experience uncertainty as to the future of such relationships and seek alternative relationships with third parties or seek to alter their present business relationships with us. In addition, our management team and other employees are devoting significant time and effort to activities related to the proposed disposition.

We have incurred and will continue to incur significant costs, expenses and fees for professional services and other transaction costs in connection with the proposed disposition, and many of these fees and costs are payable regardless of whether or not the disposition is completed. In the event the disposition is not completed for any reason, or the timing of its consu mmation is delayed, our operating results may be adversely affected as a result of the incurring of these significant additional expenses and the diversion of management's attention.

The proposed disposition of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses is subject to the receipt of consents and clearances from regulatory authorities that may impose conditions that could have an adverse effect on us or Knauf or, if not obtained, could prevent the completion of the proposed disposition.

Before the proposed disposition of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses to Knauf may be completed, applicable waiting periods must expire or terminate under antitrust and competition laws and clearances or approvals must be obtained from various regulatory entities. In deciding whether to grant antitrust or regulatory clearances, the relevant governmental entities will consider the effect of the disposition on competition within their relevant jurisdiction.

There can be no assurance that regulators will not impose conditions, terms, obligations or restrictions to the consummation of the disposition and that such conditions, terms, obligations or restrictions will not have the effect of delaying the completion of the disposition, or resulting in additional material costs to us. In addition, we cannot provide assurance that any such conditions, terms, obligations or restrictions will not result in the delay or abandonment of the disposition. Additionally, the completion of the disposition is conditioned on the absence of certain restraining orders or injunctions by judgment, court order or law that would prohibit the completion of the disposition.

Our markets are highly competitive. Competition can reduce demand for our products or cause us to lower prices. Failure to compete effectively by meeting consumer preferences, developing and marketing innovative solutions, maintaining strong customer service and distribution relationships, growing market share, and expanding our solutions capabilities and reach could adversely affect our results.

Our markets are highly competitive. Competition can reduce demand for our products, negatively affect our product sales mix or cause us to lower prices. Failure to compete effectively by meeting consumer preferences, developing and marketing innovative solutions, maintaining strong customer service and distribution relationships, growing market share and expanding our solutions capabilities and reach could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations. Our customers consider our products' performance, product styling, customer service and price when deciding whether to purchase our products. Shifting consumer preference in our highly competitive markets, from acoustical solutions to other ceiling and wall products, for example, whether for performance or styling preferences or our inability to develop and offer new competitive performance features could have an adverse effect on our sales. Similarly, our ability to identify, protect and market new and innovative solutions is critical to our long-term growth strategy, namely to sell into more spaces and sell more solutions in every space. In addition, excess industry capacity for certain products in several geographic markets could lead to industry consolidation and/or increased price competition. In certain local markets, we are also subject to potential increased price competition from foreign competitors, which may have lower cost structures.

Sales fluctuations to and changes in our relationships with key customers could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

Some of our markets are dependent on certain key customers, including independent distributors. The loss, reduction, or fluctuation of sales to key customers, or any adverse change in our business relationship with them, whether as a result of competition, industry consolidation or otherwise, could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

Customer consolidation, and competitive, economic and other pressures facing our customers, may put pressure on our operating margins and profitability.

A number of our customers, including distributors and contractors, have consolidated in recent years and consolidation could continue. Such consolidation could impact margin growth and profitability as larger customers may realize benefits of scale with increased buying power and reduced inventories. The economic and competitive landscape for our customers is constantly changing, and our customers' responses to those changes could impact our business. These factors and others could have an adverse impact on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

If the availability of raw materials or energy decreases, or the costs increase, and we are unable to pass along increased costs, our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations could be adversely affected.

The availability and cost of raw materials, packaging materials, energy and sourced products are critical to our operations. For example, we use substantial quantities of natural gas and petroleum-based raw materials in our manufacturing operations. The cost of some of these items has been volatile in recent years and availability has been limited at times. We source some materials from a limited number of suppliers, which, among other things, increases the risk of unavailability. Limited availability could cause us to reformulate products or limit our production. Decreased access to raw materials and energy or significant increased cost to purchase these items and any corresponding inability to pass along such costs through price increases could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

The performance of our WAVE joint venture is important to our financial results. Changes in the demand for, or quality of, WAVE products, or in the operational or financial performance of the WAVE joint venture, could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations. Similarly, if there is a change with respect to our joint venture partner that adversely impacts its relationship with us, WAVE's performance could be adversely impacted.

Our equity investment in our WAVE joint venture remains important to our financial results. We believe an important element in the success of this joint venture is the relationship with our partner, Worthington Industries, Inc. If there is a change in ownership, a change of control, a change in management or management philosophy, a change in business strategy or another event with respect to our partner that adversely impacts our relationship, WAVE's performance could be adversely impacted. In addition, our partner may have economic or business interests or goals that are different from or inconsistent with our interests or goals, which may impact our ability to influence or align WAVE's strategy and operations.

We may be subject to liability under, and may make substantial future expenditures to comply with, environmental laws and regulations, which could materially adversely affect our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

We are actively involved in environmental investigation and remediation activities relating to several domestically owned, formerly owned and non-owned locations allegedly resulting from past industrial activity, for which our ultimate liability may exceed the currently estimated and accrued amounts. See Note 27 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information related to our current environmental matters and the potential liabilities associated therewith. It is also possible that we could become subject to additional environmental matters and corresponding liabilities in the future.

The building materials industry has been subject to claims relating to raw materials such as silicates, polychlorinated biphenyl ("PCB"), PVC, formaldehyde, fire-retardants and claims relating to other issues such as mold and toxic fumes, as well as claims for incidents of catastrophic loss, such as building fires. We have not received any significant claims involving our raw materials or our product performance; however, product liability insurance coverage may not be available or adequate in all circumstances to cover claims that may arise in the future.

In addition, our operations are subject to various environmental, health, and safety laws and regulations. These laws and regulations not only govern our current operations and products, but also impose potential liability on us for our past operations. Our costs to comply with these laws and regulations may increase as these requirements become more stringent in the future, and these increased costs may materially adversely affect our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

The agreements that govern our indebtedness contain a number of covenants that impose significant operating and financial restrictions, including restrictions on our ability to engage in activities that may be in our best long-term interests.

The agreements that govern our indebtedness include covenants that, among other things, may impose significant operating and financial restrictions, including restrictions on our ability to engage in activities that may be in our best long-term interests. These covenants may restrict our ability to:

- incur additional debt;
- pay dividends on or make other distributions in respect of our capital stock or redeem, repurchase or retire our capital stock or subordinated debt or make certain other restricted payments;
- make certain acquisitions;
- sell certain assets;
- consolidate, merge, sell or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of our assets; and
- create liens on certain assets to secure debt.

Under the terms of our senior secured credit facility, we are required to maintain specified leverage and interest coverage ratios. Our ability to meet these ratios could be affected by events beyond our control, and we cannot assure that we will meet them. A breach of any of the restrictive covenants or ratios would result in a default under the senior secured credit facility. If any such default occurs, the lenders under the senior secured credit facility may be able to elect to declare all outstanding borrowings under our facilities, together with accrued interest and other fees, to be immediately due and payable, or enforce their security interest. The lenders may also have the right in these circumstances to terminate commitments to provide further borrowings.

Our indebtedness may adversely affect our cash flow and our ability to operate our business, make payments on our indebtedness and declare dividends on our capital stock.

Our level of indebtedness and degree of leverage could:

- make it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations with respect to our indebtedness;
- make us more vulnerable to adverse changes in general economic, industry and competitive conditions and adverse changes in government regulation;
- limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate;
- place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to our competitors that are less leveraged and, therefore, more able to take advantage of
 opportunities that our leverage prevents us from exploiting;
- limit our ability to refinance existing indebtedness or borrow additional amounts for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions, debt service requirements, execution of our business strategy or other purposes;
- restrict our ability to pay dividends on our capital stock; and
- adversely affect our credit ratings.

We may also incur additional indebtedness, which could exacerbate the risks described above. In addition, to the extent that our indebtedness bears interest at floating rates, our sensitivity to interest rate fluctuations will increase.

Any of the above listed factors could materially adversely affect our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

We require a significant amount of liquidity to fund our operations, and borrowing has increased our vulnerability to negative unforeseen events.

Our liquidity needs vary throughout the year. If our business experiences materially negative unforeseen events, we may be unable to generate sufficient cash flow from operations to fund our needs or maintain sufficient liquidity to operate and remain in compliance with our debt covenants, which could result in reduced or delayed planned capital expenditures and other investments and adversely affect our financial condition or results of operations.

We are subject to risks associated with our international operations in both established and emerging markets. Legislative, political, regulatory and economic volatility, as well as vulnerability to infrastructure and labor disruptions, could have an adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

On November 20, 2017, we announced that we had entered into a definitive agreement with Knauf to sell our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses. This transaction, which is subject to regulatory approvals and other customary conditions, is currently anticipated to close in mid-2018.

A significant portion of our products move in international trade. See Notes 3 and 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information. Our international trade is subject to currency exchange fluctuations, trade regulations, import duties, logistics costs, delays and other related risks. Our international operations are also subject to various tax rates, credit risks in emerging markets, political risks, uncertain legal systems, high costs in repatriating profits to the United States from some countries, and loss of sales to local competitors following currency devaluations in countries where we import products for sale. In addition, our international growth strategy depends, in part, on our ability to expand our operations in certain emerging markets. However, some emerging markets have greater political and economic volatility and greater vulnerability to infrastructure and labor disruptions than established markets. Similarly, our efforts to enhance the profitability or accelerate the growth of our operations in certain markets depends largely on the economic and geopolitical conditions in those local or regional markets.

In addition, in many countries outside of the United States, particularly in those with developing economies, it may be common for others to engage in business practices prohibited by laws and regulations applicable to us, such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act or

similar local anti-corruption or anti-bribery laws. These laws generally prohibit companies and their employees, contractors or agents from making improper payments to government officials for the purpose of obtaining or retaining business. Failure to comply with these laws, as well as U.S. and foreign export and trading laws, could subject us to civil and criminal penalties. As we continue to expand our business, we may have difficulty anticipating and effectively managing these and other risks that our operations may face, which may adversely affect our business outside the United States and our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

We may pursue strategic transactions that could create risks and present unforeseen integration obstacles or costs, any of which could materially adversely affect our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

We have evaluated, and expect to continue to evaluate, potential strategic transactions as opportunities arise. We routinely engage in discussions with third parties regarding potential transactions, including joint ventures, which could be significant. Any such strategic transaction involves a number of risks, including potential disruption of our ongoing business and distraction of management, difficulty with integrating or separating personnel and business operations and infrastructure, and increasing or decreasing the scope, geographic diversity and complexity of our operations. Strategic transactions could involve payment by us of a substantial amount of cash, assumption of liabilities and indemnification obligations, regulatory requirements, incurrence of a substantial amount of debt or issuance of a substantial amount of equity. Certain strategic opportunities may not result in the consummation of a transaction or may fail to realize the intended benefits and synergies. If we fail to consummate and integrate our strategic transactions in a timely and cost-effective manner, our financial condition, liquidity or results of operation could be materially and adversely affected.

Negative tax consequences can have an unanticipated effect on our financial results.

We are subject to the tax laws of the many jurisdictions in which we operate. The tax laws are complex, and the manner in which they apply to our operations and results is sometimes open to interpretation. Because our income tax expense for any period depends heavily on the mix of income derived from the various taxing jurisdictions, our income tax expense and reported net income may fluctuate significantly, and may be materially different than forecasted or experienced in the past. Our financial condition, liquidity, results of operations or tax liability could be adversely affected by changes in the effective tax rate as a result of a change in the mix of earnings in countries with differing statutory tax rates, changes in our overall profitability, changes in tax legislation and rates, changes in the amount of earnings permanently reinvested offshore, the results of examinations of previously filed tax returns, and ongoing assessments of our tax exposures.

Our financial condition, liquidity, results of operations or tax liability could also be adversely affected by changes in the valuation of deferred tax assets and liabilities. We have substantial deferred tax assets related to U.S. domestic foreign tax credits, or FTCs, and state net operating losses, or NOLs, which are available to reduce our U.S. income tax liability and to offset future state taxable income. However, our ability to utilize the current carrying value of these deferred tax assets may be impacted as a result of certain future events, such as changes in tax legislation and insufficient future taxable income prior to expiration of the FTCs and NOLs.

If the separation and distribution of Armstrong Flooring, Inc. ("AFI") fails to qualify as a tax-free transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes, then AFI, AWI and AWI's shareholders could be subject to significant tax liability or tax indemnity obligations.

On April 1, 2016, we completed our previously announced separation of AFI by allocating the assets and liabilities related primarily to the Resilient Flooring and Wood Flooring segments to AFI and then distributing the common stock of AFI to our shareholders at a ratio of one share of AFI common stock for every two shares of AWI common stock. In connection with the distribution, we received an opinion from our special tax counsel, on the basis of certain facts, representations, covenants and assumptions set forth in such opinion, substantially to the effect that, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the separation and distribution should qualify as a transaction that generally is tax-free to us and our shareholders under Sections 355 and 368(a)(1)(D) of the Internal Revenue Code.

Notwithstanding the tax opinion, the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") could determine on audit that the distribution should be treated as a taxable transaction if it determines that any of the facts, assumptions, representations or covenants set forth in the tax opinion is not correct or has been violated, or that the distribution should be taxable for other reasons, including as a result of a significant change in stock or asset ownership after the distribution, or if the IRS were to disagree with the conclusions of the tax opinion. If the distribution is ultimately determined to be taxable, the distribution could be treated as a taxable dividend to each U.S. holder of our common shares who receives shares of AFI in connection with the spinoff for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and such shareholders could incur significant U.S. federal income tax liabilities or tax indemnification obligations, whether under applicable law or the Tax Matters Agreement that we entered into with AFI, if it is ultimately determined that certain related transactions undertaken in anticipation of the distribution are taxable.

Significant changes in factors and assumptions used to measure our defined benefit plan obligations, actual investment returns on pension assets and other factors could negatively impact our operating results and cash flows.

We maintain pension and postretirement plans throughout the world, with the most significant plans located in the U.S. The recognition of costs and liabilities associated with these plans for financial reporting purposes is affected by assumptions made by management and used by actuaries engaged by us to calculate the benefit obligations and the expenses recognized for these plans.

The inputs used in developing the required estimates are calculated using a number of assumptions, which represent management's best estimate of the future. The assumptions that have the most significant impact on reported results are the discount rate, the estimated long-term return on plan assets for the funded plans, retirement rates, and mortality rates and, for postretirement plans, the estimated inflation in health care costs. These assumptions are generally updated annually.

Our U.S. pension plans were overfunded by \$29.6 million as of December 31, 2017. Our unfunded U.S. postretirement plan liabilities were \$86.6 million as of December 31, 2017. If our cash flows and capital resources are insufficient to fund our pension and postretirement plans obligations, we could be forced to reduce or delay investments and capital expenditures, seek additional capital, or restructure or refinance our indebtedness.

A disruption in our information technology systems due to a catastrophic event or security breach could interrupt or damage our operations.

In the conduct of our business, we collect, use, transmit and store data on information systems, which are vulnerable to an increasing threat of continually evolving cyber security risks. Any security breach or compromise of our information systems could significantly damage our reputation, cause the disclosure of confidential customer, employee, supplier or company information, including our intellectual property, and result in significant losses, litigation, fines and costs. The security measures we have implemented to protect against unauthorized access to our information systems and data may not be sufficient to prevent breaches. The regulatory environment related to information security, data collection and privacy is evolving, with new and constantly changing requirements applicable to our business, and compliance with those requirements could result in additional costs.

We also compete through our use and improvement of information technology. In order to remain competitive, we need to provide customers with timely, accurate, easy-to-access information about product availability, orders and delivery status using state-of-the-art systems. While we have processes for short-term failures and disaster recovery capability, a prolonged disruption of systems or other failure to meet customers' expectations regarding the capabilities and reliability of our systems may materially and adversely affect our operating results.

Adverse judgments in regulatory actions, product claims, environmental claims and other litigation could be costly. Insurance coverage may not be available or adequate in all circumstances.

In the ordinary course of business, we are subject to various claims and litigation. Any such claims, whether with or without merit, could be time consuming and expensive to defend and could divert management's attention and resources. While we strive to ensure that our products comply with applicable government regulatory standards and internal requirements, and that our products perform effectively and safely, customers from time to time could claim that our products do not meet warranty or contractual requirements, and users could claim to be harmed by use or misuse of our products. These claims could give rise to breach of contract, warranty or recall claims, or claims for negligence, product liability, strict liability, personal injury or property damage. They could also result in negative publicity.

In addition, claims and investigations may arise related to patent infringement, distributor relationships, commercial contracts, antitrust or competition law requirements, employment matters, employee benefits issues, and other compliance and regulatory matters, including anti-corruption and anti-bribery matters. While we have processes and policies designed to mitigate these risks and to investigate and address such claims as they arise, we cannot predict or, in some cases, control the costs to defend or resolve such claims.

We currently maintain insurance against some, but not all, of these potential claims. In the future, we may not be able to maintain insurance at commercially acceptable premium levels. In addition, the levels of insurance we maintain may not be adequate to fully cover any and all losses or liabilities. If any significant judgment or claim is not fully insured or indemnified against, it could have a material adverse impact. We cannot assure that the outcome of all current or future litigation will not have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

Increased costs of labor, labor disputes, work stoppages or union organizing activity could delay or impede production and could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

Increased costs of labor, including the costs of employee benefits plans, labor disputes, work stoppages or union organizing activity could delay or impede production and have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations. As the majority of our manufacturing employees are represented by unions and covered by collective bargaining or similar agreements, we often incur costs attributable to periodic renegotiation of those agreements, which may be difficult to project. We are also subject to the risk that strikes or other conflicts with organized personnel may arise or that we may become the subject of union organizing activity at our facilities that do not currently have union representation. Prolonged negotiations, conflicts or related activities could also lead to costly work stoppages and loss of productivity.

Our intellectual property rights may not provide meaningful commercial protection for our products or brands, which could adversely impact our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

We rely on our proprietary intellectual property, including numerous patents and registered trademarks, as well as our licensed intellectual property to market, promote and sell our products. We monitor and protect against activities that might infringe, dilute, or otherwise harm our patents, trademarks and other intellectual property and rely on the patent, trademark and other laws of the U.S. and other countries. However, we may be unable to prevent third parties from using our intellectual property without our authorization. In addition, the laws of some non-U.S. jurisdictions, particularly those of certain emerging markets, provide less protection for our proprietary rights than the laws of the U.S. and present greater risks of counterfeiting and other infringement. To the extent we cannot protect our intellectual property, unauthorized use and misuse of our intellectual property could harm our competitive position and have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

Our cost-saving and productivity initiatives may not achieve expected savings in our operating costs or improved operating results.

We aggressively look for ways to make our operations more efficient and effective. We reduce, move, modify and expand our plants and operations, as well as our sourcing and supply chain arrangements, as needed, to control costs and improve productivity. Such actions involve substantial planning, often require capital investments and may result in charges for fixed asset impairments or obsolescence and substantial severance costs. Our ability to achieve cost savings and other benefits within expected time frames is subject to many estimates and assumptions. These estimates and assumptions are subject to significant economic, competitive and other uncertainties, some of which are beyond our control. If these estimates and assumptions are incorrect, if we experience delays, or if other unforeseen events occur, our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations could be materially and adversely affected.

ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

None.

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

We own a 100-acre, multi-building campus in Lancaster, Pennsylvania comprising the site of our corporate headquarters and most of our non-manufacturing operations.

As of December 31, 2017, we had 16 manufacturing plants in eight countries. Three of our plants are leased and the remaining 13 are owned. We operate eight plants located throughout the United States. In addition, our WAVE joint venture operates nine additional plants in five countries.

Upon closure of the sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, we will have ten plants, including eight plants in the U.S. One of our plants will be leased and the remaining nine will be owned.

Operating Segment	Number of Plants	Location of Principal Facilities
Mineral Fiber	6	U.S. (Florida, Georgia, Ohio, Oregon, Pennsylvania and West Virginia)
Architectural Specialties	3	U.S. (Ohio), Canada
Unallocated Corporate	1	China

During the fourth quarter of 2016, we idled one of our plants in China, which is reported as a component of our Unallocated Corporate segment as it will be retained by AWI after the sale of our Pacific Rim business. During the fourth quarter of 2017, we announced the closing of our St. Helens, Oregon mineral fiber manufacturing facility, expected to occur in the first half of 2018.

Sales and administrative offices are leased and/or owned worldwide, and leased facilities are utilized to supplement our owned warehousing facilities.

Production capacity and the extent of utilization of our facilities are difficult to quantify with certainty. In any one facility, utilization of our capacity varies periodically depending upon demand for the product that is being manufactured. We believe our facilities are adequate and suitable to support the business. Additional incremental investments in plant facilities are made as appropriate to balance capacity with anticipated demand, improve quality and service, and reduce costs.

ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

See the "Specific Material Events" section of the "Environmental Matters" section of Note 27 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, which is incorporated herein by reference, for a description of our significant legal proceedings.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

PART II

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR THE REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

AWI's common shares trade on the New York Stock Exchange under the ticker symbol "AWI." As of February 21, 2018, there were approximately 270 holders of record of AWI's common stock.

	First	Second	Third	Fourth	Т	Total Year
<u>2017</u>	_					
Price range of common stock - high	\$ 48.00	\$ 47.95	\$ 51.98	\$ 61.50	\$	61.50
Price range of common stock - low	\$ 38.45	\$ 41.20	\$ 43.77	\$ 49.25	\$	38.45
<u>2016</u>						
Price range of common stock - high	\$ 48.66	\$ 48.39	\$ 45.75	\$ 45.00	\$	48.66
Price range of common stock - low	\$ 35.92	\$ 36.33	\$ 37.49	\$ 36.38	\$	35.92

The above figures represent the high and low intra-day sale prices for our common stock as reported by the New York Stock Exchange. Historical prices have not been restated as a result of our separation of AFI on April 1, 2016.

There were no cash dividends declared during 2017 or 2016.

Dividends are paid when declared by our Board of Directors and in accordance with restrictions set forth in our debt agreements. In general, our debt agreements allow us to make "restricted payments," which include dividends and stock repurchases, subject to certain limitations and other restrictions and provided that we are in compliance with the financial and other covenants of our debt agreements and meet certain liquidity requirements after giving effect to the restricted payment. For further discussion of the debt agreements, see the Financial Condition and Liquidity section of Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in Item 7 and Risk Factors in Item 1A in this Form 10-K.

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

<u>Period</u>	Total Number of Shares Purchased ¹	Average Price Paid per Share		Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs		Maximum Approximate Value of Shares that may yet be Purchased under the Plans or Programs	
October $1 - 31, 2017$	-	\$	-	-	\$	280,864,974	
November $1 - 30, 2017$	509	\$	51.50	-		280,864,974	
December 1 – 31, 2017	84,865	\$	59.56	83,943		275,865,282	
Total	85,374			83,943			

Includes shares reacquired through the withholding of shares to pay employee tax obligations upon the exercise of options or vesting of restricted shares previously granted under long-term incentive plans. For more information regarding securities authorized for issuance under our equity compensation plans, see Note 21 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Form 10-K.

On July 29, 2016, the Company announced that its Board of Directors had approved a share repurchase program pursuant to which the Company is authorized to repurchase up to \$150.0 million of its outstanding shares of common stock through July 31, 2018 (the "Program"). On October 31, 2017, we announced that our Board of Directors had approved an additional \$250.0 million authorization to repurchase shares of our outstanding common stock under the Program. The Program was also extended to October 31, 2020. Repurchases under the Program may be made through open market, block and privately-negotiated transactions, including Rule 10b5-1 plans, at times and in such amounts as management deems appropriate, subject to market and business conditions, regulatory requirements and other factors. The Program does not obligate the Company to repurchase any particular amount of common stock and may be suspended or discontinued at any time without notice. During 2017, 1.8 million shares were repurchased under the Program for a total cost of \$80.4 million, or an average price of \$43.58 per share. Since inception of the Program, we have repurchased 2.95 million shares under the Program for a total cost of \$124.2 million, or an average price of \$42.03 per share.

ITEM 6. SELECTE D FINANCIAL DATA

The following selected historical consolidated financial data should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements, the accompanying notes and Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations included in this Form 10-K. The selected historical consolidated financial data for the periods presented have been derived from our audited consolidated financial statements.

	 2017	 2016	 2015	 2014	 2013
(amounts in millions, except for per-share data)					
Income statement data					
Net sales	\$ 893.6	\$ 837.3	\$ 805.1	\$ 798.3	\$ 780.8
Operating income	255.1	188.9	157.0	203.1	186.3
Earnings from continuing operations	220.6	99.3	57.9	104.6	91.3
Per common share - basic (a)	\$ 4.12	\$ 1.79	\$ 1.04	\$ 1.89	\$ 1.57
Per common share - diluted (a)	\$ 4.08	\$ 1.78	\$ 1.03	\$ 1.88	\$ 1.55
Dividends declared per share of common stock	-	-	-	-	-
Balance sheet data (end of period)					
Total assets	\$ 1,873.5	\$ 1,758.0	\$ 2,687.2	\$ 2,599.6	\$ 2,907.7
Long-term debt	817.7	848.6	936.1	986.3	1,023.7
Total shareholders' equity	419.3	266.4	768.8	649.1	673.2

Notes:

⁽a) See definition of basic and diluted earnings per share in Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Armstrong World Industries, Inc. ("AWI") is a Pennsylvania corporation incorporated in 1891.

This discussion should be read in conjunction with the financial statements, the accompanying notes, the cautionary note regarding forward-looking statements and risk factors included in this Form 10-K.

Overview

We are a global leader in the design, innovation and manufacture of commercial and residential ceiling, wall and suspension system solutions. We design, manufacture and sell ceiling systems (primarily mineral fiber, fiberglass wool and metal) throughout the Americas.

On November 17, 2017, we entered into a Share Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with Knauf International GmbH ("Knauf"), to sell certain subsidiaries comprising our business in Europe, the Middle East and Africa (including Russia) ("EMEA") and the Pacific Rim, including the corresponding businesses and operations conducted by Worthington Armstrong Venture ("WAVE"), our joint venture with Worthington Industries, Inc., in which AWI holds a 50% interest. The total consideration to be paid by Knauf in connection with the sale is \$330 million in cash, inclusive of amounts due to WAVE, subject to certain adjustments as provided in the Purchase Agreement, including adjustments based on the economic impact of any required regulatory remedies and a working capital adjustment. The transaction, which is subject to regulatory approvals and other customary conditions, is currently anticipated to close in mid-2018. EMEA and Pacific Rim segment historical financial results have been reflected in AWI's Consolidated Financial Statements as discontinued operations for all periods presented.

In January 2017, we acquired the business and assets of Tectum, Inc. ("Tectum"), based in Newark, Ohio. Tectum is a manufacturer of acoustical ceiling, wall and structural solutions for commercial building applications with two manufacturing facilities. Tectum's operations from the date of acquisition, and its assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2017, have been included as a component of our Architectural Specialties segment.

On April 1, 2016, we completed our separation of Armstrong Flooring, Inc. ("AFI"). AFI's historical financial results have been reflected in AWI's Consolidated Financial Statements as a discontinued operation for all periods presented.

See Note 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information related to our acquisitions and discontinued operations.

As of December 31, 2017, we had 16 manufacturing plants in eight countries, including eight plants located throughout the U.S. During the fourth quarter of 2016 we idled one of our mineral fiber plants in China, reported as a component of our Unallocated Corporate segment as it will be retained by AWI after the sale of the Pacific Rim businesse. Upon closure of the sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, we will have ten plants, including eight plants in the U.S.

During the fourth quarter of 2017, we announced the closing of our St. Helens, Oregon mineral fiber manufacturing facility, expected to occur in the first half of 2018.

WAVE operates 9 additional plants in five countries to produce suspension system (grid) products, which we use and sell in our ceiling systems. Upon closure of the sale of its corresponding EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, WAVE will operate five plants in the U.S.

Reportable Segments

Effective December 31, 2017 and in connection with the anticipated sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, our EMEA and Pacific Rim segments have been excluded from our results of continuing operations. As a result, effective December 31, 2017 and for all periods presented, our operating segments are as follows: Mineral Fiber, Architectural Specialties and Unallocated Corporate.

Mineral Fiber – produces suspended mineral fiber and soft fiber ceiling systems for use in commercial and residential settings. Products offer various performance attributes such as acoustical control, rated fire protection and aesthetic appeal. Commercial ceiling products are sold to resale distributors and to ceiling systems contractors. Residential ceiling products are sold primarily to wholesalers and retailers (including large home centers). The Mineral Fiber segment also includes the results of WAVE, which manufactures suspension system (grid) products and ceiling component products that are invoiced by both us and WAVE. Segment results relating to WAVE consist primarily of equity earnings and reflect our 50% equity interest in the joint venture. Ceiling component products consist of ceiling perimeters and trim, in addition to grid products that support drywall ceiling systems. To a

lesser extent, however, in some markets, WAVE sells its suspension systems products to us for resale to customers. Mineral Fiber segment results reflect those sales transactions.

Architectural Specialties – produces and sources ceilings and walls for use in commercial settings. Products are available in numerous materials, such as metal and wood, in addition to various colors, shapes and designs. Products offer various performance attributes such as acoustical control, rated fire protection and aesthetic appeal. We produce standard and customized products, with the majority of Architectural Specialties revenues derived from sourced products. Architectural Specialties products are sold to resale distributors and ceiling systems contractors. The majority of revenues are project driven, which can lead to more volatile sales patterns due to project scheduling.

Unallocated Corporate – includes assets, liabilities, income and expenses that have not been allocated to our other business segments and consist of: cash and cash equivalents, the net funded status of our U.S. Retirement Income Plan ("RIP"), the estimated fair value of interest rate swap contracts, outstanding borrowings under our senior credit facilities and income tax balances. Effective December 31, 2017 and for all periods presented, our Unallocated Corporate segment also includes all assets, liabilities, income and expenses formerly reported in our EMEA and Pacific Rim segments that are not included in the pending sale to Knauf.

Factors Affecting Revenues

For information on our segments' 2017 net sales by geography, see Note 3 to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in this Form 10-K.

Markets. We compete in building material markets in the Americas. We closely monitor publicly available macroeconomic trends that provide insight into commercial and residential market activity, including GDP, office vacancy rates, the Architecture Billings Index, new commercial construction starts, state and local government spending, corporate profits and retail sales.

In addition, we noted several factors and trends within our markets that directly affected our business performance during 2017, including:

Mineral Fiber

We experienced lower renovation activity, partially offset by growth from new construction, leading to a slight overall decline in volume.

Architectural Specialties

We experienced strong growth due to new commercial construction activity and increased market penetration, partially driven by the acquisition of Tectum.

Average Unit Value . We periodically modify sales prices of our products due to changes in costs for raw materials and energy, market conditions and the competitive environment. In certain cases, realized price increases are less than the announced price increases because of project pricing, competitive reactions and changing market conditions. Additionally, we offer a wide assortment of products that are differentiated by style, design and performance attributes. Pricing and margins for products within the assortment vary. In addition, changes in the relative quantity of products purchased at different price points can impact year-to-year comparisons of net sales and operating income. We focus on improving sales dollars per unit sold, or average unit value ("AUV"), as a measure that accounts for the varying assortment of products and geographic mix impacting our revenues. We estimate that favorable AUV increased our Mineral Fiber and total consolidated net sales for 2017 by approximately \$29 million compared to 2016. Architectural Specialties revenues are generally earned based on individual contracts that include a mix of products, manufactured by us and sourced, that vary by project. As such, we do not track AUV performance for this segment, but rather attribute all changes in net sales to volume.

In the first and fourth quarters of 2017, we implemented ceiling tile pricing increases. We also implemented a pricing increase on grid products in the third quarter of 2017. Finally, in the fourth quarter of 2017 we also announced price increases on certain architectural specialties products, ceiling tile and grid products effective in the first quarter of 2018. We may implement additional pricing actions based on numerous factors, most notably upon future movements in raw material prices.

Factors Affecting Operating Costs

Operating Expenses. Our operating expenses are comprised of direct production costs (principally raw materials, labor and energy), manufacturing overhead costs, freight, costs to purchase sourced products and selling, general, and administrative ("SG&A") expenses.

Our largest individual raw material expenditures are for fiberglass, perlite, starch, waste paper, pigments and clays. We manufacture most of the production needs for mineral wool at one of our manufacturing facilities. Natural gas and packaging materials are also significant input costs. Fluctuations in the prices of these inputs are generally beyond our control and have a direct impact on our financial results. In 2017, the costs for raw materials, sourced products and energy negatively impacted operating income by approximately \$3 million, compared to 2016.

During the fourth quarter of 2017, we announced the closing of our St. Helens, Oregon mineral fiber manufacturing facility, expected to occur in the first half of 2018. Production activity will move to existing facilities in the U.S. We will continue to evaluate the efficiency of our manufacturing footprint and may take additional actions in support of our cost and standardization initiatives. The charges associated with any additional cost reduction initiatives could include severance and related termination benefits, fixed asset write-downs, asset impairments and accelerated depreciation and may be material to our financial statements.

See also "Results of Operations" for further discussion of other significant items affecting operating costs.

Employees

As of December 31, 2017, we had approximately 3,900 full-time and part-time employees worldwide compared to approximately 3,700 as of December 31, 2016. Excluding our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, we had approximately 2,200 employees as of December 31, 2017 compared to approximately 2,000 as of December 31, 2016. The increase in total worldwide employees as of December 31, 2017 in comparison to December 31, 2016 was primarily due to our addition of Tectum employees, partially offset by a reduction of employees related to the closure of one of our plants in China.

Collective bargaining agreements covering approximately 460 employees at two U.S. plants will expire during 2018. We believe that our relations with our employees are satisfactory.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES

In preparing our consolidated financial statements in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"), we are required to make certain estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. We evaluate our estimates and assumptions on an on-going basis, using relevant internal and external information. We believe that our estimates and assumptions are reasonable. However, actual results may differ from what was estimated and could have a significant impact on the financial statements.

We have identified the following as our critical accounting estimates. We have discussed these critical accounting estimates with our Audit Committee.

<u>U.S. Pension Credit and Postretirement Benefit Costs</u> – We maintain pension and postretirement plans throughout the world, with the most significant plans located in the U.S. Our defined benefit pension and postretirement benefit costs are developed from actuarial valuations. These valuations are calculated using a number of assumptions, which represent management's best estimate of the future. The assumptions that have the most significant impact on reported results are the discount rate, the estimated long-term return on plan assets and the estimated inflation in health care costs. These assumptions are generally updated annually.

Management utilizes the Aon Hewitt AA only above median yield curve, which is a hypothetical AA yield curve comprised of a series of annualized individual discount rates, as the primary basis for determining discount rates. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, we assumed discount rates of 3.63% and 4.12%, respectively, for the U.S. defined benefit pension plans. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, we assumed a discount rates of 3.60% and 4.10%, respectively, for the U.S. postretirement plan. The effects of the change in discount rate will be amortized into earnings as described below. Absent any other changes, a one-quarter percentage point increase or decrease in the discount rates for the U.S. pension and postretirement plans would not have a material impact on 2018 operating income.

We manage two U.S. defined benefit pension plans, our RIP, which is a qualified funded plan, and a nonqualified unfunded plan. For the RIP, the expected long-term return on plan assets represents a long-term view of the future estimated investment return on plan assets. This estimate is d etermined based on the target allocation of plan assets among asset classes and input from investment professionals on the expected performance of the asset classes over 10 to 30 years. Historical asset returns are monitored and considered when we develop our expected long-term return on plan assets. An incremental component is added for the expected return from active management based on historical information obtained from the plan's investment consultants. These forecasted gross returns are reduced by estimated management fees and expenses. Over the 10 year period ended December 31, 2017, the historical annualized return was approximately 5.5% compared to an average expected return of 7.1%. The actual gain on plan assets achieved for 2017 was 12.4%. The difference between the actual and expected rate of return on plan assets will be amortized into earnings as described below.

The expected long-term return on plan assets used in determining our 2017 U.S. pension cost was 6.50%. We have assumed a return on plan assets for 2018 of 6.50%. The 2018 expected return on assets was calculated in a manner consistent with 2017. A one-quarter percentage point increase or decrease in this assumption would increase or decrease 2018 operating income by approximately \$3.7 million.

Contributions to the unfunded plan were \$3.9 million in 2017 and were made on a monthly basis to fund benefit payments. We estimate the 2018 contributions will be approximately \$4.0 million. See Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for more information.

The estimated inflation in health care costs represents a 5-10 year view of the expected inflation in our postretirement health care costs. We separately estimate expected health care cost increases for pre-65 retirees and post-65 retirees due to the influence of Medicare coverage at age 65, as illustrated below:

_	Assumptio	ns	Actual			
	Post 65	Pre 65	Post 65	Pre 65		
2016	9.0 %	7.5 %	8.6 %	3.3 %		
2017	8.5 %	7.3 %	6.8 %	11.3 %		
2018	9.2 %	8.0 %				

The difference between the actual and expected health care costs is amortized into earnings as described below. As of December 31, 2017, health care cost increases are estimated to decrease ratably until 2026, after which they are estimated to be constant at 4.5%. A one percentage point increase or decrease in the assumed health care cost trend rate would not have a material impact on 2018 operating income. See Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for more information.

Actual results that differ from our various pension and postretirement plan estimates are captured as actuarial gains/losses. When certain thresholds are met, the gains and losses are amortized into future earnings over the remaining life expectancy of participants. Changes in assumptions could have significant effects on earnings in future years.

We recognized a decrease in net actuarial losses related to our U.S. pension benefit plans of \$34.8 million in 2017 primarily due to a better than expected return on assets and a partial settlement of the RIP in 2017, partially offset by changes in actuarial assumptions (most significantly a 49 basis point decrease in the discount rate). The \$34.8 million actuarial gain impacting our U.S. pension plans is reflected as a component of other comprehensive income in our Consolidated Statement of Earnings and Comprehensive Income along with actuarial gains and losses from our foreign pension plan and our U.S. postretirement benefit plan.

<u>Income Taxes</u> – Our effective tax rate is primarily determined based on our pre-tax income and the statutory income tax rates in the jurisdictions in which we operate. The effective tax rate also reflects the tax impacts of items treated differently for tax purposes than for financial reporting purposes. Some of these differences are permanent, such as expenses that are not deductible in our tax returns, and some differences are temporary, reversing over time, such as depreciation expense. These temporary differences create deferred income tax assets and liabilities. Deferred income tax assets are also recorded for net operating loss ("NOL") and foreign tax credit ("FTC") carryforwards.

Deferred income tax assets and liabilities are recognized by applying enacted tax rates to temporary differences that exist as of the balance sheet date. We reduce the carrying amounts of deferred tax assets by a valuation allowance if, based on the available evidence, it is more likely than not that such assets will not be realized. The need to establish valuation allowances for deferred tax assets is assessed quarterly. In assessing the requirement for, and amount of, a valuation allowance in accordance with the more likely than not standard, we give appropriate consideration to all positive and negative evidence related to the realization of the deferred tax assets. This assessment considers, among other matters, the nature, frequency and severity of current and cumulative losses, forecasts

of future profitability and foreign source income ("FSI"), the duration of statutory carryforward periods, and our experience with operating loss and tax credit carryforward expirations. A history of cumulative losses is a significant piece of negative evidence used in our assessment. If a history of cumulative losses is incurred for a tax jurisdiction, forecasts of future profitability are not used as positive evidence related to the realization of the deferred tax assets in the assessment.

As of December 31, 2017, we have recorded valuation allowances totaling \$47.4 million for various federal, state, and foreign deferred tax assets. While we have considered future taxable income in assessing the need for the valuation allowances based on our best available projections, if these estimates and assumptions change in the future or if actual results differ from our projections, we may be required to adjust our valuation allowances accordingly. Such adjustments could be material to our Consolidated Financial Statements.

As further described in Note 14 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, our Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2017 includes net deferred income tax assets of \$96.8 million. Included in this amount are deferred federal income tax assets for FTC carryforwards of \$15.7 million, and state NOL deferred income tax assets of \$35.6 million. We have established valuation allowances in the amount of \$47.4 million consisting of \$10.3 million for federal deferred tax assets related to FTC carryovers, \$17.7 million for d ifferences between book and tax basis of undistributed foreign earnings, and \$19.4 million for state deferred tax assets, primarily operating loss carryovers.

Inherent in determining our effective tax rate are judgments regarding business plans and expectations about future operations. These judgments include the amount and geographic mix of future taxable income, the amount of FSI, limitations on usage of NOL carryforwards, the impact of ongoing or potential tax audits, and other future tax consequences.

We estimate we will need to generate future U.S. taxable income of approximately \$506.8 million for state income tax purposes during the respective realization periods (ranging from 2018 to 2036) in order to fully realize the net deferred income tax assets.

As previously disclosed in prior SEC filings, our ability to utilize deferred tax assets may be impacted by certain future events, such as changes in tax legislation and insufficient future taxable income prior to expiration of certain deferred tax assets.

We recognize the tax benefits of an uncertain tax position if those benefits are more likely than not to be sustained based on existing tax law. Additionally, we establish a reserve for tax positions that are more likely than not to be sustained based on existing tax law, but uncertain in the ultimate benefit to be sustained upon examination by the relevant taxing authorities. Unrecognized tax benefits are subsequently recognized at the time the more likely than not recognition threshold is met, the tax matter is effectively settled or the statute of limitations for the relevant taxing authority to examine and challenge the tax position has expired, whichever is earlier.

Impairments of Long-Lived Tangible and Intangible Assets — Our indefinite-lived intangibles are primarily trademarks and brand names, which are integral to our corporate identity and expected to contribute indefinitely to our corporate cash flows. Accordingly, they have been assigned an indefinite life. We conduct our annual impairment test for non-amortizable intangible assets during the fourth quarter, although we conduct interim impairment tests if events or circumstances indicate the asset might be impaired. We conduct impairment tests for tangible assets and amortizable intangible assets when indicators of impairment exist, such as operating losses and/or negative cash flows. If an indication of impairment exists, we compare the carrying amount of the asset group to the estimated undiscounted future cash flows expected to be generated by the assets are less than the carrying value, an estimate of an asset group's fair value is based on discounted future cash flows expected to be generated by the asset group, or based on management's estimated exit price assuming the assets could be sold in an orderly transaction between market participants or estimated salvage value if no sale is assumed. If the fair value is less than the carrying value of the asset group, we record an impairment charge equal to the difference between the fair value and carrying value of the asset group.

The principal assumption utilized in our impairment tests for definite-lived intangible assets is operating profit adjusted for depreciation and amortization. The principal assumptions utilized in our impairment tests for indefinite-lived intangible assets include revenue growth rate, discount rate and royalty rate. Revenue growth rate and operating profit assumptions are primarily derived from those utilized in our operating plan and strategic planning processes. The discount rate assumption is calculated based upon an estimated weighted average cost of equity which reflects the overall level of inherent risk and the rate of return a market participant would expect to achieve. The royalty rate assumption represents the estimated contribution of the intangible assets to the overall profits of the reporting unit.

In 2017, indefinite-lived intangibles were tested for impairment based on our existing reporting units, which changed as a result of the announced future sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim segments. No other methodologies used for valuing our intangible assets changed from prior periods.

The cash flow estimates used in applyin g our impairment tests are based on management's analysis of information available at the time of the impairment test. Actual cash flows lower than the estimate could lead to significant future impairments. If subsequent testing indicates that fair value s have declined, the carrying values would be reduced and our future statements of income would be affected.

There were no material impairment charges recorded in 2017, 2016 or 2015 related to intangible assets.

We did not test tangible assets within our continuing operations for impairment in 2017, 2016 or 2015 as no indicators of impairment existed.

We cannot predict the occurrence of certain events that might lead to material impairment charges in the future. Such events may include, but are not limited to, the impact of economic environments, particularly related to the commercial and residential construction industries, material adverse changes in relationships with significant customers, or strategic decisions made in response to economic and competitive conditions.

See Notes 3 and 10 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information.

Environmental Liabilities – We are actively involved in the investigation, closure and/or remediation of existing or potential environmental contamination under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act ("CERCLA"), and state Superfund and similar type environmental laws at several domestically owned, formerly owned and non-owned locations allegedly resulting from past industrial activity. In a few cases, we are one of several potentially responsible parties and have agreed to jointly fund the required investigation, while preserving our defenses to the liability. We may also have rights of contribution or reimbursement from other parties or coverage under applicable insurance policies.

We provide for environmental remediation costs and penalties when the responsibility to remediate is probable and the amount of associated costs is reasonably determinable. Accruals are estimates based on the judgment of management related to ongoing proceedings. Estimates of our future liability at the environmental sites are based on evaluations of currently available facts regarding each individual site. In determining the probability of contribution, we consider the solvency of other parties, the site activities of other parties, whether liability is being disputed, the terms of any existing agreements and experience with similar matters, and the effect of our October 2006 Chapter 11 reorganization upon the validity of the claim.

We evaluate the measurement of recorded liabilities each reporting period based on current facts and circumstances specific to each matter. The ultimate losses incurred upon final resolution may materially differ from the estimated liability recorded. Changes in estimates are recorded in earnings in the period in which such changes occur.

We are unable to predict the extent to which any recoveries from other parties or coverage under insurance policies might cover our final share of costs for these sites. Our final share of investigation and remediation costs may exceed any such recoveries, and such amounts net of insurance recoveries may be material.

ACCOUNTING PRONOUNCEMENTS EFFECTIVE IN FUTURE PERIODS

See Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Unless otherwise indicated, net sales in these results of operations are reported based upon the AWI location where the sale was made. Please refer to Notes 3 and 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a reconciliation of segment operating income to consolidated earnings from continuing operations before income taxes and additional financial information related to discontinued operations.

2017 COMPARED TO 2016

CONSOLIDATED RESULTS FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS

(dollar amounts in millions)

	2017	 2016	Favorable
Total consolidated net sales	\$ 893.6	\$ 837.3	6.7 %
Operating income	\$ 255.1	\$ 188.9	35.0 %

Consolidated net sales increased due to favorable AUV of \$29 million and higher volumes of \$27 million.

Cost of goods sold was 63.8% of net sales in 2017, compared to 63.5% in 2016 due to higher manufacturing and input costs. The increase in cost of goods sold as a percentage of sales in comparison to 2016 was impacted by \$10 million of accelerated depreciation charges due to management's decision to permanently close a plant in China that will be retained by AWI after the sale of our Pacific Rim business and management's decision to close our St. Helens, Oregon plant. Cost of goods sold for 2017 were also impacted by an increase in manufacturing and input costs and \$3 million of severance and other charges associated with the announced closure of our St. Helens, Oregon plant. Partially offsetting these increases was a \$10 million reduction in RIP expense and a \$10 million reduction of cost of goods sold related to environmental insurance settlements recorded in 2017.

SG&A expenses in 2017 were \$135.7 million, or 15.2% of net sales, compared to \$155.5 million, or 18.6% of net sales, in 2016. The decrease in SG&A expenses was impacted by a \$7 million decrease in the RIP expense, a \$6 million reduction in expenses resulting from an increase in certain selling, promotional and administrative processing service reimbursements from WAVE and a \$5 million reduction related to environmental insurance settlements, net of charges. These decreases in SG&A expenses were partially offset by higher SG&A expenses as a result of the Tectum acquisition and \$2 million of severance related to cost control measures in the U.S.

Separation costs of \$34.5 million in 2016 were primarily related to outside professional services and employee retention and severance accruals incurred in conjunction with our initiative to separate our flooring business from our ceilings business.

Equity earnings from our WAVE joint venture were \$67.0 million in 2017, compared to \$73.1 million in 2016. The decrease in WAVE earnings was primarily driven by an increase in selling and administrative processing charges from AWI and Worthington Industries, Inc. WAVE earnings were also negatively impacted by higher input costs, particularly steel. See Note 9 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information.

Interest expense was \$35.4 million in 2017, compared to \$49.5 million in 2016. Interest expense in 2016 included higher debt financing costs as a result of the refinancing of our credit facilities in April 2016 and \$8.3 million of net losses that were reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income as a result of the settlement of interest rate swaps which occurred in April 2016 and in connection with our entering into \$450.0 million of notional amount of basis rate swaps during the fourth quarter of 2016. Also contributing to the decrease in interest expense was a reduction in total debt outstanding and a lower interest rate spread in comparison to 2016.

Other non-operating income was \$2.4 million in 2017 and \$11.2 million in 2016. The changes in other non-operating income were primarily due to foreign exchange rate gains on the translation of unhedged cross-currency intercompany loans in 2016.

Income tax expense was \$1.5 million and \$51.3 million in 2017 and 2016, respectively. The effective tax rate for 2017 was 0.7% as compared to a rate of 34.1% for 2016. On December 22, 2017, the U.S. federal government enacted the Tax Cut and Jobs Act of 2017 (the "2017 Tax Act"), resulting in significant changes from previous tax law. Effective January 1, 2018, the 2017 Tax Act reduces the federal corporate income tax rate from 35% to 21%. As a result, we recorded a net \$82.5 million income tax benefit in the fourth quarter of 2017. Excluding the impact of the 2017 Tax Act, income tax expense for 2017 increased in comparison to 2016 due to an increase in pre-tax income, a decrease in reversals of reserves for uncertain tax positions from the expiration of the federal statute of limitations and an increase to the valuation allowance on foreign tax credits due to the anticipated sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses.

Total other comprehensive income ("OCI") was \$57.9 million for 2017 compared to \$23.6 million for 2016. Foreign currency translation adjustments represent the change in the U.S. dollar value of assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies. Foreign currency translation adjustments in 2017 were driven primarily by changes in the exchange rates of the British pound, the Chinese renminbi, the Russian ruble and the Canadian dollar. Derivative gain/loss represents the mark to market value adjustments of our derivative assets and liabilities and the recognition of gains and losses previously deferred in OCI. Derivative gains in 2016 were impacted by \$8.3 million of net losses related to settlements of interest rates swaps. Pension and postretirement adjustments represent actuarial gains and losses related to our defined benefit pension and postretirement plans and amortization of net losses on the U.S. pension plans. Increases in OCI in 2017 primarily related to our U.S. pension plans.

REPORTABLE SEGMENT RESULTS

Mineral Fiber

(dollar amounts in millions)

				Change is
	2	2017	2016	Favorable
Total segment net sales	\$	756.4	\$ 736.6	2.7 %
Operating income	\$	231.9	\$ 223.9	3.6 %

Net sales increased due to favorable AUV of \$29 million, partially offset by lower volumes of \$10 million. The favorable AUV was primarily due to improved mix from the sale of higher end ceiling tile products, while the decrease in volumes was primarily in lower end ceiling tile products.

Operating income increased due to lower SG&A expenses of \$20 million and the favorable margin impact of higher AUV of \$12 million, partially offset by higher manufacturing and input costs of \$13 million, lower earnings from WAVE of \$6 million and the negative impact of lower volumes of \$2 million. The reduction in SG&A expenses was impacted by \$6 million of additional expense reimbursements from WAVE and \$5 million of environmental insurance settlements, net of charges, both recorded in 2017. The increase in manufacturing costs was impacted by higher costs associated with planned enhancements to our manufacturing footprint to produce high end products and \$7 million of severance and accelerated depreciation charges, primarily associated with the announced closure of our St. Helens manufacturing plant, partially offset by a \$10 million reduction in costs related to environmental insurance settlements, net of charges, in 2017.

Architectural Specialties

(dollar amounts in millions)

			Change is
	 2017	2016	Favorable
Total segment net sales	\$ 137.2	\$ 100.7	36.2 %
Operating income	\$ 27.7	\$ 19.2	44.3 %

Net sales increased due to higher volumes, partially as a result of our acquisition of Tectum and increased new construction activity.

Operating income increased due to the positive impact of higher volumes, partially offset by an increase in SG&A expenses due primarily to the acquisition of Tectum and investments in selling and design capabilities.

Unallocated Corporate

Unallocated Corporate expense of \$5 million decreased from \$54 million in the prior year, due to \$35 million of charges incurred in connection with our separation of AFI in 2016 and a \$17 million decrease in RIP expense.

FINANCIAL CONDITION AND LIQUIDITY

Cash Flow

The discussion that follows includes cash flows related to discontinued operations.

Operating activities for 2017 provided \$170.4 million of cash, compared to \$49.3 million of cash provided in 2016. The increase was primarily due to changes in working capital, most notably a decrease accounts payable and accrued expenses related to the separation of AFI.

Net cash used for investing activities was \$54.2 million in 2017, compared to \$17.0 million in 2016. The change in investing activities cash flows was primarily due to the acquisition of Tectum and lower dividends from our WAVE joint venture, partially offset by decreased purchases of property, plant and equipment.

Net cash used by financing activities was \$102.7 million in 2017, compared to \$128.9 million in 2016. The favorable change in use of cash was primarily the result of lower payments of debt, partially offset by higher repurchases of outstanding common stock.

Liquidity

Our liquidity needs for operations vary throughout the year. We retain lines of credit to facilitate our seasonal cash flow needs, since cash flow is generally lower during the first and fourth quarters of our fiscal year.

We have a \$1,050.0 million senior credit facility which is comprised of a \$200.0 million revolving credit facility (with a \$150.0 million sublimit for letters of credit), a \$600.0 million Term Loan A and a \$250.0 million Term Loan B. The revolving credit facility and Term Loan A are currently priced at 2.00% over LIBOR and the Term Loan B portion is priced at 2.75% over LIBOR with a 0.75% floor. The senior credit facility also has a \$25.0 million letter of credit facility, also known as our bi-lateral facility. The revolving credit facility and Term Loan A mature in March 2021 and Term Loan B matures in November 2023. This \$1,050.0 million senior credit facility is secured by U.S. personal property, the capital stock of material U.S. subsidiaries and a pledge of 65% of the stock of our material first tier foreign subsidiaries.

As of December 31, 2017, total borrowings outstanding under our senior credit facility were \$577.5 million under Term Loan A and \$245.6 million under Term Loan B. There were no borrowings outstanding under the revolving credit facility.

In February 2017, we repriced the interest rate of our Term Loan B borrowing, resulting in a lower LIBOR spread (2.75% vs. 3.25%). The maturity date remained unchanged along with all other terms and conditions. In connection with the repricing we paid \$0.6 million of bank, legal and other fees, the majority of which were capitalized.

Under our senior credit facility we are subject to year-end leverage tests that may trigger mandatory prepayments. If our ratio of consolidated funded indebtedness minus AWI and domestic subsidiary unrestricted cash and cash equivalents up to \$100 million to consolidated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization ("EBITDA") ("Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio") is greater than 3.5 to 1.0, the prepayment amount would be based on a computation of 50% of Consolidated Excess Cash Flow, as defined by the credit agreement. These annual payments would be made in the first quarter of the following year. No payment was made in 2017 or will be required in 2018.

The senior credit facility includes two financial covenants that require the ratio of consolidated EBITDA to consolidated cash interest expense minus cash consolidated interest income to be greater than or equal to 3.0 to 1.0 and requires the Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio to be less than or equal to 3.75 to 1.0. As of December 31, 2017, we were in compliance with all covenants of the senior credit facility.

The Term Loan A and Term Loan B were both fully drawn and are currently priced on a variable interest rate basis. The following table summarizes our interest rate swaps (dollar amounts in millions):

Trade Date	A	mount	Coverage Period	Risk Coverage
November 13, 2016	\$	250.0	November 2016 to March 2018	Term Loan A
November 13, 2016	\$	200.0	November 2016 to March 2021	Term Loan A
April 1, 2016	\$	100.0	April 2016 to March 2023	Term Loan B

These swaps are designated as cash flow hedges against changes in LIBOR for a portion of our variable rate debt. The unpaid balances of Term Loan A, the Revolving Credit Facility and Term Loan B may be prepaid without penalty at the maturity of their respective interest reset periods. Any amounts prepaid on the Term Loan A or Term Loan B may not be re-borrowed.

In connection with the refinancing of our credit facilities in April 2016, \$450.0 million of notional amount Term Loan B swaps with a trade date of March 27, 2012 were settled and \$10.7 million of losses previously recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income were reclassified to interest expense in 2016.

As of December 31, 2017, we had \$450.0 million notional Term A swaps (the "Term Loan A Swaps"), in which we received 1-month LIBOR and paid a fixed rate over the hedged period.

During the fourth quarter of 2016, we elected to change the basis for interest payments due under our Term Loan A Swaps from 3-month LIBOR to 1-month LIBOR. In connection with the change in our underlying interest payments, in November 2016 we entered into \$450.0 million forward-starting notional amount basis rate swaps to convert the floating rate risk under our Term Loan A Swaps from 3-month LIBOR to 1-month LIBOR and jointly designated the basis swaps with our Term Loan A Swaps in cash flow hedging relationships. As a result of this transaction, \$2.4 million of gains previously recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income were reclassified as a reduction to interest expense during the fourth quarter of 2016. Since the basis rate

swaps had a non-zero fair value upon designation as cash flow hedges, mark-to-market gains or losses on ineffective portions of these hedges are recorded as a component of interest expense.

As of December 31, 2017, we had a \$100.0 million notional Term Loan B swap in which we receive the greater of 3-month LIBOR or a 0.75% LIBOR Floor and pay a fixed rate over the hedged period.

As of December 31, 2017 our outstanding long-term debt included a \$35.0 million variable rate, tax-exempt industrial development bond that financed the construction of a plant in prior years. This bond has a scheduled final maturity of 2041 and is remarketed by an agent on a regular basis at a market-clearing interest rate. Any portion of the bond that is not successfully remarketed by the agent is required to be repurchased. This bond is backed by letters of credit which will be drawn if a portion of the bond is not successfully remarketed. We have not had to repurchase the bond.

As of December 31, 2017, we had \$159.6 million of cash and cash equivalents, \$81.0 million in the U.S and \$78.6 million in various foreign jurisdictions. Upon completion of the sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, it is our intention to repatriate a significant majority of the \$78.6 million of cash held in various foreign jurisdictions; however our Purchase Agreement with Knauf allows AWI to transfer any cash balances held in our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses to Knauf up to \$10.0 million. See Note 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.

We have a \$40.0 million Accounts Receivable Securitization Facility (the "funding entity") that matures in March 2019. Under our Accounts Receivable Securitization Facility we sell accounts receivables to Armstrong Receivables Company, LLC ("ARC"), a Delaware entity that is consolidated in these financial statements. ARC is a 100% wholly owned single member LLC special purpose entity created specifically for this transaction; therefore, any receivables sold to ARC are not available to the general creditors of AWI. ARC then sells an undivided interest in the purchased accounts receivables to the funding entity. This undivided interest acts as collateral for drawings on the facility. Any borrowings under this facility are obligations of ARC and not AWI. ARC contracts with and pays a servicing fee to AWI to manage, collect and service the purchased accounts receivables. All new receivables under the program are continuously purchased by ARC with the proceeds from collections of receivables previously purchased. As of December 31, 2017 we had no borrowings under this facility.

We utilize lines of credit and other commercial commitments in order to ensure that adequate funds are available to meet operating requirements. Letters of credit are currently arranged through our revolving credit facility, our bi-lateral facility and our securitization facility. Letters of credit may be issued to third party suppliers, insurance and financial institutions and typically can only be drawn upon in the event of AWI's failure to pay its obligations to the beneficiary. The following table presents details related to our letters of credit (dollar amounts in millions):

	As of December 31, 2017						
Financing Arrangement	Limit	Used	Available				
Revolving credit facility	\$ 150.0	\$ -	\$ 150.0				
Bi-lateral facility	25.0	17.1	7.9				
Accounts receivable securitization facility	29.6	36.2	(6.6)				
Total	\$ 204.6	\$ 53.3	\$ 151.3				

As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, \$6.6 million and \$4.0 million, respectively, of letters of credit issued under our accounts receivable securitization facility in excess of our maximum limit were classified as restricted cash and reported as a component of Cash and cash equivalents on our Consolidated Balance Sheets. This restriction will lapse upon replacement of collateral with accounts receivables and/or upon a change in the letter of credit limit as a result of higher securitized accounts receivable balances.

We believe that cash on hand and cash generated from operations, together with lines of credit, availability under our revolving credit facility, will be adequate to address our foreseeable liquidity needs based on current expectations of our business operations, capital expenditures and scheduled payments of debt obligations.

2016 COMPARED TO 2015

CONSOLIDATED RESULTS FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS

(dollar amounts in millions)

			Change is
	2016	2015	Favorable
Total consolidated net sales	\$ 837.3	\$ 805.1	4.0 %
Operating income	\$ 188.9	\$ 157.0	20.3 %

Consolidated net sales for 2016 increased due to higher volumes of \$20 million and favorable AUV of \$15 million.

Cost of goods sold was 63.5% of net sales in 2016, compared to 62.0% in 2015. Compared to the prior year, the increase was due to higher manufacturing and input costs.

SG&A expenses in 2016 were \$155.5 million, or 18.6% of net sales, compared to \$180.8 million, or 22.5% of net sales in 2015. The decrease was the result of the AFI separation and a decrease in RIP expense.

Separation costs of \$34.5 million in 2016 and \$34.3 million in 2015 were primarily related to outside professional services and employee retention and severance accruals incurred in conjunction with our initiative to separate our flooring business from our ceilings business.

Equity earnings from our WAVE joint venture were \$73.1 million in 2016, compared to \$66.1 million in 2015. The increase was due to higher sales volumes, favorable AUV and lower manufacturing input costs, partially offset by higher SG&A expenses for go-to-market investments.

Interest expense was \$49.5 million in 2016, compared to \$44.6 million in 2015. The increase in interest expense was due to \$10.7 million of losses that were reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income to interest expense during 2016 as a result of the settlement of \$450.0 million of notional amount interest rate swaps which occurred in connection with the refinancing of our credit facilities, partially offset by lower costs due to a reduction in total debt outstanding and a lower interest rate spread and \$2.4 million of gains that were reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income to interest expense during 2016 in connection with our entering into \$450.0 million of notional amount of basis rate swaps.

Other non-operating income was \$11.2 million in 2016, compared to other non-operating expense of \$17.8 million in 2015. The changes in other non-operating income were primarily due to foreign exchange rate gains on the translation of unhedged cross-currency intercompany loans. Expenses in 2015 were primarily due to foreign exchange rate losses on the translation of unhedged cross-currency intercompany loans denominated in Russian rubles, related to the construction of our Russian mineral fiber ceiling plant that was completed in the first quarter of 2015. During the fourth quarter of 2016, all Russian ruble denominated intercompany loans were settled with intercompany capital contributions.

Income tax expense was \$51.3 million and \$36.7 million in 2016 and 2015, respectively. The effective tax rate for 2016 was 34.1% as compared to a rate of 38.8% for 2015. The effective tax rate for 2016 was lower than 2015 primarily due to income tax benefits recorded during the second half of 2016 resulting from the reversal of reserves for uncertain tax positions as a result of an expiration of the federal statute of limitations to review previously filed income tax returns.

REPORTABLE SEGMENT RESULTS

Mineral Fiber

(dollar amounts in millions)

			Change is Favorable/
	 2016	2015	(Unfavorable)
Total segment net sales	\$ 736.6	\$ 723.7	1.8 %
Operating income	\$ 223.9	\$ 270.3	(17.2) %

Net sales increased due to favorable AUV of \$15 million, while volume was flat.

Operating income decreased due to higher SG&A expenses of \$50 million, the margin impact of lower volumes of \$5 million and an increase manufacturing and input costs of \$4 million, partially offset by the margin impact of favorable AUV of \$8 million and higher

earnings from WAVE of \$7 million. The increase in SG&A expenses in 2016 was primarily a result of the inclusion of costs formally assigned to our Unallocated Corporate segment prior to the separation of AFI, partially offset by a reduction in costs primarily due to the separation of AFI.

Architectural Specialties

(dollar amounts in millions)

			Change is
	 2016	2015	Favorable
Total segment net sales	\$ 100.7	\$ 81.4	23.7 %
Operating income	\$ 19.2	\$ 16.5	16.4 %

Net sales and operating income both increased due to higher volumes. The increase in operating income was partially offset by a \$4 million increase in SG&A expenses, due to investments in selling and design capabilities.

Unallocated Corporate

Unallocated Corporate expense of \$54.2 million decreased from \$129.8 million in the prior year. The decrease was due to the inclusion of most of the Corporate functions within the Mineral Fiber and Architectural Specialties segments starting in 2016 as a result of the AFI separation.

Cash Flow

The discussion that follows includes cash flows related to discontinued operations.

Operating activities for 2016 provided \$49.3 million of cash, compared to \$203.7 million of cash provided in 2015. The decrease was primarily due to change in working capital, most notably a decrease in accounts payable and accrued expenses related to the separation of AFI. The decrease due to the change in working capital was partially offset by higher cash earnings partially offset by a reduction in depreciation and amortization.

Net cash used for investing activities was \$17.0 million in 2016, compared to \$101.5 million in 2015. The change in investing activities cash flows was primarily due to decreased purchases of property, plant and equipment, partially offset by higher dividends from our WAVE joint venture.

Net cash used by financing activities was \$128.9 million in 2016, compared to \$32.3 million in 2015. The unfavorable use of cash was primarily the result of higher payments of debt and repurchase of outstanding common stock.

OFF-BALANCE SHEET ARRANGEMENTS

No disclosures are required pursuant to Item 303(a)(4) of Regulation S-K.

CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS

As part of our normal operations, we enter into numerous contractual obligations that require specific payments during the term of the various agreements. The following table includes amounts ongoing under contractual obligations existing as of December 31, 2017. Only known payments that are dependent solely on the passage of time are included. Obligations under contracts that contain minimum payment amounts are shown at the minimum payment amount. Contracts that contain variable payment structures without minimum payments are excluded. Purchase orders that are entered into in the normal course of business are also excluded because they are generally cancelable and not legally binding. Amounts are presented below based upon the currently scheduled payment terms. Actual future payments may differ from the amounts presented below due to changes in payment terms or events affecting the payments.

(dollar amounts in millions)	2018	2019	2020	2021		2021		2022		Thereafter		Total
Long-term debt (1)	\$ 32.5	\$ 55.0	\$ 62.5	\$	437.5	\$	2.5	\$ 26	8.1	\$ 858.1		
Scheduled interest payments (2)	33.1	34.7	32.2		21.8		12.9	1	9.6	154.3		
Operating lease obligations, net of sublease												
income (3)	2.4	2.2	1.8		1.5		1.1		4.3	13.3		
Unconditional purchase obligations (4)	49.8	5.7	1.6		1.4		1.2		1.7	61.4		
Pension contributions (5)	4.0	-	-		-		-		-	4.0		
Other obligations (6), (7)	4.7	-	-		-		-		-	4.7		
Total contractual obligations	\$ 126.5	\$ 97.6	\$ 98.1	\$	462.2	\$	17.7	\$ 29	3.7	\$ 1,095.8		

- (1) Excludes \$7.9 million of unamortized debt financing costs as of December 31, 2017.
- (2) For debt with variable interest rates and interest rate swaps, we projected future interest payments based on market-based interest rate swap curves.
- (3) Lease obligations include the minimum payments due under existing agreements with non-cancelable lease terms in excess of one year.
- (4) Unconditional purchase obligations include (a) purchase contracts whereby we must make guaranteed minimum payments of a specified amount regardless of how little material is actually purchased ("take or pay" contracts) and (b) service agreements. Unconditional purchase obligations exclude contracts entered into during the normal course of business that are non-cancelable and have fixed per unit fees, but where the monthly commitment varies based upon usage. Cellular phone contracts are an example.
- (5) Pension contributions include estimated contributions for our defined benefit pension plans. We are not presenting estimated payments in the table above beyond 2018 as funding can vary significantly from year to year based upon changes in the fair value of plan assets, funding regulations and actuarial assumptions.
- (6) Other obligations include payments under severance agreements.
- Other obligations excludes \$53.4 million of unrecognized tax benefit liabilities under ASC 740 "Income Taxes." Due to the uncertainty relating to these positions, we are unable to reasonably estimate the ultimate amount or timing of the settlement of these issues. Other obligations also excludes \$10.3 million of one-time deemed repatriation tax liabilities on undistributed foreign earnings and profits, gross of foreign tax credit utilization, as a result of the enactment of the 2017 Tax Act as such amounts were recorded on a provisional basis and estimated based on information available as of December 31, 2017. See Note 14 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for more information.

This table excludes obligations related to postretirement benefits (retiree health care and life insurance) since we voluntarily provide these benefits. The amount of benefit payments we made in 2017 was \$10.3 million. See Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information regarding future expected cash payments for postretirement benefits.

We are party to supply agreements, some of which require the purchase of inventory remaining at the supplier upon termination of the agreement. Had these agreements terminated at December 31, 2017, we would have been obligated to purchase approximately \$0.6 million of inventory. Historically, due to production planning, we have not had to purchase material amounts of product at the end of similar contracts. Accordingly, no liability has been recorded for these guarantees.

Letters of credit are currently arranged through our revolving credit facility, our bi-lateral facility and our securitization facility. Letters of credit may be issued to third party suppliers, insurance and financial institutions and typically can only be drawn upon in the event of AWI's failure to pay its obligations to the beneficiary. The following table summarizes the commitments we have available for use as of December 31, 2017.

				Less					
Other Commercial Commitments	Total Aı	nounts		Than 1	1 – 3	4 - 5		Over 5	
(dollar amounts in millions)	Committed			Year	Years	Years		Years	
Letters of credit	\$	53.3	\$	53.3	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-

In connection with our disposition of certain assets through a variety of unrelated transactions, we have entered into contracts that included various indemnity provisions, some of which are customary for such transactions, while others hold the acquirer of the assets harmless with respect to liabilities relating to such matters as taxes, environmental and other litigation. Some of these provisions include exposure limits, but many do not. Due to the nature of the indemnities, it is not possible to estimate the potential maximum exposure under these contractual provisions. As of December 31, 2017, we had no liabilities recorded for which an indemnity claim had been received.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITA TIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Market Risk

We are exposed to market risk from changes in foreign currency exchange rates, interest rates and commodity prices that could impact our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition. We use forward swaps and option contracts to hedge these exposures, which are entered into for periods consistent with underlying exposure and do not constitute positions independent of those exposures. We use derivative financial instruments as risk management tools and not for speculative trading purposes. In addition, derivative financial instruments are entered into with a diversified group of major financial institutions in order to manage our exposure to potential nonperformance on such instruments. We regularly monitor developments in the capital markets.

Counterparty Risk

We only enter into derivative transactions with established counterparties having an investment grade or better. We monitor counterparty credit default swap levels and credit ratings on a regular basis. All of our derivative transactions with counterparties are governed by master International Swap and Derivatives Association agreements ("ISDAs") with netting arrangements. These agreements can limit our exposure in situations where we have gain and loss positions outstanding with a single counterparty. We do not post nor receive cash collateral with any counterparty for our derivative transactions. These ISDAs do not contain any credit contingent features other than those contained in our bank credit facility. Exposure to individual counterparties is controlled, and thus we consider the risk of counterparty default to be negligible.

Interest Rate Sensitivity

We are subject to interest rate variability on our Term Loan A, Term Loan B, revolving credit facility and other borrowings. A hypothetical increase of one-quarter percentage point in LIBOR interest rates from December 31, 2017 levels would increase 2018 interest expense by approximately \$1.4 million. As of December 31, 2017, \$245.6 million of our debt has a 0.75% LIBOR floor, which would not be affected by a one-quarter percentage point move in LIBOR given the current interest rate environment. We also have \$550.0 million of interest rate swaps outstanding, which fix the interest rates for a portion of our debt. The current portion of the interest rate swaps is included in this calculation.

As of December 31, 2017, we had interest rate swaps outstanding on Term Loan A and on Term Loan B, with notional amounts of \$450.0 million and \$100.0 million, respectively. We utilize interest rate swaps to minimize the fluctuations in earnings caused by interest rate volatility. Under the terms of the Term Loan A swaps we receive 1-month LIBOR and pay a fixed rate over the hedged period. Under the terms of our Term Loan B, we receive the greater of 3-month LIBOR or a 0.75% LIBOR Floor and pay a fixed rate over the hedged period. The following table summarizes our interest rate swaps as of December 31, 2017 (dollar amounts in millions):

Trade Date	otional mount	Coverage Period	Risk Coverage
November 13, 2016	\$ 250.0	November 2016 to March 2018	Term Loan A
November 13, 2016	\$ 200.0	November 2016 to March 2021	Term Loan A
April 1, 2016	\$ 100.0	April 2016 to March 2023	Term Loan B

These swaps are designated as cash flow hedges against changes in LIBOR for a portion of our variable rate debt. The net asset measured at fair value was \$8.9 million at December 31, 2017.

The table below provides information about our long-term debt obligations as of December 31, 2017, including payment requirements and related weighted-average interest rates by scheduled maturity dates. Weighted average variable rates are based on implied forward rates in the yield curve and are exclusive of our interest rate swaps.

	cheduled maturity date llar amounts in millions)	201	8	2019	2020	2021	2022	After 2022	Total
Variable 1	ate principal								
paymen	ts	\$	32.5	\$ 55.0	\$ 62.5	\$ 437.5	\$ 2.5	\$ 268.1	\$ 858.1
Average i	nterest rate		3.90%	4.30%	4.37%	4.41%	5.26%	4.91%	4.54%

Variable rate principle payments reflected in the preceding table exclude \$7.9 million of unamortized debt financing costs as of December 31, 2017.

Exchange Rate Sensitivity

We manufacture and sell our products in a number of countries throughout the world and, as a result, are exposed to movements in foreign currency exchange rates. To a large extent, our global manufacturing and sales provide a natural hedge of foreign currency exchange rate movement. Upon completion of the sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, and on a continuing operations basis as of December 31, 2017, our only major foreign currency exposure is to the Canadian dollar. A 10% strengthening of the Canadian dollar against the U.S. dollar compared to December 31, 2017 levels would increase our 2018 earnings before income taxes by approximately \$0.5 million, including the impact of current foreign currency forward exchange contracts.

The table below details our outstanding currency instruments as of December 31, 2017.

On balance sheet foreign exchange related derivatives					
(dollar amounts in millions)	Maturing i	in 2018	Matu	ring in 2019	Total
Notional amounts	\$	15.7	\$	3.2	\$ 18.9
Assets at fair value		(0.7)		(0.1)	(0.8)

Natural Gas Price Sensitivity

We purchase natural gas for use in the manufacturing process and to heat many of our facilities. As a result, we are exposed to fluctuations in the price of natural gas. We have a policy of reducing North American natural gas volatility through derivative instruments, including forward contracts and swaps, purchased call options, and zero-cost collars up to 24 months forward. As of December 31, 2017, we had contracts to hedge approximately \$9.2 million (notional amounts) of natural gas. All of these contracts mature by November 2019. A 10% increase in North American natural gas prices compared to December 31, 2017 prices would increase our 2018 expenses by approximately \$0.5 million including the impact of current hedging contracts. As of December 31, 2017 we had recorded net liabilities of \$0.6 million related to these contracts.

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMEN TS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

Quarterly Financial Information for the Years Ended December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Unaudited)

The following consolidated financial statements are filed as part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K:

Reports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.

Consolidated Statements of Earnings and Comprehensive Income for the Years Ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015.

Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2017 and 2016.

Consolidated Statements of Equity for the Years Ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.

Schedule II for the Years Ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015.

Armstrong World Industries, Inc., and Subsi diaries Quarterly Financial Information (unaudited) (dollar amounts in millions, except for per share data)

	First	Second		Third		Fourth
<u>2017</u>						
Net sales	\$ 219.8	\$	225.6	\$ 233.9	\$	214.3
Gross profit	83.4		90.3	83.6		66.5
Earnings from continuing operations	35.5		43.7	37.3		104.1
Per share of common stock:						
Basic	\$ 0.65	\$	0.82	\$ 0.70	\$	1.96
Diluted	\$ 0.65	\$	0.81	\$ 0.70	\$	1.92
Price range of common stock - high	\$ 48.00	\$	47.95	\$ 51.98	\$	61.50
Price range of common stock - low	\$ 38.45	\$	41.20	\$ 43.77	\$	49.25
<u>2016</u>						
Net sales	\$ 200.1	\$	214.8	\$ 226.0	\$	196.4
Gross profit	70.7		79.5	87.3		68.3
(Loss) earnings from continuing operations	(0.2)		26.8	54.5		18.2
Per share of common stock:						
Basic	\$ -	\$	0.48	\$ 0.97	\$	0.33
Diluted	\$ -	\$	0.48	\$ 0.97	\$	0.33
Price range of common stock - high	\$ 48.66	\$	48.39	\$ 45.75	\$	45.00
Price range of common stock - low	\$ 35.92	\$	36.33	\$ 37.49	\$	36.38

Note: The net sales and gross profit amounts above are reported on a continuing operations basis. The sum of the quarterly earnings per share data may not equal the total year amounts due to changes in the average shares outstanding and, for diluted data, the exclusion of the anti-dilutive effect in certain quarters. Historical stock prices above have not been restated as a result of the separation of AFI.

Armstrong World Industries, Inc., and Subsidiaries Quarterly Financial Information (unaudited) (dollar amounts in millions, except for per share data)

Fourth Quarter 2017 Compared With Fourth Quarter 2016 - Continuing Operations

Consolidated net sales of \$214.3 million in the fourth quarter of 2017 increased 9.1% due to higher volumes of \$14 million and favorable AUV of \$4 million.

Mineral Fiber net sales increased 3.4% due to favorable AUV of \$4 million and higher volumes of \$1 million. Architectural Specialties net sales increased 49.0% due to higher volumes due to the acquisition of Tectum and increased new construction activity.

For the fourth quarter of 2017, cost of goods sold was 69.0% of net sales, compared to 65.2% in 2016. The increase in cost of goods sold as a percentage of sales was impacted by \$6 million of accelerated depreciation charges primarily due to management's decision to permanently close a plant in China that will be retained by AWI after the sale of our Pacific Rim business and management's decision to close our St. Helens, Oregon plant. Cost of goods sold for 2017 was also impacted by an increase in manufacturing and input costs and \$3 million of severance and other charges associated with the announced closure of our St. Helens, Oregon plant. Partially offsetting these increases was a \$6 million reduction in RIP expense and a \$2 million reduction of cost of goods sold related to environmental insurance settlements, net of charges, recorded in 2017.

SG&A expenses for the fourth quarter of 2017 were \$29.9 million, or 14.0% of net sales compared to \$42.6 million, or 21.7% of net sales, for the fourth quarter of 2015. The decrease in SG&A expenses was primarily due to a reduction of \$6 million related to environmental insurance settlements, net of charges, a \$4 million decrease in the RIP expense and a \$2 million reduction in expenses resulting from an increase in certain selling, promotional and administrative processing service reimbursements from WAVE. These decreases in SG&A expenses were partially offset by \$2 million of severance related to cost control measures in the U.S. as a result of the announced future sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses.

Equity earnings in the fourth quarters of 2017 and 2016 were \$15.1 million and \$16.1 million, respectively. The decrease in WAVE earnings was primarily driven by higher input costs, particularly steel, and an increase in selling and administrative processing charges from AWI and Worthington Industries, Inc.

Operating income was \$51.7 million in the fourth quarter of 2017 compared to \$40.3 million in the fourth quarter of 2016, with the increase due primarily to a decrease in SG&A expenses as described above.

Interest expense in the fourth quarter of 2017 decreased to \$8.8 million compared to \$11.2 million in the fourth quarter of 2016 primarily due to a reduction in total debt outstanding and a lower interest rate spread, partially offset by \$2.4 million of gains on interest rate swaps recorded as a reduction to interest expense in the fourth quarter of 2016.

Fourth quarter income tax benefit was \$60.7 million on pre-tax earnings from continuing operations of \$43.4 million in 2017 compared to income tax expense of \$12.7 million on a pre-tax earnings from continuing operations of \$30.9 million in 2016. The effective tax rate for 2017 was lower than 2016 primarily due to the income tax benefits of the 2017 Tax Act. Effective January 1, 2018, the 2017 Tax Act reduces the federal corporate income tax rate from 35% to 21%. As a result, we recorded a net \$82.5 million income tax benefit in the fourth quarter of 2017. Excluding the impact of the 2017 Tax Act, income tax expense for the fourth quarter of 2017 increased in comparison to 2016 due to an increase in pre-tax income and an increase to the valuation allowance on foreign tax credits in 2017 due to the anticipated sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses.

Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Our internal control over financial reporting was designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of our financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

Because of inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting based on the framework in Internal Control-Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO). Based on this evaluation and the criteria in the COSO framework, our management concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2017.

KPMG LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, audited our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2017, as stated in their report included herein.

/s/ Victor D. Grizzle
Victor D. Grizzle
Director, President and Chief Executive Officer
/s/ Brian L. MacNeal
Brian L. MacNeal
Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
Semon vice i resident and emer i manerar officer
/s/ Stephen F. McNamara
Stephen F. McNamara
W. D. H. A. C. A. H.

Vice President and Corporate Controller

February 26, 2018

Report of Independent Regist ered Public Accounting Firm

To the Shareholders and Board of Directors Armstrong World Industries, Inc.:

Opinion on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

We have audited Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and subsidiaries (the "Company") internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2017, based on criteria established in *Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013)* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. In our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2017, based on criteria established in *Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013)* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB"), the consolidated balance sheets of the Company as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the related consolidated statements of earnings and comprehensive income, equity, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2017, and the related notes and financial statement schedule of valuation and qualifying reserves (collectively, the "consolidated financial statements"), and our report dated February 26, 2018 expressed an unqualified opinion on those consolidated financial statements

Basis for Opinion

The Company's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying *Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting*. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audit also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Definition and Limitations of Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania February 26, 2018

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Shareholders and Board of Directors Armstrong World Industries, Inc.:

Opinion on the Consolidated Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and subsidiaries (the "Company") as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the related consolidated statements of earnings and comprehensive income, equity, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2017, and the related notes and financial statement schedule of valuation and qualifying reserves (collectively, the "consolidated financial statements"). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2017, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB"), the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2017, based on criteria established in *Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013)* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission, and our report dated February 26, 2018 expressed an unqualified opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

Basis for Opinion

These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

/s/ KPMG LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor since 1929.

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania February 26, 2018

Armstrong World Industries, Inc., and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Earnings and Comprehensive Income (amounts in millions, except per share data)

		,				
		2017		2016		2015
Net sales	\$	893.6	\$	837.3	\$	805.1
Cost of goods sold		569.8		531.5		499.1
Gross profit		323.8		305.8		306.0
Selling, general and administrative expenses		135.7		155.5		180.8
Separation costs		-		34.5		34.3
Equity earnings from joint venture		(67.0)		(73.1)		(66.1)
Operating income		255.1		188.9		157.0
Interest expense		35.4		49.5		44.6
Other non-operating (income) expense, net		(2.4)		(11.2)		17.8
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes		222.1		150.6		94.6
Income tax expense		1.5		51.3		36.7
Earnings from continuing operations		220.6		99.3		57.9
Net gain (loss) from discontinued operations, net of tax expense (benefit) of \$3.6, (\$0.8) and \$34.6		4.2		(9.9)		(5.3)
(Loss) gain on disposal of discontinued business, net of tax (benefit)		4.2		(9.9)		(3.3)
of (\$4.1), (\$15.2) and (\$41.8)		(70.0)		15.3		41.6
Net (loss) gain from discontinued operations		(65.8)		5.4		36.3
Net earnings	\$	154.8	\$	104.7	\$	94.2
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax:						
Foreign currency translation adjustments		24.5		(33.2)		(25.5)
Derivative (loss) gain		(0.3)		7.5		0.7
Pension and postretirement adjustments		33.7		49.3		32.9
Total other comprehensive income		57.9		23.6		8.1
Total comprehensive income	\$	212.7	\$	128.3	\$	102.3
Earnings per share of common stock, continuing operations:			-			
Basic	\$	4.12	\$	1.79	\$	1.04
Diluted	\$	4.08	\$	1.78	\$	1.03
(Loss) earnings per share of common stock, discontinued operations:						
Basic	\$	(1.23)	\$	0.09	\$	0.65
Diluted	\$	(1.22)	\$	0.09	\$	0.65
Net earnings per share of common stock:						
Basic	\$	2.89	\$	1.88	\$	1.69
Diluted	\$	2.86	\$	1.87	\$	1.68
Average number of common shares outstanding:						
Basic		53.3		55.4		55.5
Diluted		53.9		55.7		55.9

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements beginning on page 44.

Armstrong World Industries, Inc., and Subsidiaries Consolidated Balance Sheets (amounts in millions, except share data)

	Decem	December 31, 2017				
Assets						
Current assets:		4.50.6		444.0		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	159.6	\$	141.9		
Accounts and notes receivable, net		90.8		58.8		
Inventories, net		53.8		46.9		
Current assets of discontinued operations		306.1		125.2		
Income tax receivable		30.7		22.2		
Other current assets		7.9		11.2		
Total current assets		648.9		406.2		
Property, plant, and equipment, less accumulated depreciation and amortization of \$361.4 and \$323.8, respectively		499.9		465.2		
Prepaid pension costs		88.3		48.7		
Investment in joint venture		107.3		106.2		
Goodwill and intangible assets, net		441.1		427.7		
Noncurrent assets of discontinued operations		_		221.1		
Deferred income taxes		19.6		14.4		
Income tax receivable		4.1		5.7		
Other noncurrent assets		64.3		62.8		
Total assets	\$	1,873.5	\$	1,758.0		
Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity	Ψ	1,073.0	-	1,700.0		
Current liabilities:						
Current installments of long-term debt	\$	32.5	\$	25.0		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	Ψ	108.4	Ψ	117.0		
Liabilities of discontinued operations		128.5		80.8		
Income tax payable		0.5		1.3		
Deferred income taxes		-		_		
Total current liabilities		269.9		224.1		
Long-term debt, less current installments		817.7		848.6		
Postretirement benefit liabilities		79.2		84.8		
Pension benefit liabilities		57.2		56.8		
Other long-term liabilities		35.5		27.0		
Noncurrent liabilities of discontinued operations		-		34.0		
Income tax payable		53.0		62.2		
Deferred income taxes		141.7		154.1		
Total noncurrent liabilities		1,184.3		1,267.5		
Shareholders' equity:		,		,		
Common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, authorized 200 million shares; issued 60,782,736 shares, outstanding 52,772,139 shares in 2017 and 60,597,140 shares issued, 54,428,233 outstanding shares in 2016		0.6		0.6		
Capital in excess of par value		516.8		504.9		
Retained earnings		633.4		469.9		
Treasury stock, at cost, 8,010,597 shares as of December 31, 2017 and 6,168,907						
shares as of December 31, 2016		(385.6)		(305.2)		
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss)		(345.9)		(403.8)		
Total shareholders' equity		419.3		266.4		
Total liabilities and shareholders' equity	\$	1,873.5	\$	1,758.0		
1 -	<u> </u>	, -				

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements beginning on page 44.

Armstrong World Industries, Inc., and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Equity (amounts in millions, except share data)

	Commo	n Stoc	k	 dditional Paid-In	1	Retained	Treasu	rv Sto	ck	Accum Oth Comprel	er	
	Shares		mount	Capital		Earnings	Shares		Amount	Income		Total
December 31, 2014	55,126,153	\$	0.6	\$ 1,134.4	\$	271.0	5,057,382	\$	(261.4)	\$	(495.5)	\$ 649.1
Stock issuance, net	232,911											
Share-based employee compensation				17.4								17.4
Net earnings						94.2						94.2
Other comprehensive income											8.1	8.1
December 31, 2015	55,359,064	\$	0.6	\$ 1,151.8	\$	365.2	5,057,382	\$	(261.4)	\$	(487.4)	\$ 768.8
				_								
Stock issuance, net	180,694											
Share-based employee compensation				9.2								9.2
Net earnings						104.7						104.7
Other comprehensive income											23.6	23.6
Separation of Armstrong												
Flooring, Inc.				(656.1)							60.0	(596.1)
Acquisition of treasury stock	(1,111,525)						1,111,525		(43.8)			(43.8)
December 31, 2016	54,428,233	\$	0.6	\$ 504.9	\$	469.9	6,168,907	\$	(305.2)	\$	(403.8)	\$ 266.4
Cumulative effect impact of ASU 2016-09 adoption						8.7						8.7
Stock issuance, net	185,596											
Share-based employee compensation				11.4								11.4
Net earnings						154.8						154.8
Other comprehensive income											57.9	57.9
Separation of Armstrong Flooring, Inc.				0.5								0.5
Acquisition of treasury stock	(1,841,690)						1,841,690		(80.4)			(80.4)
December 31, 2017	52,772,139	\$	0.6	\$ 516.8	\$	633.4	8,010,597	\$	(385.6)	\$	(345.9)	\$ 419.3

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements beginning on page 44.

Armstrong World Industries, Inc., and Subsidiaries Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (amounts in millions)

(amounts ii	n millions)	,			
		017	ed December 31 2016	,	2015
Cash flows from operating activities:		017	 2010		2013
Net earnings	\$	154.8	\$ 104.7	\$	94.2
Adjustments to reconcile earnings to net cash provided by operating activities:					
Depreciation and amortization		89.2	89.2		118.3
Write off of debt financing costs		-	1.1		-
Loss (gain) on disposal of discontinued operations		74.1	(0.1)		0.2
Deferred income taxes		(12.3)	51.0		(48.5)
Share-based compensation		10.2	12.4		13.4
Equity earnings from joint venture		(67.0)	(73.1)		(66.1)
Separation costs		-	34.5		34.3
Loss on interest rate swap		-	10.7		-
U.S. pension (credit) expense		(4.5)	15.0		25.2
Non-cash foreign currency translation on intercompany loans		(2.6)	(3.6)		19.8
Other, non-cash adjustments, net		2.2	(0.3)		0.3
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		(27.1)	(22.0)		2.7
Receivables Inventories		(37.1)	(23.9)		2.7
Other current assets		2.2	(7.0) 7.1		(15.7) (7.3)
Other noncurrent assets		(1.6)	(9.9)		7.9
Accounts payable and accrued expenses Income taxes payable		(20.0) (18.8)	(82.1)		15.0 33.6
Other long-term liabilities		(18.8)	(49.3) (22.0)		(22.2)
Other, net		(0.8)	(5.1)		(1.4)
Net cash provided by operating activities		170.4	 49.3		203.7
Cash flows from investing activities:		170.4	 77.3		203.7
Purchases of property, plant and equipment		(89.7)	(104.2)		(170.7)
Return of investment from joint venture		69.1	86.9		64.2
Cash paid for acquisition		(31.2)	-		-
Payment of company-owned life insurance, net		(2.4)	_		2.2
Other investing activities		(2.1)	0.3		2.8
Net cash (used for) investing activities		(54.2)	(17.0)		(101.5)
Cash flows from financing activities:		(=)	 (2,1,0)		(2020)
Proceeds from revolving credit facility and other short-term debt		103.0	90.0		-
Payments of revolving credit facility and other short-term debt			(90.0)		_
		(103.0)	` ′		
Proceeds from long-term debt		(25.0)	363.5		(20.5)
Payments of long-term debt		(25.0)	(434.1)		(39.5)
Financing costs		(0.6)	(8.1)		-
Special dividends paid		-	-		(1.2)
Proceeds from exercised stock options		3.3	0.7		6.4
Cash transferred to Armstrong Flooring, Inc.		-	(9.1)		-
Proceeds from company-owned life insurance loans, net		-	2.0		2.0
Payment for treasury stock acquired		(80.4)	(43.8)		_
Net cash (used for) financing activities		(102.7)	(128.9)		(32.3)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		4.2	(6.3)		(10.4)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		17.7	(102.9)		59.5
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year		141.9	 244.8		185.3
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year		159.6	141.9		244.8
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year of discontinued operations		-	-		35.5
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year of continuing operations	\$	159.6	\$ 141.9	\$	209.3
Supplemental Cash Flow Disclosures:	-		 		
Interest paid	\$	30.7	\$ 33.4	\$	39.4
Income taxes paid, net	\$	32.1	\$ 33.7	\$	44.4
Amounts in accounts payable for capital expenditures	\$	2.6	\$ 4.4	\$	14.3

Amounts in accounts payable for capital expenditures

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements beginning on page 44.

NOTE 1. BUSINESS

Armstrong World Industries, Inc. ("AWI") is a Pennsylvania corporation incorporated in 1891. When we refer to "AWI," the "Company," "we," "our" and "us" in these notes, we are referring to AWI and its subsidiaries.

On November 17, 2017, we entered into a Share Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with Knauf International GmbH ("Knauf"), to sell certain subsidiaries comprising our business in Europe, the Middle East and Africa (including Russia) ("EMEA") and the Pacific Rim, including the corresponding businesses and operations conducted by Worthington Armstrong Venture ("WAVE"), our joint venture with Worthington Industries, Inc., in which AWI holds a 50% interest. The total consideration to be paid by Knauf in connection with the sale is \$330.0 million in cash, inclusive of amounts due to WAVE, subject to certain adjustments as provided in the Purchase Agreement, including adjustments based on the economic impact of any required regulatory remedies and a working capital adjustment. The transaction, which is subject to regulatory approvals and other customary conditions, is currently anticipated to close in mid-2018. EMEA and Pacific Rim's historical financial results have been reflected in AWI's Consolidated Financial Statements as discontinued operations for all periods presented. See Note 4 for additional information.

In January 2017, we acquired the business and assets of Tectum, Inc. ("Tectum"), based in Newark, Ohio. Tectum is a manufacturer of acoustical ceiling, wall and structural solutions for commercial building applications with two manufacturing facilities. Tectum's operations and its assets and liabilities have been included as a component of our Architectural Specialties segment. See Note 4 for additional information.

NOTE 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Consolidation Policy. The consolidated financial statements and accompanying data in this report include the accounts of AWI and its majority-owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany transactions have been eliminated from the consolidated financial statements.

<u>Use of Estimates</u>. We prepare our financial statements in conformity with U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("U.S. GAAP"), which requires management to make estimates and assumptions. These estimates and assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses. When preparing an estimate, management determines the amount based upon the consideration of relevant internal and external information. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

<u>Reclassifications</u>. Certain amounts in the prior year's Consolidated Financial Statements and related notes and schedule thereto have been recast to conform to the 2017 presentation.

Revenue Recognition. We recognize revenue from the sale of products when persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, title and risk of loss transfers to the customers, prices are fixed and determinable, and it is reasonably assured the related accounts receivable is collectible. Our standard sales terms are Free On Board ("FOB") shipping point. We have some sales terms that are FOB destination. Our products are sold with normal and customary return provisions. Sales discounts are deducted immediately from the sales invoice. Provisions, which are recorded as a reduction of revenue, are made for the estimated cost of rebates, promotional programs and warranties.

Sales Incentives . Sales incentives are reflected as a reduction of net sales.

Shipping and Handling Costs. Shipping and handling costs are reflected in cost of goods sold.

Advertising Costs. We recognize advertising expenses as they are incurred.

Research and Development Costs. We expense research and development costs as they are incurred.

<u>Pension and Postretirement Benefits</u>. We have benefit plans that provide for pension, medical and life insurance benefits to certain eligible employees when they retire from active service. See Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for disclosures on pension and postretirement benefits.

Taxes. The provision for income taxes has been determined using the asset and liability approach of accounting for income taxes to reflect the expected future tax consequences of events recognized in the financial statements. Deferred income tax assets and

liabilities a re recognized by applying enacted tax rates to temporary differences that exist as of the balance sheet date, which result from differences in the timing of reported taxable income between tax and financial reporting.

We reduce the carrying amounts of deferred tax assets by a valuation allowance if, based on the available evidence, it is more likely than not that such assets will not be realized. The need to establish valuation allowances for deferred tax assets is assessed quarterly. In assessing the requirement for, and amount of, a valuation allowance in accordance with the more likely than not standard, we give appropriate consideration to all positive and negative evidence related to the realization of the deferred tax assets. This assessment considers, among other matters, the nature, frequency and severity of current and cumulative losses, forecasts of future profitability and foreign source income, the duration of statutory carryforward periods, and our experience with operating loss and tax credit carryforward expirations. A history of cumulative losses is a significant piece of negative evidence used in our assessment. If a history of cumulative losses is incurred for a tax jurisdiction, forecasts of future profitability are generally not used as positive evidence related to the realization of the deferred tax assets in the assessment.

We recognize the tax benefits of an uncertain tax position if those benefits are more likely than not to be sustained based on existing tax law. Additionally, we establish a reserve for tax positions that are more likely than not to be sustained based on existing tax law, but uncertain in the ultimate benefit to be sustained upon examination by the relevant taxing authorities. Unrecognized tax benefits are subsequently recognized at the time the more likely than not recognition threshold is met, the tax matter is effectively settled or the statute of limitations for the relevant taxing authority to examine and challenge the tax position has expired, whichever is earlier.

Taxes collected from customers and remitted to governmental authorities are reported on a net basis.

Earnings per Share. Basic earnings per share is computed by dividing the earnings attributable to common shares by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted earnings per share reflects the potential dilution of securities that could share in the earnings.

<u>Cash and Cash Equivalents</u>. Cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand, short-term investments that have maturities of three months or less when purchased and restricted cash.

Concentration of Credit. We principally sell products to customers in building products industries in various geographic regions. Revenues from three commercial distributors, included within our Mineral Fiber and Architectural Specialties segments, individually exceeded 10% of our revenues in 2017. Net sales in 2017 to these three customers totaled \$426.1 million. Net sales of \$372.9 million and \$305.6 million to these three customers also exceeded 10% of our revenues in 2016 and 2015, respectively. We monitor the creditworthiness of our customers and generally do not require collateral.

<u>Receivables</u>. We sell our products to select, pre-approved customers using customary trade terms that allow for payment in the future. Customer trade receivables, customer notes receivable and miscellaneous receivables (which include supply related rebates and other), net of allowances for doubtful accounts, customer credits and warranties are reported in accounts and notes receivable, net. Cash flows from the collection of receivables are classified as operating cash flows on the consolidated statements of cash flows.

We establish credit-worthiness prior to extending credit. We estimate the recoverability of receivables each period. This estimate is based upon new information in the period, which can include the review of any available financial statements and forecasts, as well as discussions with legal counsel and the management of the debtor company. As events occur, which impact the collectability of the receivable, all or a portion of the receivable is reserved. Account balances are charged off against the allowance when the potential for recovery is considered remote. We do not have any off-balance sheet credit exposure related to our customers.

<u>Inventories</u>. Inventories are valued at the lower of cost and net realizable value. See Note 6 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information on our accounting for inventories.

<u>Property Plant and Equipment</u>. Property plant and equipment is recorded at cost reduced by accumulated depreciation. Depreciation expense is recognized on a straight-line basis over the assets' estimated useful lives. Machinery and equipment includes manufacturing equipment (depreciated over 3 to 15 years), computer equipment (depreciated over 3 to 5 years) and office furniture and equipment (depreciated over 5 to 7 years). Within manufacturing equipment, assets that are subject to accelerated obsolescence or wear out quickly, such as dryer components, are depreciated over shorter periods (3 to 7 years). Heavy production equipment, such as conveyors and production presses, are depreciated over longer periods (10 to 15 years). Buildings are depreciated over 15 to 30 years, depending on factors such as type of construction and use. Computer software is depreciated over 3 to 7 years.

Property, plant and equipment is tested for impairment by asset group when indicators of impairment are present, such a s operating losses and/or negative cash flows. If an indication of impairment exists, we compare the carrying amount of the asset group to the estimated undiscounted future cash flows expected to be generated by the asset group. The estimate of an asset group's fair value is based on discounted future cash flows expected to be generated by the asset group, or based on management's estimated exit price assuming the assets could be sold in an orderly transaction between market participants, or estimated sal vage value if no sale is assumed. If the fair value is less than the carrying value of the asset group, we record an impairment charge equal to the difference between the fair value and carrying value of the asset group. Impairments of assets related to our manufacturing operations are recorded in cost of goods sold.

When assets are disposed of or retired, their costs and related depreciation are removed from the financial statements, and any resulting gains or losses normally are reflected in cost of goods sold or selling, general and administrative ("SG&A") expenses depending on the nature of the asset.

<u>Asset Retirement Obligations</u>. We recognize the fair value of obligations associated with the retirement of tangible long-lived assets in the period in which they are incurred. Upon initial recognition of a liability, the discounted cost is capitalized as part of the related long-lived asset and depreciated over the corresponding asset's useful life. Over time, accretion of the liability is recognized as an operating expense to reflect the change in the liability's present value.

Intangible Assets. Our definite-lived intangible assets are primarily customer relationships (amortized over 20 years) and developed technology (amortized over 15 years). We review significant definite-lived intangible assets for impairment when indicators of impairment exist. We review our businesses for indicators of impairment such as operating losses and/or negative cash flows. If an indication of impairment exists, we compare the carrying amount of the asset group to the estimated undiscounted future cash flows expected to be generated by the asset group. The estimate of an asset group's fair value is based on discounted future cash flows expected to be generated by the asset group, or based on management's estimated exit price assuming the assets could be sold in an orderly transaction between market participants. If the fair value is less than the carrying value of the asset group, we record an impairment charge equal to the difference between the fair value and carrying value of the asset group.

Our indefinite-lived intangibles are primarily goodwill, trademarks and brand names, with Armstrong representing our primary trademark, which are integral to our corporate identity and expected to contribute indefinitely to our cash flows. Accordingly, they have been assigned an indefinite life. We perform annual impairment tests during the fourth quarter on these indefinite-lived intangibles. These assets undergo more frequent tests if an indication of possible impairment exists.

The principal assumption used in our impairment tests for definite-lived intangible assets is future operating profit adjusted for depreciation and amortization. The principal assumptions used in our impairment tests for indefinite-lived intangible assets include revenue growth rate, discount rate and royalty rate. Revenue growth rate and future operating profit assumptions are derived from those utilized in our operating plan and strategic planning processes. The discount rate assumption is calculated based upon an estimated weighted average cost of equity which reflects the overall level of inherent risk and the rate of return a market participant would expect to achieve. The royalty rate assumption represents the estimated contribution of the intangible asset to the overall profits of the reporting unit. Methodologies used for valuing our intangible assets did not change from prior periods.

See Note 10 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for disclosure on intangible assets.

<u>Foreign Currency Transactions</u>. Assets and liabilities of our subsidiaries operating outside the United States which account in a functional currency other than U.S. dollars are translated using the period end exchange rate. Revenues and expenses are translated at exchange rates effective during each month. Foreign currency translation gains or losses are included as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) within shareholders' equity. Gains or losses on foreign currency transactions are recognized through earnings.

<u>Financial Instruments and Derivatives</u>. From time to time, we use derivatives and other financial instruments to offset the effect of currency, interest rate and commodity price variability. See Notes 17 and 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further discussion.

<u>Share-based Employee Compensation</u>. We recognize share-based compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the vesting period for the entire award. Compensation expense for performance based awards with non-market based conditions are also recognized over the vesting period for the entire award, however, compensation expense may vary based on the expectations for actual

performance relative to defined performance measures. See Note 21 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information on share-based employee compensation.

<u>Subsequent Events</u>. We have evaluated subsequent events for potential recognition and disclosure through the date the consolidated financial statements included in the Annual Report on Form 10-K were issued.

Recently Adopted Accounting Standards

In July 2015, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2015-11, "Simplifying the Measurement of Inventory," which requires inventory that is measured on a first-in, first-out or average cost basis to be measured at lower of cost and net realizable value, as opposed to the lower of cost or market. For inventory that is measured under the last-in, first-out ("LIFO") basis or the retail recovery method, there is no change to current measurement requirements. The adoption of this standard on January 1, 2017 did not have an impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-09, "Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting." This new guidance simplifies accounting for share-based payments, most notably by requiring all excess tax benefits and tax deficiencies to be recorded as income tax benefits or expense in the income statement and by allowing entities to recognize forfeitures of awards when they occur. Effective January 1, 2017, we adopted the provisions of ASU 2016-09 and elected to continue to estimate the impact of forfeitures when determining share-based compensation cost. We prospectively adopted the provisions of this new guidance related to the recognition of excess tax benefits and deficiencies through income tax expense, the presentation of excess tax benefits from share-based compensation as operating cash outflows, and changes to diluted earnings per share computations, the impact of which were not material to our Consolidated Statements of Earnings and Comprehensive Income or Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows. Finally, as required by ASU 2016-09, effective January 1, 2017, we recorded an \$8.7 million cumulative-effect increase to Retained earnings and Deferred income taxes (assets), representing prior years' tax benefits that were not previously recognized because the related tax deductions had not reduced income taxes payable.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, "Revenue from Contracts with Customers." The guidance requires an entity to recognize the amount of revenue to which it expects to be entitled for the transfer of promised goods or services to a customer. The ASU will replace most existing revenue recognition guidance in U.S. GAAP when it becomes effective. In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-08, "Principal versus Agent Considerations (Reporting Gross versus Net)," which clarifies the implementation guidance relating to principle versus agent considerations. In April 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-10, "Identifying Performance Obligations and Licensing," which clarifies the implementation guidance relating to the identification of performance obligations in a contract, including how entities should account for shipping and handling services provided after control of goods transfers to a customer. In May 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-12, "Narrow-Scope Improvements and Practical Expedients," which clarifies the guidance related to the presentation of sales taxes, noncash consideration, and completed contracts and contract modifications. In December 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-20, "Technical Corrections and Improvements to Topic 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers," which clarifies the scope and application of the adoption of the new revenue recognition standard.

Collectively, the revenue recognition updates are effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017, but early adoption is permitted. We have adopted these standards effective January 1, 2018 using the modified retrospective transition method and have applied all practical expedients related to completed contracts upon adoption. Substantially all of our revenues from contracts with customers are recognized from the sale of products with standard shipping terms, sales discounts and warranties. Based on our evaluation, adoption will not have a material impact to our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows as the amount and timing of substantially all of our revenues will continue to be recognized at a point in time. We will be impacted by the expanded disclosure requirements of the revenue recognition updates, most notably the disclosure of revenues from contracts with customers into disaggregated categories.

In January 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-01, "Recognition and Measurement of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities," which addresses certain aspects of recognition, measurement, presentation, and disclosure of financial instruments. Most notably, this new guidance requires equity investments (except those accounted for under the equity method of accounting or those that result in consolidation of the investee) to be measured at fair value with changes in fair value recognized in net income. This new guidance is effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017. We do not believe the adoption of this standard will have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, "Leases," which amends accounting for leases, most notably by requiring a lessee to recognize the ass ets and liabilities that arise from a lease agreement. Specifically, this new guidance will require lessees to recognize a liability to make lease payments and a right-of-use asset representing its right to use the underlying asset for the lease term, with limited exceptions. The accounting applied by a lessor is largely unchanged from that applied under existing U.S. GAAP. This new guidance is effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018 and must be adopted under a modified r etrospective basis. We are currently evaluating the impact the adoption of this standard will have on our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-15, "Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments." This guidance clarifies how entities should classify certain cash receipts and cash payments on the statement of cash flows. This new guidance is effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2017. We do not believe the impact the adoption of this standard will have a material impact on our cash flows.

In March 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-07, "Improving the Presentation of Net Periodic Pension Cost and Net Periodic Postretirement Benefit Cost," which requires companies to report the service cost component of net benefit cost in the same line item or items as other compensation costs arising from services rendered by the pertinent employees during the period. The other components of net benefit cost are required to be presented in the income statement separately from the service cost component and outside a subtotal of income from operations, if one is presented. This new guidance is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017 and will have an impact on the classification of net benefit costs, which are currently included as a component of Costs of goods sold and Selling, general and administrative ("SG&A") expenses, on our Consolidated Statements of Earnings and Comprehensive Income. See Note 16 for details related to our components of net benefit costs.

In August 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-12, "Derivatives and Hedging (Topic 815): Targeted Improvements to Accounting for Hedging Activities," which amends the financial reporting of hedging relationships in order to better portray the economic results of an entity's risk management activities in its financial statements. In addition, this new guidance simplifies the application of current hedge accounting guidance. This new guidance is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2018. We are currently evaluating the impact the adoption of this standard will have on our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

In February 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-02, "Reclassification of Certain Tax Effects from Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income." On December 22, 2017, the U.S. federal government enacted the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017 (the "Tax Act of 2017"), which, in addition to numerous other provisions, lowered the Corporate statutory tax rate from 35% to 21%. Under U.S. GAAP, all deferred tax assets and liabilities are required to be adjusted for the effect of a change in tax laws or rates, with the effect included in income from continuing operations in the reporting period that includes the enactment date. As a result of this guidance, the tax effects of items recorded within Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income ("AOCI") do not reflect the appropriate tax rate. This standard would require entities to record a reclassification from AOCI to retained earnings for the purpose of appropriately including the tax effect of items within AOCI at the newly enacted 21% U.S. federal tax rate. This new guidance is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2018. Upon adoption, we will record an approximately \$54 million reduction to AOCI with a corresponding increase to retained earnings.

NOTE 3. NATURE OF OPERATIONS

Effective December 31, 2017 and in connection with the announced sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, our former EMEA and Pacific Rim segments have been excluded from our results of continuing operations. As a result, effective December 31, 2017 and for all periods presented, our operating segments are as follows: Mineral Fiber, Architectural Specialties and Unallocated Corporate.

Mineral Fiber – produces suspended mineral fiber and soft fiber ceiling systems for use in commercial and residential settings. Products offer various performance attributes such as acoustical control, rated fire protection and aesthetic appeal. Commercial ceiling products are sold to resale distributors and to ceiling systems contractors. Residential ceiling products are sold primarily to wholesalers and retailers (including large home centers). The Mineral Fiber segment also includes the results of our Worthington Armstrong Venture ("WAVE") joint venture with Worthington Industries, Inc., which manufactures suspension system (grid) products and ceiling component products that are invoiced by both us and WAVE. Segment results relating to WAVE consist primarily of equity earnings and reflect our 50% equity interest in the joint venture. Ceiling component products consist of ceiling perimeters and trim, in addition to grid products that support drywall ceiling systems. To a lesser extent, however, in some markets, WAVE sells its suspension systems products to us for resale to customers. Our segment results reflect those sales transactions. The Mineral Fiber segment also includes all assets and liabilities not specifically allocated to our Architectural Specialties or Unallocated

Corporate segment, including all property and related depre ciation associated with our Lancaster, PA headquarters. Operating results for the Mineral Fiber segment include a significant majority of allocated Corporate administrative expenses that represent a reasonable allocation of general services to support its operations.

Architectural Specialties – produces and sources ceilings and walls for use in commercial settings. Products are available in numerous materials, such as metal and wood, in addition to various colors, shapes and designs. Products offer various performance attributes such as acoustical control, rated fire protection and aesthetic appeal. We produce standard and customized products, with the majority of Architectural Specialties revenues derived from sourced products. Architectural Specialties products are sold to resale distributors and ceiling systems contractors. The majority of revenues are project driven, which can lead to more volatile sales patterns due to project scheduling. Operating results for the Architectural Specialties segment include a minor portion of allocated Corporate administrative expenses that represent a reasonable allocation of general services to support its operations.

Unallocated Corporate – includes assets, liabilities, income and expenses that have not been allocated to our other business segments and consist of: cash and cash equivalents, the net funded status of our U.S. Retirement Income Plan ("RIP"), the estimated fair value of interest rate swap contracts, outstanding borrowings under our senior credit facilities and income tax balances. Effective December 31, 2017 and for all periods presented, our Unallocated Corporate segment also includes all assets, liabilities, income and expenses formerly reported in our EMEA and Pacific Rim segments that are not included in the pending sale to Knauf.

Segment results below have been restated for all periods presented as a result of the disaggregation of our former Americas segment and the reclassification of Unallocated Corporate assets.

	Mineral Fiber		Architectural Specialties		Unallocated Corporate		Total
For the year ended 2017							
Net sales to external customers	\$	756.4	\$	137.2	\$	-	\$ 893.6
Equity (earnings) from joint venture		(67.0)		-		-	(67.0)
Segment operating income (loss)		231.9		27.7		(4.5)	255.1
Segment assets		1,193.5		53.2		320.7	1,567.4
Depreciation and amortization (1)		59.2		1.8		6.0	67.0
Investment in joint venture		107.3		-		-	107.3
Purchases of property, plant and equipment (1)		76.1		1.6		-	77.7

	Mineral Fiber			Architectural Specialties		Unallocated Corporate	Total
For the year ended 2016							
Net sales to external customers	\$	736.6	\$	100.7	\$	-	\$ 837.3
Equity (earnings) from joint venture		(73.1)		-		-	(73.1)
Segment operating income (loss)		223.9		19.2		(54.2)	188.9
Segment assets		1,145.1		17.3		249.3	1,411.7
Depreciation and amortization (1)		53.6		0.8		0.4	54.8
Investment in joint venture		106.2		-		-	106.2
Purchases of property, plant and equipment (1)		66.1		0.2		-	66.3

For the year ended 2015	Mineral Fiber			Architectural Specialties	_	Unallocated Corporate	Total
Net sales to external customers	\$	723.7	\$	81.4	\$	_	\$ 805.1
	Ψ		Ψ	01.4	Ψ		
Equity (earnings) from joint venture		(66.1)		-		-	(66.1)
Segment operating income (loss)		270.3		16.5		(129.8)	157.0
Segment assets		1,132.8		17.2		271.0	1,421.0
Depreciation and amortization (1)		43.9		0.8		11.9	56.6
Investment in joint venture		130.8		-		-	130.8
Purchases of property, plant and equipment (1)		51.5		0.6		22.4	74.5

Totals will differ from the totals on our Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows by the amounts that have been classified as discontinued operations. See Note 4 for additional details.

Segment operating income (loss) is the measure of segment profit or loss reviewed by the chief operating decision maker. The sum of the segments' operating income (loss) equals the total consolidated operating income as reported on our Consolidated Statements of Earnings and Comprehensive Income. The following reconciles our total consolidated operating income to earnings from continuing operations before income taxes. These items are only measured and managed on a consolidated basis:

	2017			2016	2015
Segment operating income	\$	255.1	\$	188.9	\$ 157.0
Interest expense		35.4		49.5	44.6
Other non-operating (income)/expense, net		(2.4)		(11.2)	17.8
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes	\$	222.1	\$	150.6	\$ 94.6

Accounting policies of the segments are the same as those described in the summary of significant accounting policies.

The sales in the table below are allocated to geographic areas based on the location of our selling entities.

	2017	<u> </u>	 2016	 2015
Geographic Areas				
Net trade sales				
Mineral Fiber:				
United States	\$	699.8	\$ 680.8	\$ 670.8
Canada		56.6	55.8	52.9
Total Mineral Fiber		756.4	736.6	723.7
Architectural Specialties:				
United States		129.5	95.1	75.1
Canada		7.7	5.6	6.3
Total Architectural Specialties		137.2	100.7	81.4
Total net trade sales	\$	893.6	\$ 837.3	\$ 805.1

	2017	2016
Property, plant and equipment, net at December 31,		
Mineral Fiber:		
United States	\$ 488.7	\$ 457.3
Total Mineral Fiber	488.7	457.3
Architectural Specialties:		
Canada	\$ 4.5	\$ 4.0
United States	3.0	0.3
Total Architectural Specialties	 7.5	4.3
Unallocated Corporate (1)	3.7	3.6
Total property, plant and equipment, net	\$ 499.9	\$ 465.2

⁽¹⁾ Includes property, plant and equipment located in China that were formerly reported in our Pacific Rim segment and will not be included in the sale to Knauf.

Impairment testing of our tangible assets occurs whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be recoverable.

In September 2017, we made the decision to permanently close a previously idled plant in China, which is reported as a component of Unallocated Corporate as of December 31, 2017. As a result, during 2017 we recorded \$5.6 million in costs of goods sold for accelerated depreciation of machinery and equipment based on management estimates. During the fourth quarter of 2017, we announced the closing of our St. Helens, Oregon mineral fiber manufacturing facility, expected to occur in the first half of 2018. During the fourth quarter of 2017, we recorded \$4.0 million in costs of goods sold primarily related to accelerated depreciation of machinery and equipment within our Mineral Fiber segment based on management estimates.

NOTE 4. ACQUISITIONS AND DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

ACQUISITION OF TECTUM

On January 13, 2017, in connection with the acquisition of Tectum, the \$31.2 million purchase price was allocated to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and the liabilities assumed based on their estimated fair values, with the remaining unallocated amount recorded as goodwill. The total fair value of tangible assets acquired, less liabilities assumed, in connection with the Tectum acquisition was \$4.4 million. The total fair value of intangible assets acquired, comprised of amortizable customer relationships and non-amortizing brand names, was \$16.0 million, resulting in \$10.8 million of goodwill. All of the acquired goodwill is deductible for tax purposes.

EMEA AND PACIFIC RIM BUSINESSES

On November 17, 2017, in connection with the Purchase Agreement we entered into with Knauf, we agreed to sell certain subsidiaries comprising our businesses in EMEA and the Pacific Rim. Pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, prior to the closing, we and Knauf will enter into (i) an agreement relating to the mutual supply of certain products after the closing, (ii) an agreement relating to the use of certain intellectual property by Knauf after the closing, including the Armstrong trade name and (iii) an agreement relating to certain transition services to be provided by AWI to Knauf after closing for a period of one year. WAVE and Knauf will also enter into similar agreements for such purposes.

As of December 31, 2017, based on anticipated net sales proceeds to be received from Knauf, the fair value of EMEA and Pacific Rim net assets are less than their carrying value. As a result, we recorded an impairment charge of \$74.0 million during the fourth quarter of 2017, which included \$51.4 million of accumulated other comprehensive income adjustments, primarily accumulated foreign currency translation amounts, that will be subsequently reclassified to earnings from discontinued operations upon sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses.

FLOORING BUSINESSES

Separation and Distribution of AFI

On April 1, 2016, we completed our separation of Armstrong Flooring, Inc. ("AFI") by allocating the assets and liabilities related primarily to our Resilient and Wood Flooring segments to AFI and then distributing the common stock of AFI to our shareholders at a ratio of one share of AFI common stock for every two shares of AWI common stock. Separation costs for 2016 and 2015 were \$34.5 million and \$34.3 million, respectively. Separation costs for all periods primarily related to outside professional services and employee compensation and retention and severance accruals which were recorded within the Unallocated Corporate segment in conjunction with this initiative.

On April 1, 2016, in connection with the separation and distribution of AFI, we entered into several agreements with AFI that, together with a plan of division, provided for the separation and allocation between AWI and AFI of the flooring assets, employees, liabilities and obligations of AWI and its subsidiaries attributable to periods prior to, at and after AFI's separation from AWI, and govern the relationship between AWI and AFI subsequent to the completion of the separation and distribution. These agreements include a Transition Services Agreement, a Tax Matters Agreement, an Employee Matters Agreement, a Trademark License Agreement, a Transition Trademark License Agreement and a Campus Lease Agreement. AWI and AFI provided various services to each other during a transition period that expired on December 31, 2017.

The Tax Matters Agreement generally governs AWI's and AFI's respective rights, responsibilities and obligations after the separation and distribution with respect to tax matters. Upon distribution, AWI received an opinion from its tax counsel that the separation and distribution qualified as a tax-free transaction for AWI and its shareholders.

The Employee Matters Agreement governed certain compensation and employee benefit obligations with respect to the current and former employees and non-employee directors of AWI and AFI. Pursuant to this agreement and in connection with the distribution, AWI transferred assets and liabilities from the AWI defined benefit pension and postretirement plans to AFI that relate to active AFI employees and certain former AFI employees to mirror plans established by AFI. See Note 16 for additional details.

Pursuant to the Trademark License Agreement, AWI provided AFI with a perpetual, royalty-free license to utilize the "Armstrong" trade name and logo. Pursuant to the Transition Trademark License Agreement, AFI provided us with a five-year royalty-free license to utilize the "Inspiring Great Spaces" tagline, logo and related color scheme.

Under the Campus Lease Agreement, certain portions of the AWI headquarters are being leased to AFI to use as its corporate headquarters for an initial term of five years, subject to certain renewal rights.

European Resilient Flooring

On December 4, 2014, our Board of Directors approved the cessation of funding to our former DLW subsidiary, which was our former European flooring business. As a result, DLW management filed for insolvency in Germany on December 11, 2014. The German insolvency court subsequently appointed an administrator (the "Administrator") to oversee DLW operations.

As of December 4, 2014, DLW had a net liability of \$12.9 million, representing assets of \$151.9 million and liabilities of \$164.8 million, which were removed from our balance sheet. This net liability was recognized as a contingent liability on our consolidated balance sheet pending the closure and results of the insolvency proceeding. The amount of the net liability, included within Accounts payable and accrued expenses on our Consolidated Balance Sheets, was \$11.9 million as of December 31, 2016. In April 2017, we entered into a settlement agreement and mutual release with the Administrator on behalf of the DLW estate to settle all claims of the Administrator related to the insolvency for a cash payment of \$11.8 million. DLW was previously shown within our Resilient Flooring reporting segment.

CABINETS

In September 2012, we entered into a definitive agreement to sell our cabinets business to American Industrial Partners. The sale was completed in October 2012. Net loss on disposal of discontinued operations in 2015 related to the settlement of a multi-employer pension plan.

Summarized Financial Information of Discontinued Operations

The following tables detail the businesses and line items that comprise income from discontinued operations on the Consolidated Statements of Earnings and Comprehensive Income.

	EMEA and Pacific Rim Businesses			looring isinesses	Total		
<u>2017:</u>						_	
Net sales	\$	436.2	\$	-	\$	436.2	
Cost of goods sold		350.8		=		350.8	
Gross profit		85.4		_		85.4	
Selling, general and administrative expenses		78.3		-		78.3	
Operating income		7.1	,	_		7.1	
Interest expense		1.2		-		1.2	
Other non-operating (income), net		(1.9)		-		(1.9)	
Earnings from discontinued operations before income tax		7.8				7.8	
Income tax expense		3.6		-		3.6	
Gain from discontinued operations	\$	4.2	\$	-	\$	4.2	
(Loss) on expected disposal of discontinued businesses before							
income tax (1)	\$	(74.0)	\$	(0.1)	\$	(74.1)	
Income tax (benefit)		<u>-</u>		(4.1)		(4.1)	
Net (loss) gain on disposal of discontinued businesses	\$	(74.0)	\$	4.0	\$	(70.0)	
Net (loss) gain from discontinued operations	\$	(69.8)	\$	4.0	\$	(65.8)	

⁽¹⁾ Loss on disposal of EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses for the year ended December 31, 2017 represents the estimated write-down of EMEA and Pacific Rim assets based on our expected sales proceeds to be received upon closure of the transaction.

	EMEA and Pacific Rim Businesses					Total
<u>2016:</u>						
Net sales	\$	397.2	\$	284.4	\$	681.6
Cost of goods sold		331.8		237.2		569.0
Gross profit		65.4		47.2		112.6
Selling, general and administrative expenses		69.7		50.5		120.2
Operating (loss)		(4.3)		(3.3)		(7.6)
Interest expense		0.3		-		0.3
Other non-operating expense, net		1.7		1.1		2.8
(Loss) from discontinued operations before income tax		(6.3)		(4.4)		(10.7)
Income tax (benefit) expense		(0.9)		0.1		(0.8)
(Loss) from discontinued operations	\$	(5.4)	\$	(4.5)	\$	(9.9)
Gain on disposal of discontinued businesses before income tax	\$	-	\$	0.1	\$	0.1
Income tax (benefit)		-		(15.2)		(15.2)
Net gain on disposal of discontinued businesses	\$	-	\$	15.3	\$	15.3
Net (loss) gain from discontinued operations	\$	(5.4)	\$	10.8	\$	5.4
100 (1000) Bailt Holli discontinued operations	Ψ	(3.4)	Ψ	10.8	Ψ	J. 1

		and Pacific Businesses	Flooring Businesses							Cabinets		Total
<u>2015:</u>				_								
Net sales	\$	426.2	\$	1,188.7	\$	-	\$	1,614.9				
Cost of goods sold		355.8		962.3		-		1,318.1				
Gross profit		70.4		226.4		_		296.8				
Selling, general and administrative expenses		86.9		179.5		-		266.4				
Operating (loss) income		(16.5)		46.9		_		30.4				
Interest expense		0.7		-		-		0.7				
Other non-operating (income) expense, net		(2.7)		3.1		-		0.4				
(Loss) earnings from discontinued operations before income tax		(14.5)		43.8		_		29.3				
Income tax expense		16.8		17.8		-		34.6				
(Loss) earnings from discontinued operations	\$	(31.3)	\$	26.0	\$		\$	(5.3)				
(Loss) gain on disposal of discontinued businesses before income tax	\$		s	(0.8)	\$	0.6	\$	(0.2)				
Income tax (benefit) expense	Ψ	_	Ψ	(42.0)	Ψ	0.2	Ψ	(41.8)				
Net gain on disposal of discontinued businesses	\$	-	\$	41.2	\$	0.4	\$	41.6				
Net (loss) gain from discontinued operations	\$	(31.3)	\$	67.2	\$	0.4	\$	36.3				

The following is a summary of the carrying amount of the major classes of assets and liabilities classified as assets and liabilities of discontinued operations as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 related to our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses.

	December 31, 2017		December 31, 2016	
<u>Assets</u>				
Current assets:				
Accounts and notes receivable, net	\$	61.4	\$	49.5
Inventories, net		59.2		62.1
Income tax receivable		3.1		4.0
Other current assets		12.9		9.6
Total current assets discontinued operations		136.6		125.2
Property, plant, and equipment, less accumulated depreciation and amortization (1) (2)		131.3		204.4
Prepaid pension costs (1)		26.1		7.9
Goodwill and intangible assets, net (1)		7.2		6.8
Deferred income taxes (1)		4.0		1.0
Other non-current assets (1)		0.9		1.0
Total non-current assets of discontinued operations (1)		169.5		221.1
Total assets of discontinued operations (1)	\$	306.1	\$	346.3
<u>Liabilities</u>			-	
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	78.6	\$	80.1
Income tax payable		1.3		0.7
Total current liabilities		79.9		80.8
Pension benefit liabilities (3)		34.7		29.5
Other long-term liabilities (3)		1.8		2.1
Deferred income taxes (3)		12.1		2.4
Total non-current liabilities of discontinued operations (3)		48.6	-	34.0
Total liabilities of discontinued operations (3)	\$	128.5	\$	114.8

- (1) Presented as Current assets of discontinued operations on the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2017.
- (2) Includes a pre-tax impairment charge of \$74.0 million recorded during the fourth quarter of 2017.
- (3) Presented as Current liabilities of discontinued operations on the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2017.

The following is a summary of total depreciation and amortization and capital expenditures presented as discontinued operations and included as components of operating and investing cash flows on our consolidated statements of cash flows:

2017:				Flooring Businesses				Total
Depreciation and amortization	\$	22.2	\$	_	\$	22.2		
Fixed asset impairment (1)	Φ	74.0	Ф		Ф	74.0		
				-				
Purchases of property, plant and equipment		(12.0)		-		(12.0)		
<u>2016:</u>								
Depreciation and amortization	\$	23.0	\$	11.4	\$	34.4		
Purchases of property, plant and equipment		(25.8)		(12.1)		(37.9)		
<u>2015:</u>								
Depreciation and amortization	\$	22.6	\$	39.1	\$	61.7		
Purchases of property, plant and equipment		(34.6)		(61.6)		(96.2)		

⁽¹⁾ Loss on disposal of EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses for the year ended December 31, 2017 represents the estimated write-down of EMEA and Pacific Rim assets based on our expected sales proceeds to be received upon closure of the transaction.

NOTE 5. ACCOUNTS AND NOTES RECEIVABLE

	Decem	ber 31, 2017	Decen	ıber 31, 2016
Customer receivables	\$	62.8	\$	56.9
Miscellaneous receivables		29.9		3.8
Less allowance for warranties, discounts, and losses		(1.9)		(1.9)
Accounts and notes receivable, net	\$	90.8	\$	58.8

We sell our products to select, pre-approved customers whose businesses are affected by changes in economic and market conditions. We consider these factors and the financial condition of each customer when establishing our allowance for losses from doubtful accounts.

Miscellaneous receivables as of December 31, 2017 include insurance recoveries related to environmental matters. See Note 27 for more information.

NOTE 6. INVENTORIES

	Decem	ber 31, 2017	December 31, 2016		
Finished goods	\$	33.2	\$	30.1	
Goods in process		2.7		2.6	
Raw materials and supplies		26.1		21.4	
Less LIFO reserves		(8.2)		(7.2)	
Total inventories, net	\$	53.8	\$	46.9	

Approximately 84% and 87% of our total inventory in 2017 and 2016, respectively, were valued on a LIFO (last-in, first-out) basis.

The distinction between the use of different methods of inventory valuation is primarily based on geographical locations and/or legal entities. The following table summarizes the amount of inventory that is not accounted for under the LIFO method.

	December	December 31, 2016		
U.S. locations	\$	6.5	\$	4.2
Canada locations		2.2		1.9
Total	\$	8.7	\$	6.1

Our Canadian locations use the FIFO method of inventory valuation (or other methods which closely approximate the FIFO method) primarily because the LIFO method is not permitted for local tax and/or statutory reporting purposes. In these situations, a conversion to LIFO would be highly complex and involve excessive cost and effort to achieve under local tax and/or statutory reporting requirements. U.S. locations that use the FIFO method of inventory valuation primarily represent certain finished goods sourced from third party suppliers.

NOTE 7. OTHER CURRENT ASSETS

	Decer	nber 31, 2017	December 31, 2016
Prepaid expenses	\$	7.1	\$ 6.4
Fair value of derivative assets		0.2	2.2
Other		0.6	2.6
Total other current assets	\$	7.9	\$ 11.2

NOTE 8. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

	December 31.	, 2017	December 31, 2016		
Land	\$	32.5	\$	32.2	
Buildings		224.6		202.8	
Machinery and equipment		537.1		471.2	
Computer software		20.9		15.2	
Construction in progress		46.2		67.6	
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization		(361.4)		(323.8)	
Net property, plant and equipment	\$	499.9	\$	465.2	

See Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for discussion of policies related to property and depreciation and asset retirement obligations.

NOTE 9. EQUITY INVESTMENTS

Investment in joint venture as of December 31, 2017 reflected the equity interest in our 50% investment in our WAVE joint venture. The WAVE joint venture is reflected within the Mineral Fiber segment in our consolidated financial statements using the equity method of accounting.

We use the equity in earnings method to determine the appropriate classification of distributions from WAVE within our cash flow statement. During 2017, 2016 and 2015, WAVE distributed amounts in excess of our capital contributions and proportionate share of retained earnings. Accordingly, the distributions in these years were reflected as a return of investment in cash flows from investing activity in our Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows. Distributions from WAVE in 2017, 2016 and 2015 were \$69.1 million, \$86.9 million, and \$64.2 million, respectively.

In certain markets, we sell WAVE products directly to customers pursuant to specific terms of sale. In those circumstances, we record the sales and associated costs within our consolidated financial statements. The total sales associated with these transactions were \$31.2 million, \$29.8 million and \$29.9 million for the years ended 2017, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

Our recorded investment in WAVE was higher than our 50% share of the carrying values reported in WAVE's consolidated financial statements by \$161.0 million as of December 31, 2017 and \$166.6 million as of December 31, 2016. These differences are due to our adoption of fresh-start reporting upon emergence from Chapter 11 in October 2006, while WAVE's consolidated financial statements do not reflect fresh-start reporting. The differences are composed of the following fair value adjustments to assets:

	Decem	ber 31, 2017	Dec	cember 31, 2016
Property, plant and equipment	\$	0.4	\$	0.4
Other intangibles		130.2		135.8
Goodwill		30.4		30.4
Total	\$	161.0	\$	166.6

Other intangibles include customer relationships, trademarks and developed technology. Customer relationships are amortized over 20 years and developed technology is amortized over 15 years. Trademarks have an indefinite life.

See Exhibit 99.1 for WAVE's consolidated financial statements. On November 17, 2017, in connection with the Purchase Agreement we entered into with Knauf, the corresponding European and Pacific Rim businesses of WAVE will also be sold. Accordingly, WAVE's European and Pacific Rim historical financial statement results have been reflected in WAVE's consolidated financial statements as a discontinued operation for all periods presented. Our equity earnings in joint venture reflected as a component of earnings from continuing operations included \$1.7 million, \$2.8 million and \$2.6 million of equity earnings from WAVE's European and Pacific Rim businesses in 2017, 2016 and 2015, respectively. Condensed financial data for WAVE is summarized below.

	December 31, 2017			er 31, 2016
Current assets	\$	96.8	\$	96.3
Current assets of discontinued operations		36.4		16.8
Noncurrent assets		32.6		32.9
Noncurrent assets of discontinued operations		-		17.4
Current liabilities		18.1		33.1
Current liabilities of discontinued operations		8.1		8.2
Other noncurrent liabilities		246.6		244.0

	 2017		2016		2015
Net sales	\$ 344.5	\$	330.7	\$	309.7
Gross profit	192.7		192.4		172.1
Net earnings	144.3		151.9		136.5

Management evaluated its investment in WAVE for impairment as a result of WAVE's anticipated sale of its European and Pacific Rim businesses. Based on that evaluation, management concluded that as of December 31, 2017, its investment in WAVE was not impaired.

See discussion in Note 26 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information on this related party.

NOTE 10. GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS

We conduct our annual impairment testing of non-amortizing intangible assets during the fourth quarter. The 2017, 2016 and 2015 reviews concluded that no impairment charges were necessary. See Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of our accounting policy for intangible assets.

The following table details amounts related to our intangible assets as of December 31, 2017 and 2016:

		December 31, 2017					Decem	ber 31	er 31, 2016	
	Estimated Useful Life		s Carrying Mount		nulated tization		ss Carrying Amount		Accumulated Amortization	
Amortizing intangible assets										
Customer relationships	20 years	\$	176.3	\$	93.9	\$	165.3	\$	84.9	
Developed technology	15 years		83.7		60.9		82.8		55.4	
Other	Various		5.9		1.1		6.3		1.3	
Total		\$	265.9	\$	155.9	\$	254.4	\$	141.6	
Non-amortizing intangible assets										
Trademarks and brand names	Indefinite		319.8				314.4			
Goodwill			11.3				0.5			
Total goodwill and intangible assets		\$	597.0			\$	569.3			
			2017			2016			2015	
Amortization expense			\$	14.6	\$		13.9	\$	14.0	
The expected annual amortization expense for the years 2018 through 202	22 are as follows:									
2018							\$		14.7	
2019									14.7	
2020									14.7	
2021									13.3	
2022									9.3	

NOTE 11. OTHER NON-CURRENT ASSETS

	Decen	nber 31, 2017	December 31, 2016
Cash surrender value of company-owned life insurance policies	\$	53.9	\$ 52.7
Fair value of derivative assets		8.7	7.5
Other		1.7	2.6
Total other non-current assets	\$	64.3	\$ 62.8

NOTE 12. ACCOUNTS PAYABLE AND ACCRUED EXPENSES

	Decen	nber 31, 2017	Dece	ember 31, 2016
Payables, trade and other	\$	67.6	\$	68.7
Employment costs		18.0		16.3
Current portion of pension and postretirement benefit liabilities		11.6		12.2
Contingent liability related to discontinued operations		-		11.9
Other		11.2		7.9
Total accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	108.4	\$	117.0

NOTE 13. SEVERANCE AND RELATED COSTS

In an effort to optimize our organizational and manufacturing cost structures, during the fourth quarter of 2017, we recorded \$3.3 million in costs of goods sold in our Mineral Fiber segment for severance and related costs to reflect approximately 126 position eliminations in connection with the planned closure of our St. Helens, Oregon mineral fiber manufacturing facility, expected to occur in the first half of 2018. In addition, during the fourth quarter of 2017, we recorded \$1.3 million in SG&A expenses in our Mineral Fiber and Architectural Specialties segments for severance and related costs to reflect 18 position eliminations at our Lancaster, PA headquarters.

In 2016 and 2015, we recorded \$2.4 million and \$5.3 million, respectively, in Unallocated Corporate for severance and related costs to reflect approximately 30 position eliminations (including our former Chief Executive Officer) as a result of our initiative to separate our flooring business from our ceiling business. These costs are reflected within Separation costs on the Consolidated Statements of Earnings and Comprehensive Income (Loss).

NOTE 14. INCOME TAXES

On December 22, 2017, the U.S. federal government enacted the 2017 Tax Act, resulting in significant changes from existing U.S. tax laws that impact us, including, but not limited to, reducing the U.S. federal corporate income tax rate from 35% to 21%, allowing immediate 100% deduction for the cost of qualified property, eliminating the domestic production activities deduction, and imposing a one-time transition tax on the cumulative earnings and profits of certain foreign subsidiaries that were previously not repatriated and therefore not taxed for U.S. income tax purposes. Our federal income tax expense for periods beginning in 2018 will be based on the new rate.

In December 2017, the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") issued Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 118 ("SAB 118"), which addresses situations where the accounting is incomplete for the income tax effects of the 2017 Tax Act. SAB 118 directs registrants to consider the impact of the Act as "provisional" when they do not have the necessary information available, prepared or analyzed (including computations) to finalize the accounting for the change in tax law. Registrants are provided a measurement period of up to one year to obtain, prepare, and analyze information necessary to finalize the accounting for provisional amounts or amounts that cannot be estimated as of December 31, 2017.

As a result of the reduction of the corporate income tax rate to 21%, we were required to re-measure our deferred tax assets and liabilities as of the date of enactment based on the rates at which they are expected to be utilized in the future. The rate change resulted in an \$87.2 million reduction of our net deferred tax liabilities and a corresponding deferred income tax benefit in the fourth quarter of 2017.

The 2017 Tax Act also changes the taxation of foreign earnings . Generally, corporations are no longer subject to U.S. federal income tax upon the receipt of dividends from foreign subsidiaries and are not permitted foreign tax credits ("FTCs") related to such dividends. Accordingly, we recorded an additional valuati on allowance on \$9.5 million of FTCs as of December 31, 2017. This increase in our valuation allowance was due to these 2017 Tax Act provisions and as a result of the anticipated sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses. As we continue to analyze the 2017 Tax Act and refine our calculations, it could give rise to additional changes in our valuation allowance and the realizability of foreign tax credits.

The one-time transition tax is based on the total post-1986 earnings and profits of our foreign subsidiaries. Substantially all of our earnings and profits were permanently reinvested outside the U.S prior to the 2017 Tax Act. We recorded provisional U.S. amounts for the one-time transition tax liabilities, resulting in an increase in income tax expense of \$10.3 million. We have not yet completed our calculation of the total post-1986 earnings and profits for our foreign subsidiaries or the tax pools of our foreign subsidiaries. Further, the one-time transition tax is based in part on the amount of those earnings held in cash and other specified assets. This amount may change when we finalize the calculation of tax pools, finalize the calculation of post-1986 foreign earnings and profits previously deferred from U.S. federal taxation and finalize the amounts held in cash or other specified assets. Taxes due on the one-time transition tax are payable as of December 31, 2017 and may be elected to be paid over a period of eight years. We intend on making this election.

The 2017 Tax Act also provides for immediate 100% deduction of the costs of qualified property placed in service from September 27, 2017 to December 31, 2022. This provision will begin to phase down by 20% per year beginning January 1, 2023 and will be completely phased out as of January 1, 2027. As of December 31, 2017, we have not completed our analysis of qualifying expenditures for purposes of determining the expenditures that qualify for the immediate 100% deduction under the 2017 Tax Act.

The adjustments to deferred tax assets and liabilities, the liability related to the one-time transition tax, changes in our valuation allowance, the realizability of foreign tax credits and the immediate deduction of 100% of the costs of qualifying property are provisional amounts estimated based on information available as of December 31, 2017. These amounts are subject to change as we obtain information necessary to complete the calculations. Additional information that may affect our provisional amounts would include further clarification and guidance on how the Internal Revenue Service will implement tax reform, including guidance with respect to the one-time transition tax, further clarification and guidance on the impact of the 2017 Act from state taxing authorities and completion of our 2017 tax return filings. We will recognize any changes to the provisional amounts as we refine our estimates of cumulative temporary differences and our interpretations of the application of the 2017 Tax Act. We expect to complete our analysis of the provisional items by the second half of 2018.

The tax effects of principal temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and their tax basis are summarized below. Management believes it is more likely than not that the results of future operations will generate sufficient taxable income in the appropriate jurisdiction and will generate foreign source income to realize deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowances. In arriving at this conclusion, we considered the profit before tax generated for the years 2015 through 2017, as well as future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences and projections of future profit before tax and foreign source income.

We reduce the carrying amounts of deferred tax assets by a valuation allowance if, based on the available evidence, it is more likely than not that such assets will not be realized. The need to establish valuation allowances for deferred tax assets is assessed quarterly. In assessing the requirement for, and amount of, a valuation allowance in accordance with the more likely than not standard for all periods, we give appropriate consideration to all positive and negative evidence related to the realization of the deferred tax assets. This assessment considers, among other matters, the nature, frequency and severity of current and cumulative losses, forecasts of future profitability and foreign source income, the duration of statutory carryforward periods, and our experience with operating loss and tax credit carryforward expirations. A history of cumulative losses is a significant piece of negative evidence used in our assessment. If a history of cumulative losses is incurred for a tax jurisdiction, forecasts of future profitability are not used as positive evidence related to the realization of the deferred tax assets in the assessment.

As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, we had \$664.6 million and \$760.6 million, respectively, of gross state net operating loss ("NOL") carryforwards expiring between 2018 and 2036. As of December 31, 2017, we also had FTC carryforwards of \$15.7 million that expire between 2018 and 2022. U.S. FTC carryforwards as of December 31, 2016 were \$22.1 million on a gross basis, \$19.3 million when netted with unrecognized tax benefits.

As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, we had valuation allowances of \$47.4 million and \$17.3 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2017, our valuation allowance consisted of \$10.3 million for federal deferred tax assets related to FTC carryforwards, \$17.7 million for the outside basis difference between book and tax of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses and \$19.4 million for state

deferred tax assets, primarily operating loss carryforwards. Our valuation allowance increased in comparison to December 31, 2016 primarily as a result of the 2017 Tax Act and the anticipated sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses.

We estimate we will need to generate future federal taxable foreign source income of \$74.8 million to fully realize FTC carryforwards before they expire in 2022. We estimate we will need to generate future taxable income of approximately \$506.8 million for state income tax purposes during the respective realization periods (ranging from 2018 to 2036) in order to fully realize the net deferred income tax assets discussed above.

Our ability to utilize deferred tax assets may be impacted by certain future events, such as changes in tax legislation or insufficient future taxable income prior to expiration of certain deferred tax assets.

	Dece	mber 31, 2017	December 31, 2016				
Deferred income tax assets (liabilities)							
Net operating losses	\$	35.6	\$	32.0			
Postretirement benefits		23.3		38.1			
Pension benefit liabilities		16.7		42.4			
Deferred compensation		12.1		17.8			
Undistributed foreign earnings		17.7		-			
Foreign tax credit carryforwards		15.7		19.3			
State tax credit carryforwards		10.5		9.1			
Other		12.6		7.8			
Total deferred income tax assets		144.2		166.5			
Valuation allowances		(47.4)		(17.3)			
Net deferred income tax assets		96.8		149.2			
Intangibles		(136.3)		(211.8)			
Accumulated depreciation		(56.1)		(49.2)			
Prepaid pension costs		(20.4)		(18.9)			
Inventories		(4.4)		(7.2)			
Other		(1.7)		(1.8)			
Total deferred income tax liabilities		(218.9)		(288.9)			
Net deferred income tax liabilities	\$	(122.1)	\$	(139.7)			
Deferred income taxes have been classified in the Consolidated Balance Sheet as:							
Deferred income tax assets - noncurrent	\$	19.6	\$	14.4			
Deferred income tax liabilities - noncurrent	<u></u>	(141.7)		(154.1)			
Net deferred income tax liabilities	\$	(122.1)	\$	(139.7)			

	 2017 20		2016		2015
<u>Details of taxes</u>	 				
Earnings (loss) from continuing operations before income taxes:					
Domestic	\$ 224.1	\$	147.8	\$	92.7
Foreign	 (2.0)		2.8		1.9
Total	\$ 222.1	\$	150.6	\$	94.6
Income tax expense (benefit):					
Current:					
Federal	\$ 26.2	\$	15.1	\$	16.8
Foreign	1.4		5.0		2.8
State	 4.7		(6.7)		(4.8)
Total current	32.3		13.4		14.8
	 <u> </u>				
Deferred:					
Federal	(36.6)		22.6		12.7
Foreign	(0.1)		(1.1)		(1.2)
State	 5.9		16.4		10.4
Total deferred	 (30.8)		37.9		21.9
Total income tax expense	\$ 1.5	\$	51.3	\$	36.7

We reviewed our position with regards to foreign unremitted earnings and determined that unremitted earnings will not be permanently reinvested as a result of the anticipated sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses. Accordingly, we have recorded foreign withholding taxes of \$7.6 million, primarily within discontinued operations, on approximately \$245.5 million of net undistributed earnings of foreign subsidiaries.

	20	17	2016	2015
Reconciliation to U.S. statutory tax rate			 	
Continuing operations tax at statutory rate	\$	77.7	\$ 52.7	\$ 33.1
Increase in valuation allowances on deferred				
domestic income tax assets		9.1	0.8	4.1
State income tax expense, net of federal benefit		7.9	3.2	4.0
Separation costs		-	15.1	-
Domestic production activities		(5.8)	(1.9)	(5.2)
Federal statute closure		(2.3)	(15.2)	-
2017 Tax Act		(82.5)	-	-
Other		(2.6)	(3.4)	0.7
Tax expense at effective rate	\$	1.5	\$ 51.3	\$ 36.7

We recognize the tax benefits of an uncertain tax position only if those benefits are more likely than not to be sustained based on existing tax law. Additionally, we establish a reserve for tax positions that are more likely than not to be sustained based on existing tax law, but uncertain in the ultimate benefit to be sustained upon examination by the relevant taxing authorities. Unrecognized tax benefits are subsequently recognized at the time the more likely than not recognition threshold is met, the tax matter is effectively settled or the statute of limitations for the relevant taxing authority to examine and challenge the tax position has expired, whichever is earlier.

We have \$53.4 million of Unrecognized Tax Benefits ("UTB") as of December 31, 2017, \$36.9 million (\$35.2 million, net of federal benefit) of this amount, if recognized in future periods, would impact the reported effective tax rate.

It is reasonably possible that certain UTB's may increase or decrease within the next twelve months due to tax examination changes, settlement activities, expirations of statute of limitations, or the impact on recognition and measurement considerations related to the

results of published tax cases or other similar activities. Over the next twelve months we estimate that UTB's may decrease by \$0.1 million related to state statutes expiring and increase by \$2.8 million due to uncertain tax positions expected to be taken on domestic tax returns.

We account for all interest and penalties on uncertain income tax positions as income tax expense. We reported \$3.5 million of interest and penalty exposure as noncurrent income tax payable in the Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2017.

We had the following activity for UTB's for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015:

	2017	2016	2015
Unrecognized tax benefits balance at January 1,	\$ 86.9	\$ 150.6	\$ 142.6
Gross change for current year positions	(2.2)	2.3	10.4
Increases for prior period positions	2.9	0.2	1.9
Decrease for prior period positions	(0.1)	(12.8)	(4.1)
Decrease due to settlements and payments	-	-	-
Decrease due to statute expirations	(34.1)	(53.4)	(0.2)
Unrecognized tax benefits balance at December 31,	\$ 53.4	\$ 86.9	\$ 150.6

We file income tax returns in the U.S., various states and international jurisdictions. In the normal course of business, we are subject to examination by taxing authorities in Canada and the United States. Generally, we have open tax years subject to tax audit on average of between three years and six years. The statute of limitations is no longer open for U.S. federal returns before 2014. With few exceptions, the statute of limitations is no longer open for state or non-U.S. income tax examinations for the years before 2012. We have not significantly extended any open statutes of limitation for any major jurisdiction and have reviewed and accrued for, where necessary, tax liabilities for open periods.

	2	2017	2016	2015	
Other taxes			 		
Payroll taxes	\$	14.2	\$ 13.9	\$	14.0
Property, franchise and capital stock taxes		4.0	4.0		4.0

NOTE 15. DEBT

	Decem	ıber 31, 2017	Weighted Average Interest Rate for 2017	December 31, 2016	Weighted Average Interest Rate for 2016
Term loan A due 2021	\$	577.5	3.24%	\$ 600.0	3.29%
Term loan B due 2023		245.6	4.25%	248.1	4.58%
Tax exempt bonds due 2041		35.0	0.79%	35.0	0.45%
Principal debt outstanding		858.1	3.43%	883.1	3.54%
Unamortized debt financing costs		(7.9)		(9.5)	
Long-term debt		850.2	3.43%	873.6	3.54%
Less current portion and short-term debt		32.5	3.32%	25.0	3.42%
Total long-term debt, less current portion	\$	817.7	3.43 %	\$ 848.6	3.54%

The weighted average interest rates above are inclusive of our interest rate swaps. See Note 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for further information.

We have a \$1,050.0 million senior credit facility which is composed of a \$200.0 million revolving credit facility (with a \$150.0 million sublimit for letters of credit), a \$600.0 million Term Loan A and a \$250.0 million Term Loan B. The revolving credit facility and Term Loan A are currently priced at 2.00% over LIBOR and the Term Loan B portion is priced at 2.75% over LIBOR with a 0.75% floor. The senior credit facility also has a \$25.0 million letter of credit facility, also known as our bi-lateral facility. The revolving credit facility and Term Loan A mature in March 2021 and Term Loan B matures in November 2023.

On April 1, 2016, we refinanced our senior credit facility. In connection with this refinancing, we paid \$9.3 million of bank, legal and other fees, of which \$8.1 million were capitalized and recorded as a component of long-term debt and are being amortized into interest expense over the lives of the underlying loans. Additionally, we wrote off \$1.1 million of unamortized debt financing costs, included as a component of interest expense, in 2016 related to our previous credit facility. Finally, in connection with the refinancing, we executed new interest rate swaps. See Note 18 for additional details.

In February 2017, we repriced the interest rate on our Term Loan B borrowing, resulting in a lower LIBOR spread (2.75% vs. 3.25%). The maturity date remained unchanged along with all other terms and conditions. In connection with the repricing we paid \$0.6 million of bank, legal and other fees, the majority of which were capitalized.

Under our senior credit facility we are subject to year-end leverage tests that may trigger mandatory prepayments. If our ratio of consolidated funded indebtedness, minus AWI and domestic subsidiary unrestricted cash and cash equivalents up to \$100.0 million, to consolidated earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization ("EBITDA") ("Consolidated Net Leverage Ratio") is greater than 3.5 to 1.0, the prepayment amount would be 50% of fiscal year Consolidated Excess Cash Flow. These annual payments would be made in the first quarter of the following year. No payment will be required in 2018 under the senior credit facility.

As of December 31, 2017, we were in compliance with all covenants of the amended senior credit facility. Our debt agreements include other restrictions, including restrictions pertaining to the acquisition of additional debt, the redemption, repurchase or retirement of our capital stock, payment of dividends, and certain financial transactions as it relates to specified assets. We currently believe that default under these covenants is unlikely. Fully borrowing under our revolving credit facility would not violate these covenants. In anticipation of net sales proceeds to be received from Knauf in connection with the sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, we received a consent from Bank of America, N.A., the administrative agent and collateral agent of our amended senior credit facility, that among other conditions, waives any mandatory prepayment provisions under our credit facility related to this transaction. Our intention is to return a majority of the net proceeds from the sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses to our shareholders, in a manner and timing to be approved by our board of directors.

As of December 31, 2017, our outstanding long-term debt included a \$35.0 million variable rate, tax-exempt industrial development bond that financed the construction of a plant in prior years. This bond has a scheduled final maturity of 2041 and is remarketed by an agent on a regular basis at a market-clearing interest rate. Any portion of the bond that is not successfully remarketed by the agent is required to be repurchased by AWI. This bond is backed by letters of credit which will be drawn if a portion of the bond is not successfully remarketed. We have not had to repurchase the bond.

We have a \$40.0 million Accounts Receivable Securitization Facility (the "funding entity") that matures in March 2019. Under our Accounts Receivable Securitization Facility we sell accounts receivables to Armstrong Receivables Company, LLC ("ARC"), a Delaware entity that is consolidated in these financial statements. ARC is a 100% wholly owned single member LLC special purpose entity created specifically for this transaction; therefore, any receivables sold to ARC are not available to the general creditors of AWI. ARC then sells an undivided interest in the purchased accounts receivables to the funding entity. This undivided interest acts as collateral for drawings on the facility. Any borrowings under this facility are obligations of ARC and not AWI. ARC contracts with and pays a servicing fee to AWI to manage, collect and service the purchased accounts receivables. All new receivables under the program generated by the originators are continuously purchased by ARC with the proceeds from collections of receivables previously purchased. As of December 31, 2017, we had no borrowings under this facility.

None of our outstanding debt as of December 31, 2017 was secured with buildings and other assets. The credit lines under our revolving credit facility are subject to immaterial annual commitment fees.

Scheduled payments of long-term debt:

2018	\$ 32.5
2019	55.0
2020	62.5
2021	437.5
2022	2.5
2023 and later	268.1

We utilize lines of credit and other commercial commitments in order to ensure that adequate funds are available to meet operating requirements. Letters of credit are currently arranged through our revolving credit facility, our bi-lateral facility and our securitization facility. Letters of credit may be issued to third party suppliers, insurance and financial institutions and typically can only be drawn upon in the event of AWI's failure to pay its obligations to the beneficiary.

The following table presents details related to our letters of credit:

	As of December 31, 2017										
Financing Arrangement		Limit	Limit Used			Available					
Revolving credit facility	\$	150.0	\$	-	\$	150.0					
Bi-lateral facility		25.0		17.1		7.9					
Accounts receivable securitization facility		29.6		36.2		(6.6)					
Total	\$	204.6	\$	53.3	\$	151.3					

The maximum limit for letters of credit availability under our accounts receivable securitization facility is subject to securitized accounts receivable balances and other collateral adjustments. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, \$6.6 million and \$4.0 million of letters of credits issued under our accounts receivable securitization facility in excess of our maximum limit were classified as restricted cash and reported as a component of Cash and cash equivalents on our Consolidated Balance Sheets. This restriction will lapse upon replacement of collateral with accounts receivables and/or upon a change in the letter of credit limit as a result of higher securitized accounts receivable balances.

NOTE 16. PENSION AND OTHER BENEFIT PROGRAMS

DEFINED CONTRIBUTION BENEFIT PLANS

We sponsor several defined contribution plans, which cover substantially all U.S. and non-U.S. employees. Eligible employees may defer a portion of their pre-tax covered compensation on an annual basis. We match employee contributions up to pre-defined percentages. Employee contributions are 100% vested. Employer contributions are vested based on pre-defined requirements. Costs for worldwide defined contribution benefit plans were \$6.2 million in 2017, \$5.6 million in 2016 and \$5.7 million in 2015.

DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION PLANS

Benefits from defined benefit pension plans are based primarily on an employee's compensation and years of service. We fund our pension plans when appropriate.

Our U.S. defined benefit pension plans include both the qualified, funded RIP and the Retirement Benefit Equity Plan, which is a nonqualified, unfunded plan designed to provide pension benefits in excess of the limits defined under Sections 415 and 401(a)(17) of the Internal Revenue Code.

Our RIP was amended to freeze accruals for salaried non-production employees, effective December 31, 2017. The impact of this amendment resulted in a reduction to our December 31, 2016 projected benefit obligation with a corresponding increase to unrecognized loss, resulting in no curtailment gain or loss. The impact of this amendment has been reflected in the net periodic pension credit for 2017.

In 2017, certain RIP participants with deferred vested benefits were offered an opportunity to elect a lump sum distribution of the participant's entire accrued benefit. These distributions resulted in a partial plan settlement necessitating a plan remeasurement as of August 31, 2017. Settlement losses of \$12.5 million and \$8.3 million were recorded as components of cost of goods sold and SG&A expenses, respectively, during the third quarter of 2017.

Effective December 31, 2017, AWI merged the Tectum, Inc. Pension Plan (the "Tectum Plan") with and into the RIP. Tectum sponsored the Tectum Plan for the benefit of its eligible employees, which are limited to certain union employees at Tectum's Newark, Ohio plant.

Our non-U.S. defined benefit pension plan represents an unfunded plan in Germany not acquired by Knauf in connection with the announce d sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim segments. This plan utilizes assumptions which are consistent with, but not identical to, those of the U.S. plans.

The following tables summarize the balance sheet impact of our defined benefit pension plans, as well as the related benefit obligations, assets, funded status and rate assumptions. We use a December 31 measurement date for all our defined benefit pension plans.

	U.S. Pension Plans				Non-U.S. Pension Plan				
		2017 2016		2017			2016		
Change in benefit obligation:									
Benefit obligation as of beginning of period	\$	1,522.4	\$	1,918.1	\$	2.5	\$	2.5	
Service cost		8.6		10.1		-		-	
Interest cost		48.1		69.8		-		0.1	
Partial settlement		(58.1)		-		-		-	
Foreign currency translation adjustment		-		-		0.4		(0.2)	
Actuarial loss (gain)		77.2		0.6		(0.1)		0.2	
Benefits paid		(103.2)		(111.0)		(0.1)		(0.1)	
Merger of Tectum Plan		5.1		-		-		-	
Separation of AFI		-		(365.2)		-		-	
Benefit obligation as of end of period	\$	1,500.1	\$	1,522.4	\$	2.7	\$	2.5	

	U.S. Pensi	on Pla	Non-U.S. Pension Plan				
	2017		2016		2017		2016
Change in plan assets:							
Fair value of plan assets as of beginning of period	\$ 1,512.9	\$	1,837.2	\$	-	\$	-
Actual return on plan assets	170.8		144.7		-		-
Employer contribution	3.9		4.2		0.1		0.1
Partial settlement	(58.1)		-		-		-
Benefits paid	(103.2)		(111.0)		(0.1)		(0.1)
Merger of Tectum Plan	3.4		-		-		-
Separation of AFI	-		(362.2)		-		-
Fair value of plan assets as of end of period	\$ 1,529.7	\$	1,512.9	\$	-	\$	-
Funded status of the plans	\$ 29.6	\$	(9.5)	\$	(2.7)	\$	(2.5)

	U.S. Pension P	lans	Non-U.S. Pensio	on Plan
	2017	2016	2017	2016
Weighted-average assumptions used to determine benefit obligations at end of p	period:			
Discount rate	3.63%	4.12%	1.50%	1.40%
Rate of compensation increase	3.05%	3.10%	-	-
Weighted-average assumptions used to determine net periodic benefit cost for the	he period:			
Discount rate	4.12%	4.40%	1.40%	2.00%
Expected return on plan assets	6.50%	6.75%	-	-
Rate of compensation increase	3.10%	3.10%	-	-

Basis of Rate-of-Return Assumption

Long-term asset class return assumptions for the RIP are determined based on input from investment professionals on the expected performance of the asset classes over 10 to 30 years. The forecasts were averaged to come up with consensus passive return forecasts for each asset class. Incremental components were added for the expected return from active management and asset class rebalancing based on historical information obtained from investment consultants.

These forecasted gross returns were reduced by estimated management fees and expenses, yielding a long-term return forecast of 6.50% and 6.75% for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

The accumulated benefit obligation for the U.S. defined benefit pension plans was \$1,496.4 million and \$1,518.0 million as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. The accumulated benefit obligation for the non-U.S. defined benefit pension plan was \$2.7 million and \$2.5 million as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

		U.S. Pension Plans					Non-U.S. Pension Plan				
	2017			2016		2017		2016			
Pension plans with benefit obligations in excess of assets											
Projected benefit obligation, December 31	\$	58.5	\$	58.2	\$	2.7	\$	2.5			
Accumulated benefit obligation, December 31		58.5		58.1		2.7		2.5			

The components of the pension (credit) cost are as follows:

 U.S. Pension Plans					Non-U.S. Pension Plan					
2017		2016		2015		2017		2016		2015
\$ 8.6	\$	10.1	\$	16.3	\$	2.2	\$	2.2	\$	2.4
48.1		69.8		80.9		5.4		6.9		8.3
(98.7)		(110.6)		(140.3)		(6.8)		(7.8)		(9.0)
1.5		1.6		1.9		-		-		-
17.5		48.3		72.8		1.3		1.2		2.8
20.8		-		-		-		-		-
\$ (2.2)	\$	19.2	\$	31.6	\$	2.1	\$	2.5	\$	4.5
-		2.2		11.0		2.0		2.4		4.4
\$ (2.2)	\$	17.0	\$	20.6	\$	0.1	\$	0.1	\$	0.1
\$ \$ \$	\$ 8.6 48.1 (98.7) 1.5 17.5 20.8 \$ (2.2)	2017 \$ 8.6 \$ 48.1 (98.7) 1.5 17.5 20.8 \$ (2.2) \$	2017 2016 \$ 8.6 \$ 10.1 48.1 69.8 (98.7) (110.6) 1.5 1.6 17.5 48.3 20.8 - \$ (2.2) \$ 19.2 - 2.2	2017 2016 \$ 8.6 \$ 10.1 \$ 48.1 69.8 (98.7) (110.6) 1.5 1.6 17.5 48.3 20.8 - - \$ (2.2) \$ 19.2 \$ 2.2 \$ 2.2	2017 2016 2015 \$ 8.6 \$ 10.1 \$ 16.3 48.1 69.8 80.9 (98.7) (110.6) (140.3) 1.5 1.6 1.9 17.5 48.3 72.8 20.8 - - \$ (2.2) \$ 19.2 \$ 31.6 - 2.2 11.0	2017 2016 2015 \$ 8.6 \$ 10.1 \$ 16.3 \$ 48.1 69.8 80.9 (98.7) (110.6) (140.3) 1.5 1.6 1.9 17.5 48.3 72.8 20.8 - - \$ (2.2) \$ 19.2 \$ 31.6 \$ - 2.2 11.0	2017 2016 2015 2017 \$ 8.6 \$ 10.1 \$ 16.3 \$ 2.2 48.1 69.8 80.9 5.4 (98.7) (110.6) (140.3) (6.8) 1.5 1.6 1.9 - 17.5 48.3 72.8 1.3 20.8 - - - \$ (2.2) \$ 19.2 \$ 31.6 \$ 2.1 - 2.2 11.0 2.0	2017 2016 2015 2017 \$ 8.6 \$ 10.1 \$ 16.3 \$ 2.2 \$ 48.1 \$ 48.1 \$ 69.8 \$ 80.9 \$ 5.4 \$ (98.7) \$ (110.6) \$ (140.3) \$ (6.8) \$ 1.5 \$ 1.6 \$ 1.9 - \$ 17.5 \$ 48.3 \$ 72.8 \$ 1.3 \$ 20.8 - - - \$ (2.2) \$ 19.2 \$ 31.6 \$ 2.1 \$ \$ 2.2 \$ 11.0 \$ 2.0 \$	2017 2016 2015 2017 2016 \$ 8.6 \$ 10.1 \$ 16.3 \$ 2.2 \$ 2.2 48.1 69.8 80.9 5.4 6.9 (98.7) (110.6) (140.3) (6.8) (7.8) 1.5 1.6 1.9 - - 17.5 48.3 72.8 1.3 1.2 20.8 - - - - \$ (2.2) \$ 19.2 \$ 31.6 \$ 2.1 \$ 2.5 - 2.2 11.0 2.0 2.4	2017 2016 2015 2017 2016 \$ 8.6 \$ 10.1 \$ 16.3 \$ 2.2 \$ 2.2 \$ 48.1 \$ 48.1 \$ 69.8 \$ 80.9 \$ 5.4 \$ 6.9 \$ (98.7) \$ (110.6) \$ (140.3) \$ (6.8) \$ (7.8) \$ 1.5 \$ 1.6 \$ 1.9 - - \$ 17.5 \$ 48.3 \$ 72.8 \$ 1.3 \$ 1.2 \$ 20.8 - - - - - \$ (2.2) \$ 19.2 \$ 31.6 \$ 2.1 \$ 2.5 \$ \$ - \$ 2.2 \$ 11.0 \$ 2.0 \$ 2.4

The change in amortization of net actuarial loss for the U.S. defined-benefit plans for 2017 in comparison to 2016 was due to a reduction in active plan participants due to the separation of AFI. During 2016, actuarial gains and losses were amortized into future earnings over the expected remaining service period of plan participants, which was approximately 8 years for our U.S. defined-benefit pension plans. For 2017, actuarial gains and losses were amortized over the remaining life expectancy of plan participants, which was approximately 19 years for our U.S. defined-benefit pension plans.

Investment Policies

U.S. Pension Plans

The RIP's primary investment objective is to maintain the funded status of the plan such that the likelihood that we will be required to make significant contributions to the plan is limited. This objective is expected to be achieved by (a) investing a substantial portion of the plan assets in high quality corporate bonds whose duration is at least equal to that of the plan's liabilities, (b) investing in publicly traded equities in order to increase the ratio of plan assets to liabilities over time, (c) limiting investment return volatility by diversifying among additional asset classes with differing expected rates of return and return correlations, and (d) using derivatives to either implement investment positions efficiently or to hedge risk but not to create investment leverage.

Each asset class utilized by the RIP has defined asset allocation targets and allowable ranges. The table below shows the asset allocation targets and the December 31, 2017 and 2016 positions for each asset class:

Target

	Tunget				
	Weight at				
	December 31,	Position at December 31,			
Asset Class	2017	2017 (1)	2016		
Long duration bonds	59.0%	59.0%	55.0%		
Equities	30.0%	28.0%	26.0%		
High yield bonds and real assets	6.0%	3.0%	7.0%		
Real estate and private equity	4.0%	4.0%	5.0%		
Other	1.0%	6.0%	7.0%		

(1) Investments in collective trust funds as of December 31, 2017 have been categorized within the asset classes above based on the underlying investments in those funds.

Pension plan assets are required to be reported and disclosed at fair value. Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. Three levels of inputs may be used to measure fair value:

- Level 1 Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.
- Level 2 Observable inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1, such as quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar assets and liabilities in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data.
- Level 3 Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities. This includes certain pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies and similar techniques that use significant unobservable inputs.

The asset's fair value measurement level within the fair value hierarchy is based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurement. Valuation techniques used need to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs.

The following table sets forth by level within the fair value hierarchy a summary of the RIP plan assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis:

	Value at December 31, 2017									
Description	Level 1		Level 2			Level 3		Total		
Bonds	\$	-	\$	879.5	\$	-	\$	879.5		
Collective trust fund		-		561.6		-		561.6		
Other investments		-		-		2.7		2.7		
Cash and other short-term investments		1.7		20.7		-		22.4		
Net assets measured at fair value	\$	1.7	\$	1,461.8	\$	2.7	\$	1,466.2		
Investments measured at net asset value								63.5		
Net assets							\$	1,529.7		

	Value at December 31, 2016											
Description		Level 1		Level 2		Level 3	Total					
Bonds	\$	-	\$	831.7	\$	-	\$	831.7				
Equities		329.0		60.1		-		389.1				
High yield bonds		-		67.6		-		67.6				
Real assets		-		32.5		-		32.5				
Other investments		-		-		2.8		2.8				
Cash and other short-term investments		34.2		78.2		-		112.4				
Net assets measured at fair value	\$	363.2	\$	1,070.1	\$	2.8	\$	1,436.1				
Investments measured at net asset value	-							76.8				
Net assets							\$	1,512.9				

RIP Level 3 assets remained relatively unchanged from December 31, 2016 to December 31, 2017, with the change in Level 3 assets during 2017 due primarily to unrealized gains and losses.

The RIP has investments in alternative investment funds as of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016 which are reported at fair value. Certain investments that are measured at fair value using the net asset value ("NAV") per share (or its equivalent) practical expedient have not been categorized in the fair value hierarchy. The fair value amounts presented in the tables above are intended to permit reconciliation of the fair value hierarchy to the total fair value of plan assets. We have concluded that the NAV reported by the underlying fund approximates the fair value of the investment. These investments are redeemable at NAV under agreements with the underlying funds. However, it is possible that these redemption rights may be restricted or eliminated by the funds in the future in accordance with the underlying fund agreements. Due to the nature of the investments held by the funds, changes in market conditions and the economic environment may significantly impact the NAV of the funds and, consequently, the fair value of the U.S. defined benefit pension plan asset's interest in the funds. Furthermore, changes to the liquidity provisions of the funds may significantly impact the fair value of the U.S. defined benefit pension plan asset's interest in the funds. As of December 31, 2017, there were no restrictions on redemption of these investments.

The following table sets forth a summary of the RIP's investments measured at NAV:

		Value at De	ecembe	er 31, 2017		
Description Real estate	•	Fair Value 59.9	•	Unfunded Commitments	Redemption Frequency Quarterly	Redemption Notice Period 45-90 Days
Other investments	Ψ	3.6	Ψ	0.9	None	None
Investments measured at net asset value	\$	63.5	\$	3.1		
		Value at De	ecembe	r 31, 2016		
Description		Fair Value		Unfunded Commitments	Redemption Frequency	Redemption Notice Period
Real estate	\$	73.3	\$	2.2	Quarterly	45-90 Days
Other investments	<u></u>	3.5		0.9	None	None
Investments measured at net asset value	\$	76.8	\$	3.1		

Following is a description of the valuation methodologies used for assets measured at fair value and at NAV.

<u>Bonds:</u> Consists of registered investment funds and common and collective trust funds investing in fixed income securities tailored to institutional investors. There are no readily available market quotations for registered investment company funds. The fair value of investment funds and common and collective trust funds have been classified as Level 2 assets above as their values were derived based on the underlying securities in the fund's portfolio which is typically the amount which the fund might reasonably expect to receive for the security upon a current sale. Investments in individual bonds were measured at fair value based on the closing price reported in the active market in which the bond is traded and investments in pooled funds traded in a non-active market were valued at bid price and classified as Level 2 assets above.

<u>Collective Trust Fund:</u> Consists of separately ma naged accounts comprised of equity investments, fixed income securities, commodity future contracts, cash and other short-term securities. The fair value of collective trust funds have been classified as Level 2 assets above as their values were derived b ased on the underlying securities in the fund's portfolio which is typically the amount which the fund might reasonably expect to receive for the security upon a current sale.

Equities: Consists of domestic and international investments in common and preferred stocks as well as investments in registered investment funds investing in equities tailored to institutional investors. Individual common and preferred stocks are valued at the closing price reported on the active market on which the individual securities are traded and classified as Level 1 assets above. There are no readily available market quotations for registered investment company funds. The fair value, classified as Level 2 assets above, is based on the underlying securities in the fund's portfolio which is typically the amount which the fund might reasonably expect to receive for the security upon a current sale.

<u>High yield bonds:</u> Consists of an investment in a registered investment fund investing in fixed income securities tailored to institutional investors. There are no readily available market quotations for registered investment company funds. The fair value is based on the underlying securities in the fund's portfolio which is typically the amount which the fund might reasonably expect to receive for the security upon a current sale.

<u>Real assets:</u> Consists of a fund that has underlying investments in commodity futures contracts, as well as cash and fixed income instruments used as collateral instruments against the commodity future contracts. The futures contracts are considered real assets as the underlying securities include natural resources such as oil or precious metals, livestock, or raw agricultural products. The fair value is based on the underlying securities in the fund's portfolio which is typically the amount which the fund might reasonably expect to receive for the security upon a current sale.

<u>Real estate:</u> Consists of both open-end and closed-end funds. There are no readily available market quotations for these real estate funds. These investments were measured at fair value using the NAV practical expedient.

<u>Other investments:</u> Consists of investments in a group insurance annuity contract and a limited partnership. Investments in the group insurance annuity contract were classified as Level 3 assets and measured at fair value by discounting the related cash flows based on current yields of similar instruments with comparable durations while considering the credit-worthiness of the issuer. The investments in the limited partnership were measured at fair value using the NAV practical expedient.

<u>Cash and other short-term investments</u>: Cash and short term investments consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, and plan receivables/payables. The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents and receivables/payables approximate fair value due to the short-term nature of these instruments. Other payable and receivables consist primarily of margin on an account for a fund, accrued fees and receivables related to investment positions liquidated for which proceeds had not been received as of December 31.

U.S. DEFINED BENEFIT RETIREE HEALTH AND LIFE INSURANCE PLANS

We fund postretirement benefits on a pay-as-you-go basis, with the retiree paying a portion of the cost for health care benefits by means of deductibles and contributions.

The following tables summarize the balance sheet impact of the U.S. postretirement benefit pension plan, as well as the related benefit obligations, funded status and rate assumptions. We use a December 31 measurement date for all our defined benefit postretirement benefit plans.

			2017			2016
U.S. defined-benefit retiree health and life insurance plans						
Change in benefit obligation:						
Benefit obligation as of beginning of period		\$		93.1	5	190.3
Service cost				0.4		0.4
Interest cost				3.0		4.7
Plan participants' contributions				2.8		3.2
Plan amendments				(1.1)		-
Actuarial (gain)				(1.3)		(7.7)
Benefits paid				(10.3)		(11.5)
Separation of AFI						(86.3)
Benefit obligation as of end of period		\$		86.6	3	93.1
						
			2017			2016
Change in plan assets:			2017	<u> </u>		
Fair value of plan assets as of beginning of period		\$		- :	3	_
Employer contribution		*		7.5	•	8.3
Plan participants' contributions				2.8		3.2
Benefits paid				(10.3)		(11.5)
Fair value of plan assets as of end of period		\$			S	(11.8)
Tail value of plan assets as of end of period		Ψ			,	
Funded status of the plans		\$		(86.6)	3	(93.1)
- unada biatisto de inte primito		Ψ		(00.0)		(33.1)
			2015			***
U.S. defined-benefit retiree health and life insurance plans			2017			2016
				3.60%		4.10%
Weighted-average discount rate used to determine benefit obligations at end of period				3.00%		4.10%
Weighted-average discount rate used to determine net periodic benefit cost for the period				4.11%		4.17%
period				4.1170		4.1 / 70
The common of a few discount has 64 (and 14) and are a full array						
The components of postretirement benefit (credit) cost are as follows:						
				2016		2017
II C 1-C-11C4411411-C	2017	<u>′</u>		2016		2015
U.S. defined-benefit retiree health and life insurance plans	\$	0.4	\$	0.4	\$	0.9
Service cost of benefits earned during the period	\$		Э	4.7	Ф	
Interest cost on accumulated postretirement benefit obligation		3.0				8.1
Amortization of prior service (credit)		(2.6)		(0.3)		(0.6)
Amortization of net actuarial gain	Ф	(3.6)	Φ.	(6.1)		(7.8)
Net periodic postretirement benefit (credit) cost	\$	(0.2)	\$	(1.3)		0.6
Less: Discontinued operations		<u>-</u>		(0.2)		0.8
Net periodic postretirement benefit (credit), continuing operations	\$	(0.2)	\$	(1.1)	\$	(0.2)

For measurement purposes, an average rate of annual increase in the per capita cost of covered health care benefits of 8.0% for pre-65 retirees and 9.2% to 10.9% for post-65 retirees (depending on plan type) was assumed for 201 7, decreasing ratably to an ultimate rate of 4.5% in 2026. Assumed health care cost trend rates can have a significant effect on the amounts reported for the health care plans. A one percentage point change in assumed health care cost trend rates would have the following effects:

	 One perce	ntage	point
	Increase		Decrease
U.S. defined benefit retiree health and life insurance benefits plans	 		
Effect on total service and interest cost components	\$ (0.1)	\$	0.1
Effect on postretirement benefit obligation	(0.8)		0.7

Amounts recognized in assets (liabilities) on the consolidated balance sheets at year end consist of:

	U.S. Pen	sion P	lans	Non-U.S. P	ensio	on Plan	Retiree Hea	
	2017		2016	2017		2016	2017	2016
Prepaid pension costs	\$ 88.3	\$	48.7	\$ -	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(4.1)		(3.9)	(0.1)		-	(7.4)	(8.3)
Postretirement benefit liabilities	-		-	-		-	(79.2)	(84.8)
Pension benefit liabilities	(54.6)		(54.3)	(2.6)		(2.5)	-	-
Net amount recognized	\$ 29.6	\$	(9.5)	\$ (2.7)	\$	(2.5)	\$ (86.6)	\$ (93.1)

Pre-tax amounts recognized in accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income at year end consist of:

		U.S. Pen	sion l	Plans		Non-U.S. P	ensio	on Plan		Retiree Hea Insuranc		
		2017		2016		2017		2016		2017		2016
Net actuarial (loss) gain	\$	(520.2)	\$	(553.5)	\$	(8.9)	\$	(22.4)	\$	49.5	\$	51.7
Prior service (cost) credit		-		(1.5)		(0.5)		(0.6)		1.1		0.1
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss)	•	(520.2)	¢	(555.0)	¢	(0.4)	¢	(22.0)	¢	50.6	¢.	<i>5</i> 1 0
income	3	(520.2)	D	(555.0)	D	(9.4)	D	(23.0)		50.6	3	51.8

For U.S. pension plans, we expect to amortize \$20.1 million of previously unrecognized prior service cost and net actuarial losses into pension cost in 2018 and expect to contribute \$4.0 million in 2018.

For our non-U.S. pension plan, we do not expect to amortize any previously unrecognized net actuarial losses or unrecognized prior service cost into pension cost in 2018 and do not expect to contribute any amounts in 2018.

For our U.S. postretirement benefit plans, we expect to amortize \$5.3 million of previously unrecognized net actuarial gains and prior service credits into postretirement benefit cost in 2018 and expect to contribute \$7.4 million in 2018.

The following benefit payments, which reflect expected future service, as appropriate, are expected to be paid over the next ten years for our U.S. and non-U.S plans:

	U.S. Pen Benefits		Non-U.S. Pen Benefits	sion	Retiree Health and Life Insurance Benefits, Net	
2018	\$	106.4	\$	0.1	\$	7.4
2019		105.3		0.1		7.4
2020		104.4		0.1		7.1
2021		102.4		0.1		6.9
2022		101.5		0.1		6.6
2023 - 2027		482.6		0.6		28.8

⁽¹⁾ We were not required and did not make contributions to the RIP during 2017, 2016 or 2015 as, based on guidelines established by the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation, the RIP had sufficient assets to fund its distribution obligations. Benefit payments to participants have been made directly from the RIP to participants from the assets of the plan.

NOTE 17. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

We do not hold or issue financial instruments for trading purposes. The estimated fair values of our financial instruments are as follows:

	 Decembe	r 31,	2017		December	r 31,	2016
	Carrying amount	Estimated fair value		Carrying amount]	Estimated fair value
Assets/(Liabilities), net:							
Total debt, including current portion	\$ (850.2)	\$	(850.8)	\$	(873.6)	\$	(873.7)
Foreign currency contracts	(0.8)		(0.8)		1.3		1.3
Natural gas contracts	(0.6)		(0.6)		1.0		1.0
Interest rate swap contracts	8.9		8.9		6.9		6.9

The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, receivables, accounts payable, accrued expenses, and short-term debt approximate fair value because of the short-term maturity of these instruments. The fair value estimates of long-term debt were primarily based upon quotes from a major financial institution of recently observed trading levels of our Term Loan A and Term Loan B debt. The fair value estimates of foreign currency contracts are estimated from market quotes provided by a well-recognized national market data provider. The fair value estimates of natural gas contracts are estimated using internal valuation models with verification by obtaining quotes from major financial institutions. For natural gas swap transactions, fair value is calculated using NYMEX market quotes provided by a well-recognized national market data provider. For natural gas option based strategies, fair value is calculated using an industry standard Black-Scholes model with market based inputs, including but not limited to, underlying asset price, strike price, implied volatility, discounted risk free rate and time to expiration, provided by a well-recognized national market data provider. The fair value estimates for interest rate swap contracts are estimated by obtaining quotes from major financial institutions with verification by internal valuation models. Refer to Note 18 for a discussion of the fair value and the related inputs used to measure fair value.

The fair value measurement of assets and liabilities is summarized below:

		December Fair value			 Decembe Fair valu	 		
	a ma	Quoted, C active obse markets ir Level 1 Le		ble s	Quoted, active markets Level 1	 Other observable inputs Level 2		
Assets/(Liabilities), net:								
Foreign currency contracts	\$	(0.8)	\$	-	\$ 1.3	\$ -		
Natural gas contracts		-		(0.6)	-	1.0		
Interest rate swap contracts		-		8.9	-	6.9		
	73							

We do not have any financial assets or liabilities that are valued using Level 3 (unobservable) inputs.

NOTE 18. DERIVATIVE FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

We are exposed to market risk from changes in foreign exchange rates, interest rates and commodity prices that could impact our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition. We use forward swaps and option contracts to hedge these exposures. Forward swaps and option contracts are entered into for periods consistent with underlying exposure and do not constitute positions independent of those exposures. At inception, derivatives that we designate as hedging instruments are formally documented as either (1) a hedge of a forecasted transaction or "cash flow" hedge, or (2) a hedge of the fair value of a recognized liability or asset or "fair value" hedge. We also formally assess both at inception and at least quarterly thereafter, whether the derivatives that are used in hedging transactions are highly effective in offsetting changes in either the fair value or cash flows of the hedged item. If it is determined that a derivative ceases to be a highly effective hedge, or if the anticipated transaction is no longer probable of occurring, we discontinue hedge accounting, and any future mark-to-market adjustments are recognized in earnings. We use derivative financial instruments as risk management tools and not for speculative trading purposes.

Counterparty Risk

We only enter into derivative transactions with established counterparties having an investment-grade credit rating. We monitor counterparty credit default swap levels and credit ratings on a regular basis. All of our derivative transactions with counterparties are governed by master International Swap and Derivatives Association agreements ("ISDAs") with netting arrangements. These agreements can limit our exposure in situations where we have gain and loss positions outstanding with a single counterparty. We do not post nor do we receive cash collateral with any counterparty for our derivative transactions. These ISDAs do not have any credit contingent features; however, a default under our bank credit facility would trigger a default under these agreements. Exposure to individual counterparties is controlled, and thus we consider the risk of counterparty default to be negligible.

Commodity Price Risk

We purchase natural gas for use in the manufacturing process and to heat many of our facilities. As a result, we are exposed to fluctuations in the price of natural gas. We have a policy of reducing North American natural gas price volatility by purchasing natural gas forward contracts and swaps, purchased call options, and zero-cost collars up to 24 months forward. The contracts are based on forecasted usage of natural gas measured in mmBtu's. There is a high correlation between the hedged item and the hedge instrument. The gains and losses on these instruments offset gains and losses on the transactions being hedged. These instruments are designated as cash flow hedges. As of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the notional amount of these hedges was \$9.2 million and \$7.4 million, respectively. The mark-to-market gain or loss on qualifying hedges is included in other comprehensive income to the extent effective, and reclassified into cost of goods sold in the period during which the underlying gas is consumed. The mark-to-market gains or losses on ineffective portions of hedges are recognized in cost of goods sold immediately. The earnings impact of the ineffective portion of these hedges was not material for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015.

Currency Rate Risk - Sales and Purchases

We manufacture and sell our products in a number of countries throughout the world and, as a result, we are exposed to movements in foreign currency exchange rates. To a large extent, our historical global manufacturing and sales provide a natural hedge of foreign currency exchange rate movement, as foreign currency expenses generally offset foreign currency revenues. Upon completion of the sale of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses, and on a continuing operations basis as of December 31, 2017, our only major foreign currency exposure is to the Canadian dollar. We manage our Canadian cash flow exposures on a net basis and when possible, use derivatives to hedge our unmatched foreign currency cash inflows and outflows.

We use Canadian dollar forward exchange contracts to reduce our exposure to the risk that the eventual net cash inflows resulting from the sale of products to Canadian customers will be adversely affected by changes in exchange rates. These derivative instruments are used for forecasted transactions and are classified as cash flow hedges. Cash flow hedges are executed quarterly, generally up to 15 months forward, and allow us to further reduce our overall exposure to Canadian dollar exchange rate movements, since gains and losses on these contracts offset gains and losses on the transactions being hedged. The notional amount of these hedges was \$18.9 million and \$26.5 million at December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. Gains and losses on these instruments are recorded in other comprehensive income, to the extent effective, until the underlying transaction is recognized in

earnings. The mark-to-market gains or losses on ineffective portions of hedges are recognized in SG&A expense immediate ly. The earnings impact of the ineffective portion of these hedges was not material for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015.

Interest Rate Risk

We utilize interest rate swaps to minimize the fluctuations in earnings caused by interest rate volatility. The following table summarizes our interest rate swaps as of December 31, 2017:

Trade Date	Notional Amount	Coverage Period	Risk Coverage
November 13, 2016	\$ 250.0	November 2016 to March 2018	Term Loan A
November 13, 2016	\$ 200.0	November 2016 to March 2021	Term Loan A
April 1, 2016	\$ 100.0	April 2016 to March 2023	Term Loan B

In connection with the refinancing of our credit facilities in April 2016, \$450.0 million of notional amount Term Loan B swaps with a trade date of March 27, 2012 were settled and \$10.7 million of losses recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income were reclassified to interest expense in 2016.

During the fourth quarter of 2016, we elected to change the floating rate basis for interest payments due under our Term Loan A credit facility from 3-month LIBOR to 1-month LIBOR. In connection with the change in our underlying interest payments, in November 2016 we entered into \$450.0 million forward-starting notional amount basis rate swaps to convert the floating rate risk under our Term Loan A Swaps from 3-month LIBOR to 1-month LIBOR and jointly designated the basis swaps with our Term Loan A Swaps in cash flow hedging relationships. As a result of this transaction, \$2.4 million of gains recorded as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income were reclassified as a reduction to interest expense during the fourth quarter of 2016. Since the basis rate swaps had a non-zero fair value upon designation as cash flow hedges, mark-to-market gains or losses on ineffective portions of these hedges are recorded as a component of interest expense. Under the terms of our Term Loan B swap with a trade date of April 1, 2016, we receive the greater of 3-month LIBOR or a 0.75% LIBOR Floor and pay a fixed rate over the hedged period. These swaps were designated as cash flow hedges against changes in LIBOR for a portion of our variable rate debt. The mark-to-market gains or losses on the ineffective portion of hedges are recognized in interest expense immediately. The earnings impact of the ineffective portion of these hedges for the years ended December 31, 2015.

Financial Statement Impacts

The following tables detail amounts related to our derivatives as of December 31, 2017 and December 31, 2016. We did not have any derivative assets or liabilities not designated as hedging instruments for the years ended December 31, 2017 and 2016. The derivative asset and liability amounts below are shown in gross amounts; we have not netted assets with liabilities.

	Deriva	tive Assets				Derivative Liabilities							
_			Fair `	Value				r Value					
_	Balance Sheet Location		December 31, 2017		cember 31, 2016	Balance Sheet Location	December 31, 2017		December 20				
Derivatives designated as hed	ging instruments												
Natural gas commodity contracts	Other current assets	\$	_	\$	1.0	Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	0.5	\$	-			
Foreign exchange contracts	Other current assets		-		1.2	Accounts payable and accrued expenses		0.7		_			
Interest rate swap contracts	Other current assets		0.2		-	Accounts payable and accrued expenses		_		_			
Natural gas commodity contracts	Other non-current assets		_		-	Other long-term liabilities		0.1		_			
Foreign exchange contracts	Other non-current assets		_		0.1	Other long-term liabilities		0.1		_			
Interest rate swap contracts	Other non-current assets		8.7		7.4	Other long-term liabilities		-		0.5			
Total derivatives designated a	s hedging instruments	\$	8.9	\$	9.7		\$	1.4	\$	0.5			

	Acc	cumulat	ed Ot	Gain Ro her Com	preh	ensive	Location of Gain (Loss) Reclassified from AOCI into Income (Effective Portion)	Gain (Lo AOCI ii	ito Ir	Reclassifi icome (E rtion)		
	20	017	2	016	2	2015		 2017	2	2016	2	015
Derivatives in Cash Flow Hedging Relation	<u>onships</u>											
Natural gas commodity contracts	\$	(1.3)	\$	0.6	\$	(2.3)	Cost of goods sold	\$ 0.3	\$	(1.2)	\$	(4.4)
Foreign exchange contracts – purchases		(0.5)		-		1.2	Cost of goods sold	-		-		1.8
Foreign exchange contracts –												
sales		(1.8)		(2.9)		4.7	Net sales	0.1		1.4		3.8
Interest rate swap contracts		2.2		6.8		(2.1)	Interest expense	 (0.9)		(8.3)		(0.8)
Total	\$	(1.4)	\$	4.5	\$	1.5	Total gain (loss) from continuing operations	(0.5)		(8.1)		0.4
			-				Total (loss) gain from discontinued operations	 (0.1)		0.2		-
							Total gain (loss)	\$ (0.6)	\$	(7.9)	\$	0.4

As of December 31, 2017, the amount of existing losses in AOCI expected to be recognized in earnings over the next twelve months is \$1.3 million.

NOTE 19. PRODUCT WARRANTIES

We provide limited warranties for defects in materials or factory workmanship, sagging and warping, and certain other manufacturing defects. Our product warranties place certain requirements on the purchaser, including installation and maintenance in accordance with our written instructions. In addition to our warranty program, under certain limited circumstances, we will occasionally and at our sole discretion, provide a customer accommodation repair or replacement. Warranty repairs and replacements are most commonly made by professional installers employed by or affiliated with our independent distributors. Reimbursement for cost associated with warranty repairs are provided to our independent distributors through a credit against accounts receivable from the distributor to us.

The following table summarizes the activity for the accrual of product warranties for December 31, 2017 and 2016:

	201	.7	2016	
Balance at beginning of period	\$	0.2	\$	0.3
Current year warranty accruals		3.2		8.0
Reductions for payments		(3.3)		(8.1)
Balance at end of period	\$	0.1	\$	0.2

NOTE 20. OTHER LONG-TERM LIABILITIES

	De	cember 31, 2017	D	ecember 31, 2016
Long-term deferred compensation arrangements	\$	15.3	\$	15.9
Environmental liabilities		13.5		4.7
Long-term portion of derivative liabilities		0.2		0.5
Other		6.5		5.9
Total other long-term liabilities	\$	35.5	\$	27.0

NOTE 21. SHARE-BASED COMPENSATION PLANS

The 2016 Long-Term Incentive Plan ("2016 LTIP") authorizes us to issue stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock awards, stock units, performance-based awards and cash awards to officers and key employees and expires on July 8, 2026, after which time no further awards may be made. The 2016 LTIP authorizes us to issue up to 8,949,000 shares of common stock, which

includes all shares that have been issued under the 2016 LTIP. As of December 31, 2017, 2,543,180 shares were available for future grants under the 2016 LTIP.

The 2016 Director's Stock Unit Plan ("2016 Director's Plan") authorizes us to issue stock units to non-employee directors until July 2026. The 2016 Director's Plan authorizes us to issue up to 550,000 shares of common stock, which includes all shares that have been issued under the 2016 Director's Plans. As of December 31, 2017, 202,535 shares were available for future grants under the 2016 Director's Plan.

The following table presents stock option activity for the year ended December 31, 2017:

	Number of shares (thousands)	/eighted- average rcise price	Weighted- average remaining contractual term (years)	int	Aggregate crinsic value (millions)
Option shares outstanding, December 31, 2016	1,350.6	\$ 34.66			
Option shares exercised	(78.2)	(41.62)			
Option shares outstanding, December 31, 2017	1,272.4	\$ 34.23	3.4	\$	33.5
Option shares exercisable, vested and expected to vest, December 31, 2017	1,272.4	34.23	3.4	\$	33.5

*** * 1 / 1

We have reserved sufficient authorized shares to allow us to issue new shares upon exercise of all outstanding options. Options generally become exercisable in three years and expire 10 years from the date of grant. When options are exercised, we may issue new shares, use treasury shares (if available), acquire shares held by investors, or a combination of these alternatives in order to satisfy the option exercises.

The following table presents information related to stock option exercises:

	2017		2016	<u> </u>	2015	
Total intrinsic value of stock options exercised	\$	0.9	\$	0.4	\$	3.5
Cash proceeds received from stock options exercised	\$	3.3	\$	0.7	\$	6.4
Tax (expense) deduction realized from stock options exercised	\$	(0.2)	\$	(0.1)	\$	0.4

The fair value of option grants was estimated on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes option pricing model. There were no option grants in 2017, 2016 or 2015.

Historically, we have also granted non-vested stock awards in the form of restricted stock, RSUs, performance restricted stock and PSUs. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, we have no outstanding restricted stock or performance restricted stock. A summary of the 2017 activity related to these awards follows:

	Non-Vested Stock Awards										
	RS	SUs									
	(thousands) at grant date		Number of shares (thousands)		Weighted- average fair value at grant date						
December 31, 2016	224.5	\$	44.94	290.4	\$	40.29					
Granted	54.2		47.18	139.4		44.65					
Vested	(101.1)		(46.23)	(39.7)		(47.19)					
Forfeited	(6.0)		(44.23)	(10.4)		(43.91)					
December 31, 2017	171.6	\$	45.27	379.7	\$	41.08					

RSUs entitle the recipient to a specified number of shares of AWI's common stock provided the prescribed service period is fulfilled. PSUs entitle the recipient to a specified number of shares of AWI's common stock provided the defined financial targets are achieved at the end of the performance period. RSUs and PSUs generally had vesting periods of three years at the grant date. RSUs and PSUs earn dividends during the vesting period that are forfeitable if the awards do not vest.

The table above contains 8,354 and 9,581 RSUs as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively, which are accounted for as liability awards as they are able to be settled in cash. The table above contains 720 PSUs as of December 31, 2016, which are accounted for as liability awards as they are able to be settled in cash. Employee liability awards outstanding for all periods represent awards to employees of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses. The underlying liability is reflected as a component of current liabilities from discontinued operations on our consolidated balance sheets.

RSUs and PSUs with non-market based performance conditions are measured at fair value based on the closing price of our stock on the date of grant. In 2017 and 2016, we granted 69,769 and 158,790 PSUs with market based performance conditions that are valued through the use of a Monte Carlo simulation. The weighted average assumptions for PSUs measured at fair value through the use of a Monte Carlo simulation is presented in the table below.

	 2017	2016
Weighted-average grant date fair value of market based PSUs granted (dollars per award)	\$ 43.29	\$ 37.75
Assumptions		
Risk free rate of return	1.5%	0.8%
Expected volatility	28.0%	28.0%
Expected term (in years)	3.1	2.7
Expected dividend yield	0.0%	0.0%

The risk free rate of return was determined based on the implied yield available on zero coupon U.S. Treasury bills at the time of grant with a remaining term equal to the expected term of the PSUs. The expected volatility was based on an average of the actual historical volatilities of the stock prices of AWI and a peer group of companies. We elected to not rely solely on AWI's actual historical stock price volatility due to the separation of AFI. The expected life represented the performance period on the underlying award. The expected dividend yield was assumed to be zero because, at the time of each grant, we had no plans to declare a dividend.

In addition to the equity awards described above, as of December 31, 2017 we had 11,773 fully-vested phantom shares outstanding for non-employee directors under the 2006 Phantom Stock Unit Plan not reflected in the non-vested stock awards table above. These awards are settled in cash and had vesting periods of one to three years. The awards are generally payable six months following the director's separation from service on the Board of Directors. The total liability recorded for these shares as of December 31, 2017 was \$1.3 million which includes associated non-forfeitable dividends. The 2006 Phantom Stock Unit Plan is still in place; however, no additional shares will be granted under the plan.

As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, there were 191,725 and 189,237 RSUs, respectively, outstanding under the 2016 Directors Stock Unit Plan not reflected in the Non-Vested Stock Awards table above. In 2017 and 2016, we granted 22,433 and 25,714 restricted stock units, respectively, to non-employee directors. These awards generally have a vesting period of one year, and as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, 169,292 and 163,523 shares, respectively, were vested but not yet delivered. The awards are generally payable six months following the director's separation from service on the Board of Directors and earn dividends during the vesting period that are non-forfeitable.

We recognize share-based compensation expense on a straight-line basis over the vesting period. Share-based compensation cost was \$9.8 million (\$5.9 million net of tax benefit) in 2017; \$11.0 million (\$6.6 million net of tax benefit) in 2016, and \$10.2 million (\$6.0 million net of tax benefit) in 2015.

As of December 31, 2017, there was \$12.1 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested share-based compensation arrangements. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.6 years.

NOTE 22. EMPLOYEE COSTS

	2017 2016		2015	
Wages, salaries and incentive compensation	\$	191.0	\$ 179.1	\$ 185.1
Payroll taxes		14.2	13.9	14.0
Defined contribution and defined benefit pension plan expense, net		4.1	22.7	26.4
Insurance and other benefit costs		24.0	21.4	18.8
Share-based compensation		9.8	11.0	10.2
Total	\$	243.1	\$ 248.1	\$ 254.5

NOTE 23. LEASES

We rent certain real estate and equipment. Several leases include options for renewal or purchase, and contain clauses for payment of real estate taxes and insurance. In most cases, management expects that in the normal course of business, leases will be renewed or replaced by other leases. Rent expense was \$6.7 million in 2017, \$5.2 million in 2016 and \$5.2 million in 2015.

Future minimum payments at December 31, 2017 by year and in the aggregate, having non-cancelable lease terms in excess of one year are as follows:

	Min Le	otal imum ease ments
Scheduled minimum lease payments		_
2018	\$	2.4
2019		2.2
2020		1.8
2021		1.5
2022		1.1
Thereafter		4.3
Total	\$	13.3

NOTE 24. SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY

Common Stock Repurchase Plan

On July 29, 2016, the Company announced that its Board of Directors had approved a share repurchase program pursuant to which the Company is authorized to repurchase up to \$150.0 million of its outstanding shares of common stock through July 31, 2018 (the "Program"). On October 30, 2017, we announced that our Board of Directors had approved an additional \$250.0 million authorization to repurchase shares of our outstanding common stock under the Program. The Program was also extended through October 31, 2020.

Repurchases under the Program may be made through open market, block and privately-negotiated transactions, including Rule 10b5-1 plans, at times and in such amounts as management deems appropriate, subject to market and busines s conditions, regulatory requirements and other factors. The Program does not obligate the Company to repurchase any particular amount of common stock and may be suspended or discontinued at any time without notice. During 2017, 1.8 million shares were repurchased under the Program for a total cost of \$80.4 million, or an average price of \$43.58 per share. During 2016, 1.1 million shares were repurchased under the Program for a total cost of \$43.8 million, or an average price of \$39.45 per share. Since inception of the Program, we have repurchased 2.95 million shares under the Program for a total cost of \$124.2 million, or an average price of \$42.03 per share.

Accumulated Other Comprehensive (Loss)

The balance of each component of accumulated other comprehensive (loss), net of tax as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 is presented in the table below.

	December 31, 2017]	December 31, 2016
Foreign currency translation adjustments	\$ (47.1)	\$	(71.6)
Derivative gain, net	3.5		3.8
Pension and postretirement adjustments	(302.3)		(336.0)
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss)	\$ (345.9)	\$	(403.8)

The amounts and related tax effects allocated to each component of other comprehensive income for 2017, 2016, and 2015 are presented in the table below.

	Pre-tax Amount	Tax Benefit		After- tax Amount
<u>2017</u>	 			
Foreign currency translation adjustments	\$ 24.5	\$	-	\$ 24.5
Derivative (loss), net	(0.8)		0.5	(0.3)
Pension and postretirement adjustments	50.4		(16.7)	33.7
Total other comprehensive income	\$ 74.1	\$	(16.2)	\$ 57.9

	Pre-tax Amount Tax Expense			After-tax Amount		
<u>2016</u>						
Foreign currency translation adjustments	\$ ((33.2)	\$ -	\$ (33.2)		
Derivative gain, net		11.9	(4.4)	7.5		
Pension and postretirement adjustments		75.7	(26.4)	49.3		
Total other comprehensive income	\$	54.4	\$ (30.8)	\$ 23.6		

	Pre-tax Amount Tax Benefi			After-tax Amount
<u>2015</u>			_	
Foreign currency translation adjustments	\$ (25.5)) \$	-	\$ (25.5)
Derivative gain, net	1.1		(0.4)	0.7
Pension and postretirement adjustments	50.7		(17.8)	32.9
Total other comprehensive (loss) income	\$ 26.3	\$	(18.2)	\$ 8.1

The following table summarizes the activity, by component, related to the change in AOCI for December 31, 2017 and 2016:

	Curi Trans	eign ency lation ients (1)	Derivative (Loss) Gain ⁽¹⁾		Pensio Postreti Adjustm	rement	Con	Total cumulated Other nprehensive Loss) (1)
Balance, December 31, 2015	\$	(33.8)	\$ (2	3.3)	\$	(450.3)	\$	(487.4)
Separation of AFI, net of tax (benefit) of \$-, \$-, (\$39.2), and								
(\$39.2)		(4.6)	(0	0.4)		65.0		60.0
Other comprehensive (loss) income before reclassifications, net of								
tax expense (benefit) of \$ -, (\$1.8), (\$10.9), and (\$12.8)		(33.2)	3	3.0		20.2		(10.0)
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other								
comprehensive income		-		1.5		29.1		33.6
Net current period other comprehensive (loss) income		(33.2)	Ź	7.5		49.3		23.6
Balance, December 31, 2016		(71.6)	3	3.8	·	(336.0)		(403.8)
Other comprehensive income (loss) income before								
reclassifications, net of tax expense (benefit) of								
\$ -, \$0.8, (\$3.6), and (\$2.8)		24.5	((0.7)		9.3		33.1
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other								
comprehensive income		-).4		24.4		24.8
Net current period other comprehensive income (loss)		24.5	((0.3)		33.7		57.9
Balance, December 31, 2017	\$	(47.1)	\$	3.5	\$	(302.3)	\$	(345.9)

(1) Amounts are net of tax

The amounts reclassified from AOCI and the affected line item of the Consolidated Statement of Earnings and Comprehensive Income are presented in the table below.

	Amounts Rec	Affected Line Item in the Consolidated Statement of Earnings and Comprehensive Income		
	2017	2016		·
Derivative Adjustments:				
Natural gas commodity contracts	\$ (0.3)	\$	1.2	Cost of goods sold
Foreign exchange contracts - purchases	0.1		(0.2)	Cost of goods sold
Foreign exchange contracts - sales	(0.1)		(1.4)	Net sales
Interest rate swap contracts	 0.9		8.3	Interest expense
Total income from continuing operations, before				
tax	0.6		7.9	
Tax impact	(0.2)		(2.8)	Income tax expense
Total income from continuing operations, net of	 			
tax	0.4		5.1	
Total (loss) from discontinued operations, net of				
tax benefit of \$- and (\$0.3)	 <u>-</u>		(0.6)	
Total income, net of tax	 0.4		4.5	
D. I. I. I. C. A. I. A.				
Pension and Postretirement Adjustments:	0.0		0.6	C + C 1 11
Prior service cost amortization	0.9		0.6	Cost of goods sold
Prior service cost amortization	0.6		0.6	SG&A expense
Amortization of net actuarial loss	7.4		20.7	Cost of goods sold
Amortization of net actuarial loss	7.8		18.4	SG&A expense
Partial settlement	12.5		-	Cost of goods sold
Partial settlement	 8.3		<u>-</u>	SG&A expense
Total expense from continuing operations, before tax	37.5		40.3	
Tax impact	 (13.1)		(14.1)	Income tax expense
Total expense from continuing operations, net of tax	24.4		26.2	
Total expense from discontinued operations net of				
tax expense of \$- and \$1.5			2.9	
Total expense, net of tax	24.4		29.1	
Total reclassifications for the period	\$ 24.8	\$	33.6	

NOTE 25. SUPPLEMENTAL FINANCIAL INFORMATION

		2017	2016	2015
Selected operating expense	<u> </u>		_	
Maintenance and repair costs	\$	42.5	\$ 41.4	\$ 42.2
Research and development costs		17.4	17.8	18.7
Advertising costs		6.0	5.4	5.5
Other non-operating (income)/expense				
Interest income	\$	(1.8)	\$ (1.0)	\$ (0.6)
Foreign currency transaction (gain)/loss, net of hedging activity		(0.6)	(9.4)	13.8
Other		-	(0.8)	4.6
Total	\$	(2.4)	\$ (11.2)	\$ 17.8

NOTE 26. RELATED PARTIES

In some markets, we purchase grid products from WAVE, our 50%-owned joint venture with Worthington Industries, for resale to customers. The total amount of these purchases was \$18.2 million in 2017, \$18.0 million in 2016 and \$18.2 million in 2015. We also provide certain selling, promotional and administrative processing services to WAVE for which we receive reimbursement. Those services amounted to \$14.9 million in 2017, \$9.1 million in 2016, and \$8.8 million in 2015. The net amount due to WAVE from us for all of our relationships was \$2.6 million as of December 31, 2017 and \$4.2 million as of December 31, 2016. See Note 9 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information.

NOTE 27. LITIGATION AND RELATED MATTERS

ENVIRONMENTAL MATTERS

Environmental Compliance

Our manufacturing and research facilities are affected by various federal, state and local requirements relating to the discharge of materials and the protection of the environment. We make expenditures necessary for compliance with applicable environmental requirements at each of our operating facilities. These regulatory requirements continually change, therefore we cannot predict with certainty future expenditures associated with compliance with environmental requirements.

Environmental Sites

<u>Summary</u>

We are actively involved in the investigation, closure and/or remediation of existing or potential environmental contamination under the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act ("CERCLA") and state Superfund and similar environmental laws at several domestically owned, formerly owned and non-owned locations allegedly resulting from past industrial activity.

In a few cases, we are one of several potentially responsible parties and have agreed to jointly fund the required investigation and remediation, while preserving our defenses to the liability. We may also have rights of contribution or reimbursement from other parties or coverage under applicable insurance policies. We are currently pursuing coverage and recoveries under those policies with respect to certain of the sites, including the St. Helens, OR site, the Macon, GA site and the Elizabeth City, NC site, each of which is summarized below. These efforts include two active and independent litigation matters against legacy primary and excess policy insurance carriers for recovery of fees and costs incurred by us in connection with our investigation and remediation activities for such sites. Other than disclosed below, we are unable to predict the outcome of these matters or the timing of any recoveries, whether through settlement or otherwise. We are also unable to predict the extent to which any recoveries might cover our final share of investigation and remediation costs for these sites. Our final share of investigation and remediation costs may exceed any such recoveries, and such amounts net of insurance recoveries, may be material.

In 2017 we entered settlement agreements totaling \$30.5 million with legacy insurance carriers to resolve ongoing litigation and recover fees and costs previously incurred by us in connection with certain environmental sites. These settlements were recorded as an \$11.2 million reduction to cost of goods sold and a \$19.3 million reduction to SG&A expenses during the third and fourth quarters of 2017, reflecting the same income statement categories where environmental expenditures were historically recorded. We obtained court approval of these settlements in January 2018 and now expect payments to be released to us from escrow in the first quarter of 2018. We anticipate that we may enter into additional settlement agreements in the future that may or may not be material with other legacy insurers to obtain reimbursement or contribution for environmental site expenses.

Estimates of our future liability at the environmental sites are based on evaluations of currently available facts regarding each individual site. We consider factors such as our activities associated with the site, existing technology, presently enacted laws and regulations and prior company experience in remediating contaminated sites. Although current law imposes joint and several liability on all parties at Superfund sites, our contribution to the remediation of these sites is expected to be limited by the number of other companies potentially liable for site remediation. As a result, our estimated liability reflects only our expected share. In determining the probability of contribution, we consider the solvency of other parties, the site activities of other parties, whether liability is being disputed, the terms of any existing agreements and experience with similar matters, and the effect of our October 2006 Chapter 11 reorganization upon the validity of the claim.

Specific Material Events

St Helens, OR

In August 2010, we entered into a Consent Order (the "Consent Order") with the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality ("ODEQ"), along with Kaiser Gypsum Company, Inc. ("Kaiser"), and Owens Corning Sales LLC ("OC"), with respect to our St. Helens, OR facility, which was previously owned by Kaiser and then OC. The Consent Order requires that we and Kaiser complete a remedial investigation and feasibility study ("RI/FS") on the portion of the site owned by us ("Owned Property"), which is comprised of Upland and Lowland areas. The Consent Order further requires us, Kaiser and OC to conduct an RI/FS in the In-Water area of the adjacent Scappoose Bay. Costs and responsibilities for investigation, including the current RI/FS, for the Owned Property have been shared with Kaiser pursuant to a cost sharing agreement with Kaiser. Costs and responsibilities for the investigation with respect to the in-water areas that we do not own have been shared with Kaiser and OC pursuant to a cost sharing agreement with Kaiser and OC.

On September 14, 2016, the parties submitted a Feasibility Study to the ODEQ proposing remedial action options for the Upland area. We have participated in the investigation phase for the Lowland area of the Owned Property and the Scappoose Bay and worked with the ODEQ, Kaiser and OC to finalize the reports to move to the Feasibility Study phase.

On September 30, 2016, Kaiser filed a voluntary petition for relief under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code in the U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the Western District of North Carolina (Case No. 16-31602). AWI, OC and the ODEQ have all been included on the master list of potential creditors filed with the Bankruptcy Court for notice purposes. By order dated October 14, 2016, the Bankruptcy Court formed a statutory committee of unsecured creditors, to which we were appointed to serve, along with OC and The Boeing Company. The Committee is charged with, among other things, maximizing recovery of all unsecured creditor claims, including claims of Kaiser and ODEQ. Noticed parties submitted claims to the Bankruptcy Court on September 13, 2017. The Chapter 11 case impacts Kaiser's ongoing participation in the RI/FS process, as well as the ODEQ consent order and cost sharing agreements.

In November 2017, we participated in voluntary mediation with ODEQ, OC and Kaiser to negotiate a resolution that would discharge Potentially Responsible Parties ("PRPs") liability for the site. As a result of the mediation, on February 1, 2018, ODEQ issued a Public Notice and a proposed Consent Judgment recommending that, in exchange for a release from ODEQ for all contamination claims against AWI, we would pay \$8.6 million to the State of Oregon and perform a previously scoped remedial action for the Upland area of the site. During the fourth quarter of 2017, we increased our reserve for environmental liabilities by \$8.6 million as a result of this pending settlement with the State of Oregon. The Consent Judgment remains subject to a public comment period and subsequent entry and approval by the Columbia County Circuit Court, which we expect to occur in 2018.

Macon, GA

The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") has listed two landfills located on a portion of our facility in Macon, GA, along with the former Macon Naval Ordnance Plant landfill adjacent to our property, portions of Rocky Creek, and certain tributaries leading to Rocky Creek (collectively, the "Macon Site") as a Superfund site on the National Priorities List due to the presence of contaminants, most notably polychlorinated biphenyls ("PCBs").

In September 2010, we entered into an Administrative Order on Consent for a Removal Action with the EPA to investigate PCB contamination in one of the landfills on our property, the Wastewater Treatment Plant Landfill (the "WWTP Landfill," also known as "Operable Unit 1"). We concluded the investigative phase of the Removal Action for the WWTP Landfill and submitted our final Engineering Evaluation/Cost Analysis ("EE/CA") to the EPA in 2013. The EPA subsequently approved the EE/CA and issued an Action Memorandum in July 2013 selecting our recommended remedy for the Removal Action. In July 2014, we entered into an Administrative Order on Consent for Removal Action with the EPA for the WWTP Landfill. The EPA approved the Removal Action Work Plan on March 30, 2015 and the removal work commenced in the third quarter of 2015. The Operable Unit 1 response action for the WWTP Landfill is complete and the final report was submitted to the EPA on October 11, 2016. The EPA approved the final report on November 28, 2016, and a Post-Removal Control Plan (the "Plan") was submitted to the EPA on March 28, 2017. That Plan will monitor the effectiveness of the WWTP Landfill response action and our estimate of future liabilities includes these tasks.

It is probable that we will incur field investigation, engineering and oversight costs associated with a RI/FS with respect to the remainder of the Superfund site, which includes the other landfill on our property, as well as areas on and adjacent to AWI's property and Rocky Creek (the "Remaining Site," also known as "Operable Unit 2"). On September 25, 2015, AWI and other PRPs received a Special Notice Letter from the EPA under CERCLA inviting AWI and the PRPs to enter into the negotiation of an agreement to conduct an RI/FS of Operable Unit 2. We, along with the other PRPs, submitted a good faith offer to the EPA in response to the Special Notice Letter to conduct RI/FS. We and the other PRPs are in negotiations with the EPA on the agreement to conduct an

RI/FS for Operable Unit 2. We have not yet commenced an investigation of this portion of the site. We anticipate that the EPA will require significant investigative work for Operable Unit 2 and that we may ultimately incur costs in remediating any contamination discovered during the RI/FS. The current estimate of future liability at this site includes only our estimated share of the costs of the investigative work that, at this time, we anticipate the EPA will require the PRPs to perform. We are unable to reasonably estimate AWI's final share of the costs or the total costs associated with the investigation work or any resulting remediation therefrom, although such amounts may be material.

Elizabeth City. NC

This site is a former cabinet manufacturing facility that was operated by Triangle Pacific Corporation, now known as Armstrong Wood Products, Inc. ("Triangle Pacific"), from 1977 until 1996. The site was formerly owned by the U.S. Navy ("Navy") and Westinghouse, now CBS Corporation ("CBS"). We assumed ownership of the site when we acquired the stock of Triangle Pacific in 1998. Prior to our acquisition, the NC Department of Environment and Natural Resources listed the site as a hazardous waste site. In 1997, Triangle Pacific entered into a cost sharing agreement with Westinghouse whereby the parties agreed to share equally in costs associated with investigation and potential remediation. In 2000, Triangle Pacific and CBS entered into an Administrative Order on Consent to conduct an RI/FS with the EPA for the site. In 2007, we and CBS entered into an agreement with the Navy whereby the Navy agreed to pay one third of defined past and future investigative costs up to a certain amount, which has now been exhausted. The EPA approved the RI/FS work plan in August 2011. In January 2014, we submitted the draft Remedial Investigation and Risk Assessment reports and conducted supplemental investigative work based upon agency comments to those reports. The parties have agreed upon tasks and timeframes to complete a feasibility study at the site, working toward a Proposed Plan and Record Of Decision in 2018. If remediation is required, the related costs may be material, although we expect these costs to be shared with CBS and the Navy.

Summary of Financial Position

Liabilities of \$13.5 million as of December 31, 2017 and \$4.7 million as of December 31, 2016 were recorded for potential environmental liabilities that we consider probable and for which a reasonable estimate of the probable liability could be made. During 2017, we recorded reserves for potential environmental liabilities of \$10.1 million, including \$8.6 million of reserves recorded in the fourth quarter for the above referenced St. Helens settlement. During 2016, we recorded reserves for potential environmental liabilities of \$2.9 million. Where existing data is sufficient to estimate the liability, that estimate has been used; where only a range of probable liabilities is available and no amount within that range is more likely than any other, the lower end of the range has been used. As assessments and remediation activities progress at each site, these liabilities are reviewed to reflect new information as it becomes available, and adjusted to reflect amounts actually incurred and paid. These liabilities are undiscounted.

The estimated liabilities above do not take into account any claims for recoveries from insurance or third parties. It is our policy to record insurance recoveries when probable. For insurance recoveries that are reimbursements of prior environmental expenditures, the income statement impact is recorded within cost of goods sold, SG&A expenses and/or discontinued operations, which are the same income statement categories where environmental expenditures were historically recorded. Insurance recoveries in excess of historical environmental spending, if any, would be recorded on the balance sheet as a part of other long-term liabilities and released as future environmental spending occurs or the liability is settled.

The estimated liabilities above do not take into account any claims for recoveries from insurance or third parties. It is our policy to record recoveries as assets in the Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Actual costs to be incurred at identified sites may vary from our estimates. Based on our knowledge of the identified sites, it is not possible to reasonably estimate future costs in excess of amounts already recognized.

OTHER CLAIMS

On September 8, 2017, Roxul USA, Inc. (d/b/a Rockfon) filed litigation against us in the United States District Court for the District of Delaware alleging anticompetitive conduct seeking remedial measures and unspecified damages. Roxul USA, Inc. is a significant ceilings systems competitor with global headquarters in Europe and expanding operations in the Americas. We believe the allegations are without merit and are vigorously defending the matter.

We are involved in various other lawsuits, claims, investigations and other legal matters from time to time that arise in the ordinary course of business, including matters involving our products, intellectual property, relationships with suppliers, relationships with

distributors, relationships with competitors, employees and other matters. From time to time, for example, we may be a party to litigation matters that involve product liability, tort liability and other claims under various allegations, including illness due to exposure to certain chemicals used in the workplace; or medical conditions ari sing from exposure to product ingredients or the presence of trace contaminants. Such allegations may involve multiple defendants and relate to legacy products that we and other defendants purportedly manufactured or sold. We believe that any current claims are without merit and intend to defend them vigorously. For these matters, we also may have rights of contribution or reimbursement from other parties or coverage under applicable insurance policies. When applicable and appropriate, we will pursue co verage and recoveries under those policies, but are unable to predict the outcome of those demands. While complete assurance cannot be given to the outcome of these proceedings, we do not believe that any current claims, individually or in the aggregate, will have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

NOTE 28. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Earnings per share components may not add due to rounding.

The following table is a reconciliation of net earnings to net earnings attributable to common shares used in our basic and diluted EPS calculations for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015:

Earnings from continuing operations	\$ 220.6	\$ 99.3	\$ 57.9
Earnings allocated to participating non-vested share awards	(0.7)	(0.3)	(0.2)
Earnings from continuing operations attributable to common shares	\$ 219.9	\$ 99.0	\$ 57.7
	 2017	2016	2015
		(in millions)	
Basic shares outstanding	53.3	(in millions) 55.4	55.5
Basic shares outstanding Dilutive effect of common stock equivalents	53.3 0.6	`	55.5 0.4

2017

2016

2015

Options to purchase 319,836, 632,799 and 203,527 shares of common stock were outstanding as of December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015, respectively, but not included in the computation of diluted earnings per share, because the options were anti-dilutive.

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCO UNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

Not applicable.

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Our management, with the participation of our chief executive officer and our chief financial officer, performed an evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("Exchange Act")) as of December 31, 2017. Our chief executive officer and our chief financial officer have concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective insofar as they are designed to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports we file or submit under the Exchange Act is (i) recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Commission's rules and forms, and (ii) accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. We believe that a controls system, no matter how well designed and operated, cannot provide absolute assurance that the objectives of the controls system are met, and no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within a company have been detected.

There have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the quarter ended December 31, 2017 that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect our internal control over financial reporting.

Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting and the Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm are incorporated by reference to Item 8.

ITEM 9B. OT HER INFORMATION

Not applicable.

PART III

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Executive Officers of the Company (as of February 26, 2018):

<u>Name</u>	<u>Age</u>	Present Position and Business Experience During the Last Five Years*
Victor D. Grizzle	56	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. President & CEO, Director since April 2016 Executive Vice President & CEO, Armstrong Building Products (2011 to April 2016)
Charles M. Chiappone	55	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. Senior Vice President, Ceiling Solutions since April 2016 Vice President of Global Marketing & Commercial Excellence, Armstrong Building Products (January 2012 to April 2016)
David S. Cookson	60	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. Senior Vice President, Americas since 2008
Mark A. Hershey	48	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. Senior Vice President, General Counsel since July 2011 Chief Compliance Officer since February 2012 Secretary (July 2011 to June 2014 and since April 2016)
Brian L. MacNeal	51	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer since April 2016 Vice President, Global Finance and CFO, Armstrong Building Products (2014 to April 2016) Heartland Energy Solutions Interim Chief Financial Officer (2013 to 2014) Campbell Soup Company Vice President of Finance (2011 to 2013)
Stephen F. McNamara	51	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. Vice President, Controller since July 2008
Ellen R. Romano	56	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. Senior Vice President, Human Resources since July 2013 Vice President, Human Resources, Armstrong Building Products (2009 to 2013)

^{*} Information in parentheses regarding previously held positions indicates either the duration the Executive Officer held the position or the year in which service in the position began.

All executive officers are elected by the Board of Directors to serve in their respective capacities until their successors are elected and qualified or until their earlier resignation or removal.

Code of Ethics

We have adopted a Code of Business Conduct that applies to all employees, executives and directors, specifically including our Chief Executive Officer, our Chief Financial Officer and our Controller. We have also adopted a Code of Ethics for Financial Professionals (together with the Code of Business Conduct, the "Codes of Ethics") that applies to all professionals in our finance and accounting functions worldwide, including our Chief Financial Officer and our Controller.

The Codes of Ethics are intended to deter wrongdoing and to promote:

- honest and ethical conduct, including the ethical handling of actual or apparent conflicts of interest between personal and professional relationships;
- full, fair, accurate, timely and understandable public disclosures;
- compliance with applicable governmental laws, rules and regulations;

- the prompt internal reporting of violations of the Codes of Ethics; and
- accountability for compliance with the Codes of Ethics.

The Codes of Ethics are available at http://www.armstrongceilings.com/corporate/codes-policies.html and in print free of charge. Any waiver of the Company's Code of Business Conduct, particularly its conflicts-of-interest provisions, which may be proposed to apply to any director or executive officer, must be reviewed in advance by the Nominating and Governance Committee of the Board of Directors, which would be responsible for making a recommendation to the Board of Directors for approval or disapproval. The Board of Directors' decision on any such matter would be disclosed publicly in compliance with applicable legal standards and the rules of the New York Stock Exchange. We intend to satisfy these requirements by making disclosures concerning such matters available on the "For Investors" page of our website. There were no waivers or exemptions from the Code of Business Conduct in 2017 applicable to any director or executive officer.

Other information required by Item 10 is incorporated by reference to the sections entitled "Election of Directors," "Corporate Governance," and "Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance" in the Company's proxy statement for its 2018 annual meeting of shareholders to be filed no later than April 30, 2018.

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The information required by Item 11 is incorporated by reference to the sections entitled "Compensation Discussion and Analysis," "Compensation Committee Report," "Summary Compensation Table," "Grants of Plan-Based Awards," "Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End," "Option Exercises and Stock Vested," "Pension Benefits," "Nonqualified Deferred Compensation," "Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control," "Board of Directors – Board's Role in Risk Management Oversight," "Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation" and "Compensation of Directors" in the Company's proxy statement for its 2018 annual meeting of shareholders to be filed no later than April 30, 2018.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CER TAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The information required by Item 12 is incorporated by reference to the sections entitled "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners," "Security Ownership of Management," and "Equity Compensation Plan Information" in the Company's proxy statement for its 2018 annual meeting of shareholders to be filed no later than April 30, 2018.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

The information required by Item 13 is incorporated by reference to the sections entitled "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions" and "Director Independence" in the Company's proxy statement for its 2018 annual meeting of shareholders to be filed no later than April 30, 2018.

ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES

The information required by Item 14 is incorporated by reference to the sections entitled "Audit Committee Report" and "Relationship with Independent Auditors" in the Company's proxy statement for its 2018 annual meeting of shareholders to be filed no later than April 30, 2018.

PART IV

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

- (a) Listing of Documents
- 1. The financial statements and schedule of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. filed as a part of this 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K is listed in the "Index to Financial Statements and Schedules" on Page 34.
- 2. The financial statements required to be filed pursuant to Item 15 of Form 10-K are:
 - Worthington Armstrong Venture consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015 (filed herewith as Exhibit 99.1).
- 3. The following exhibits are filed as part of this 2017 Annual Report on Form 10-K:

Exhibit No. Description

- 2.1 Armstrong World Industries, Inc.'s Fourth Amended Plan of Reorganization dated May 23, 2003 (as modified by modifications filed with the Bankruptcy Court on October 17, 2003, November 10, 2003, December 3, 2004 and February 21, 2006) is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on February 24, 2006, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 2.3.
- 2.2 Separation and Distribution Agreement, dated March 11, 2016, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Armstrong Flooring, Inc. is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 15, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 2.1.
- 2.3 Plan of Division, adopted by Armstrong World Industries, Inc. on March 11, 2016 is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 15, 2016, wherein in appeared as Exhibit 2.2.
- 3.1 Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 10-O filed on May 1, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 3.1.
- 3.2 Amended and Restated Bylaws of Armstrong World Industries, Inc., are incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 8, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 3.1.
- Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated April 1, 2016, by and among Armstrong World Industries, Inc., as Borrower, certain subsidiaries of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. identified therein, as the Guarantors, Bank of America, N.A., as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent, the other lenders party thereto, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. and Citibank, N.A., as Co-Syndication Agents, Manufacturers and Traders Trust, The Bank of Nova Scotia, Fifth Third Bank, Citizens Bank of Pennsylvania, TD Bank National Association and Bank of Montreal, as Co-Documentation Agents, and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. and Citibank, N.A., as joint lead arrangers and joint lead managers is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 4, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.8.
- Amended and Restated Security Agreement, dated April 1, 2016, by and among Armstrong World Industries, Inc., the grantors named therein and Bank of America, N.A., as collateral agent. †
- Amended and Restated Pledge Agreement dated, April 1, 2016, by and among Armstrong World Industries, Inc., the pledgors named therein and Bank of America, N.A., as collateral agent. †
- 10.4 Amended and Restated Canadian Pledge Agreement dated, April 1, 2016, by and among Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Bank of America, N.A., as collateral agent. †
- 10.5 Receivables Purchase Agreement dated as of December 10, 2010, by and among Armstrong World Industries, Inc., as initial servicer and collection agent, Armstrong Receivables Company LLC, as seller, Atlantic Asset Securitization LLC, as conduit purchaser, and Credit Agricole Corporate and Investment Bank, as administrative agent, an issuer of letters of credit and related committed purchaser, is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 14, 2010, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.
- 10.6 Purchase and Sale Agreement dated as of December 10, 2010, by and among Armstrong World Industries, Inc., as originator and as initial servicer, Armstrong Hardwood Flooring Company, as originator, and Armstrong Receivables Company LLC, is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 14, 2010, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.

Exhibit No.	<u>Description</u>
10.7	Omnibus Amendment to Receivables Purchase Agreement and Purchase and Sale Agreement dated as of August 1, 2011, by and among Armstrong World Industries, Inc., Armstrong Receivables Company LLC, Armstrong Hardwood Flooring Company, Atlantic Asset Securitization LLC, and Credit Agricole Corporate and Investment Bank, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 27, 2012, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.9.
10.8	Second Omnibus Amendment to Receivables Purchase Agreement and Purchase and Sale Agreement dated as of December 21, 2011, by and among Armstrong World Industries, Inc., Armstrong Receivables Company LLC, as seller, Armstrong Hardwood Flooring Company, as originator, Atlantic Asset Securitization LLC, as resigning conduit purchaser, Credit Agricole Corporate and Investment Bank, as resigning administrative agent, resigning related committed purchaser and resigning LC bank, The Bank of Nova Scotia, as successor administrative agent, successor related committed purchaser and successor LC bank, and Liberty Street Funding LLC, as successor conduit purchaser, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 27, 2012, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.10.
10.9	Third Omnibus Amendment Agreement, dated as of March 28, 2013, by and among Armstrong Receivables Company, LLC, Armstrong World Industries, Inc., Armstrong Hardwood Flooring Company, The Bank of Nova Scotia, and Liberty Street Funding LLC, is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 29, 2013, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.
10.10	Fourth Amendment Agreement, dated as of December 18, 2014, by and among Armstrong Receivables Company, LLC, Armstrong World Industries, Inc., Armstrong Hardwood Flooring Company, The Bank of Nova Scotia, and Liberty Street Funding LLC, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 23, 2015, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.10.
10.11	Fourth Omnibus Amendment Agreement, dated as of March 30, 2016, by and among Armstrong Receivables Company, LLC, Armstrong World Industries, Inc., Armstrong Hardwood Flooring Company, The Bank of Nova Scotia, and Liberty Street Funding LLC, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 27, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.11.
10.12	Sixth Amendment Agreement, dated as of December 21, 2016, by and among Armstrong Receivables Company, LLC, Armstrong World Industries, Inc., The Bank of Nova Scotia, and Liberty Street Funding LLC, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 27, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.12.
10.13	Seventh Amendment to Receivables Purchase Agreement, dated March 24, 2017, by and among Armstrong Receivables Company, LLC, Armstrong World Industries, Inc., The Bank of Nova Scotia, and Liberty Street Funding LLC, is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on May 1, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.
10.14	Amended and Restated Joint Venture Agreement, dated February 22, 2016 between Armstrong Ventures, Inc. and Worthington Ventures, Inc., is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 22, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.12.
10.15	Transition Services Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2016, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Armstrong Flooring, Inc. is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 4, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.
10.16	Tax Matters Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2016, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Armstrong Flooring, Inc. is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 4, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.

10.17	Employee Matters Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2016, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Armstrong Flooring, Inc. is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 4, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.3.
10.18	Trademark License Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2016, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Armstrong Flooring, Inc. is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 4, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.4.
10.19	Transition Trademark License Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2016, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Armstrong Flooring, Inc. is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 4, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.5.
10.20	Campus Lease Agreement, dated as of April 1, 2016, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Armstrong Flooring, Inc. is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 4, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.6.
10.21	Share Purchase Agreement, dated November 17, 2017, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Knauf International GmbH is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 20, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 2.1.
10.22	2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan, as amended February 23, 2009, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on February 26, 2009, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.13.*
10.23	Form of Stock Option Award under the 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2008, filed on May 1, 2008, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.37.*
10.24	Form of Stock Option Award under the 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan used in connection with award to Stephen F. McNamara is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 6, 2010, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.*
10.25	Form of Stock Option and Restricted Stock Unit Award under the 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan used in connection with awards to Victor D. Grizzle in connection with new hire grant, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 27, 2012, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.26.*
10.26	Forms of Stock Option and Performance Restricted Stock Unit Award under the 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan used in connection with March 2011 grants to officers (except Donald R. Maier) and new hire grant for Mark A. Hershey, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 27, 2012, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.27.*
10.27	2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan, effective as of June 24, 2011, is incorporated by reference to Armstrong World Industries, Inc.'s Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A for the Armstrong World Industries, Inc. 2011 Annual Meeting of Shareholders held on June 24, 2011 filed on April 28, 2011, wherein it appeared as Exhibit A.*
10.28	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions (Grant of Nonqualified Stock Options — U.S. (Executive Officer), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 30, 2012, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.*
10.29	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions (Grant of Nonqualified Stock Options — U.S.), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 30, 2012, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.*
10.30	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions (Grant of Nonqualified Stock Options — Non-U.S. (Executive Officer)), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 30, 2012, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.3.*
10.31	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions, as amended for 2013 (Grant of Nonqualified Stock Options – U.S. (Executive Officer)), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 29, 2013, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.*
10.32	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions, as amended for 2013 (Grant of Nonqualified Stock Options – U.S.), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 29, 2013, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.3.*

Exhibit No.

Description

10.33	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions, as amended for 2013 (Grant of Nonqualified Stock Options – Non-U.S.), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 29, 2013, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.4.*
10.34	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions, as amended for 2014 (Grant of Nonqualified Stock Options – U.S.), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 28, 2014, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.*
10.35	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions, as amended for 2014 (Grant of Nonqualified Stock Options – Non-U.S.), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 28, 2014, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.*
10.36	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions (Grant of Time-Based Restricted Stock Units – U.S.), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 30, 2015, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.*
10.37	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions (Grant of Time-Based Restricted Stock Units – Payable in Cash – Non-U.S.), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 30, 2015, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.*
10.38	Form of 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan Terms and Conditions (Grant of Time-Based Restricted Stock Units – Payable in Shares – Non-U.S.), is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on April 30, 2015, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.3.*
10.39	Form of 2016 Award Agreement for Performance-Based RSU Grants under the 2011 Long-Term incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 14, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.*
10.40	Form of 2016 Long-Term Time-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 11, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.4.*
10.41	Form of 2016 Long-Term Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant (Performance Goals Based on Absolute TSR for Tier I) for Senior Executives under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 11, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.5.*
10.42	Form of 2016 Long-Term Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant (Performance Goals Based on Absolute TSR for Tier II) under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 11, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.6.*
10.43	Form of 2016 Long-Term Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant (Performance Goals Based on Cumulative Free Cash Flow for Tier II) under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 11, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.7.*
10.44	Form of 2016 Long-Term Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant (Performance Goals Based on Cumulative Free Cash Flow for Tier I) for Senior Executives under the 2011 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 11, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.8.*
10.45	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. 2016 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 11, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.*
10.46	Form of 2017 Long-Term Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant (Performance Goals Based on Absolute TSR for Tier I) for Senior Executives under the 2016 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 10-Q filed on May 1, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.*
10.47	Form of 2017 Long-Term Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant (Performance Goals Based on Absolute TSR for Tier II) for Senior Executives under the 2016 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 10-Q filed on May 1, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.4.*

Exhibit No.

Description

Exhibit No.	<u>Description</u>
10.48	Form of 2017 Long-Term Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant (Performance Goals Based on Cumulative Free Cash Flow for Tier I) under the 2016 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 10-Q filed on May 1, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.3.*
10.49	Form of 2017 Long-Term Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant (Performance Goals Based on Cumulative Free Cash Flow for Tier II) under the 2016 Long-Term Incentive Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 10-Q filed on May 1, 2017, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.5.*
10.50	Nonqualified Deferred Compensation Plan effective January 2005, as amended July 23, 2010, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on February 28, 2011, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.4.*
10.51	Retirement Benefit Equity Plan, effective January 1, 2005, as amended October 29, 2007 and December 8, 2008, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on February 26, 2009, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.*
10.52	2006 Phantom Stock Unit Plan, as amended December 8, 2008, is incorporated by reference from the 2008 Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on February 26, 2009, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.18.*
10.53	2006 Phantom Stock Unit Agreement is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 26, 2006, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.3. A Schedule of Participating Directors is incorporated by reference from the 2006 Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on March 30, 2007, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.36.*
10.54	2007 Award Agreement under the 2006 Phantom Stock Unit Plan is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 23, 2007, wherein it appeared as Exhibits 10.1.*
10.55	Schedule of Participating Directors, is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 23, 2007, wherein it appeared as Exhibits 10.2.*
10.56	The 2008 Directors Stock Unit Plan, as amended December 8, 2008, November 30, 2010 and June 24, 2011 is incorporated by reference to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 13, 2011, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 99.2.*
10.57	Form of 2009 and 2010 Award under the 2008 Director Stock Unit Plan, as amended, is incorporated by reference from the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2009, filed on October 28, 2009, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.27.*
10.58	Form of 2011, 2012, 2013 and 2014 Award under the 2008 Directors Stock Unit Plan, as amended, is incorporated by reference from the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed on February 27, 2012, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.40.*
10.59	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. 2016 Directors Stock Unit Plan, is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 11, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.*
10.60	Form of 2016 and 2017 Stock Unit Grant Agreement under the Armstrong World Industries, Inc. 2016 Directors Stock Unit Plan, is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 11, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.3.*
10.61	Offer Letter to Victor D. Grizzle dated January 4, 2011, is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on January 10, 2011, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 99.2.*
10.62	Offer Letter to Mark A. Hershey dated April 21, 2011, is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 27, 2011, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 99.1.*
10.63	Severance Agreement and Release, dated as of March 30, 2016, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Matthew Espe is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 4, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.7.*
10.64	Form of Indemnification Agreement for Officers and Directors of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. is incorporated by reference from the Report on Form 8-K filed on June 4, 2010, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.*
10.65	Form of Severance Agreement with Certain Officers, approved for use on October 26, 2016 is incorporated by reference from the Report on Form 8-K filed on October 31, 2016, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.1.*
11	Computation of Earnings Per Share .†
12	Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges.†

Exhibit No.	<u>Description</u>
14	The Armstrong Code of Business Conduct, revised as of July 29, 2011, is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 1, 2011, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 14.1.
21	Armstrong World Industries, Inc.'s Subsidiaries.†
23.1	Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.†
23.2	Consent of Independent Auditors.†
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer required by Rule 13a-15(e) or 15d-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer required by Rule 13a-15(e) or 15d-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer required by Rule 13a and 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (furnished herewith).
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer required by Rule 13a and 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (furnished herewith).
99.1	Worthington Armstrong Venture consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 and for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015.†
99.2	Armstrong World Industries, Inc. Asbestos Personal Injury Settlement Trust Agreement dated as of October 2, 2006, by and among Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and trustees, is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 2, 2006, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.2.
99.3	Stockholder and Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of October 2, 2006, by and between Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and the Armstrong World Industries, Inc. Asbestos Personal Injury Settlement Trust is incorporated by reference from the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on Octobe 2, 2006, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 10.3.
99.4	Nomination and Shareholder Agreement with the persons or entities identified on Schedule I attached thereto (collectively the "ValueAct Group" and each individually, a "member" of the ValueAct Group), and Gregory P. Spivy in his individual capacity and as a member of the ValueAct Group (the "ValueAct Designee"), is incorporated by reference from the Report on Form 8-K filed on December 15, 2014, wherein it appeared as Exhibit 99.1.
101	Interactive Data Files**

- * Management Contract or Compensatory Plan.
- † Filed herewith.
- ** XBRL Information is furnished and not filed or a part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.

SIGNA TURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC.

(Registrant)

By: /s/ Victor D. Grizzle

Director, President and Chief Executive Officer

Date: February 26, 2018

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, this Report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Victor D. Grizzle Victor D. Grizzle	Director, President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)	February 26, 2018
/s/ Brian L. MacNeal Brian L. MacNeal	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	February 26, 2018
/s/ Stephen F. McNamara Stephen F. McNamara	Vice President and Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)	February 26, 2018
/s/ Stanley A. Askren Stanley A. Askren	Director	February 26, 2018
/s/ Tao Huang Tao Huang	Director	February 26, 2018
/s/ Larry S. McWilliams Larry S. McWilliams	Director	February 26, 2018
/s/ James C. Melville James C. Melville	Director	February 26, 2018
/s/ James J. O'Connor James J. O'Connor	Director	February 26, 2018
/s/ John J. Roberts John J. Roberts	Director	February 26, 2018
/s/ Gregory P. Spivy Gregory P. Spivy	Director	February 26, 2018
/s/ Roy W. Templin Roy W. Templin	Director	February 26, 2018
/s/ Cherryl T. Thomas Cherryl T. Thomas	Director	February 26, 2018

SCHEDU LE II

Armstrong World Industries, Inc., and Subsidiaries Valuation and Qualifying Reserves (amounts in millions)

	Balance at beginning of year	Additions charged to earnings	Deductions	Balance at end of vear	
<u>2015</u>				•	
Provision for bad debts	\$ 1.3	\$ -	\$ (0.2)	\$	1.1
Provision for discounts	2.0	15.8	(17.0)		8.0
Provision for warranties	-	1.6	(1.3)		0.3
<u>2016</u>					
Provision for bad debts	\$ 1.1	\$ -	\$ (0.7)	\$	0.4
Provision for discounts	0.8	16.9	(16.4)		1.3
Provision for warranties	0.3	8.0	(8.1)	(0.2
<u>2017</u>					
Provision for bad debts	\$ 0.4	\$ -	\$ (0.1)	\$	0.3
Provision for discounts	1.3	17.6	(17.4)		1.5
Provision for warranties	0.2	3.2	(3.3)		0.1

A M ENDED AND R E S T A TED SE C UR I TY AGR EE M E N T

THISAM ENDEDANDRESTATED SECURITY AGREEMENT (this "Security Agreement"), dat edas of April 1, 20 16, is by and a mongtheparties identified as "Grantors" on the signature pagesheret o and such other parties as may be come Grantorshere under after the date here of (individually a "Grantor", and collectively the "Grantors") and BANKOFAMERICA, N.A., as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Collateral Agent") for the holders of the Secured Obligations referenced below.

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, revolving creditand term loan facilities were established in favor of Arm strong World Industries, Inc., a Pennsylvania corporation (the "Borrower"), pursuant to the term softh at certain a mended and restated creditagreement dated as of March 15, 2013 (as a mended and modified prior to the Closing Date, the "Existing Credit Agreement") a mong the Borrower, Arm strong Wood Products, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("AWP"), certain of their respective Subsidiaries, as guarantors the reunder, the lenders part ythereto and Bank of America, N. A., as a dministrative agent and collateral agent for the lenders thereunder;

WHEREAS, in connection with the Existing Credit Agreement, the Borrower, AWP, and certain of theirrespective Subsidiaries enteredint oth atcertain Am ended and Restated Security Agreement dated as of March 15, 2013 (the "Existing Security Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested certain modifications to therevolving credit and term loan facilities under the Existing Credit Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Lendershaveagreed to the requested modifications on the terms and conditions provided in that certain Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of the date hereof (as amended and modified, the "Credit Agreement"), a mong the Borrower, certain of its Subsidiaries, as guarantors the reunder, the lendersparty thereto and Bank of America, N. A., as administrative agent and collateral agent for the lenders the reunder; and

WHEREAS, this Security Agreement is required undertheterms of the Credit Agreement, and is given in am endment to, restatement of and substitution for the Existing Security Agreement provided in connection with the Existing Credit Agreement.

NOW, T HEREFORE, in c o ns i d e r a ti o n of t h e se p r e m i s es and o t h er g ood a n d v a l u ab l e conside r at i on, t he r e c e i p t a nd su f f iciency of which a r e he r e by ac k now l ed g ed, t he part i e s h e r e t o a g r ee as f ol l ow s:

1. Definitions.

- (a) Capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined here in shall have the meanings provided in the Credit Agreement. In addition, the following terms, which are defined in the UCC as in effect in the State of New York on the datehere of, are used as defined there in: Accession, Account, ChattelPaper, CommercialTortClaim, DepositAccount, Document, Equipment, Fixtures, GeneralIntangible, Goods, Instrument, Inventory, InvestmentProperty, Letter-of-CreditRight, Proceeds, Software, and Supporting Obligation.
 - (b) A s used here in, the following terms shall have the meaning set for th below: "Borrower" has the meaning provided in the recital shere of.

" <u>C o l l at e ra l</u>" h a s t h e m e a n i n g pro v i d e d i n <u>S e ct i o n 2</u> h e re of .

- "Collateral Agent" has the meaning provided in the introductory paragraphhere of, together with successors and assigns.
- "Copyright License" means any written agreement, naming any Grantoraslicensor, granting any right under any Copyright.
- "Copyrights" means (a) allregistered United Statescopyrights in all Works, now existing or hereafterere at edorac quired, allregistrations and recordings thereof, and allapplications in connection therewith, including registrations, recordings and applications in the United States Copyright Office, and (b) allrenewalsthereof.
 - "Credit Agreement" has the meaning provided in the recital shere of.
 - "EventofDefault" has the meaning provided in Section 7 here of.
 - "Existing Credit Agreement" has the meaning provided in the recitals hereof.
 - "Existing Security Agreement" has the meaning provided in the recitals here of.
 - "Grantor" has the meaning provided in the introductory paragraph here of.
 - "IndemnifiedParty" hasthemeaningprovidedinSection8(b) hereof.
- "PatentLicense" means any written a greement providing for the grant by ortoa Grantor of any right undera Patent.
- "Patents" means (a) all letters patent of the United States and all reissues and extensions the reof, and (b) all applications for letters patent of the United States and all divisions, continuations and continuations in part thereof.
- "SecuredObligations" means, without duplication, (a) allObligations and (b) all costs and expenses incurred in connection with enforce ment and collection of the SecuredObligations, including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses.
- "Security Agreement" has the meaning provided in the introductory paragraphhereof, as am ended and modified.
- "Trademark License" means any written a greement providing for the grant by orto a Grant or of any right to use any Trademark.
- "Trademarks" means (a) all trademarks, tradenames, corporatenames, companynames, business names, fictitious business names, tradestyles, servicemarks, logosandothersource or businessidentifiers, and the good will associated there with, nowexisting or here after adopted or acquired, all registrations and recordings there of, and all applications in connection there with, whether in the United States Patentand Trademark Office or in any similar office or agency of the United States or any state there of and (b) all renewals there of.
- " UCC" m ea n s t h e U n if orm C o m m er ci al C o de a s i n effect i n t h e s t at e o f N ew Y ork f rom t i m e t o ti m e.

" Work" means any work that is subject to copyright protection pursuant to Title 17 of the

UnitedStatesCode.

2. <u>GrantofSecurityInterestintheCollateral</u>. To securetheprompt payment and per formance in full when due, whether by lapse of time, acceleration, mand atory prepayment or otherwise, of the Secured Obligations, each Grantorhereby grantstotheCollateralAgent, for the benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, acontinuing security interestin, and aright to set of fagainst, any and allright, title and interest of such Grantorinand to all of the following, whether now owned or existing or owned, acquired, or arising hereafter (collectively, the "Collateral"):

```
(a) all Accounts;
(b)allcas
handcurrency; (c)
allChattelPaper;
(d) those Commercial Tort Claimsidentified on Schedule 2 (d) attac
h ed h er e t o;
(e) all C op y rights;
(f) a 11 C op y r
ightLicenses; (g)
allDepositAccounts; (h)
allDocuments;
(i)a
ll Equipment; (j)
all Fixtures;
(k)allGene
ralIntangibles; (1)
allInstruments;
(m)allInventory;
(n) all Investment Property;
(o) all Letter-
of - C reditRights; (p)
allPatents;
(q)allP
atentLicenses; (r)
allSoftware;
(s) all Support i
ng Obligations; (t)
allTrademarks;
(u) all Trademark Licenses;
```

(v) all other personal property of such Grantor of whateverty peor description; and

(w) to the extentnototherwise included, all Accessions and all Proceeds of any and all of the foregoing.

Not with standing anything to the contrary contained herein, the security interests granted under this

Security Agreements hall notextend to, and the "Collateral" shall not include, any Excluded Property.

The Grantors and the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the holders of the Secured Obligations, here by ack nowledge and agree that these curity interest created here by in the Collateral (i) constitutes continuing collateralse curity for all of the Secured Obligations, whether now existing or here after arising and (ii) is not to be construed as an assignment of any Copyrights, Copyright Licenses, Patents, Patent Licenses, Trademarksor Trademark Licenses.

3. Provisions Relating to Accounts.

ntorsshallre mainliable undere a chofthe Accountstoobserve and performall the conditions and obligations to be observed and performed by it there under, allinaccordance with the terms of any agree mentgiving rise to each such Account. Neither the Collateral Agentnor any holder of the Secured Obligations shall have any obligation or liability under any Account (or any agree mentgiving rise the reto) by reas on of or arising out of this Security Agree ment or the receipt by the Collateral Agentor any holder of the Secured Obligations of any payment relating to such Account pursuanthere to, norshall the Collateral Agentor any holder of the Secured Obligations of a Grantor under or pursuant to any Account (or any agree ment giving rise the reto), to make any payment, to make any in quiry as to the nature or the sufficiency of any

paymentre ceived by it or a stothe sufficien cy of a ny perform an ce by any party underany Account (or any agreement giving risethereto), to presentor file any claim, to take any action to enforce any perform an ceortocollect the payment of any amounts that may have been assigned to itortowhichit may be en titled at any time or times.

- EventofDefault,(i) the CollateralAgentshallhavetheright, but not the obligation, to makete stverifications of the Accountsin any mannerandthrough any medium that it reason ably considers advisable, and the Grantors shall furnishalls uch as sistance and information as the CollateralAgent may reason ably require in connection with such test verifications, (ii) upon the CollateralAgent's request and at the expense of the Grantors, the Grantors shall furnish to the CollateralAgentreports showing reconciliations, aging and test verification sof, and trialbalances for, the Accounts, and (iii) the CollateralAgentinits own nameorinthename of others may communicate with account debtors on the Accounts to verify with them to the CollateralAgent's satisfaction the existence, a mount and terms of any Accounts.
- 4. <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each Grant or hereby represents and warrantst othe

Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the holders of the Secure dObligations, that:

- (a) <u>LegalName; ChiefExecutiveOffice</u>. A softhedatehere of:
- (i) Each Grantor's exactlegalname, state of incorpo ration or formation and chiefexecutive of fice are (and for the prior four months has been) as set for thin Schedule 6.20(a)(i) and Schedule 6.20(b) to the Credit Agreement.

- (ii) Other than as set for thon Schedule 6.20(b) of the Credit Agreement, no Grantorhas been party to amerger, consolidation or other change instructure in the prior four months.
- (b) Ownership. Each Grantoristhelegaland ben eficialown erofthe Collateralth atitispledging and has the righttopledge, sell, assign ortransferthesame.
- (c) <u>Security Interest/Priority</u>. This Security Agreement creates a valid security interestinfavor of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, in the Collateral of such Grantorand, when properly perfected by filing, shall constitute avalid perfected security interestin such Collateral, to the extents uch security interest can be perfected by filing under the UCC, free and clear of all Liensex cept for Permitted Liens.
- (d) Accounts. (i) Each Account of such Grantor and the papers and docum entsrelating the reto are genuine and in all material respects what they purport to be and (ii) each Account of such Grantor arise sout of (A) ab on a fides ale of Goods sold and delivered by such Grantor (orto be sold and delivered) or (B) services the reto fore actually rendered by such Grantor (orto be actually rendered) to, the account debtorn amed the rein.

(e) Copyrights, Patents and Trademarks.

- (i) Schedule 6.17 of the Credit Agreementincludes all material Copyrights, Copyright Licenses, Patents, Patent Licenses, Trademarks and Trademark Licenses owned by any Grantorinits own name, or to which any Grantoris aparty, as of the date here of.
- (ii) All registrationsorletterspertainingmaterial Cop yrights, Patents and Trademarkshavebeendulyandproperly filed, and to each Gran tor's knowledge, each material Copyright, Patentand Trademark of such Grantoris valid, subsisting, unexpired, enforce able and has not been aband oned.
- (i ii) Exceptas set for thin Schedule 6.17 of the Credit A gree ment, none of such material Copyrights, Patents and Trademark sisthes ubject of anylicensing agreementors imil ar arrangement as of the datehere of.
- (iv) Exceptascould notre as on a bly be expected to hav e a Material Adverse Effect, to each Grantor's knowledge, no holding, decision or judg menth as been rendered by any Governmental Authority that would limit, can celor questi on the validity of such Copyright, Patentor Trademark.
- (v) No action or proceeding is pending seeking to limit, can celor question the validity of any Copyright, Patentor Trademark that could reason ably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- 5. Covenants. Each Grantorc ovenants that, so long as any of the Secured Obligations remains outstanding and until alloft he commitments relating the retohave been terminated, such Grantors hall:
 - (a) Other Liens; Disposition of Collateral. Defend the Collateral ag ainst the claims and demands of all other parties claiming an interest therein, keep the Collateral free from all Liens, except for Permitted Liens, and not sell, exchange, transfer, assign, lease or otherwise dispose of the Collateral or any interest therein; provided, however, that each Grantorshall be permitted to effect

the dispositions describe din clauses (i) through (ix) of the definition of Disposition under the Credit

A gree mentandtoother wise dispose of property aspermitte dunder the Credit Agree ment.

A gent such a greements, as signments or instruments (including a ffidavits, notices, reaffirm at ions and a mend ments and restatements of existing documents, as the Collateral Agent may reason a bly request) and do all such other things as the Collateral Agent may reason ably deemneces sary, appropriate or convenient (i) to as sure to the Collateral Agent the effectiveness and priority of its security interests here under, including (A) filing or authorizing the Collateral Agent to file such financing statements (including renewal statements), a mend ments and supplements or such other in struments as the Collateral Agent may from time to time reason ably requestinor dertoper fect and maintain the security interests granted here under in accordance with the UCC, (B) with regard to material Copyrights, executing and delivering a Notice of Grant of Security Interestin Copyrights for filing with the United States Copyright Office in the form of Exhibits (b)-1 attached here to, (C) with

regard to material Patents, executing and delivering a Notice of Grant of Security Interestin Patents for filing with the United States Patentand Trademark Office in the form of <u>Exhibit 5(b)-2</u> attached

 $here to and (D) with regard to material Trade marks, executing and delivering a Notice of Grant of Security Interest in Trade marks for filing with the United States Patentand Trade mark Of fice in the form of <math display="block"> \underbrace{Exhibit5(b)-3}_{attac} attached here to, (ii) to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and$

(iii) to otherwise protect and assure the Collateral Agent of its rights and interests hereunder. To that

end, each Grantorauthorizes the Collateral Agenttofile one ormore financing statements (which may describe the collateral as "allassets" or "all personal property") disclosing the Collateral Agent's security interestinany or allof the Collateral of such Grantor withouts uch Grantor's signature thereon, and furthere ach Grantorals ohere by irrevocably makes, constitutes and appoints the Collateral Agent, its nominee or any other Person whom the Collateral Agent may designate, as such Grantor's attorney-in-fact with full power and for the limited purpose to signin the name of such Grantor any such financing statements (including renewal statements), amendments and supplements, notices or any similar documents that in the Collateral Agent's reasonable discretion would be necessary, appropriate or convenientinor dertoperfect and maintain perfection of the security interests granted hereunder, such power, being coupled with an interest, being and remaining irrevocables olong as the Secured Obligations remain unpaid and until the commit ments relating

there to shall have been terminated. In the event for any reason the Law of any U.S. jurisdiction of her than the State of New York becomes or is applicable to the Collateral of any Grantor or any part thereof, or to any of the Secured Obligations, such Grantor agrees to execute and deliverall such instruments and to do all such other things as the Collateral Agent in its sole discretion reason ably deems necessary, appropriate or convenient to preserve, protect and enforce these curity in terests of

the Collateral Agentunder the Law of such other U.S. jurisdiction (and, if a Grantor shall fail to decomposition), and the Collateral Agentual Collateral Agentual Collateral Agentual Collateral Collateral Agentual Collateral Coll

so promptly up on the request of the Collateral Agent, then the Collateral Agent may execute any and all such requested documents on behalf of such Grant or pursuant to the power of attorney granted herein above).

- (c) <u>Treatment of Accounts</u>. Not grantor extend the time for payment of any Account, or compromise or settleany Account for less than the full amount thereof, or release any Person or property, in whole or in part, from payment thereof, or allow any creditor discount thereon, other than in the or din ary course of a Grantor's businessor as required by Law.
- (d) Covenants Relating to Copyrights. Notknowingly do any actoromitt odo any act where by any material Copyright may reasonably be expected to be come in validated and (i) notknowingly do any actoromitto do any act whereby any material Copyright may be come part of the public domain (other than pursuant to the natural term thereof); (ii) promptly notify the Collater al Agentifitk nows that any material Copyright may be come part of the public domain or of any materially adversedetermination or development (including the institution of, or any such determination or developmentin, any court or tribunal in the United States) regarding a Grantor's ownership of any such Copyright or its validity; (iii) takes uch actions as its hall deem appropriate

under the circumstances, to maintain and pursueeach application (and to obtain the relevant registration) and to maintain each registration of each material Copyrightowned by a Grantorin cluding filing of applications for renewal where necessary; and (iv) promptly notify the Collateral Agent of any material in fringement of any material Copyright of a Grantor of which it be comes a ware and takes uchactions as its hall reason ably deem appropriate under the circumstances to protect such Copyright, including, where appropriate, the bringing of suit for in fringement, see kinginjunctive reliefands eeking to recover any and all damages for such in fringement.

(e) Covenants Relating to Patents and Trademarks.

- (i) To the extentre as on a ble under the circumstances, Grant or shall (A) continue to use each material Trade mark on each and every trade mark class of Go od sapplica ble to its current line as reflected in its current catalogs, brochures and price lists in or dertomaintains uch Trade mark in full force free from any claim of a bandon ment for non use, (B) maintain as in the past the quality of products and services offered under such Trade mark, (C) employs uch Trade mark with the appropriate notice of registration, (D) not adoptor use any mark that is confusingly similar or a colorable imitation of such Trade mark unless the Collateral Agent, for the ratable benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, shall obtain aperfected security interestins uch mark pursuant to this Security Agreement, and (E) not (and not permit any licen see or sublicensee the reof to) k nowingly do any actor omit to do any act where by any material Trade mark may be comein validated.
- (ii) To the extentre as on a ble under the circumstances, Grantorshall not do any a ct, or omit to do any act, where by any material Patentmay become a bandonedordedicated to the public.
- (iii) Promptly notify the Collateral Agentifit knows that any application or registration relating to any material Patentor Trademark may become aband on edor dedicated to the public (other than pursuant to the natural terms the reof), or of any materially adverse determination or development (including the institution of, or any such

determination or develop mentin, any proceeding in the United States Patentand Trademark Office other than routine prosecution matters) regarding a Grantor's ownership of any material Patentor Trademark or its righttoregister the same or tokeep and maint ain the same.

- (iv) Takesuchactions as its hall reasonably deemappropria teun derthecircum stances, including in any proceeding before the United States Patent and Trademark Office, tomaintain and pursueeach application (and toobtain the relevantregistration) and tomaintaineach registration of the material Patents and Trademarks, including filing of applications for renewal, affidavits of use and affidavits of incontestability.
- (v) Promptly notify the Collateral Agenta fteritlearns that a ny material Patentor Trade mark in cluded in the Collateral is materially in fringed, misapp ropriated or diluted by a third party and takes uch actions as its hallreas on a bly deem appropriate under the circumstances to sue for in fringement, misappropriation or dilution, to seek in junctive relief where appropriate and to recover any and all damages for such in fringement, misappropriation or dilution, or to other wise protects uch Patentor Trademark.

(f) Commercial Tort Claims.

(i) Concurrently with financial statements under Section 7.01

(a) of the Credit

A greement, notify the Collateral Agentin writing of the initiation of any Commercial Tort

Claiminexcess of \$5,000,000 before any Governmental Authority by or in favor of such

Grantor.

- (ii) Execute and deliver such statements, documents and notices and do and cause to be done all such things as the Collateral Agent may reason ably deemneces sary, appropriate or convenient, or as are required by Law, to create, perfect and maintain the Collateral Agent's security interest in any Commercial Tort Claim.
- 6. A d v an ce s b v H o l d er s o f t h e S e c u re d O b l i g a t i o n s . O n fai l u re o f any G r a n t o r t o p er formany of the coven ants and a greements contained herein, the Collateral Agentmay, at its sole optio n andinits soled is cretion, perform the same andin sodoing may expends u ch sum sasthe Collateral Ag ent may reason ably deem advis able in the performance the reof, in cluding the pay ment of any in surance p re miums, the pay ment of any taxes, a pay ment to obtain a release of a Lienorpotential Lien, expenditures made in defending against any adverseclaim an dallotherexpenditures that the Collateral Agent may m akefortheprotection of the security here of ormay be compelled to make by operation of Law. All such s u m s a nd a m ou n t s so ex p e n d e d s h a l l be r e pa y a b l e by t he G r a n t o r s on a j o i nt a nd se v er al b a si s p ro m p tl y up on timelynoticethere of and dem and therefor, shall constitute additional Secured Obligations and shall, subject to Section 2.08 of the Credit Agreement, bearinterest from the dates aid amounts are expended a tthe rateth en applicable to Revolving Loansthatare Base Rate Loans. Nosuch performance of any cove n a n t or a greement by the Collateral Agenton behalfofany Grantor, and no such a dvance or expendituret herefor, shallrelievethe Grantors of any defaultun dertheterm softhis Security Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other documents relating to the Secured Obligations. The Collateral Agent may make any pay menthereby authorizedin accordance with any bill, statementores timate procured from the appropriate public office or holder of the claim to be discharged with outinguiry into the accuracy of su chbill, statementorestimate or into the validity of any tax assessment, sale, for feiture, tax lien, title or claim except to the extent such

paymentis being contested in good faith by a Grantorin appropriate proceed in gs and a gain stwhich a dequateres erves are being maintained in a ccord ancewith GAAP.

7. Events of Default. The occurrence of an event that would constitute an Event of Default under the CreditAgreement shall be an Event of Defaulther eunder (an "Event of Default").

8. Remedies.

(a) <u>General Remedies</u>. Upon theoccurrence of an Event of Defaulta

ndduring the continuation there of, the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations shall have, in addition to the rights and remedies provided herein, in the Loan Documents, in any other documents relating to the Secured Obligations, or by Law (including levy of attachment and garnishment), the rights and remedies of a secured party under the UC Cofthejuris diction applicable to the affected Collateral and, further, the Collateral Agent may, withor without judicial processor the aid and assistance of others, (i) enteron any premises on which any of the Collateral may be located and, without resistance or interference by the Grantors, take possession of the Collateral, (ii) dispose of any Collateral on any such premises, (iii) require the Grantors to assemble and make available to the Collateral Agent at the expense of the Grantors any Collateral at any place and time design at ed by the Collateral Agent that is reason ably convenient to both parties, (iv) remove any Collateral from any such premises for the purpose of effectings ale or other disposition thereof, and/or(v) without demand and without advertisement, notice, he aring or process of Law, allof which each of the Grantors hereby waive sto the fullest extent permitted by Law, at any place and time or times, sell

and deliverany orall Collateralheld by orforitatpublicorprivatesale, by one ormore contracts, in one ormore parcels, for cash, upon creditor otherwise, at such prices and upon such terms as the Collateral Agent deems advisable, in its sole discretion (subject to any and all mandatory legal requirements). Each of the Grantorsack nowledges that any privates alereference dabove may be at prices and on terms less favorable to the sellerthanthe prices and terms that might have be

obtainedata public sale and waives any claims against the Collateral Agentarising by reason that any such private sales hall not have been made in a commercially reason able manner. The Collateral Agent's disclaimer of warranties relating to the Collaterals hall not be considered to adversely affect the commercial reason ableness of any sale. In addition to all others ums due the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations with respect to the Secured Obligations, the Grantor sshall pay the Collateral Agent and each of the holders of the Secured Obligations all reason able edocumented costs and expenses in curred by the Collateral Agent or any such holder of the Secured Obligations (including reason able attorneys' fees and expenses and court costs) in obtaining or liquidating the Collateral, in enforcing pay ment of the Secured Obligations, or in the prosecution or defense of any action or proceeding by or against the Collateral Agent or the holders of the Secured Obligations or the Grantors concerning any matter arising out of or connected with this Security Agreement, any Collateral or the Secured Obligations, including any of the foregoing arising in, arising under or related to a case under Debtor Relief Laws. To the extent the rights of notice cannot be legally waived here under, each Grantor agrees that any requirement of reasonable

notices hall be metifs uch notice is personally served on ormailed, postage prepaid, to the Borrower in accordance with the notice provisions of Section 11.02 of the Credit Agreement at least ten (10) Business Days before the time of sale or othere vent giving rise to the requirement of such notice. The Collateral Agentand the holders of the Secured Obligations shall not be obligated to make any sale or other disposition of the Collateral regardless of notice having been given. To the extent permitted by Law, any holder of the Secured Obligations may be apurch as eratany such sale. To the extent permitted by applicable Law, each of the Grantorshereby waives allo fits rights of redemption with respect to any such sale. Subject to the provisions of applicable Law, the Collateral Agentand the holders of the Secured Obligations may post pone or cause the post pone ment of the sale of allorany portion of the Collateral by announcement at the time and place of such sale, and such sale may, with out further notice, to the extent permitted by Law, be made at the time and place to which he sale was post pone d, or the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations may further post pone such sale by announcement made at such time and place.

(b) Remedies relating to Accounts. Upon the occurrence of an Event of D ef a ult and during the continuation thereof, whether or not the Collateral Agenth as exercised any or allo fits rights and remedies here under, each Grantor will promptly upon request of the Collateral Agentin structallaccount debtors to remitall payments in respect of Accounts to a mailing location

selected by the Collateral Agent. In addition, the Collateral Agents hall have the right to enforce any Grantor's rights against its customers and account debtors, and the Collateral Agentorits designeemay notify any Grantor's customers and account debtors that the Accounts of such Grantor have

be en assigned to the Collateral Agentor of the Collateral Agent's security interest therein, and may (either in its own name or in the name of a Grantor or both) demand, collect (including by way of a lock box arrangement), receive, takereceiptfor, sell, sue for, compound, settle, compromise and give acquittance for any and allamounts due or to be comedue on any Account, and, in the Collateral Agent's discretion, file any claimortake any other action or proceeding to protect and realize up on the security interest of the holders of the Secured Obligations in the Accounts. Each Grantorack nowledges and agrees that the Proceeds of its Accounts remitted to or on behalf of the Collateral Agentinaccord ance with the provisions here of shall be solely for the Collateral Agent's own convenience and that such Grantorshall not have any right, title or interestins uch Accounts or in

any such othera mounts except as expressly provided herein. The Collateral Agentand the holders of the Secured Obligations shall have no liability or responsibility to any Grantor for acceptance of a

check, draftorotherorderforpaymentofmoneybearing the legend "paymentinfull" orwords of similarimportoranyotherrestrictivelegendorendorsementorberesponsiblefordetermining the correctnessofanyremittance. Each Grantorherebyagreestoindemnifythe Collateral Agentandtheholders of the Secured Obligations from and againstallliabilities, damages, losses, actions, claims, judgments, costs, expenses and charges, in cluding reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, suffered or in curred by the Collateral Agentortheholders of the Secured Obligations (each, an "Indemnified")

 $\frac{Party}{}) because of the maintenance of the foregoing arrangements except a srelating to orarising out of the grossnegligence or will fulmis conduct of an Indemnified Party or its officers, employees or agents. In the case of any investigation, litigation or other proceeding, the foregoing indemnity shall be effective whether or not such investigation, litigation or proceeding is brought by a Grantor, its directors, share holders or creditors or an Indemnified Party or any other Person or any other Indemnified Party is otherwise a party thereto. All a mounts due under this subsections hall be payable with inten (10) Business Days after demand therefor.$

(c) Access. In addition to the rights and remedies here under, upont he occurrence of an

Event of Default and during the continuation there of, the Collateral Agents hall have the right to enter and remain upon the various premises of the Grantors without costor charge to the Collateral Agent, and use the same, to gether with materials, supplies, books and records of the Grantors for the purpose of collecting and liquidating the Collateral, or for preparing for sale and conducting the sale of the Collateral, whether by fore closure, auction or otherwise. In addition, the Collateral Agent may remove Collateral, or any part thereof, from such premises and/or any records with respect the reto, in order to effectively collector liquidates uch Collateral.

(d) Nonexclusive Nature of Remedies. Failure by the Collateral Age ntorthe holders of the Secured Obligations to exercise any right, remedy or option underthis Security Agreement, any other Loan Document, any other documents relating to the Secured Obligations, or as provided by Law, or any delay by the Collateral Agentorthe holders of the Secured Obligations in exercising the same, shall not operate as awaiver of any such right, remedy or option. Now aiver here undershall

be effective unlessitis in writing, sign ed by the party against whom such waiveriss ought to be enforced and then only to the extents pecifically stated, which in the case of the Collateral Agentor

the holders of the Secured Obligations shall only be granted as provided herein. To the extent permitted by Law, neither the Collateral Agent, the holders of the Secured Obligations, nor any party

acting as attorney for the Collateral Agentor the holders of the Secured Obligations, shall be liable here underfor any actsoromissions or for any error of judgmentor mistake of factor Law other than their grossnegligence or will fulmisconducthere under. The rights and remedies of the Collateral

A g ents and the holders of the Secured Obligations under this Security Agreements hall be cumulative and notexclusive of any other rightor remedy that the Collateral Agentor the holders of

the Secured Obligations may have.

- (e) Retention of Collateral. To the extent permitted underapplicable Law, in addition to the rights and remedies here under, up on the occurrence and continuance of an Event of Default, the Collateral Agent may, after providing the notices required by Sections 9-620 and 9-621 of the UC Corotherwise complying with the requirements of applicable Law of the relevant jurisdiction, acceptor retainallor any portion of the Collateral insatisfaction of the Secured Obligations. Unless and until the Collateral Agents hall have provided such notices, however, the Collateral Agents hall not be deemed to have accepted or retained any Collateral insatisfaction of any Secured Obligations for any reason.
- (f) <u>Deficiency</u>. In the eventth at the proceeds of any sale, collection or realization are in sufficient to pay all a mounts to which the Collateral Agentor the holders of the Secured Obligations are legally entitled, the Grantors shall be jointly and severally liable for the deficiency (subject to <u>Section 25</u> here of), to gether within terest there on at the Default Rate, to gether with the costs of collection and reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses. Any surplus remaining after the full payment and satisfaction of the Secured Obligations shall be returned to the Grantors or towhom soever a court of competent jurisdictions hall determine to be entitled the reto.
- 9. Release of Collateral. Uponrequest, the Collateral Agentshall promptly deliver to the applicable Grantor (at such Grantor's expense) appropriate release documentation to the extent here lease of

Collateralispermitted under, and on the terms and conditions set forthin, the Credit Agreement; <u>provided</u> that any such release, or the substitution of any of the Collateral for other Collateral, will not alter, vary or diminishin any way the force, effect, lien, pled georse curity interest of this Security Agreements sto any and all Collateral note xpressly released or substituted, and this Security Agreements hall continue as a first priority lien (subject to Permitted Liens) on any and all Collateral note xpressly released or substituted.

10. Rightsofthe Collateral Agent.

- (a) Power of Attorney. In a ddition to other powers of attorney contained here in, each Grantorhere by designates and appoints the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the holders of the Secured Obligations, and each of its designees or agents, as attorney-in-factof such Grantor, irrevocably and with power of substitution, with authority to take any or all of the following actions upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default:
 - (i) to de m a n d, c o ll e c t, s e ttl e, c o m pro m i s e a n d a d j u s t, a n d g i v e d i s c h a r g es a n d re l e a s e s c o n c e r n i n g t h e C o l l at e ra l, all as t h e C o l la t er a l A g e n t m a y r e a s o n a b l y d ee m a p p ro p ri a t e;
 - (ii) to commence and prosecute any actions at an y court for the purposes of collecting any of the Collateral and enforcing any other rightin respect there of;
 - (i ii) t o d ef e n d, s ett l e o r co m p r o m i se an y a ct i o n b r o u g h t a nd, in co n n ec t i o n t h er e w it h, g i v e s uc h d i s c h a r g e o r re l e a se a s t h e C o l lat er a l A g e n t m a y r e a s o n a b l y d ee m a p p ro p ri a t e;
 - (iv) to receive, open and dispose of mail addres sed to a Grantor and endorse checks, notes, drafts, acceptances, money orders, b ills of lading, warehouse receipts or other instruments ordocuments evidencin gpayment, shipmentors to rage of the Goods giving rise to the Collateral on beh alfofandinthe name of such Grantor, or securing, or relating to such Collateral;
 - (v) to pay or d i s c h a r g e t a x e s, lie ns, s e c u rity interests or otheren cumbrances leviedorplacedonorthreatened a g a i n s t t he C o l la t er a l;
 - (vi) to direct a ny parties liable for any payment i n c on n e c ti on w i th a ny of the C oll at e ralto m a k e p a y m ent of a ny a nd a ll m on i es du e and to b e comedue there under directly to the C oll at eral Agentoras the C ollateral Agentshall direct;
 - (vii) to receive pay ment of and receipt for any and all monies, claims, and otheramounts due and to becomedue at any timeinrespectoforarising outofany Collateral;
 - (viii) to sell, as sign, transfer, make any agree mentinrespectof, or otherwise deal with or exercise rights in respectof, any Collateral or the Goods or services that have given rise thereto, as fully and completely as though the Collateral Agentwere the absolute owner there offor all purposes;
 - (ix)toadjustandsettleclaimsunderanyinsurancepolicyrelating thereto;

(x) to execute and deliverallassign ments, conveya
nces, statements, financing statements, renewal financing statements, security
and pledgeagreements, affidavits, notices and otheragreements, instruments
and documents that the Collateral Agent may reason ably deemappropriate in ord
ertoperfect and maintain these curity interests and liens granted in this Security
Agreement and in order to fully consummate allofthetrans actions contemplate
dtherein;

(xi)toin stitute a ny fore clos ure proceed in gsthat the Collateral Agent may reason a bly deem appropriate; and

(xii) to do and performall such otheracts and thing sasthe Collateral Agent may reason ably deem appropriateorcon venientin con nection with the Collateral.

This power of attorney is a power coupled with an interest and shall be irrevocable for solong as any of the Secured Obligations shall remain outstanding and until all of the commitment srelating the retoshall have been terminated. The Collateral Agentshall be undernoduty to exercise or with hold the exercise of any of the rights, powers, privileges and options expressly or implicitly granted to the Collateral Agent in this Security Agreement, and shall not be liable for any fail ure to

do so or any delay in doing so. The Collateral Agentshall not beliable for any actoromission or for any error of judgment or any mistake of factor Law in its individual capacity or its capacity as attorney-in-factexcept acts or omission sresulting from its grossnegligence or will fulmisconduct. This power of attorney is conferred on the Collateral Agents olely to protect, preserve and realize upon its security interestinthe Collateral.

(b) Performance by the Collateral Agent of Obligations. If any Grant or fail stoper formany agreement or obligation contained herein, the Collateral Agent itself may perform, or cause performance of, such agreement or obligation, and the expenses of the Collateral Agent in curred in connection there with shall be payable by the Grant or son ajoint and several basis (subject to Section 25 here of).

(c) A ssignment by the Collateral Agent. The Collateral Agent are al Agent may assign the Secured Obligations and any portion there of and/or the Pledged Collateral and any portion thereof to a successor collateral agent appointed pursuant to Section 10.06 of the Credit Agreement, and the assigneeshall beentitled to all of the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent under this Pledge Agreement in relation thereto.

ble care to a s sure the safe custody of the Coll ateral while being held by the Coll ateral Agenthereunder, the Coll ateral Agents hall have noduty or liability to preserve rights pertaining thereto, it being understood and agreed that the Grantors shall be responsible for preservation of all rights in the Coll ateral Agents hall be relieved of all responsibility for the Collateral upon surrendering it ortendering the surrender of it to the Grantors. The Collateral Agents hall be deemed to have exercised reasonable care in the custody and preservation of the Collateral in its possession if such Collateral is accorded treatments ubstantially equal to that which the Collateral Agenta cords itsown property, which shall be notes than the treatment employed by are as on able and prudentagent in the industry, it being understood that the Collateral Agents hall not have responsibility for

taking any necessary steps topreserverights against any parties with respect to any of the Collateral. In the event of apublic or privates ale of Collateral pursuant to Section 8 here of, the Collateral Agentshallhave no obligation to clean, repair or other wise prepare the Collateral for sale.

- 11. Rights of Required Lenders. All rights of the Collateral Agenthere under, if no texercised by the Collateral Agent, may be exercised by the Required Lenders.
- 12. Application of Proceeds. Upon the occurrence and during the continuation of a n Event of Default, any payments in respect of the Secured Obligations and any proceeds of the Collateral, when received by the Collateral Agent or any of the holders of the Secured Obligations in cash or its equivalent, will be applied in reduction of the Secured Obligations in the orderset for thin Section 9.0 3 of the Credit Agreement as thoughthe word "Obligations" there in were deleted and replaced with the phrase "Secured Obligations," and each Grantorirrevocably waives the right to direct the application of such payments and

proceeds and acknowledges and agreesthatthe Collateral Agentshallhave the continuing and exclusive right to apply and reapply and adls uch payments and proceeds in the Collateral Agent's soled is cretion, not with standing any entry to the contrary up on any of its books and records.

13. Costs of Counsel. At all times here after, whether or not upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, the Grantors agreet opromptly pay upon demandany and all reason able costs and expenses (in cluding reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) of the Collateral Agentandtheholders of the Secured Obligations (a) as required under Section 11.04 of the Credit Agreement and (b) as necessary to protect the Collateral or to exercise any rights or remedies under this Security Agreement or with respect to any of the Collateral. All of the foregoing costs and expenses shall constitute Secured Obligations here under.

14. Continuing Agreement.

- ery respectands hall remain in full force and effects olong as any of the Secured Obligations remains outstanding (other than contingentindemnity obligations that are not yet due and pay able) and until all of the commit ments relating the retohave been terminated. Upons uch pay ment and termination, this Security Agreements hall be automatically terminated and the Collater al Agents hall, upon the requestand at the expense of the Grantors, for thwith release all of its liens and security interests here under and shall execute and deliverall UCC termination statements and/or other documents reason ably requested by the Grantors evidencing such termination. Not with standing the foregoing, all indemnities provided hereunders halls urvive termination of this Security Agreement.
- matically reinstated, as the case may be, if at a ny timepayment, in whole or in part, of any of the Secured Obligations is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Collateral Agentorany holder of the Secured Obligations as a preference, fraudulent conveyance or otherwise under any bank ruptcy, in solvency or similar Law, all as though such payment had not been made; provided that in the event payment of allorany part of the Secured Obligations is rescinded or must be restored or returned, all reas on able costs and expenses) in curred by the Collateral Agentorany holder of the Secured Obligations in defending and enforcing such reinstatements hall be deemed to be included as a part of the Secured Obligations.
- 15. A m end m ents and Waivers. This Security Agreement and the provisions here of may not be a mended, waived, modified, changed, dischargedorterminated except as set for thin Section 1.01 of the Credit Agreement; provided that any update or revision to Schedule 2 (d) here of shall not constitute an amendment for purposes of this Section 15 or Section 11.01 of the Credit Agreement.
- 16. Successors in Interest. This Security Agreements hall create a continuing sec urity interestinthe Collateral and shall be binding upone a ch Grantor, its successors and assigns, and shall in ure, to gether with the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations here under, to the benefit of the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations and their successors and permitted assigns; provided, however, that none of the Grantors may assign its rights or delegate its duties

here under without the prior written consent of the requisite Lenders under the Credit Agreement (orinatrans action per mitted by Section 8.04 of the Credit Agreement).

- 17. Notices. All notices required or permitted to begiven under this Security Agreements hall begiven as provided in Section 11.02 of the Credit Agreement.
- 18. Counterparts. This Security Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivereds hall be an original, but all of which shall constitute on eand the same in strument. It shall not be necessary in making proof of this Security Agreement oproduce or account formore than one such counterpart.
- 19. Headings. Theheadings of the sections and subsections here of are provided for convenience only and shall notin any way affect them eaning or construction of any provision of this Security Agreement.
 - 20. Governing Law; Juris diction; Waiver of Rightto Trial by Jury; Etc.
- (a) THIS SECURITY AGREEMENTANDTHEOTHERLOANDOCUMENTS AND ANY CLAIMS, CONTROVERSY, DISPUTEORCAUSEOFACTION (WHETHERINCONTRACTORTOROTOROTHERWISE) BASEDUPON, ARISINGOUTOFORRELATINGTOTHIS SECURITY AGREEMENTORANYOTHERLOANDOCUMENT, AS EXPRESSLYSETFORTHTHERLOANDOCUMENT, AS EXPRESSLYSETFORTHTHEREIN) AND THETRANSACTIONSCONTEMPLATEDHEREBYANDTHEREBYSHALLBEGOVERNEDBY, AND CONSTRUEDINACCORDANCEWITH, THELAWOFTHESTATEOFNEW YORKAPPLICABLETOAGREEMENTSMADEANDTOBEPERFORMEDENTIRELYWITHINSUCHSTATE; PROVIDED THATTHECOLLATERALAGENTSHALLRETAINALLRIGHTSARISINGUNDERFEDERALLAW.
- E AC H O F T H E P AR T I ES H E R E T O I RR EV OCAB L Y AN D UNC O N D I T I ON ALLY (b) AGR EES T HA T I T W I LL NO T CO MME NC E AN Y AC T I ON , L I T I G A T I ON OR P ROC EED I NG O F AN Y K I ND O R D ES C R I PT I ON , W H E T H ER I N L AW O R E Q U I T Y , W H E T H ER I N CON T RAC T O R I N T OR T O R O T H E R WISE, AGAINSTTHECOLLATERALAGENT, ORANYRELATEDPARTYOFTHEFOREGOINGINANY W A Y R EL A T I NG T O T H I S SE CU R I T Y AG R EEME N T O R AN Y O T H ER L OA N DOCU ME N T O R T H E T RAN S A C T I ON S R EL A T I NG T H E R E T O O R T H E R E T O , I N AN Y F ORU M O T H ER T H A N T H E COUR T S O F T H E S T A T E O F N EW YOR K S I TT I N G I N N EW YOR K COUN T Y AN D O F T H E UN I T ED S T A T ES D I S T R I C T COUR T O F T H E S OU T H E R N D I S T R I C T O F N EW YOR K, AN D AN Y A PPELL A TE COUR T F RO M AN Y T H E R E O F. AN D E AC H O F T H E P AR T I ES H E R E T O I RR EV OCAB LY A ND UNCON D I T I O NA LLY S UB M I T S T O T H E J UR I SD I C T I O N O F S U C H COUR T S AN D AGR E E S T H A T A LL C L A I MS I N R ESPE C T O F AN Y S UC H AC T I ON , L I T I GA T I O N O R P R O C EED I N G M A Y B E H E AR D A ND D ET E R M I N ED I N S U C H N EW YOR K S T A T E COUR T OR , T O T H E F U LLEST E X T E N T PE R M I T T ED B Y A PP L I CAB LE L A W, I N SU C H FE D E R AL COUR T. EACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOAGREESTHATAFINALJUDGMENTINANYSUCHACTION, LITI GATIONORPROCEEDINGSHALLBECONCLUSIVEANDMAYBEENFORCEDINOTHERJURISDICTI ON S B Y SU I T O N T H E J UDG ME N T O R I N AN Y O T H ER M ANN ER P RO V I D ED B Y L A W. N O T H I N G I N T H I S SE C U R I T Y AGR EEME N T O R I N AN Y O T H ER L OA N D OCU ME N T S HA LL A FFE C T AN Y R I G H T T H A T T H E CO LL A T E RA L AG E N T M A Y O T H E R W I SE HA VE T O BR I N G A NY LE GA L AC T I O N O R P ROC EED I NG R EL A TINGTOTHIS SE CURITY AGREEMENTORANYOTHERLOANDOCUMENTAGAINSTTHE BORRO WER, ORANYOTHERLOANPARTYORTHEIRPROPERTIESINTHECOURTSOFANYJURISDI CTION.
- (c) E ACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOIRREVOCABLYANDUNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES, TOTHEFULLESTEXTENTPERMITTEDBYAPPLICABLELAW, ANYOBJECTION

THATITMAYNOWORHEREAFTERHAVETOTHELAYINGOFVENUEOFANYACTIONORPROCEE DINGARISINGOUTOFORRELATINGTOTHIS SECURITYAGREEMENTORANYOTHERLOAN DOCUMENTINANYCOURTREFERREDTOINPARAGRAPH(B)OFTHIS SECTION. EACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOHEREBYIRREVOCABLYWAIVES, TOTHEFULLESTEXTENTPERMITTEDBYAPPLICABLELAW, THEDEFENSEOFAN

I NCON V E N I E N T F OR U M T O T H E M A I N T E NA N C E O F S UC H AC T I O N O R P ROC EE D I N G I N AN Y S UC H C O UR T .

- (d) E ACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOIRREVOCABLYCONSENTSTOSERVICEOFPROCESSINTHEMANNERPROVIDEDFORNOTICESINSECTION11.02OFTHECREDITAGREEMENT. NOTHINGINTHISSECURITYAGREEMENTWILLAFFECTTHERIGHTOFANYPARTYHERETOTOSERVEPROCESSINANYOTHERMANNERPERMITTEDBYAPPLICABLELAW.
- (e) E ACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOHEREBYIRREVOCABLYWAIVES, TOTHEFULLESTEXTENTPERMITTEDBYAPPLICABLELAW, ANYRIGHTITMAYHAVETOATRIALBYJURYINANYLEGALPROCEEDINGDIRECTLYORINDIRECTLYARISINGOUTOFORRELATINGTOTHISSECURITYAGREEMENTORANYOTHERLOANDOCUMENTOR

THETRANSACTIONSCONTEMPLATEDHEREBYORTHEREBY(WHETHERBASEDONCONTRACT, TORTORANYOTHERTHEORY). EACHPARTYHERETO(A)CERTIFIESTHATNOREPRESENTATIVE, AGENTORATTORNEYOFANYOTHERPERSONHASREPRESENTED, EXPRESSLYOROTHERWISE, THATSUCHOTHERPERSONWOULDNOT, INTHEEVENTOFLITIGATION, SEEKTOENFORCETHEFOREGOINGWAIVERAND

- (B) AC K NO WLE DG ES T HA T I T AN D T H E O T H E R P AR T I ES H E R E T O H AVE B EEN I N D UC ED T O E N T ER I N T O T H I S S E CU R I T Y AGR EEME N T AN D T H E O T H ER L OA N DOCU ME N T S BY , A M ON G O T H ER T H I N GS, T H E M U T UA L W A I V E R S AN D C E R T I F I CA T I O N S I N T H I S S E C T I ON .
- $21. \ \underline{Severability}. \ If any provision of this Security Agreement or any related document is he \\ 1dto beillegal, invalid or unenforceable, (a) the legality, validity and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Security Agreement and any other related document shall not be affected or impaired thereby and (b) the parties shall endeavor in good faith negotiations to replace the illegal, invalid or unenfor ceable provisions with valid provisions the economic effect of which comes as close as possible to that of the illegal, invalid or unenfor ceable provisions. The invalidity of aprovision in a particular jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenfor ceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.$
- 22. Entirety. This Security Agreement, the other Loan Documents and the other document srelating to the Secured Obligations comprise the complete and integrated agreement of the parties on the subject matter hereof and the reof and supersedes all prioragreements, written or oral, on such subject matter. This Security Agreement was drafted with the joint participation of the respective parties the reto and shall be construed neither against nor in favor of any party, but rather in accordance with the fair meaning the reof.
- 23. <u>Survival</u>. Allrepresentations and warranties made hereunder or other document delivered pur suanthere to or the reto or in connection here with or there with shall survive the execution and delivery hereof and the reof. Such representations and warranties have been or will be relied upon by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, and each Lender, regardless of any investigation made by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agentor any Lender or on their behalf and not with standing that the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agentor any Lender may have had notice or knowledge of any Defaultathetime of any CreditExtension, and shall continue in full force and effect as long as any Loan or any other Obligation shall remain unpaid or unsatisfied or any Letter of Credit shall remain

24. OtherSecurity. To the extent that any of the Secured Obligations are now or hereaf tersecured by property other than the Collateral (including real property and securities owned by a Grantor), or by a guarantee, end or sementor property of any other Person, then the Collateral Agents hall have the right to proceed against such other property, guarantee or end or sement upon the occurrence of any Eventof Default, and the Collateral Agents hall have the right, in its soled is cretion, to determine which rights, security, liens, security interests or remedies the Collateral Agents hall at any time pursue, relinquish, subordinate, modify or take with respect thereto, without in any way modifying or affecting any of themorthe Secured Obligations or any of the rights of the Collateral Agent or the holders of the Secured Obligations under this Security Agreement, under any of the other Loan Documents or under any other document relating to the Secured Obligations.

25. Jointand Several Obligations of Grantors.

- (a) Subject to <u>subsection(c)</u> of this <u>Section 25</u>, each of the Grantorsi saccepting joint and severalliability here underin consideration of the financial accommodation to be provided by the holders of the Secured Obligations, for the mutual benefit, directly and in directly, of each of the Grantors and in consideration of the undertakings of each of the Grantors to accept joint and severalliability for the obligations of each of the m.
- $(b) Subject to \underline{subsection(c)} of this \underline{Section25}, each of the Grantorsj\\ ointly and severally hereby irrevocably and unconditionally accepts joint and severalliability with the other Grantors with respect to the payment of all of the Secured Obligations arising under this Security Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any other documents relating to the Secured Obligations, it being the intention of the parties here to that all the payment Secured Obligations shall be the joint and several obligations of each of the Grantors without preferences or distinction among them.$
- (c) Notwith standing any provision to the contrary contained here in n, in any other of the Loan Documents or in any other documents relating to the Secured Obligations, the obligations of each Guarantor under the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall be limited to an aggregate amount equal to the largest amount that would not render such obligations subject to a voidance under Section 548 of the Bankruptcy Code of the United States or any other Debt or Relief Law (including any comparable provisions of any applicable state Law).
- 26. <u>Joinder</u>. At any time after the date of this Security Agreement, one or more additional Persons may become party here to by executing and delivering to the Collateral Agenta Collateral Joinder Agreement. Immediately upon such execution and delivery of such Collateral Joinder Agreement (and without any further action), each such additional Person will be come a party to this Security Agreement as a "Grantor" and have all of the rights and obligations of a Grantorhereunder and this Security Agreement.
- 27. Replacement of Existing Security Agreement. As of the datehere of, the Existing Security Agreement and superseded and replaced in its entirety by this Security Agreement.

278. Termination and Release.

(a) Th is Security Agree ment and allsecurity interests granted hereby shall term in a tewhen (i) all of the Obligations under the Loan Documents (excluding contingent obligations as towhich noclaim has been made) have been paid in fullin cash, (ii) all Commitments have term in a tedorex pired and (iii) the aggregate amount available to be drawn under Letters of Credit

has be enreduced to zero (including as are sult of obtaining the consent of the applicable L/CI ssuerthrough the provision of Cash Collateralorotherarrangements at is factory to the applicable L/CI ssuer) and no L/CI ssuerh as any further obligation to issue or a mend Letters of Credit under the Credit Agreement.

- (b) A ll s ec u r i ty int e re s ts g r a nt e d he r eby sha l l a lso t e r m ina t e and b e r e l e ased at the ti m e or t i m es and in t he m anner set f o rth in S e c t ion 1 0 . 10 of the C re d it A g ree m en t.
- (c) In connection with any term ination or release pursuant to subsection (a) or (b) of this Section 28, the Collateral Agents hallex ecute and deliver to any Grantor, at such Grantor's expense, all documents that such Grantors hallreas on a bly request to evidence suchtermination or release so long as the applicable Grantorshall have provided the Collateral Agent such certifications or documents as the Collateral Agent shallre as on ably requestinorder to demonstrate compliance with this Section 28. Any execution and delivery of documents by the Collateral Agent pursuant to this Sectionshall be with out recourse to orwarranty by the Collateral Agent.

[Si g nat u res on F o llo w ing Pa g es]

99060020002500 GRANTOR S:

ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC., a Pennsylvania corporation

By: /s/ Brian L. MacNeal Name: Brian L. MacNeal

Title: Senior Vice President and Chief Financial

Officer

ARMSTRONG REALTY GROUP, INC., a Pennsylvania corporation

By: /s/ Stephen F. McNamara Name: Stephen F. McNamara Title: Vice President

ARMSTRONG VENTURES, INC., a Delaware corporation

By: /s/ Stephen F. McNamara Name: Stephen F. McNamara Title: Vice President

AWI LICENSING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Stephen F. McNamara Name: Stephen F. McNamara Title: Vice President and Controller

AMENDED AND RESTATED SECURITY AGREEMENT ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC.

COLLATERAL AGENT:	BANK OF AME	RICA, N.A., as Collateral Agent
	By: <u>/s/ Kimberly</u> Title:	D. Williams Name: Kimberly D. Williams Vice President
A		ESTATED SECURITY AGREEMENT ARMSTRONG WORLD RIES, INC.

Accepted and agreed to as of the date first above written.

SCHEDUL E S

Schedule2(d)CommercialTortClaims

EXHIBITS

Exhibit 5 (b) - 1 Form of Notice of Grant of Security Interestin C opyrights Exhibit 5 (b) - 2 Form of Notice of Grant of Security Interestin Patents Exhibit 5 (b) - 3 Form of Notice of Grant of Security Interestin Trademarks

SCHEDUL E 2 (d) CO M M ERC I AL TO R T C L A I M S

N on e.

FORM OF NOT I CE OF GRANT OF SECUR I TY I N TERE S T I N

COPYR I GHTS

UnitedStatesCopyrightOffice

LadiesandGentlemen:

Pleasebeadvisedthatpursuanttothe AmendedandRestatedSecurity Agreement, datedasof April

1,2016 (as the same may be a mended, modified, extended or restated from time to time, the "Security Agreement"), by and a mong the Grantors party thereto (each an "Grantor" and collectively, the "Grantors") and Bank of America, N. A., as Collateral Agent (the "Collateral Agent") for the holders of the Secured Obligations referenced therein, the undersigned Grantor has granted a continuing security interestinand continuing lienupon, the copyrights and copyright applications shown on Schedule 1 attached hereto to the Collateral Agent for the ratable benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations.

The Grantors and the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the holders of the Secured Obligations, here by ack nowledge and agree that these curity interest in the copyrights and copyright application sset for thon Schedule 1 attached here to (i) may only be terminated in accordance with the terms of the Security Agreement and (ii) is not to be construed as an assignment of any copyright or copyright application.

Verytrulyyours

[Grantor

a[state][entitytype]

By: Name:

T it l e

Grantor's Address: [insert]

[Signaturepagescontinueonfollowingpage]

A c k no w l e d g e d a n d A c c e p te d :

BANK OF A M ER I CA, N . A . , a s C ollateral A gent

By:Name: Title:

C o ll a teral A g e n t's A d d r e s s : [i n sert]

EXHIBIT5(b)

<u>- 2</u>

FORM OF NOT I CE OF

GRANT OF SECUR I TY I N TERE S T I N
P A TE N

TS United States Patentand Trademark Office Ladies and Gentlemen:

Pleasebeadvisedthatpursuanttothe AmendedandRestatedSecurityAgreement,datedasofApril

1,2016(the "Security Agreement"), by and a mong the Grantors party thereto (each an "Grantor" and collectively, the "Grantors") and Bank of America, N.A., as Collateral Agent (the "Collateral Agent") for the

holders of the Secured Obligations referenced therein, the undersigned Grantorhas granted a continuing

s ecurity interestinand continuing lienupon, the patents and patent applications set for thon <u>Schedule1</u> attached heretotothe Collateral Agent for the ratable benefit of the holders of the Secure dObligations.

The Grantors and the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the holders of the Secured Obligations, here by ack nowledge and agreeth at these curity interestinthe patents and patent applications set for thon Schedule 1 attached here to (i) may only beterminated in accordance with the terms of the Security Agreement and (ii) is not to be construed as an assignment of any patent or patent application.

V er y t r u l y y ou r s,

[Granto
r],
a[state][entityty
pe]

By: Name: Titl

Grantor's Address: [insert]

[Signature pages continue on following page]

A c k no w l e d g e d a n d A c c e p te d:

BANK OF A M ER I CA, N . A . , a s C ollateral A gent

B y : N a m e : T it l e : C o ll a te r a l A g e n t ' s A d d r e s s : [i n ser t]

<u>EXHIBIT5(b)</u> -3

FORM OF NOT I CE OF GRANT OF SECUR I TY I N TERE S T I N T RA D E M AR K S

United States Patentand Trademark Office

LadiesandGentlemen:

Pleasebeadvisedthatpursuanttothe AmendedandRestatedSecurity Agreement, datedaso f April

1,2016(the "Security Agreement"), by and a mong the Grantors party there to (each an "Grantor" and collectively, the "Grantors") and Bank of America, N. A., as Collateral Agent (the "Collateral Agent") for the

holders of the Secured Obligations referenced therein, the undersigned Grantor has granted a continuing security interestinand continuing lienupon, the trademark sand trademark applications set for thon

<u>Schedule 1</u> attached heretotothe Collateral Agent for the ratable bene fit of the holders of the Secure d

Obligations.

The Grantors and the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the holders of the Secured Obligations, here by ack nowledge and agree that these curity interest in the trade marks and trade mark applications set for thon Schedule 1 attached here to (i) may only be terminated in accordance with the terms of the Security Agreement and (ii) is not to be construed as an assignment of any trade mark application.

V er y t r u l y y ou r

S,

[Granto r],

a[state][entityty
pe]

By: Name:

Nam Titl

e :

Grantor's Address:[insert]

[Signature pages continue on following page]

A c k no w l e d g e d a n d A c c e p te d:

BANK OF A M ER I CA, N . A . , a s C ollateral A gent

By:Name: Title:

Collateral Agent's Address: [insert]

A M ENDED AND R E S T A TED P L EDGE A G RE E M E NT

THISAM ENDEDANDRESTATEDPLEDGEAGREEMENT(this "PledgeAgreement"), dateda sofApril1,2016, is by and a mongtheparties identified as "Pledgors" on the signature pages here to and such other parties as may be come Pledgors here under after the date here of (individually a "Pledgor", and collectively the "Pledgors") and BANKOFAMERICA, N.A., as collateral agent (in such capacity, the "Collateral Agent") for the holders of the Secure dObligations referenced below.

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, revolving credit and term loan facilities were established in favor of Arm strong World Industries, Inc., a Pennsylvania corporation (the "Borrower"), pursuant to the term soft hat certain am ended and restated creditagreement dated as of March 15, 2013 (as a mended and modified prior to the Closing Date, the "Existing Credit Agreement") among the Borrower, Arm strong Wood Products, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("AWP"), certain of their respective Subsidiaries, as guarantors the reunder, the lenders party the reto and Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent and collateral agent for the lenders the reunder;

WHEREAS, in connection with the Existing Credit Agreement, the Borrower, AWP and certain of their respective Subsidiaries entered into that certain Am ended and Restated Pledge Agreement dated as of March 15, 2013 (the "Existing Pledge Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested certain modifications to therevolving credit and term loan facilities under the Existing Credit Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Lendershaveagreed to the requested modifications on the terms and conditions provided in that certain Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of the date hereof (as amended and modified, the "Credit Agreement"), a mong the Borrower, certain of its Subsidiaries, as guarantors the reunder, the lendersparty thereto and Bank of America, N. A., as administrative agent and collateral agent for the lenders the reunder; and

WHEREAS, this PledgeAgreement is required under the terms of the CreditAgreement, and is given in a mendment to, restatement of and substitution for the Existing PledgeAgreement provided in connection with the Existing CreditAgreement.

NOW, T HEREFORE, in c o ns i d e r a ti o n of the sepremises and o theregood and valuable consideration, there ceiptand sufficiency of which are here by acknowledged, the partieshere to a gree as follows:

1. Definitions.

- (a) C apitalized terms used and not otherwisedefinedhereinshallhave the meanings provided in the Credit Agreement. In addition, the following terms, which are defined in the UCC asine ffectinthe State of New York on the datehere of, are used as defined therein: Accession, Financial Asset, Proceeds and Security.
 - (b) A s used h e r ein, the f o llo w i ng ter m s shall ha v e t h e m eaning set fo r th b elo w: "Borrower" has the m ean i n g pro v ided in the re c i t a l s h e reof.

CHAR2\1772675v2

"Collateral Agent" has the meaning provided in the introductory paragraph hereof, to gether with its successors and assigns.

- "Credit Agreement" has the meaning provided in the recitals here of.
- "Event of Default" has the meaning provided in Section 8 hereof.
- "Existing Credit Agreement" has the meaning provided in the recitals hereof.
- "Existing Pledge Agreement" has the meaning provided in the recitals hereof.
- "Pledge Agreement" has the meaning provided in the introductory paragraphhere of, as a mended and modified.
 - "PledgedCollateral" has the meaning provided in Section 2 here of.
 - "PledgedShares" has the meaning provided in Section 2 (a) here of.
 - "Pledgors" has the meaning provided in the introductory paragraph hereof.
- "Secured Obligations" means, without duplication, (a) all Obligations and (b) all costs and expenses incurred in connection with enforce ment and collection of the Secured Obligations, including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses.
- "<u>UCC</u>" m eans the U n if or m C o m m ercial C ode as in effect in the state of N ew Y ork from time to time.
- 2. Pled g e and Grant of Security Interest. To secure the prompt pay ment and performance in full when due, whether by lapse of time, acceleration, mandatory prepay ment or otherwise, of the Secured Obligations, each Pledgorhereby grants, pledges and assignstothe Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, a continuing security interestin, and aright to set-offagainst, any and all right, titleandinterest of such Pledgorin and to the following, whether now owned or existing or owned, acquired, or arising hereafter (collectively, the "Pledged Collateral"):
 - (a) Pledged Shares. (i) One hundred percent (100%) (or, ifless, the fullam ount owned by such Pledgor) of the issued and outst and ing Capital Stock owned by such Pledgor of each Material Domestic Subsidiary setforth on Schedule2(a) attachedhereto and (ii) sixty-five percent (65%) (or, ifless, the fullam ount owned by such Pledgor) of the issued and outstanding voting Capital Stock (or 100% of the non-voting Capital Stock) owned by such Pledgor of each Material First-Tier Foreign Subsidiary and each Excluded Subsidiary setforth on Schedule2(a) attachedhereto, in each case together with the certificates (or otheragreem ents or in struments), if any, representing such Capital Stock, and alloptions and otherrights, contractual or other wise, with respectthere to (collectively, together with the Capital Stock described in Section 2(b) and 2(c) below, the "Pledged Shares"), in cluding the following:
 - all shares, se curities, membership in terests or othere quity in terests representing a dividend on any of the Pledged Shares, or representing a distribution or return of capital upon or in respect of the Pledged Shares, or resulting from a stock split, revision, reclassification or otherex changethere for, and any subscriptions, warrants, rights or options issued to the holder of, or other wisein respect of, the Pledged Shares; and

- (B) without a ffecting the obligation s of the Pledgors under any provision prohibiting such a ction her eunder the Credit Agreement, in the event of any consolidation or merger in volving the issuer of any Pledged Shares and in which such issuer is not the surviving entity, all Capital Stock of the successorentity for med by or resulting from such consolidation or merger.
- (b) A dd i t i on a l Sh a r e s. (i) O n e hundr e d p e rce n t (100%) (o r, if le s s, the f u l l a m ount o w ned by such P led g or) of the iss u ed a n d o u ts t and ing C api t al S tock o w ned by s u ch Pl e d g or of any Person th a t h e re a f t er be co m es a M a te r i a l D o m estic Subsi d i a ry and (ii) s ixt y fi v e perce n t (65%) (or, if le ss, the fu l l a m ount o w ned by such P l e dg or) of the iss u ed a nd o u ts t anding v oting C api t al S tock (or 100% of t he non v oting C api t a l Stock) o w ned by such P l ed g or of any Per son that he re a ft er b ecomes a M at erial First-TierForeignSubsidiary or an Excluded Subsidiary, in cluding the certificates (or other a greements or instruments) representing such C api t al Stock.
- (c) A cce s s i o n s and P r o c eed s. A ll A c c es s ions and a l l Pr oc eeds o f any and a l l of t h e fore g oin g.

Withoutlimiting the generality of the foregoing, it is hereby specifically unders to od and a greed that a Pled gorm ay from time to time here a fterdeliver additional Capital Stock to the Collateral Agent as collaterals ecurity for the Secured Obligations. Upon delivery to the Collateral Agent, such additional Capital Stock shall be deemed to be part of the Pledged Collateral of such Pledgorands hall be subject to the terms of this Pledge Agreement whether or not Schedule 2(a) is a mended to refer to such additional Capital Stock. Not with standing anything to the contrary contained herein, the security interests granted under this Pledge Agreements hall not extend to, and the "Pledged Collateral" shall not include, any Excluded Property.

3. <u>Security for Secure d Obligations</u>. The security interest created here by in the Pledged

Collateralofeach Pledgorcon stitutes continuing collaterals ecurity for allofthe Secured Obligations.

- 4. <u>Delivery of the Pledged Collateral</u>. To the extent that Pledged Collateral is cert if icated, each
 Pledgorhere by a greesthat:
 - Such Pledgor shall (subject to the provisions of Section 7.14 of the Credit Agreement) deliver to the Collateral Agent (i) simultaneously with or prior to the execution and delivery of this Pledge Agreement, all certificates representing the Pledged Shares of such Pledgor and (ii) promptly upon the receipt the reof by or on behalf of such Pledgor, allother certificates and instruments constituting Pledged Collateral of such Pledgor. Prior to delivery to the Collateral Agent, all such certificates and instruments constituting Pledged Collateral Agent pursuant

hereto. Alls uch certificates shall be de livered in suitable form fortrans fer by de livery or shall be accompanied by duly executed in struments of transfer or assignment in blank, substantially in the

form pro v ided in Ex h i b i t 4(a) a t t ached h e re t o.

(b) AdditionalSecurities. If such Pledg or shall receive by virtue of its being or having been theowner of a ny Pledged Collateral, any (i) certificate, in cluding any certificate representing a dividendor distribution in connection with a ny increase or reduction of capital, reclassification, merger, consolidation, sale of assets, combination of shares or otherequity in terests, stock splits, spin-offorsplit-off, promissory notes or other instruments; (ii) optionor right, whe theras an addition to, substitution for, or an exchange for, any Pledged Collateral or other wise; (iii) dividends payable in securities; or (iv) distribution so f securities in connection

with a partial or total liquidation, dissolution or reduction of capital, capitals urplus or paid-in surplus, then such Pledgorshall receive such certificate, in strument, option, right or distribution in trustforthebene fit of the Collateral Agent, shall segregate it from such Pledgor's other property and shall deliverit for th with to the Collateral Agent in the exact for mreceived to gether with any necessary endorsement and/or appropriates tock power duly executed in blank, substantially in the form provided in Exhibit 4(a), to be held by the Collateral Agent as Pledged Collateral and as further collateralsecurity for the Secured Obligations.

- (c) Financing Statements. Each Pled g or a uth orizes the Collateral Ag ent to file one or more financing state ments (which may describe the Collateral as "allassets" or "all pe rso nal property") disclosing the Collateral Agent's security interest in the Pledged Collateral. Each Pledgorshallexecute and deliver to the Collateral Agents uch other applicable financing statements and other filings as may be reason ably requested by the Collateral Agent in order to perfect and protect the security interest created hereby in the Pledged Collateral of such Pledgor.
- 5. Representations and Warranties. Each Pledgorhereby represents and warra ntstothe Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, that solong as any of the Secured Obligations remains outstanding and until all of the commitments relating the retohave been terminated:
 - (a) Authorization of Pledged Shares. The Pledged Shares are duly author i zed and validly issued, are fully paid and nonassessable and are not subject to the preemptive rights of any Person.
 - (b) <u>Title</u>. E a ch P led g or h a s g ood and ind e fe a si b le title to the Pled g ed C oll a teral of such P led g or a n disthelegal and be neficial owner of such Pled g ed C oll a teral free and c lear of any Lien, other than Permitted Liens. Thereexists no "adverse claim" with in the meaning of Section 8 102 of the UC C with respect to the Pled g ed Shares of such Pled g or.
 - (c) Exercising of Rights. The exercise by the CollateralAgent of its rights and remedieshere underwill not violate any Law or go vern mental regulation or any material contractual restriction b in ding on or affecting a Pledgor or any of its property.

(d) Pledgor's Authority. No authorization, approval or a cti on by,

- and no notice or filing with any Govern mental Authority or with the issuer of any Pled ged Sharesis required either (i) for the pled gem ade by a Pled gor or for the granting of the security interest by a Pled gor pursuant to this Pled ge Agreement (exceptas have been already obtained) or (ii) for the exercise by the Collateral Agentor the holders of the Secured Obligations of their rights and remedies here under (exceptas may be required by Laws affecting the offering and sale of securities).
- (e) Security Interest/Priority. This Pledge Agreement creates a valids e curity interestinfavor of the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, in the Pledged Collateral. The taking of possession, in the State of New York, by the Collateral Agent of the certificates representing the Pledged Shares, to the extent constituting Securities, and allother certificates and instruments constituting Pledged Collateral, will perfect and establish the

first priority of the Collateral Agent's security interest inthe Pledged Shares and, when properly perfected by filing orregistration, in allother Pledged Collateralrepresented by such Pledged Shares and instruments securing the Secured Obligations. Except as set forthinthis Section 5 (e) here of, no action is necessary to perfect or otherwise protect such security interest.

(f) Partnership and Membership Interests. Except as previously disclosed to the

Coll a teral Agent, no ne of the Pledged Shares consisting of partner ship or limited liability

company interests (i) is dealtinortraded on a securities exchangeorina securities market, (ii) by itsterms expressly provides that it is a security governed by Article 8 of the UCC, (iii) is an investment company security, (iv) is heldinas ecurities account or (v) constitutes a Security or a Financial Asset.

- (g) No Other Interests. As of the Closing Date, pursuant to the terms of the Credit Agreement, no Pledgorisrequired to pledge any Capital Stock in any Subsidiary otherth an asset for thon Schedule2(a) attachedhere to or aspledgedpursuant to any other pledge agreement by any Pledgor to the Collateral Agent to securethe Secured Obligations.
- 6. <u>Covenants</u>. Each Pled gorhere by covenants, that solong as any of the Secured Obligations remains outstanding and until all of the commit ments relating the reto have been terminated, such Pled gors hall:
 - (a) Books and Records. Upon the reasonable request of the Collateral Agen t, mark its books and records (and shall cause the issuer of the Pledged Shares of such Pledgorto mark its books and records) to reflect the security interest granted to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, pursuantto this Pledge Agreement.
 - (b) <u>Defense of Title</u>. Warrant and defend title to and ownership of the Pled ged Collateral of such Pled goratits own expense against the claims and demands of all other parties claiming an interest therein, keep the Pled ged Collateral free from all Liens, except for Permitted Liens, and not sell, exchange, transfer, assign, lease or otherwise dispose of Pled ged Collateral of such Pled goro rany interest therein, except as permitted underthe Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents.
 - (c) Further Assurances. Promptly execute and deliveratits expenseall fur ther instruments and documents and takeallfurther action that may be necessary and desirable orthat the Collateral Agent may reasonably request in order to (i) perfect and protect these curity interester at edhereby in the Pledged Collateral of such Pledgor (including any and allaction necessary to satisfy the Collateral Agent that the Collateral Agent that the Collateral Agent thas obtained afirst priority perfected security interest in all Pledged Collateral); (ii) enable the Collateral Agent to exercise and enforce its rights and remedieshere under in respect of the Pledged Collateral of such Pledgor; and (iii) otherwise effect the purposes of this Pledge Agreement.
 - (d) A m end m ents. Not make or consent to any a m end m ent or other modificat ion or waiver with respect to any of the PledgedCollateral of such Pledgororenterin to any agree m ent or allow to exist any restriction with respect to any of the PledgedCollateral of such Pledgororenterin to any agree m ent an pursuanthereto or as may be per mitted under the Credit Agree m ent.
 - (e) Compliance with Securities Laws. File all reports and other inform ation now or here a fter required to be filed by such Pled g or with the SEC and any others tate, feder alorfor eignagency in connection with the ownership of the Pled g ed Collateralofsuch Pled g or.

(f) <u>I ss uance or A c q u i s i ti on of C ap i t al S t ock C on s is t i ng of an I n t e r e s t i n a</u>

Partnership or a Limited Liability Company. Not, without executing and delivering, or causing to be executed and delivered, to the Collateral Agent such agreements, documents and instruments as the Collateral Agent may require, issue or acquire any Capital Stock of a Subsidiary consisting of an interestinapartnership or a limited liability company that (i) is dealtin or traded on a securities exchange or in a securities market, (ii) by itsterms expressly provides that it is a

sec u r i t y g o v e r ned by A r t i c l e 8 of t he UCC, (i i i) i s an i n v es t m ent co m pany secu r it y, (i v) i s h e l d i n a se c u r i t i es acc o unt o r (v) c ons t it u t e s a S e cu r it y or a F i nanc i al A ss e t.

- 7. Advancesby Holdersofthe Secured Obligations. On failure of any Pled gort operf orm any of the coven ants and a greements contained here in and upon prior written notice to the Pled gor , the Collateral Agentmay, at its sole option and in its sole discretion, perform the same and in sodoing may expends uch sum sasthe Collateral Agent may reason ably deemad visable in the performance there of, including the payment of any insurance premiums, the payment of any taxes, apayment to obtain a release of a Lienorpotential Lien, expenditures made in defending againstany adverse claim and all otherexpenditures that the Collateral Agent may make for the protection of the security here of or ma y becompelled to make by operation of Law. All such sum sandam ounts so expended shall berepayable by the Pledgors on a joint and severalb as is promptly upon timely notice there of and demand there for , shall constitute additional Secure dObligations and shall, subject to Section 2.08 of the Credit Agr ee ment, bear interest from the date said a mount sare expended at the rate the napplicable to Revolvin g L o an sthatare B ase R ate L o ans. No such perform an ceofany coven antoragreement by the Collatera l Agenton behalf of any Pledgor, and nosuch advance or expenditure therefor, shall relieve the Pled gors of any default under the terms of this Pledge Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other do cum ents relating to the Secure dObligations. The Collateral Agent may make any pay menthere by auth orizedinaccordancewithanybill, statementorestimateprocured from the appropriate public office or holder of the claim to be discharged without in quiry into the accuracy of such bill, statement or esti mateorintothevalidity of any taxassess ment, sale, for feiture, tax lien, title or claim except to thee x tents u chpaymentis being contested ingood faith by a Pledgorin appropriate proceedings and agains twhichadequatereservesarebeingmaintainedinaccordancewith GAAP.
- 8. <u>Events of Default</u>. The occurrence of an event that would constitute an Event of Default under the Credit Agreement shall be an Event of Default he reunder (an "<u>Event of Default</u>").
 - 9. Remedies.
 - (a) <u>G ene r a l R e m ed i e s</u>. U pon t he oc c ur r en c e of an E v ent of D e f au l t a n d du r ing the con t inu a t i on t h e r eof, the C ol l at e r a l A g ent and t h e ho l d ers of t he S e cu r ed O b l i g at i ons s h a l l ha v e, in ad d i t ion to the ri g hts and re m edies p ro v ided he r ei n, in t h e Loan D ocu m ents, in any other docu m ents r e l a t ing to t h e S ecu r ed O b l i g at i ons, or by Law (i n cl u ding le v y of a t ta c h m ent and g arnish m ent), the r i g hts a n d re m edies of a se c ur e d p ar ty under the UC C of t h e j ur is d ic t ion app l ica b le to the a f fe c ted P l ed g ed C ol l at e r a l.
 - (b) Sale of Pledged Collateral. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default and during the continuation thereof, without limiting the generality of this Section 9 and without notice, the Collateral Agent may, in itssoled is cretion, sell or otherwise dispose of or realize upon the Pledged Collateral, or any part thereof, in one or more parcels, at public or privates ale, at any exchangeor broker's boardore lsewhere, at such price or prices and on such other terms as the Collateral Agent may deem commercially reasonable, for cash, creditor for future delivery or otherwise in accordance with applicable Law. To the extent permitted by Law, any holder of the Secured Obligations may in such event, bidforthep ur chase of such securities. Each Pledgor, any require ment of reason able notices hall be metifnotice, specifying the place of any public sale or the time after which any privates ale is to be made, is personally served on or mailed, postage prepaid, to such Pledgor, in a ccordance with the notice provisions of Section 11.02 of the Credit Agree ment at least ten (10) days before the time of such sale. The Collateral Agent may adjourn any public or privates ale

fr om ti m e t o t i m e by announce m ent at t he t i m e and p l a ce f i xed t h e r e f o r, and such sa l e m a y, w it ho u t f u r t h e r no t i c e, be m ade at t he t i m e and p l a ce t o w h i ch i t w as so ad j o u r n e d.

- (c) PrivateSale. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default and during the continuation thereof, the Pledgors recognize that the Collateral Agent may deem it impracticable to effect a public sale of all or any part of the Pledged Shares or any of the securities constituting Pledged Collateral and that the Collateral Agent may, there for e, determine to make one or more privates ales of any such Pledged Collateral to arestricted group of purchasers who will be obligated to agree, a mong other things, to acquires uch Pledged Collateral for theirown account, for investment and not with aview to the distribution or resale thereof. Each Pledgor hereby waives any claims against the Collateral Agent arising by reason that any such privates ales hall not have been made in a commercially reason able manner and that the Collateral Agent shall
- have no obligation to delay sale of any such Pledged Collateral for the period of time necess ary to per mittheiss uerofs uch Pledged Collateral to register such Pledged Collateral for publics ale under the Securities Actof 1933, as a mended (the "Securities Act"). Each Pledgor furtherack nowledges and agrees that any offertosell such Pledged Collateral that has been (i) publicly advertised on abona fide basis in a newspaperorother publication of general circulation in the financial community of New York, New York (to the extent that such of fermay be advertised without priorregistration under the Securities Act), or (ii) made privately in the manner described aboves hall be deemed to involve a "publicsale" under the UCC, not with standing that such sale may not constitute a "public of fering" under the Securities Act, and the Collateral Agent may, in such event, bid for the purchase of such Pledged Collateral.
- (d) Retention of Pled ged Collateral. To the extent per mitted under applicable Law, in addition to the rights and remedies hereunder, upon the occurrence and continuance of an Event of Default, the Collateral Agent may, after providing the notices required by Sections 9-620 and 9-621 of the UC Corotherwise complying with the requirements of applicable Law of the relevant jurisdiction, acceptor retainallor any portion of the Pledged Collateralin satisfaction of the Secured Obligations. Unless and until the Collateral Agent shall have provided
- such notices, however, the Collateral Agentshall not be deemed to have accepted or retained any Pledged Collateralinsatisfaction of any Secured Obligations for any reason.
- (e) <u>Deficiency</u>. In the event that the proceeds of any sale, collection or realization are insufficient to pay allam ounts to which the Collateral Agent or the holders of the Secured Obligations are legally entitled, the Pledgors shall bejointly and severally liable for the deficiency (subject to <u>Section 25</u> here of), to gether with interest there on at the Default Rate, to gether with the cost sofcollection and reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses. Any surplus remaining after the full payment and satisfaction of the Secured Obligations shall be returned to the Pledgors or towhom soever a court of competent juris dictions hall determine to be entitled the reto.

10. Rightsofthe Collateral Agent.

(a) Power of Attorney. In add it ion toother powers of attorney contained herein, each Pledgor hereby designates and appoints the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the holders of the Secured Obligations, and each of its designees or agents, as attorney-in-fact of such Pledgor, ir revocably and with power of substitution, with authority to take any orall of the following actions upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default:

- (i) to de m and, collect, settle, compromise and adjust, and give discharges and releases concerning the Pledged Collateral, allasthe Collate ral Agent may reas on ably deem appropriate;
- (i i) to commence and prosec u te any act i ons at a ny court for the purposes of collecting any of the Pled ged Collateralanden for cing a ny other right in respect the reof;
- (iii) to defend, settle or compromise any action brought and, in connection there with, give such discharge or release as the Collateral Agent may reason ably deem appropriate;
- (i v) to pay or d i s char g e tax e s, li ens, s ec u r i ty int e re s ts or o t her e ncu m branc e s le v ied o r p l ac e d on o r t h r ea tened a g ain s t the P led g ed C ol l at e r a l;
- (v) to direct a ny partieslia ble for any payment in connection with any of the Pledged Collateral to make payment of a ny and all monies due and to be come due the reunderdirectly to the Collateral Agent or as the Collateral Agent shall direct;
- (vi) to receive payment of and receipt for any and all monies, claims, and otheramounts dueand to become due at any time in respect of orarising out of any PledgedCollateral;
- (v ii) to s i g n and en d or s e any dr a fts, as s i g n m ents, pro x i e s, s t ock po w ers, v erif i c a tio n s, n o t i ces and o t her d o cu m ents r e l a t ing to t he Pl e d g ed C ol l a t er a l;
- (viii) to execute and deliverallassignments, conveyances, state ments, fin ancingstate ments, fin ancingstate ments, renewalfinancingstate ments, security and pledgeagreements, affidavits, notices and otheragreements, instruments and documents that the CollateralAgent may reason a bly deemappropriate in ordertoperfect and maintainthesecurity interests and liensgranted in this PledgeAgreement and in order tofully consummate all of the transactions contemplated therein;
- (i x) to e x chan g e any of the P le dg ed C oll a teral or o therproperty upon any merger, consolidation, reorganization, recapitalization or otherreadjust ment of the issuer thereofand, in connection there with, depositany of the PledgedCollateral with any committee, depository, transferagent, registrarorotherdesignated agency upon such terms as the Collateral Agent may reasonably deem appropriate;
- (x) to v ote f or a sh a re h ol d er r e sol u ti o n, or to si g n an in s t r u m ent in w r i t in g, san c tio n ing the t ran s f e r of a ny or all of the P led g ed C ol lateral into the name of the C oll at eral A g ent or one or m ore of the holders of the S ecured O bligations or into the name of any transfere e to whom the Pledged C ollateral or any part the reofmay be sold pursuant to Section 2 here of; and
- (x i) to do a nd p e rf o rm all such oth e r a c ts and thin g s a s t h e C oll a t e r a l A g ent m a y reasona b ly deem app r opr i ate or con v eni e nt in c o nnec t ion w ith t h e Pl e d g ed C oll a t e r a l.

This power of attorney is a power coupled with an interest and shall be irrevocable for solong as any of the Secured Obligations shall remainouts tanding and until allofthe commitments relating theretoshall have been terminated. The Collateral Agents hall be undernoduty to

exercise or withhold theexercise of a ny of the rights, powers, privileges and options expressly or implicitly granted to the Collateral Agentinth is Pledge Agreement, and shall not be liable for any failure to do so or a ny delayindoingso. The Collateral Agent shall not be liable for any actor om ission or for any error of judgment or any mistake of factor Lawinits individual capacity or its capacity as attorney-in-factexceptacts or omissions resulting from its grossnegligence or will fulmisconduct. This power of attorney is conferred on the Collateral Agents olely to protect, preserve and realize upon its security interestinthe Pledged Collateral.

- (b) A ssi g n m ent by t he C ollateral Agent. The Collateral Agent may assi g n the Secured Obligations and any portion there of and/orthe Pledged Collateral and any portion thereof to a successor collateral agent appointed pursuant to Section 10.06 of the Credit Agreement, and theas signeeshall beentitled to all of the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent under this Pledge Agreementin relation thereto.
- sona b le care to a s sure the s a fe cu s tody of the Pled ged Collateralwhile being held by the Collateral Agent here under, the Collateral Agent shall have no duty or liability to preserverights pertaining the reto, it being understood and agreed that the Pled gors shall beresponsible for preservation of all rights in the Pled ged Collateral, and the Collateral Agent shall be relieved of all responsibility for the Pled ged Collateral Agent shall be relieved of all responsibility for the Pled ged Collateral Agent shall be deemed to have exercised reasonable care in the custody and preservation of the Pled ged Collateral in its possession if such Pled ged Collateral is accorded treatments ubstantially equal to that which the Collateral Agent accords its own property, which shall be no less than the treatment employed by a reasonable and prudentagent in the industry, it being understood that he Collateral Agent shall not have responsibility for (i) ascertaining or taking action with respect to calls, conversions, exchanges, maturities, tendersorother matters relating to any Pled ged Collateral, whetherornotthe Collateral Agent has or is deemed to have

kno w l edge of such m a tt ers, or (ii) tak i ng any necessa r y s t eps t o prese r ve ri ght s aga i nst any par t i es w it h r espect to any of the P l edged C o l l a t era l.

(d) Voting Rightsin RespectofthePledgedCollateral.

- So long as no E v e n t of D e f au l t sh a ll ha v e oc c ur r ed an d be continuing, to the extent per mitted by L aw, each P led g or may exercise any and all v oting and other consensualrights per taining to the P led g ed C oll at eral of such P led g or or any part the reof for a ny purposenotin consistent with the terms of this Pled g e A greement or the C redit A greement; and
- (ii) U pon the occ urrence and during the continuance of an Ev ent of Default and notice from the Collateral Agent to the applicable Pledgort hat the Collateral Agent in tends to exercise its rights pursuant to this paragraph(ii), allrights of a Pledgort o exercise the voting and other consensualrights that it would other wise been titled to exercise pursuant to paragraph(i) of this subsections hall cease and all such rights shall the reupon become vested in the Collateral Agent, which shall the nhavethes oleright to exercise such voting and other consensualrights.

(e) DividendRightsinRespectofthePledgedCollateral.

So l ong as no E v e n t of D e f au l t sh a l l ha v e oc c u r r ed an d be continuing and su b j e ct to Section 4 (b) he r e o f, e ach P l ed g or may r ece i v e and r e t a i n a ny and a l l d i v i den d s (o therth an stock d i v i den d s and o therd i v i den d s constituting P l ed g ed C o l l a t e r a l

addressedhereinabove) orinterestpaidin respectofthe Pledged Collateraltothe extent they are allowed underthe Credit Agreement.

- (ii) U pon the occ u r r ence and d uring the continuance of an Event of Default and notice from the Collateral Agent to the applicable Pledgort hat the Collateral Agent in tends to exercise its rights pursuant to this paragraph(e):
 - all rights of a Pled gor to receive the dividends and interest payments that it would otherwise be a uthorized to receive and retain pursuant to paragraph(i) of this subsections hall cease and all such rights shall the reup on bevested in the Collateral Agent, which shall then have the soleright to receive and hold as Pled ged Collateral such dividends and interest payments; and
 - all dividends and interest payments th at are received by a Pledgorcontrary to the provisions of paragraph(A) of this subsection shall be received intrust for the benefit of the Collateral Agent, shall be segregated from other property or funds of such Pledgor, and shall be forth with paid over to the Collateral Agent as Pledged Collateral intheexact for mreceived, to beheld by the Collateral Agent as Pledged Collateral and as further collaterals ecurity for the Secured Obligations.
- (f) Release of Pledged Collateral. The Collateral Agent may release any of the Pledged Collateral from this Pledge Agree mentor may substitute any of the Pledged Collateral from this Pledge Agree mentor may substitute any of the Pledged Collateral without altering, varying or diminishing in any way the force, effect, lien, pledge or security interest of this Pledge Agree mentasto any Pledged Collateral not expressly released or substituted, and this Pledge Agree ments hall continue as af irst priority lien on all Pledged Collateral notexpressly released or substituted.
- 11. Rights of Required Lenders. All rights of the Collateral Agenthere under, if not exercised by the Collateral Agent, may be exercised by the Required Lenders.
- 12. A pp lication of Proceeds. Upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default, any payments in respect of the Secured Obligations and any proceeds of the Pledged Collateral, when received by the Collateral Agent or any of the holders of the Secured Obligations in cash or its equivalent, will be applied in reduction of the Secured Obligations in the order set for thin Section 9.03 of the Credit Agreement as though the word "Obligations" there in were deleted and replaced with the phrase "Secured Obligations," and each Pledgorirr evocably waives the right to direct the application of such payments and proceeds and acknowledges and agrees that the Collateral Agent shall have the continuing and exclusive right to apply and reapply any and all such payments and proceeds in the Collateral Agent's solediscretion, not withst anding any entry to the contrary upon any of its books and records.
- 13. Costs of Counsel. At all times hereafter, whetherorn ot upon theoccurrence of an Event of Default, the Pledgors agreetopromptly pay upon demand any and allreason ablecosts and expenses (includingreasonableattorneys' fees and expenses) of the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations (a) as required under Section 11.04 of the Credit Agreement and (b) as necessary toprotect the Pledged Collateral or to exercise any rights or remedies under this Pledged Rgreement or with respect to any of the Pledged Collateral. Allof the foregoing costs and expenses shall constitute Secured Obligations hereunder.

10

C H A R2 \ 1 77 2 67 5 v 2

14. Continuing Agreement.

- (a) This Pled ge Agree ment shall be a continuing agree ment in every respect and shall remain in full force and effects olong as any of the Secured Obligations remains outstanding (other than contingentindemnity obligations not yet due and payable) and until all of the commit ments relating the retohave been terminated. Upon such pay ment and termination, this Pled ge Agree ment shall be automatically terminated and the Collateral Agents hall, upon the request and at the expense of the Pled gors, for the with release all of its liens and security interests here under and shall execute and deliverall UCC terminations tatements and/orother documents reasonably requested by the Pled gors evidencing such termination. Not withstanding the fore going, all indemnities provided here undershalls urvive termination of this Pled ge Agree ment.
- (b) This Pledge Agreement shall continue to be effective or be a utomatical ly reinstated, as the case may be, if a tany time payment, in whole or in part, of any of the Secured Obligations is rescinded or must other wise be restored or returned by the Collateral Agentor any holderofthe Secured Obligations as apreference, fraudulentconveyance or other wise under any bank ruptcy, in solvency or similar Law, allasthoughs uch payment had not be enmade; provided that in the event payment of allorany part of the Secured Obligations is rescinded or must be restored or returned, allreasonable costs and expenses (in cluding reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) in curred by the Collateral Agent or any holder of the Secured Obligations in defending and enforcing such reinstate ment shall be deemed to be in cluded as apart of the Secured Obligations.
- 15. A m end m ents and Waivers. This Pledge Agreement and the provisions here of may not be a mended, waived, modified, changed, dischargedorter minated except as set for thin Section 11.01 of the Credit Agreement; provided that any update or revision to Schedule 2(a) here of shall not constitute an amendment for purposes of this Section 15 or Section 11.01 of the Credit Agreement.
- 16. Successors in Interest. This Pledge Agreement shall create a continuing security in terestinthe Collateral and shall be binding upon each Pledgor, its successors and assigns, and shall inure, together with the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations hereunder, to the benefit of the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations and their successors and permitted assigns; provided, however, that none of the Pledgors may assign its rights or delegate its duties hereunder without the prior written consent of the requisite Lenders under the Credit Agreement.
- 17. Notices. All notices required or permitted to be given under this Pledge Agreem entshall be given as provided in Section 11.02 of the Credit Agreement.
- 18. Counterparts. This Pledge Agreementmay be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered shall be an original, butallofwhich shall constitute one and the sameinstrument. It shall not be necessary in making proof of this Pledge Agreement to produce or account formore than one such counterpart.
- 19. Headings. The headings of the sections and subsections hereofare provided for convenience only and shall not in any way affect the meaning or construction of any provision of this Pledge Agreement.

11

CHAR2\1772675v2

20. Governing Law; Juris diction; Waiver of Rightto Trial by Jury; Etc.

- (a) THIS PLE DG E AGR EE MENTANDTHEOTHER LOANDOCUMENTS ANDANY C LAIMS, CONTROVERSY, DISPUTEOR CAUSE OF ACTION (WHETHER IN CONTRACTORTORTORTOROTHER WISE) BASEDUPON, ARISING OUTOFORRELATINGTOTHIS PLE DG E AGREEMENTOR ANY OTHER LOANDOCUMENT (EXCEPT, ASTOANYOTHER LOANDOCUMENT, ASEXPRESSLY SETFORTHTHEREIN) ANDTHETRANS ACTIONS CONTEMPLATEDHEREBY ANDTHEREBY SHALLBEGO VERNEDBY, AND CONSTRUEDINACCORDANCEWITH, THELAWOFTHESTATEOFNEW YORKAPPLICABLETO AGREEMENTS MADEANDTOBEPERFORMEDENTIRELY WITHINSUCHSTATE; PROVIDED THATTHECOLLATERALAGENTS HALLRETAINALLRIGHTS ARISING UNDERFEDERALLAW.
- (b) E AC H O F T H E P AR T I ES H E R E T O I RR EV OCAB L Y AN D UNC O N D I T I ON ALLY AGR EES T HA T I T W I LL NO T CO MME NC E AN Y AC T I ON , L I T I G A T I ON OR P ROC EED I NG O F AN Y K I ND O R D ES C R I PT I ON , W H E T H ER I N L AW O R E Q U I T Y , W H E T H ER I N CON T RAC T O R I N T OR T O R O T H E R WISE, AGAINSTTHE COLLATERAL AGENT, ORANYR ELATEDPARTYOFTHEFORE GOINGINANY W A Y R EL A T I NG T O T H I S PLE DG E A G R E E ME N T O R AN Y O T H ER L OA N DOCU ME N T O R T H E T RAN S A C T I ON S R EL A T I NG T H E R E T O O R T H E R E T O , I N AN Y F ORU M O T H ER T H A N T H E COUR T S O F T H E S T A T E O F N EW YOR K S I TT I N G I N N EW YOR K COUN T Y AN D O F T H E UN I T ED S T A T ES D I S T R I C T COUR TOFTHESOUTHERNDISTRICTOFNEW YORK, AND ANY APPELL A TE COURTFROM ANY THEREOF, AN DE ACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOIRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY SUBMITSTOTHEJ UR I SD I C T I O N O F S U C H COUR T S AN D AGR E E S T H A T A LL C L A I MS I N R ESPE C T O F AN Y S UC H AC T I ON . LITIGATIONORPROCEEDINGMAYBEHEARDANDDETERMINEDINSUCHNEWYORKSTAT E COUR T OR , T O T H E F U LLEST E X T E N T PE R M I T T ED B Y A PP L I CAB LE L A W, I N SU C H FE D E R AL COUR T. EACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOAGREESTHATAFINALJUDGMENTINANYSUCHACTION, LITI GATIONORPROCEEDINGSHALLBECONCLUSIVEANDMAYBEENFORCEDINOTHERJURISDICTI ON S B Y SU I T O N T H E J UDG ME N T O R I N AN Y O T H ER M ANN ER P RO V I D ED B Y L A W. N O T H I N G I N T H I S PL E DG E AGR EEME N T O R I N AN Y O T H ER L OA N DO C U ME N T S HA LL A FFE C T AN Y R I G H T T HA T T H E COLLATERALAGENTMAYOTHERWISEHAVETOBRINGANYLEGALACTIONORPROCEEDINGREL ATINGTOTHISPLEDGEAGREEMENTORANYOTHERLOANDOCUMENTAGAINSTTHEBORROWER, O R AN YOTHERLOANPARTYORTHEIRPROPERTIESINTHECOURTSOFANYJURISDICTION.
- (c) E AC H O F T H E P AR T I ES H E R E T O I RR EV OCAB L Y AN D UNC O N D I T I ON ALLY W A I VES, T O T H E F U LLEST E X T E N T PE R M I T T E D B Y A PP L I C A B LE LAW, AN Y OB J E C T I O N T H A T I T M A Y NO W O R H E R E A F T ER HA VE T O T H E L AY I N G O F VE NU E O F AN Y AC T I O N O R P ROC EED I NG A R I S I N G OU T O F O R R EL A T I N G T O T H I S PLE DG E A G R E EME N T O R AN Y O T H ER L OA N DOCU ME N T I N AN Y C OUR T R EFE RR ED T O I N PA RAG R A PH (B) O F T H I S SE C T I ON . E AC H O F T HE P AR T I ES H E R E T O H E R E B Y I RR EV OCAB LY W A I VES, T O T H E F U LLEST E X T E N T PE R M I TT ED B Y A PPL I C A B L E L A W, T H E D EFE N SE O F A N

I NCON V E N I E N T F OR U M T O T H E M A I N T E NA N C E O F S UC H AC T I O N O R P ROC EE D I N G I N AN Y S UC H C O UR T .

(d) E AC H O F T H E P AR T I ES H E R E T O I RR EV OCAB L Y CON SE N T S T O SE R V I C E O F P ROC ESS I N T H E M ANN ER P RO V I D E D F O R NO T I C ES I N SE C T I O N 11.02 O F T H E CR E D I T AGR EEME N T . N O T H I NG I N T H I S PLE DG E AG R EEME N T W I LL A FFE C T T H E R I GH T O F AN Y P AR T Y H E R E T O T O SE R VE P ROC ESS I N A N Y O T H ER M ANN ER PE R M I TT ED B Y A PP L I CAB LE L A W.

- (e) E ACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOHEREBYIRREVOCABLYWAIVES, TOTHEF ULLESTEXTENTPERMITTEDBYAPPLICABLELAW, ANYRIGHTITMAYHAVETOATRIALBYJUR YIN ANYLEGALPROCEEDINGDIRECTLYORINDIRECTLYARISINGOUTOFORRELATINGTOTH IS PLEDGEAGREEMENTORANYOTHERLOANDOCUMENTORTHETRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBYORTHEREBY(WHETHERBASEDONCONTRACT, TORTORANYOTHERTHEORY). E ACHPARTYHERETO(A)CERTIFIESTHATNOREPRESENTATIVE, AGENTORATTORNEYOFANYOTH ER PERSONHAS
- REPRESEN T ED, E X PR E SSLY OR O T HERW I SE, T H A T SUCH O T HER P E RSON WOULD NO T, I N T HE E V ENT OF L I T I G A T I ON, SEEK T O ENFORCE T HE FOREGO I NG W A I V ER AND
- (B) AC K NO WLE DG ES T HA T I T AN D T H E O T H E R P AR T I ES H E R E T O H AVE B EEN I N D UC ED TO E N TER I N TO T H I S PLE DG E AGR EEME N T AN D T H E O T H ER L OA N DOCU ME N TS BY , A M ON G O T H ER T H I N G S, T H E M U T UA L W A I V E R S AN D C E R T I F I CA T I O N S I N T H I S SE C T I ON .
- 21. Severability. If any provision of this Pledge Agreement or any related document is held to be illegal, invalid or unen forceable, (a) the legality, validity and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Pledge Agreement and any other related document shall not be affected or impaired thereby and (b) the parties shall endeavor in good faith negotiations to replace the illegal, invalid or unenfor ceable provisions with valid provisions the economic effect of which comes as close as possible to that of the illegal, invalid or unenfor ceable provisions. The invalidity of aprovision in a particular jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenfor ceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 22. Entirety. This Pledge Agreement, the other Loan Documents and the other documents relating to the Secured Obligations comprise the complete and integrated agreement of the parties on the subject matter hereof and the reof and supersedes allprioragreements, written or oral, on such subject matter. This Pledge Agreement was drafted with the joint participation of the respective parties the reto and shall be construed neither against norin favor of any party, but rather in accordance with the fair meaning the reof.
- 23. Survival. Allrepresentations and warranties made hereunder or other document delivered pur suanthere to or the reto or in connection here with or there with shall survive the execution and delivery hereof and the reof. Such representations and warranties have been or will be relied upon by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, and each Lender, regardless of any investigation made by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any Lender or on their behalf and not with standing that the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any Lender may have had notice or knowledge of any Defaultathe time of any CreditExtension, and shall continue in full force and effect as long as any Loan or any other Obligation hereunder shall remain unpaid or unsatis fied or any Letter of Credit shall remain outstanding.
- 24. Other Security. To the extent that any of the Secured Obligations are now or here aft er secured by property other than the Pledged Collateral (including real and other personal property owned by a Pledgor), or by a guarantee, endorse mentor property of any other Person, then the Collateral Agent shall have the right to proceed againsts uch other property, guarantee or endorse ment upon the occurrence of any Event of Default, and the Collateral Agents hall have the right, in its solediscretion, to determine which rights, security, liens, security interests or remedies the Collateral Agents hall at any time pursue, relinquish, subordinate, modify or take with respect the reto, without in any way modify ingoraffecting any of them or the Secured Obligations or any of the rights of the Collateral Agent or the holders of the Secured Obligations under this Pledge Agreement, under any of the other Loan Documents or under any other document relating to the Secured Obligations.

25. Joint and Several Obligations of Pledgors.

- Subjectto <u>subsection (c)</u> of this <u>Section 25</u>, each of the Pled g ors is accept ing joint and severalliability he reunder in consideration of the financial accommodation to be provided by the holders of the Secured Obligations, for the mutual benefit, directly and in directly, of each of the Pled g ors and in consideration of the undertakings of each of the Pled g ors to a ccept joint and severalliability for the obligations of each of them.
- (b) Subject to $\underline{subsection(c)}$ of this $\underline{Section25}$, each of the Pled g ors jointly and severally here by irrevocably and unconditionally accepts joint and severalliability with the other Pled g ors with respect to the pay ment of all of the Secured Obligations arising underthis Pled geAgreement, the other Loan Documents and any other documents relating to the Secured Obligations, it being the intention of the parties hereto that all the pay ment Secured Obligations shall be the joint and several obligations of each of the Pled g ors with outpreferences or distinction a mong them.
- (c) Notwith standing any provision to the contrary contained here in n, in any other of the Loan Documents or in any other documents relating to the Secured Obligations, the obligations, the obligations of each Guarantor under the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall be limited to an aggregate amount equal to the largest amount that would not render such obligations subject to a voidance under Section 548 of the Bank ruptcy Code of the United States or any other applicable Debtor Relief Law (including any comparable provisions of any applicable statelaw).
- 26. <u>Joinder</u>. At any time after the date of this Pledge Agreement, one or more additional Persons may become party here to by executing and delivering to the Collateral Agenta Collateral Joinder Agreement. Immediately upon such execution and delivery of such Collateral Joinder Agreement (and without any furtheraction), each such additional Person will be comeaparty to this Pledge Agreement as a "Pledgor" and have alloftherights and obligations of a Pledgorhere under and this Pledge Agreement and the schedules here to shall be deemed amended by such Collateral Joinder Agreement.
- 27. Consentof Issuers of Pledged Shares. Each is suer of Pledged Shares party to this Pledge Agree ment hereby ack nowledges, consents and agrees to the grant of the security interests in such Pledged Shares by the applicable Pledgors pursuant to this Pledge Agree ment, to gether with all rights accompany ing such security interest as provided by this Pledge Agree ment and applicable law, not with standing any anti-assign ment provisions in any operating agree ment, limited partnership agree ment or simil arorganization alorgovernance documents of such issuer.
- 28. Replacement of Existing Pledge Agreement. As of the date hereof, the Existing Pledge Agreement. As of the date hereof, the Existing Pledge Agreement shall be a mended, restated and superseded and replaced in its entirety by this Pledge Agreement.

27. Termination and Release.

(a) This Pledge Agree ment and all security interests granted hereby shall term in a tewhen (i) all of the Obligations under the Loan Documents (excluding contingent obligations as towhich noclaim has been made) have been paid infullincash, (ii) all Commitments have term in a tedorexpired and (iii) the aggregate amount available to be drawn under Letters of Credithas been reduced to zero (including as are sult of obtaining the consent of the applicable L/C Issuer through the provision of Cash Collateralor of the rarrangements at isfactory to the applicable L/C Issuer) and no L/C Issuer has any further obligation to issue or amend Letters of Credit under the Credit Agreement.

- (b) A ll s ec u r i ty int e re s ts g r a nt e d he r eby sha l l a lso t e r m ina t e and b e r e l e ased at the ti m e or t i m es and in t he m anner set f o rth in S e c t ion 1 0 . 10 of the C re d it A g ree m en t .
- (c) In connection with any term ination or release pursuant to subsection (a) or (b) of this Section 29, the Collateral Agents hallex ecute and deliver to any Pledgor, at such Pledgor's expense, all documents that such Pledgors hallreas on a bly request to evidence suchterm ination or release so long as the applicable Pledgorshallreason ably request in order to demonstrate compliance with this Section 29. Any execution and delivery of documents by the Collateral Agent pursuant to this Sectionshall be with outrecourse to orwarranty by the Collateral Agent.

[Si g nat u res on F o llo w ing Pa g es]

15

C H A R2 \ 1 77 2 67 5 v 2

99060020002500 PLEDGOR S:

ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC., a Pennsylvania corporation

By: /s/ Brian L. MacNeal Name: Brian L. MacNeal Title: Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

ARMSTRONG REALTY GROUP, INC., a Pennsylvania corporation

By: /s/ Stephen F. McNamara Name: Stephen F. McNamara Title: Vice President

ARMSTRONG VENTURES, INC., a Delaware corporation

By: /s/ Stephen F. McNamara Name: Stephen F. McNamara Title: Vice President

AWI LICENSING LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

By: /s/ Stephen F. McNamara Name: Stephen F. McNamara Title: Vice President and Controller

AMENDED AND RESTATED PLEDGE AGREEMENT ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC.

Accepted and agreed to as of the date first above written.

COLLATERAL

AGENT: BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Collateral

Agent

By: /s/ Kimberly D. Williams Name: Kimberly D. Williams Title: Vice

President

AMENDED AND RESTATED PLEDGE AGREEMENT ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC.

S CH E DU LES

Sched u l e 2 (a) P l ed g ed S t o ck

 $\underline{EXHIBITS}$

Exh i b i t 4 (a) For m of S t ock Po w er

C H A R2 \ 1 77 2 67 5 v 2

to

A m ended and R es t a t ed P l e d g e A g re e m ent dated as o f A p r il 1, 20 1 6 in f a v or of B ank of A m er i c a, N . A ., as C o l l a te r al A g ent PLE DG ED S T OC K

Material Domestic Subsidiaries

Pledgor	Is s uer	N u m ber o f Sh a res	Certific ate Number	Percent O w ned	Percent Pledged
A r ms t ron g W or ld I n d us tri e s, I n c.	A r ms t ron g R eal t y G ro u p, I n c.	1,000	1	100%	100%
A r ms t ron g W or ld I n d us tri e s , I n c.	Armstrong Ventures, Inc.	505	1	100%	100%
A r ms t ron g W or ld I n d us tri e s , I n c.	A W I Licensing L LC	1,000	N/A	100%	100%

Material First - Tier Foreign Subsidiary

Pledgor	Is s uer	N u m ber o f Sh a res	Certific ate Number	Percent O w ned	Percent Pledged
A r ms t ron g W or ld I n d us tri e s , I n c.	ArmstrongWorldIndus tries CanadaLtd.	500	C - 1 (175) C - 2 (325	100%	65%

Excluded Subsidiaries

Pledgor	Is s uer	N u m ber o f Sh a res	Certific ate Number	O w ned	Percent Pledged
or ld	A r ms t ron g W or ld I n d us t r ies (Del a w are) LLC	N / A	N/A	100%	65%

Exhibit4(a)

to

A m ended and R es t a t ed P l e d g e A g re e m ent dated as o f A p r il 1, 20 1 6 in f a v or of B ank of A m er i c a, N . A ., as C o l l a te r al A g ent

Form of Irrevocable Stock Power

FORVALUERECEIVED, the undersigned here by sells, assigns and transfers to

the following shares of capitals to ck of [ISS UER], ac orporation: No. of Shares Certificate No.

and irre v ocably appoints

its a gent and attorney-in-fact to

transferallorany part of such capital stock and totakeallnecessary and appropriate action to effect any such transfer. The agent and attorney-in-fact may substitute and appoint one ormore persons to act for him. The effectiveness of a transfer pursuant to this stock power shall be subject to any and all transfer restrictions referenced on the face of the certificates evidencing such interestorin the certificate of incorporation or by laws of the subject corporation, to the extent hey may from time to time exist.

[HOLDER]

By: Name: Title:

CHAR2\1772675v2

A M ENDED AND R E S T A TED CANAD I AN PLED G E AGRE E M E N T

THISAM ENDED AND RESTATED CANADIAN PLEDGE AGREEMENT (this "Pledge Agreement"), datedasofApril1, 2016, is by and a mong ARMSTRONGWORLDINDUSTRIES, INC., a Pennsylvania corporation (the "Pledgor"), and BANKOFAMERICA, N.A., as collateralagent (in such capacity, the "Collateral Agent") for the holders of the Secured Obligation sreferenced below.

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, revolving credit and term loan facilities were established in favour of the Pledgor pursuant to the terms of that certain a mended and restated creditagree ment dated as of March 15, 2013 (as a mended and modified prior to the Closing Date, the "Existing Credit Agreement") a mong the Pledgor, Arm strong Wood Products, Inc., a Delaware corporation, certain of the irrespective Subsidiaries, as guarantorsthereunder, the lenderspartythereto and Bank of America, N. A., as administrative agent and collateral agent for the lenders thereunder:

WHEREAS, in connection with the Existing Credit Agreement, the Pledgorenteredintothatcertain Am ended and Restated Canadian Pledge Agreement dated as of March 15, 2013 (the "Existing Pledge Agreement");

WHEREAS, the Pledg or has requested certain modifications to the revolving credit and term loan facilities under the Existing Credit Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Lendershave agreed to the requested modifications on the terms and conditions provided in that certain Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of the date hereof (as amended and modified, the "Credit Agreement"), among the Pledgor, certain of its Subsidiaries, as guarantors thereunder, the lendersparty the reto and Bank of America, N.A., as administrative agent and collateral agent for the lenders the reunder; and

WHEREAS, this PledgeAgreement is required under the terms of the CreditAgreement, and is given in a mendment to, restatement of and substitution for the Existing PledgeAgreement provided in connection with the Existing CreditAgreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, inconsideration of these premises and other good and valuable consideration, there ceipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto a gree as follows.

1. Definitions.

- (a) C apitalized terms used and not of the rwised efined hereinshall have the meanings as cribed to such terms in the definitions in Section 1.01 of the Credit Agree ment provided however that for the purposes hereof, any references to the "Uniform Commercial Code" or "UCC" in such definitions shall and shall be deemed to mean "the UCC, the PPSA or the STA, as applicable". In addition, the followingterms which are defined, as applicable, in (i) the UCC; (ii) the PPSA; or (iii) the STA are used as defined therein: Accession, Financial Asset, In vest ment Property, Proceeds and Security. For greater certainty, where any such term is defined in more than one of the UCC, PPSA or STA (each, an "Applicable Statute"), its meaning for the purposes of any provision of this Agree ment where such term is used shall be the meaning ascribed to such term in the Applicable Statute that applies to such provision.
 - (b) A s used her ein, the following terms shall have the meaning sset forth below:

- "Collateral Agent" has the meaning provided in the introductory paragraph hereof, to get her with its successors and assigns.
- "Credit Agreement" has the meaning provided in the recitals here of.
- "Event of Default" has the meaning provided in Section 8 hereof.
- "Existing Credit Agreement" has the meaning provided in the recitals hereof.
- "Existing Pledge Agreement" has the meaning provide din the recitals he reof.
- " Pledge Agreement" has the meaning provided in the introductory paragraphhere of, as a mended and modified.
- "PledgedCollateral" has the meaning provided in Section 2 here of.
- "PledgedShares" has the meaning provided in Section 2 (a) here of.
- "Pledgor" has the meaning provided in the introductory paragraph hereof.
- " PPS A" m eans the Person al Property Security Act as inforce from time to time in the relevant province or territory of C anada.
- "SecuredObligations" means, without duplication, (a) allObligations and (b) allcosts and expenses incurred in connection with enforce ment and collection of the SecuredObligations, including reasonablelegalfees and expense ses.
- "STA" means the Securities Transfer Act as in force from time to time in the relevant province or territory of Canada.
- " UCC" m eans the Uniform Commercial Code as in effectinthe state of New York from timet otime.
- 2. Pled ge and Grant of Security Interest. To secure the prompt payment and perform ancein full when due, whether by lapse of time, acceleration, mandatory prepayment or otherwise, of the Secured Obligations, the Pled gorhereby grants, pled ges and assignstothe Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, a continuing security interestinany and allright, title and interest of the Pled gorin and to the following, whether now owned or existing or owned, acquired, or arising hereafter (collectively, the "Pledged Collateral"):
 - (a) Pled g ed Shares. Sixty-five percent (65%) (or, ifless, the fullam ount owned by the Pled g or) of the issued and outstanding voting Capital Stock (or 100% of the non-voting Capital Stock) owned by the Pled g or of each Material First-TierForeign Subsidiary and each Excluded Subsidiary formed or existing underthelaws of Canada, or any province or territory thereof, set for thon Schedule2(a) attached hereto, in each case to get her with the certificates (or otheragree ments or instruments), if any, represent in g such Capital Stock, and all options and other rights, contractualor otherwise, with respect the reto (collectively, to gether with the Capital Stock described in Section 2(b) and 2(c) below, the "Pledged Shares"), in cluding the following:

- (A) allshares, securities, membership interests or othere quity interests representing a dividend on any of the Pledged Shares, or representing a distribution or return of capitalup on or in respect of the Pledged Shares, or resulting from a stock split, revision, reclassification or otherex change therefor, and any subscriptions, warrants, right soroptions issued to the holder of, or other wise in respect of, the Pledged Shares; and
- (B) without a ffecting the obligations of the Pledgorun der any provision prohibiting such a ction he reunder or under the Credit Agreement, in the event of any consolidation or mergerinvolving the issuer of any PledgedShares and in which such issuer is not the surviving entity, all Capital Stock of the successorentity for med by or resulting from such consolidation or merger.
- (b) A dditionalShares. Sixty-five per cent (65%) (or, ifless, the fullam ountowned by the Pledgor) of the issued and outstandingvoting Capital Stock (or 100% of the non-voting Capital Stock) owned by the Pledgor of any Personthathere after becomes a MaterialFirst-TierForeignSubsidiary or an Excluded Subsidiary, formedorexisting under the laws of Canada, or any province or territory there of, in cluding the certificates (or other agreem ents or in struments) representing such Capital Stock.
 - (c) Proceeds. All Proceeds of any and all of the fore going.

Withoutlimiting the generality of the foregoing, it is hereby specifically understood and a greed that the Pled gormay from time to time here after deliveradditional Capital Stock to the Collateral Agent as collaterals ecurity for the Secured Obligations. Upon delivery to the Collateral Agent, such additional Capital Stock shall be deemed to be part of the Pledged Collateral of the Pledgorandshall be subject to the terms of this Pledge Agreement whether or not Schedule 2(a) is a mended to refer to such additional Capital Stock. Not with standing anything to the contrary contained herein, the security interests granted under this Pledge Agreementshall notextend to, and the "Pledged Collateral" shall not include, any Excluded Property.

3. <u>Security for Secured Obligations</u>. The security interest created he reby in the Pledged

Collateral of the Pledgor constitutes continuing collaterals ecurity for all of the Secured Obligations.

4. <u>Delivery of the Pledged Collateral</u>. The Pledgorher eby a grees that:

To the extentth at Pledged Collateraliscer tificated, the Pledgorshall (subject to the provisions of Section 7.14 of the Credit Agreement) deliver to the Collateral Agent (i) simultaneously with or prior to the execution and delivery of this Pledge Agreement, all certificates representing the Pledged Shares of the Pledgor and (ii) promptly upon the receipt thereof by or on behalf of the Pledgor, allother certificates and instruments constituting Pledged Collateral of the Pledgor. The Collateral Agent her eby acknowledges that the certificate representing the Pledged Shares of the Pledgor as of the date hereof was previously delivered to its counselin connection with the Existing Pledge Agreement. Prior to delivery to the Collateral Agent, alls uch certificates and instruments constituting Pledged Collateral of the Pledgor shall be held in trust by the Pledgor for the benefit of the Collateral Agent pursuanthere to. All such certificates shall be delivered in suitable form for transfer by delivery or shall be accompanied by duly executed instruments of transfer or assignment in blank, substantially in the form provided in Exhibit 4 (a) attached here to.

- been the owner of any Pledged Collateral, any (i) certificate, including any certificate representing a dividend or distribution in connection with any increase or reduction of capital, reclassification, merger, consolidation, sale of assets, combination of shares or other equity interests, stocksplits, spin-offorsplit-off, promissory notes or other instruments; (ii) option or right, whether as an addition to, substitution for, or an exchange for, any Pledged Collateralor other wise; (iii) dividends payable in securities; or (iv) distributions of securities in connection with a partial or total liquidation, dissolution or reduction of capital, capital surplusor paid-in surplus, then the Pledgors hall receive such certificate, instrument, option, right or distribution in trustfor the benefit of the Collateral Agent, shall segregate it from the Pledgor's other property and shall deliveritforth with tothe Collateral Agentin the exact form received together with any necessary endors ement and/or appropriates tock power duly executed in blank, substantially in the form provided in Exhibit 4(a), to beheld by the Collateral Agent as Pledged Collateral and as further collaterals ecurity for the Secured Obligations.
- (c) Financing Statements. To the extent required by applicable law, the Pled gor authorizes the Collateral Agent to file one or more financing statements disclosing the Collateral Agent's security interest in the Pled ged Collateral. The Pled gors hallexecute and deliver to the Collateral Agent such other applicable financing statements, other filings and other documents as may be reasonably requested by the Collateral Agent in or der to per fect and protect the security interest created hereby in the Pled ged Collateral of the Pled gor.
- 5. Representations and Warranties. The Pled gorhere by represents and warrants to the Coll ateral Agent, for the bene fit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, that so long as any of the Secured Obligations remains outstanding and until all of the commitments relating the reto have been terminated:
 - (a) Authorization of Pled ged Shares. The Pledged Shares have been duly authorized and valid ly issued, are fully paid and non-assessable and are not subject to the pre-emptive rights of any Person.
 - (b) <u>Title</u>. The Pled g or has g o o d and in d efe a s ibletitle to the Pled g ed C ollateral of the Pled g or and is the legal and beneficialownerofsuch Pled g ed C ollateral free and clear of any Lien, otherth an Permitted Liens. With respect to the Pled g ed Shares of the Pled g or, there exists no "adverse claim" with in the meaning of (i) Section 8 102 of the UC C or (ii) any corresponding provision of the PPS A.
 - (c) Exercising of Rights. The exercise by the Collateral Agent of itsrights and remedies he re underwill not violate any Law or go vern mental regulation or any material contractual restriction binding on or affecting the Pledgor or any of its property.
 - (d) Pled gor's Authority. No a uthorization, approvaloraction by, and nonotice or filing with, any Governmental Authority or the issuer of any Pled ged Shares, its directors or shareholders is requiredeither (i) for the pled gemade by the Pled gor or for the granting of the security interest by the Pled gor pursuant to this Pled ge Agreement (except as have been already obtained) or (ii) for the exercise by the Collateral Agentor the holders of the Secured Obligations of the irrights and remedies hereunder (except as may be required by Laws affecting the offering and sale of securities), except for such authorization, approvals or actions as have already been obtained or performed and are infull force and effect. Withoutlimiting the generality of the fore going, the rearenorestrictions in any of the Organization Documents of the issuer of the Pled ged Shares which would limitor restrict the grant of security interest hereunder or the

exercise of the rights and remedies conferred hereby excepts uchrestrictions as have a lready be en complied with.

- (e) Security Interest/Priority. This Pledge Agree ment creates a valid security interest in fa vour of the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, in the Pledged Collateral. The taking of possession by the Collateral Agent or its duly authorized agent of the certificates representing the Pledged Shares, or the acknowledge ment by such agent that it holds such certificates for the Agent, to gether with duly executed in struments of transferor assignment in blank, substantially in the form provided in Schedule4(a) attachedhereto, and allothercertificates and instruments constituting Pledged Collateral, willperfect and establish the first priority of the Collateral Agent's security interest in the Pledged Shares, and such possession will establish the first priority of such security interest in all other Pledged Collateral represented by such Pledged Shares and in struments securing the Secured Obligations. Except as et forth in this Section 5(e), no action is necessary atthis time to perfect or other wise protects such security interest.
- (f) Part nership and Membership Interests. As of the date hereof, none of the Pled ged Shares consist of part nership or limited liability company interests. Except as previous ly disclosed to the Collateral Agent, none of the Pled ged Shares consisting of part nership or limited liability company interests (i) is dealt in or traded on a securities exchange or in a securities market, (ii) by its terms expressly provides that it is a security governed by Article 8 of the UCC or any corresponding provisions of the STA, (iii) is an investment company security, (iv) is held in a securities a ccountor(v) constitutes a Security or a Financial Asset.
- (g) No Other Interests. As of the Closing Date, pursuant to the terms of the Credit Agreement, the Pledgoris not required to pledge any Capital Stock in any Subsidiary otherthan as set for thon Schedule 2(a) at tachedhere to or as pledgedpursuant to any other pledge agreement by the Pledgorto the Collateral Agent to secure the Secured Obligations.
- (h) N one of the is suers of the Pled g ed Shares are unlimited liability companies and neither the C ollateral A g ent nor any other personshall beliable for the obligations of any issuer of the Pled g ed Shares as a result of the grant of security interest hereunder or the exercise of the rights and remedies conferred hereby.
- 6. Covenants. The Pled gorhere by covenants, that solong as any of the Secure dOblig at ions remains outstanding and until all of the commitments relating the reto have been terminated, the Pled gorshall:
 - (a) Books and Records. Upon the reas onable request of the Collateral Agent, mark its books and records (and shall cause the is suer of the Pledged Shares of the Pledgortomark its books and records) to reflect the security in terest granted to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the holders of the Secured Obligations, pursuant to this Pledge Agreement.
 - (b) <u>Defense of Title</u>. Warrant and defendtit le to and owners hip of the Pledged Collateralof the Pledgoratits own expense against the claims and demands of all other parties claiming an interest there in, keep the Pledged Collateral free from all Liens, except for Permitted Liens, and not sell, exchange, transfer, as sign, lease or other wise dispose of Pledged Collateral of the Pledgororany interest the rein, except as permitted under the Credit Agreement and the other Loan Documents.

- $(c) \quad \underline{Further Assurances}. \quad Promptly execute and deliveratits expense all further instruments and documents and take all further action that may be necessary and desirable orthat the Collateral Agent may reasonably requestin order to (i) perfect and protect the security interest created hereby in the Pledged Collateral of the Pledgor (including any and allaction necessary to satisfy the Collateral Agent that the Collateral Agent has obtained a first priority perfected security interestinal Pledged Collateral); (ii) enable the Collateral Agent to exercise and enforce its rights and remedies hereunderin respect of the Pledged Collateral of the Pledgor; and (iii) otherwise effect the purposes of this Pledge Agreement.$
- (d) A m end m ents. Not make or consent to any am end ment or other modification or waiver with respect to any of the Pled g ed Collateral of the Pled g or or enterinto any agree ment or allow to exist any restriction with respect to any of the Pled g ed Collateral of the Pled g or other than pursuanthere to or as may be permitted underthe Credit Agree ment.
- (e) Compliance with Securities Laws. File all reports and otherinform ation now or here a fter required to be filed by the Pled g or with the SEC, the Ontario Securities Commission, and any otherstate, provincial, territorial, federalor for eignagency in connection with theownership of the Pled ged Collateral of the Pled g or.
- (f) <u>Iss uance or A cquisition of Capital Stock Consisting of an Interestina Partnershipora Limited Liability Company</u>. Not, without executing and delivering, or causing to be executed and delivered, to the CollateralAgents uch agree ments, documents and instruments as the CollateralAgent may require, is sue or acquire any Capital Stock of a Subsidiary consisting of an interestina partnership or alimited liability company that (i) is dealt in or traded on a securities exchangeorinasecurities market, (ii) by itsterms expressly provides that it is a security governed by Article 8 of the UCC or the STA, (iii) is an investment company security, (iv) is held in a securities a ccountor(v) constitutes a Security or a Financial Asset.
- 7. Advancesby Holders of the Secured Obligations. On failure of the Pledgort oper form any of the covenants and agreements contained herein and upon prior written notice to the Pledgor, the Co l la tera l Agent may, a tits sole option and inits sole discretion, perform the same and in sodoing may expends uch sum sasthe Collateral Agent may reason ably dee mad visable in the performancethere of, i n c l u d i n g t h e pa y m en t o f an y i n s u r a n c e p re m i u m s, t h e pa y m en t o f a n y t a x e s, a pa y m en t o o b ta i n a r e l ea se o fa Lien orpotential Lien, expenditures made in de fending a gain stany adverse claim and all other expenditures that the Collateral Agent may make for the protection of the security here of or may be co mpelledtomakebyoperationofLaw. Allsuchsumsandamountssoexpendedshallberepayablebyth ePledgorpromptlyupontimelynoticethereofanddemandtherefor,shallconstituteadditionalSecur edObligationsandshall, subjectto Section 2.08 of the Credit Agreement, bear interest from the date saidam ounts are expended at the rate then applicable to Revolving Loans that are Base Rate Loans. No such perform ance of any covenant or a greement by the Collateral Agent on behalf of the Pledgor, a ndnosuchad van ceorexpendituretherefor, shallrelievethe Pledgorofan y defaultun dertheterm so fthis Pledge Agreement, the other Loan Documents or any other documents relating to the Secured O bligations. The Collateral Agentmay make any pay menthere by authorize dinaccordance with any bi ll, state mentorestimate procure d from the appropriate public office or holder of the claim to be disch arged withoutin quiry into the accuracy of such bill, state mentore stimate or into the validity of any ta x a s se ss m e n t, s al e, forfeiture, tax lien, titl e or claim except to the extent such pay m en t i s being contes teding ood faith by the Pledgorin appropriate proceedings and against which a dequatere serves are b eingmaintainedinaccordancewith GAAP.

8. <u>Events of Default</u>. The occurrence of an event that would constitute an Event of Default under the Credit Agreementshall be an Event of Default).

9. <u>R e m ed i e s</u>.

- (a) GeneralRemedies. U pon the occurrence of an Event of Default and during the continuation there of, the CollateralAgent and the holders of the SecuredObligations shallhave, in addition to therights and remedies provided herein, in the Loan Documents, in any other documents relating to the SecuredObligations, or by Law (including levy of at tachment and garnishment), therights and remedies of a secured party under the UCC or the PPSA, as the casemay be, of the jurisdiction applicable to the enforcement of security interests in the affected PledgedCollateral.
- Sale of Pledged Collateral. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default and during the c on t inu a t ion t h ere o f, wi tho u t li m it i ng the g enera li ty of t h is Section 9 and w it h out not i ce, the C ollateral Ag ent may, in its sole discretion, sell or otherwise dispose of orrealize upon the Pledged Collateral, ora ny part there of, in one or more parcels, at public or private sale, at any exchange or broker's board or else wh e re, a t su c h p r i ce or p ri c es a n d on such o t her t er m s as the C oll a t e r a l A g ent m a y de e m co m m ercially rea s ona ble, for cash, credit or for future delivery or other wise in a ccord ance with applicable Law. To the extent p er m it ted by La w, a ny holder of the Secur ed O blig ations m ay in such event, bid for the purch ase of such secur ities. The Pledgoragrees that, to the extent notice of sale shall be required by Law and has not be en wai v ed by the Pled g or, any req u i r e m ent o f r eas o na b le no t ice s h a l l b e m et if n o t i ce, spe c if y ing t he p la c e o f any publics ale or the time after which any privates ale is to be made, is person all y served on or mailed, postage pre paid, to the Pled gor, in accordance with the notice provisions of Section 11.02 of the Credit Agreement at least ten (10) days before the time of such sale or such other notice as may be required by applicable Law . The Collateral Agent shall not be obligated to make any sale of Pledged Collateral of the Pledgor reg ard I ess of notice of sale having been given. The Collateral Agent may adjourn any public or private sale f r om ti m e to ti m e by a nnounce m ent at the ti m e and pl a ce fi x ed t h er e for, and such s a le m a y, w itho u t fu r th e r n o t i ce, b e m ade at t h e ti m e and p l ace to w h ich it w a s s o a d j o ur n ed.
- Private Sale. Upon the occurrence of an Event of Default and during the continuation there of, the Pledgorrecognizes that the Collateral Agent may deem it impracticable to effect apublic sale of all or any part of the Pled ged Share sor any of the sec urities constituting Pled ged Collateral and that the Co lla ter al Agent may, the refore, deter mine to make one or more privates a les of any such Pledged Collateral to a restricted group of purchasers who will be obligated to a gree, a mong other things, to a cquire such Pled g ed C o l l at e r a l f or t h eir o w n a c cou n t, for in v est m ent and n ot w i th a v iew to t h e d i s t ri b u ti on or r e sa l e the reof. The Pled g or he reby wai ves any claims a gainst the Collater al Agent a rising by reason that any su c h pri v ate s ale s h a l l not ha v e been m ade in a co m m ercia l ly reasona b le m anner a n d a g rees t h at t h e C oll a t e r a l A g ent shall have no obligation to delay sale of any such Pledged Collateral for the period of time necessa ry to p er m it the is s uer of such P l ed g ed C o l l a t er a l to re g is t er su c h P led g ed C o l l a t e ral f o r pub l ic s a le und er the Se curities A ct of 1933, as a mended (the "Securities A ct") or qualify such Pledged Collateral for sale under the applicable Lawas in forcefrom time to time in the relevant province or territory of Canada. The Pled g or fur the rack nowled g es and a greest hat any of fer to sells uch Pled g ed Collateral that has been (i) pu b l i cly ad v er t ised on a b o na fide ba s is in a ne w spa p er or ot h er pu b li ca tion of g ene r al c i rc u l a ti o n in the f inan c i a l co m m unity of N ew Y or k, N ew Y ork (to the extent that such of f er m ay be adver t is ed w it h out p ri or re g i s t ra t ion un d er t he Secu r i t ies A ct or the applicable Law a s in f or c e f r o m ti m e to ti m e in the r e l ev ant pro v inceor

territory of C anada), or (ii) made privately in the manner described aboveshall bedeemed to involve a "public sale" under the UC C and the PPSA, as applicable, not with standing that such sale may not constitute a "public offering" under the Securities Actor the applicable Law as inforce from time to time in the relevant province or territory of C anada, and the Collateral Agent may, in such event, bid for the purchase of such Pledged Collateral.

- (d) Retention of Pledged Collateral. To the extent permitted under applicable Law, in addit ion to the rights and remedies here under, upon the occurrence and continuance of an Event of Default, the Collateral Agent may, afterproviding the notices required by Sections 9-620 and 9-621 of the UCC or Section 65 of the PPSA (Ontario) as applicable, or otherwise complying with the requirements of applicable Law of the relevant jurisdiction, acceptor retain allorany portion of the Pledged Collateralins at is faction of the Secured Obligations. Unless and until the Collateral Agents hall have provided such notices, however, the Collateral Agents hall not be deemed to have accepted or retained any Pledged Collateralins at is faction of any Secured Obligations for any reas on.
- (e) Deficiency. In the event that the proceeds of any sale, collection or realization are insufficient to pay allam ounts to which the Collateral Agentor the holders of the Secured Obligations are legally entitled, the Pledgorshallbeliable for the deficiency, to gether withinterest the reon at the Default Rate, to gether with the costs of collection and reasonable legalfees and expenses. Any surplus remaining after the full pay ment and satisfaction of the Secured Obligations shall be returned to the Pledgor or towhom soever a court of competent jurisdiction shall determine to be entitled the reto.

10. RightsoftheCollateralAgent.

- $(a) \quad \underline{Po\ w\ er\ of\ At\ t\ or\ n\ e\ y}.\ I\ n\ add\ i\ t\ i\ on\ t\ o\ o\ t\ her\ po\ w\ e\ r\ s\ of\ a\ t\ o\ r\ ney\ con\ t\ a\ i\ ned\ he\ r\ e\ i\ n,\ t\ he\ P\ l\ edgor\ hereby\ des\ i\ gna\ t\ es\ and\ appo\ i\ n\ t\ s\ t\ he\ C\ o\ ll\ a\ t\ eral\ A\ gen\ t\ ,\ on\ beha\ l\ f\ of\ t\ he\ ho\ l\ ders\ of\ t\ he\ Secured\ O\ b\ l\ i\ ga\ t\ i\ on\ s\ ,\ and\ each\ of\ i\ t\ s\ des\ i\ gnees\ or\ agen\ ts\ ,\ as\ a\ t\ t\ o\ r\ ney\ -\ i\ n\ -\ f\ act\ of\ t\ he\ P\ l\ edgo\ r\ ,\ ir\ revocab\ l\ y\ and\ w\ i\ h\ po\ w\ er\ of\ s\ ub\ s\ t\ i\ t\ u\ t\ i\ on,\ wi\ t\ h\ au\ t\ hor\ it\ y\ t\ o\ t\ ake\ any\ or\ a\ l\ l\ of\ t\ he\ fo\ l\ l\ o\ w\ i\ ng\ ac\ t\ i\ ons\ upon\ t\ he\ occu\ rr\ ence\ and\ du\ r\ i\ ng\ t\ he\ con\ t\ i\ nua\ t\ i\ on\ of\ an\ Event\ of\ D\ efau\ l\ t\ :$
 - (i) to de m and, col l ec t, se t t l e, co m pro m ise and a d j u s t, a n d g i v e dischar g es and re l ea s es con c er n ing the P led g ed C o l la t er a l, a ll as t h e C o l l a t e ral A g ent m ay rea s ona b ly deem approp r i a t e;
 - (ii) to commence and prosecute any actions at any court for the purposes of collecting any of the Pledged Collateralanden for cingany other right in respect the reof;
 - (iii) to de f end, s e t t le o r co m pro m ise any action br o u g ht and, in co n ne c ti o n the r e wi th, g i v e such d is ch ar g e or r e l ease as the C o l l at e ral A g ent m ay reaso n a b ly deem appro p r i a t e;
 - (i v) to pay or d isc h ar g e tax e s, l iens, s e cur ity i nt e re s ts or o ther e n cu m brances le v ied or p l ac e d on or t h r ea tened a g ain s t the P led g ed C ol l at e r a l;
 - (v) to direct any partiesliable for any payment in connection with any of the Pledged Collateral to make payment of any and all monies due and to become due the reunderdirectly to the Collateral Agent or as the Collateral Agent shall direct;

- (vi) to receive pay ment of and receipt for any and all monies, claims, and other a mounts due and to become due at any timein respectofor arising out of any PledgedCollateral;
- (vii) to sign and end or se any drafts, as sign ments, proxies, stock powers, verifications, no tices and other documents relating to the PledgedCollateral;
- (viii) to execute and deliver all assignments, conveyances, statements, fin ancing statements, renewal financing statements, security and pledgeagreements, affidavits, notices and otheragreements, instruments and documents that the CollateralAgentmay reasonably deemappropriate in order to perfect and maintainthesecurity interests and liensgranted inthis PledgeAgreement and in order to fully consummateallofthetransactions contemplated therein;
- (i x) to exchange any of the Pledged Collateralorother property upon any merger, consolidation, reorganization, recapitalization or other eadjust ment of the issuer thereofand, in connection there with, depositany of the Pledged Collateralwith any committee, depository, transferagent, registrarorothere signated agency upon such terms as the Collateral Agent may reasonably deem appropriate;
- (x) to v ote f o r a sh a reh o ld e r r esol u t ion, o r to si g n an i ns tru m ent in w r i tin g, san c tio n ing the t r an s fer o f any or all of the Pled ge d C oll a te r al i n to t h e na m e of the C oll a te r a l A g ent or o n e or m ore of the h o ld e rs o f t h e Sec u red O b l i g a t ions o r i nto t h e na m e of any transfer e e to w hom the Pled g ed C oll a te r al or any part the reo f m ay be so l d purs u ant to \underline{S} e c t i on $\underline{9}$ he r e o \underline{f} ; a nd
- (x i) to do and p e r f orm all such oth e r a c ts and th i n g s as t h e C ol l a t er a l A g ent m a y reaso n ably deem a p prop r i a te or con v eni e nt i n con n ec t ion w i t h t he P led g ed C oll a t e r a l.

This power of attorney is a power coupled with an interest and shall be irrevocable for solong as any of the Secured Obligations shall remain outstanding and until all of the commitments relating the ret oshall have been terminated. The Collateral Agentshall be under noduty to exercise or with hold the exercise of any of the rights, powers, privileges and options expressly or implicitly granted to the Collateral Agentinthis Pledge Agreement, and shall not be liable for any failure to dosoor any delay in doingso. The Collateral Agentshall not be liable for any actor omission or for any error of judgment or any mistake of factor Lawinits in dividual capacity or its capacity as attorney-in-fact exceptacts or omissions resulting from its grossnegligence or wilful mis conduct. This power of attorney is conferred on the Collateral Agents olely to protect, preserve and realize upon its security in terestinthe Pledged Collateral.

- (b) A ssignment by the Collateral Agent. The Collateral Agent may assign the Secured O bligations and any portion there of and/or the Pledged Collateral and any portion thereof to a successor collateral agent appointed pursuant to Section 10.09 of the Credit Agreement, and the assignees hall be entitled to alloftherights and remedies of the Collateral Agent under this Pledge Agreement in relation thereto.
- (c) <u>The Collateral Agent's Duty of Care</u>. Other than the exercise of reason a ble care to as sureth es a fecu stody and preservation of the Pledged Collateral while being held by the Collateral Agenthere under, the Collateral Agent shall have noduty or liability to preserverights

pertaining thereto, it being understood and a greed that the Pledgorshall beresponsible for preservation of all rights in the Pledged Collateral, and the Collateral Agentshall berelieved of all responsibility for the Pledged Collateral upon surrendering it or tendering the surrender of it to the Pledgor. The Collateral Agentshall be deemed to have exercised reason ablecare in the custody and preservation of the Pledged Collateral in its possession if such Pledged Collateral is accorded treatments ubstantially equal to that which the Collateral Agentaccords itsown property, which shall be no less than the treatment employed by a reason able and prudentagent in the industry, it being understood that the Collateral Agentshall not have responsibility for (i) ascertaining or taking action with respect to calls, conversions, exchanges, maturities, tendersorother matters relating to any Pledged Collateral, whee therornotthe Collateral Agenthasoris deemed to have knowledge of such matters, or (ii) taking any necessary steps to preserverights against any parties with respect to any of the Pledged Collateral.

(d) Voting Rightsin Respectofthe Pledged Collateral.

- (i) So long as no E v ent of D ef au l t s h a l l ha v e o c cu r red a n d be c on t in u in g, to the ext ent p e r m itted by L a w, t h e P l ed g or m ay exe r cise any and a ll v oting a n d ot h er conse n su a l r i g hts pe r t a in i n g to the Pled g ed C o l la t e r al of the P l ed g or or any pa r t the r eof for any purpo s e not i n con s is t ent wi th t h e ter m s of th i s Pled g e A g ree m ent or the C red i t A g ree m ent; and
- Upon the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default and notice from the Collateral Agent to the Pledgort hat the Collateral Agent in tends to exercise its rights pursuant to this paragraph(ii), all rights of the Pledgorto exercise the voting and other consensual rights that it would otherwise been titled to exercise pursuant to paragraph(i) of this subsections hall cease and all such rights shall the reupon become vested in the Collateral Agent, which shall then have the sole right to exercise such voting and other consensual rights.

(e) DividendRightsinRespectofthePledgedCollateral.

- (i) Solong as no Event of Defaultshallhave occurred and be continuing and subjectt of Section 4 (b) hereof, the Pledgorm ay receive and retain any and alldividends (otherthan stock dividends and other dividends constituting Pledged Collateral addressedhere in above) or interest paidinrespectof the Pledged Collateral to the extent hey are allowed under the Credit Agreement.
- $(i i) \qquad U \ pon \ the \ oc \ c \ u \ r \ ren \ c \ e \ and \ d \ uring \ t \ he \ c \ on \ t \ inua \ n \ ce \ of \ an \ E \ v \ ent \ of \ D \ ef \ au \ l \ t \ and \ n \ ot \ i \ ce \ f \ r \ om \ the \ C \ ol \ l \ at \ er \ al \ A \ g \ ent \ i \ n \ tends \ t \ oexe \ r \ ci \ s \ e \ i \ ts \ ri \ g \ hts \ pu \ r \ sua \ n \ t \ ot \ t \ his \ pa \ r \ ag \ raph \ (e):$
 - (A) all rights of the Pled g ortoreceivethedividends and interest payments that it would otherwise beauthorized toreceive and retain pursuant to paragraph(i) of this subsections hall cease and all such rights shall thereupon bevested in the Collateral Agent, which shall then have the sole right to receive and hold as Pled ged Collateral such dividends and interest payments; and
 - (B) all dividen ds and interest pay ments that are received by the Pledgorcont rary to the provisions of <u>paragraph(A)</u> of this subsection shall be received intrust for the benefit of the Collateral Agent, shall be segregated from

otherproperty or funds of the Pledgor, and shall be forth with paid overtothe Collateral Agentas Pledged Collateral in the exact form received, to be held by the Collateral Agentas Pledged Collateral and as further collaterals ecurity for the Secured Obligations.

- (f) Release of Pledged Collateral. The Collateral Agent may release any of the Pledged Collateral from this Pledged Collateral for may substitute any of the Pledged Collateral for ot her Pledged Collateral without altering, varying or diminishing in any way the force, effect, lien, pledgeorse curity interest of this Pledge Agreement as to any Pledged Collateral notexpressly released or substituted, and this Pledge Agreements hall continue as a first priority lien on all Pledged Collateral notexpressly released or substituted.
- 11. RightsofRequiredLenders. Allrightsofthe Collateral Agenthereunder, if notexercised by the Collateral Agent, may be exercised by the Required Lenders.
- 12. A pp lication of Proceeds. Upon the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default, any pay ments in respect of the Secured Obligations and any proceeds of the Pledged Collateral, when received by the Collateral Agent or any of the holders of the Secured Obligations in cash or its equivalent, will be applied in reduction of the Secured Obligations in the orders etforthin Section 9.03 of the Credit Agree ment as though the word "Obligations" therein were deleted and replaced with the phrase "Secured Obligations," and the Pledgorirr evocably waives the right to direct the application of such pay ments and proceeds and acknowledges and agrees that the Collateral Agent shall have the continuing and exclusive right to apply and reapply any and alls uch pay ments and proceeds in the Collateral Agent's solediscretion, not withst and ing any entry to the contrary upon any of its books and records.
- 13. Costs of Counsel. At all times hereafter, whetherornot upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, the Pledgoragreetopromptly pay upon demand any and all reasonable costs and expenses (including reasonable legalfees and expenses) of the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations (a) as required under Section 11.04 of the Credit Agreement and (b) as necessary toprotect the Pledged Collateral or to exercise any rights or remedies under this Pledge Agreement or with respect to any of the Pledged Collateral. All of the foregoing costs and expenses shall constitute Secured Obligations hereunder.

14. Continuing Agreement.

- This Pled ge Agreementshall be a continuing agreement in every respect and shall remain in full force and effect solong as any of the Secured Obligations remains outstanding (other than contingentindemnity obligations not yet due and payable) and until all of the commitments relating the retohave been terminated. Upon such payment and termination, this Pledge Agreement shall be automatically terminated and the Collateral Agent shall, upon the request and at the expense of the Pledgor, for the with release and dischargealloits liens and security interests hereunder and shall execute and deliverall UCC terminations tatements, PPSA discharges and for other documents reasonably requested by the Pledgore videncing such termination, release and discharge and shall re-deliver the certificates evidencing the Pledgoror to such other Person as the Pledgors hall direct. Notwith standing the foregoing, all indemnities provided here under shall survive termination of this Pledge Agreement.
- (b) This Pledge Agree ment shall continue to be effective or be automatically reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time pay ment, in whole or in part, of any of the Secured Obligations is rescinded or must other wise be restored or returned by the Collateral Agentor any

holder of the Secured Obligations as a preference, fraudulent convey ance or otherwise under any bankruptcy, in solvency or similar Law, allasthough such payment had not been made; provided that intheevent payment of allor any part of the Secured Obligation sisrescinded or must be restored or returned, allreason able costs and expenses (includingreason able legalfees and expenses) in curred by the CollateralAgent or any holder of the Secured Obligations in defending and enforcing such reinstate mentshallbe deemed to be included as a part of the Secured Obligations.

- 15. <u>A mend ments and Waivers</u>. This Pledge A greement and the provisionshere of may not be a mended, waived, modified, changed, dischargedorter minatedexcept as set for thin Section 11.01 of the Credit A greement; <u>provided</u> that any update or revision to <u>Schedule 2(a)</u> here of shall not constitute anamendment for purposes of this <u>Section 15</u> or Section 11.01 of the Credit Agreement.
- 16. Successors in Interest. This Pledge Agreements hall create a continuing security interest inthe Collateral and shall be binding upon the Pledgor, its successors and assigns, and shall inure, together with the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations hereunder, to the benefit of the Collateral Agent and the holders of the Secured Obligations and their successors and permitted assigns; provided, however, that the Pledgormay not assign its rights or delegate its duties hereunder without the prior written consent of the requisite Lenders under the Credit Agreement.
- 17. Notices. All notices required or permitted to begiven under this Pledge Agreements hall begiven as provided in Section 11.02 of the Credit Agreement.
- 18. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Pledge Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivereds hall be an original, but all of which shall constitute one and the same in strument. It shall not be necessary in making proof of this Pledge Agreement to produce or account formore than one such counterpart.
- 19. <u>Headings</u>. The headings of the sections and subsectionshere of a reprovided for convenience on ly and shall notin any way affect the meaning or construction of any provision of this Pledge Agreement
 - 20. Governing Law; Juris diction; Waiver of Rightto Trial by Jury; Etc.
- (a) THIS PLE DG E A GR EEME N T AN D AN Y C LA I MS, CON T RO VE R S Y, D I SPU T E O R CAU SE O F AC T I O N (W H E T H ER I N C ON T RAC T O R T OR T O R O T H E R W I SE) BA SED U PO N, A R I S I N G OU T O F O R R EL A T I N G T O T H I S PL E DG E AGR EEME N T AN D T H E T RAN S AC T I O NS CON T EMPL A T ED H E R E B Y S HA LL B E GO VE R NED BY, AN D CON S T R UED I N ACC O RDANC E W I T H, T H E L A WS O F T H E P RO V I NC E O F ON T A R I O AN D T H E FE D E RA L L A WS O F CANAD A A PP L I CAB LE T H E R E I N.
- (b) E AC H O F T H E P AR T I ES H E R E T O I RR EV OC A B LY AN D UNCO ND I T I ONA LLY AGR EES T HA T I T W I LL NO T CO M ME NC E AN Y AC T I ON , L I T I GA T I O N O R P ROC EED I NG O F AN Y K I N D OR D ES C R I PT I ON , W H E T H ER I N L AW O R E Q U I T Y , W H E T H ER I N CON T RAC T O R I N T OR T O R O T H E R W I SE, AG A I N ST T H E CO LL A T E RA L AG E N T , O R AN Y R EL A T ED P AR TY O F T H E F OR E G O I N G I N AN Y W A Y R EL A T I N G T O T H I S PLE DG E A GR EEME N T O R AN Y O T H ER L OA N DOCU ME N T O R T H E T RAN S AC T I ON S R EL A T I N G T H E R E T O , I N AN Y F ORU M O T H ER T HA N T H E COUR T S O F T H E P R O V I N C E O F ON T AR I O O R T H E COUR T S O F T H E S T A T E O F N E W YOR K S I TT I N G I N N EW Y O R K COUN T Y AN D O F T H E UN I T ED S T A T E S

DISTRICT COURTOFTHESOUTHERNDISTRICTOFNEW YORK, AND ANY APPELL ATE COURTFROM ANYTHEREOF, ANDEACHOFTHEP ARTIES HERETOIRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY SUBMITSTOTHEJURISDICTIONOFSUCHCOURTS AND AGREESTHATALL CLAIMSINRESPECTOFANY SUCHACTION, LITIGATIONORPROCEEDINGMAY BEHEARDANDDETERMINEDINSUCHNEW YORKSTATECOURTOR, TOTHEFULLESTEXTENTPERMITTEDBY APPLICABLELAW, INSUCHFEDERALCOURT. EACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOAGREESTHATAFINALJUDGMENTINANY SUCHACTION, LITIGATIONORPROCEEDINGSHALLBECONCLUSIVE ANDMAY BEENFORCEDINOTHERJURISDICTIONSBY SUITONTHEJUDGMENTORINANY OTHERMANNERPROVIDEDBY LAW. NOTHINGINTHISPLEDGEAGREEMENTORINANY OTHERLOANDOCUMENTSHALLAFFECTANY RIGHTHATTHECOLLATERALAGENTMAYOTHERWISEHAVETOBRINGANY LEGALACTIONORPROCEEDINGTHERWISEHAVETOBRINGANY LEGALACTIONORPROCEEDINGTHERWISEHAVETOBRINGANY LEGALACTIONORPROCEEDINGTHERUSINTHECOURTSOFANY JURISDICTION.

- (c) EACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOIRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVES, TOTHEFULLESTEXTENTPERMITTEDBY A PPLICABLELAW, ANYOBJECTIONTHATITMAY NOWORHEREAFTERHAVETOTHELAYINGOFVENUEOFANY ACTIONORPROCEEDINGARISINGOUTOFORRELATINGTOTHISPLEDGEAGREEMENTINANY COURTREFERREDTOINPARAGRAPH(B)OFTHISSECTION.EACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOHEREBYIRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TOTHEFULLESTEXTENTPERMITTEDBYAPPLICABLELAW, THEDEFENSEOFANINCONVENIENTFORUMTOTHEMAINTENANCEOFSUCHACTIONORPROCEEDINGINANYSUCHCOURT.
- (d) EACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOIRREVOCABLYCONSENTSTOSERVICEOFPROCESS INTHEMANNERPROVIDEDFORNOTICES IN SECTION 11.02 OF THE CREDIT AGREEMENT. NOTH INGINTHIS PLE DGEAGREEMENT WILL AFFECTTHERIGHT OF ANY PARTY HERETO TO SERVE PROCESS IN ANY OTHER MANNER PERMITTED BY A PPLICABLE LAW.
- (e) EACHOFTHEPARTIESHERETOHEREBYIRREVOCABLY WAIVES, TOTHEFULLEST EXTENTPERMITTEDBY APPLICABLELAW, ANYRIGHTITMAY HAVETOATRIALBY JURY IN ANY LE GALPROCEEDINGDIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY ARISINGOUT OF ORRELATINGTOTHIS PLE DGE AGREEMENTORTHETRANS ACTIONS CONTEMPLATEDHEREBY (WHETHER BASEDON CONTRACT, TORTORANY OTHERTHEORY). EACHPARTY HERETO (A) CERTIFIESTHATNOREPRESENTATIVE, AGENTORATTORNEY OF ANYOTHER PERSONHASREPRESENTED, EXPRESSLY OROTHERWISE, THATSUCHOTHER PERSONWOULD NOT, INTHEEVENTOFLITIGATION, SEEK TOENFORCETHEFOREGOINGWAIVERAND (B) ACK NOWLEDGESTHATITANDTHEOTHER PARTIESHERETO HAVEBEENINDUCEDTOENTERINTOTHIS PLE DGEAGREEMENTBY, AMONGOTHER THINGS, THEMUTUALWAIVERS AND CERTIFICATIONS INTHIS SECTION.
- 21. Severability. If any provision of this Pledge Agreement or any related document is held to be ill egal, invalid or unenfor ceable, (a) the legality, valid it y and enfor ceability of the remaining provisions of this Pledge Agreement and any other related documents hall not be affected or impaired thereby and (b) the parties shall endeavor in good faith negotiations to replace the illegal, invalid or unenfor ceable provisions with valid provisions the economic effect of which comes as close as possible to that of the illegal, invalid or unenfor ceable provisions. The invalidity of aprovision in a particular juris diction shall not invalidate or render unenfor ceable such provision in any other juris diction.

- 22. Entirety. This Pledge Agreement, the other Loan Documents and the other documents relating to the Secured Obligations comprise the complete and integrated agreement of the parties on the subject matter here of and the reof and supersedes all prioragreements, written or or al, on such subject matter. This Pledge Agreement was drafted with the joint participation of the respective parties the reto and shall be construed neither against nor in favour of any party, but rather in accordance with the fair meaning there of
- 23. Survival. Allrepresentations and warranties made hereunder or other document delivered pursuantheretoortheretoorin connection here withorthere with shalls urvive the execution and deliver y here of and there of. Such representations and warranties have been or will be relied upon by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and each Lender, regardless of any investigation made by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any Lender or on their behalf and not with standing that the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any Lender may have had notice or knowledge of any Defaultatthetime of any Credit Extension, and shall continue in full force and effect as long as any Loan or any other Obligation her eundershall remain unpaid or unsatisfied or any Letter of Creditshall remain outstanding.
- 24. Other Security. To the extentth at any of the Secured Obligations are now or here after secured by property other than the Pledged Collateral (including real and other person alproperty owned by the Pledgor), or by a guarantee, end or sementor property of any other Person, then the Collateral Agents hall have the right to proceed againsts uch other property, guarantee or endorsement upon the occurrence of any Event of Default, and the Collateral Agents hall have the right, in its sole discretion, to determine which rights, security, liens, security interests or remedies the Collateral Agents hall at any time pursue, relinquish, subordinate, modify or take with respect the reto, without in any way modifying or affecting any of them or the Secured Obligations or any of the rights of the Collateral Agent or the holders of the Secured Obligations under this Pledge Agreement, under any of the other Loan Documents or under any other document relating to the Secured Obligations.
- 25. Replacement of Existing Pledge Agreement. As of the date hereof, the Existing Pledge Agreements hall be a mended, restated and superseded and replaced in its entirety by this Pledge Agreement.

[Si g nat u res on F o llo w ing Pa g es]

TO R 01:6249206:v4

written.	Each of the parties heret	o has caused a counterpart of this Pledge Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above
PLEDGO:	R:	ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC., a Pennsylvania corporation
		By: /s/ Brian L. MacNeal Name: Brian L. MacNeal Title: Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
		ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC. AMENDED AND RESTATED CANADIAN PLEDGE AGREEMENT

Accepted and agreed to as of the date first above written.

COLLATERAL

AGENT: BANK OF AMERICA, N.A., as Collateral

Agent

By: /s/ Kimberly D. Williams Name: Kimberly D. Williams Title: Vice

President

 $\mbox{ARMSTRONG WORLD INDUSTRIES, INC. AMENDED AND} \label{eq:armstrong} RESTATED CANADIAN PLEDGE AGREEMENT$

S CH E DU LES

Sched u 1 e 2 (a) P 1 ed g ed Sh a r es

EXHIBITS

Exh i b i t 4 (a) Form of S tock Pow er

Sched u l e 2 (a)

to

A m ended and R es t a t ed C a n adian Pl e d g e A g ree m ent dated as o f A p ri l l , 20 l 6 in f a v our of B a nk of A m erica, N . A ., as C o l l a te r al A g ent

PLE DG ED S HAR ES

<u>Sub si d i a r y</u> <u>C l a s s of S h a r</u> <u>N u m ber he l d by P l ed</u>

<u>e s</u> <u>g or</u>

A r m str ong Wo r ld I ndu st r i e s Cana d Com m on 500

a L t d.

Exhibit4(a)

to

A m ended and R es t a t ed C a n adian Pl e d g e A g ree m ent dated as o f A p ri l 1, 20 1 6 in f a v our of B a nk of A m erica, N . A ., as C o l l a te r al A g ent

Form of Irrevocable Stock Power

FORVALUERECEIVED, the undersignedhere by sells, assigns and transfersto

the following share sof capital stock of [ISS UER], a

corporation:

No. of Shares Certificate No.

and irre v ocably appoints

its a g ent and attorney-in-fact to

transferallorany partofs uch capitals to ck and to take all necessary and appropriate action to effect any such transfer. The agent and attorney-in-fact may substitute and appoint one ormore persons to actfor him. The effectiveness of a transferpurs uant to this stock powers hall be subject to any and all transferre strictions referenced on the face of the certificates evidencing such interestorin the certificate of incorporation or by laws of the subject corporation, to the extent they may from time to time exist.

AR M ST R O NG W O RLD I NDUSTR I E S, I NC.

By: Name: Title:

Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Subsidiaries Computation of Earnings Per Share (amounts in millions, except per share data)

	2017		2016		2015
Basic earnings per share from continuing operations					
Earnings from continuing operations	\$	220.6	\$	99.3	\$ 57.9
Earnings allocated to participating non-vested share awards		(0.7)		(0.3)	(0.2)
Earnings from continuing operations attributable to common shares	\$	219.9	\$	99.0	\$ 57.7
Basic weighted average number of common shares outstanding		53.3		55.4	55.5
Basic earnings per share from continuing operations	\$	4.12	\$	1.79	\$ 1.04
Diluted earnings per share from continuing operations					
Earnings from continuing operations	\$	220.6	\$	99.3	\$ 57.9
Earnings allocated to participating non-vested share awards		(0.7)		(0.3)	(0.2)
Earnings from continuing operations attributable to common shares	\$	219.9	\$	99.0	\$ 57.7
Ç .					
Basic weighted average number of common shares outstanding		53.3		55.4	55.5
Dilutive effect of common stock equivalents		0.6		0.3	0.4
Diluted weighted average number of common shares outstanding		53.9		55.7	55.9
Diluted earnings per share from continuing operations	\$	4.08	\$	1.78	\$ 1.03

Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and Subsidiaries Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges (dollar amounts in millions)

	2017		2016		2015		2014		2013	
Determination of Earnings				_		_				
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes	\$	222.1	\$	150.6	\$	94.6	\$	154.5	\$	116.0
Equity earnings from joint venture		(67.0)		(73.1)		(66.1)		(65.1)		(59.4)
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes and										
equity earnings	\$	155.1	\$	77.5	\$	28.5	\$	89.4	\$	56.6
Add:										
Fixed charges		38.9		51.5		47.1		48.9		73.0
Distributed income from equity affiliates (1)		-		-		-		-		-
Amortization of capitalized interest		0.1		0.2		0.2		-		0.3
Less:										
Capitalized interest		(1.3)		(0.3)		(0.8)		(0.6)		(0.4)
Total earnings as defined	\$	192.8	\$	128.9	\$	75.0	\$	137.7	\$	129.5
Fixed charges										
Interest expense	\$	35.4	\$	49.5	\$	44.6	\$	46.6	\$	71.0
Capitalized interest		1.3		0.3		0.8		0.6		0.4
Estimate of interest included in rent expense (2)		2.2		1.7		1.7		1.7		1.6
Total fixed charges	\$	38.9	\$	51.5	\$	47.1	\$	48.9	\$	73.0
Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges		5.0		2.5		1.6		2.8		1.8

⁽¹⁾ Includes only return on investment, not return of investment

⁽²⁾ One-third of rental expense is considered to be representative of the interest factor in rental expense.

Subsidiaries of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. December 31, 2017

The following is a list of subsidiaries of Armstrong World Industries, Inc., omitting certain subsidiaries, which, when not considered in the aggregate, but as a single subsidiary, would not constitute a significant subsidiary.

U.S. Subsidiaries		Jurisdiction of Incorporation		
Armstrong Cork Finance LLC	Delaware			
Armstrong Ventures, Inc.	Delaware			
Armstrong World Industries (Delaware) LLC	Delaware			
AWI Licensing Company	Delaware			
Non U.S. Subsidiaries		Jurisdiction of Incorporation		
Armstrong World Industries LTD	United Kin			

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors
Armstrong World Industries, Inc.:

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statements (Nos. 333-138034, 333-154765, 333-177072, and 333-212457) on Form S-8 and in the registration statement (No. 333-202253) on Form S-3 of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. of our reports dated February 26, 2108, with respect to the consolidated balance sheets of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the related consolidated statements of earnings and comprehensive income, equity, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2017, and the related notes and financial statement schedule of valuation and qualifying reserves (collectively, the "consolidated financial statements"), and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2017, which reports appear in the December 31, 2017 annual report on Form 10-K of Armstrong World Industries, Inc.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania February 26, 2018

Consent of Independent Auditors

The Board of Directors Worthington Armstrong Venture:

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statements (Nos. 333-138034, 333-154765, 333-177072 and 333-212457) on Form S-8 and in the registration statements (No. 333-202253) on Form S-3 of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. of our report dated February 19, 2018, with respect to the consolidated balance sheets of Worthington Armstrong Venture and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the related consolidated statements of income and comprehensive income, partners' deficit, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2017, and the related notes, which report appears in the December 31, 2017 annual report on Form 10-K of Armstrong World Industries, Inc.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania February 26, 2018

- I, Victor D. Grizzle, certify that:
- 1) I have reviewed this report on Form 10-K of Armstrong World Industries, Inc.;
- 2) Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3) Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4) The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5) The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - a) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal controls over financial reporting.

Date: February 26, 2018

/s/ Victor D. Grizzle

Victor D. Grizzle

Director, President and Chief Executive Officer

- I, Brian L. MacNeal, certify that:
- 1) I have reviewed this report on Form 10-K of Armstrong World Industries, Inc.;
- 2) Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3) Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4) The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5) The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal controls over financial reporting.

Date: February 26, 2018

/s/ Brian L. MacNeal

Brian L. MacNeal

Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

I certify to the best of my knowledge and belief that the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. (the "Company") containing its financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017 fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) and 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and that information contained in that report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company as of that date.

/s/ Victor D. Grizzle

Victor D. Grizzle Director, President and Chief Executive Officer Armstrong World Industries, Inc.

Dated: February 26, 2018

Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

I certify to the best of my knowledge and belief that the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Armstrong World Industries, Inc. (the "Company") containing its financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2017 fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) and 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and that information contained in that report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company as of that date.

/s/ Brian L. MacNeal

Brian L. MacNeal Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer Armstrong World Industries, Inc.

Dated: February 26, 2018

Consolidated Financial Statements

December 31, 2017 and 2016

(With Independent Auditors' Report Thereon)

Table of Contents

	Page
Independent Auditors' Report	1
Consolidated Balance Sheets, December 31, 2017 and 2016	2
Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income, Years ended December 31, 2016, 2015, and 2014	3
Consolidated Statements of Partners' Deficit, Years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015	4
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows, Years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015	5
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	6

Independent Auditors' Report

The Board of Directors Worthington Armstrong Venture:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated financial statements of Worthington Armstrong Venture and its subsidiaries, which comprise the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the related consolidated statements of income and comprehensive income, partners' deficit, and cash flows for each of the years in the three year period ended December 31, 2017, and the related notes to the consolidated financial statements.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these consolidated financial statements in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditors' Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditors' judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the consolidated financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Worthington Armstrong Venture and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three year period ended December 31, 2017 in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Philadelphia, Pennsylvania February 19, 2018

Consolidated Balance Sheets December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

Assets		2017		2016
Current assets:				_
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	26,856	\$	34,387
Short-term investments		6,897		5,782
Accounts receivable, net		27,751		23,523
Receivables from affiliates		2,594		4,212
Inventory, net		32,586		28,196
Other current assets		97		172
Current assets of discontinued operations held for sale (Note 3)		36,439		16,863
Total current assets		133,220		113,135
Property, plant, and equipment, net		24,311		24,830
Goodwill		8,037		8,037
Other assets		218		41
Non-current assets of discontinued operations held for sale (Note 3)		<u> </u>		17,373
Total assets	\$	165,786	\$	163,416
Liabilities and Partners' Deficit				
Accounts payable	\$	11,810	\$	14,117
Accounts payable to affiliates		1,145		751
Accrued expenses		5,021		4,095
Taxes payable		158		172
Short-term borrowings		_		14,000
Current liabilities of discontinued operations held for sale (Note 3)		8,095		8,173
Total current liabilities		26,229		41,308
Long-term liabilities:				
Long-term debt		243,508		239,522
Other long-term liabilities		3,104		4,489
Total long-term liabilities		246,612		244,011
Total liabilities		272,841		285,319
Partners' deficit:				
Accumulated deficit		(94,421)		(102,870)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(12,634)		(19,033)
Total partners' deficit		(107,055)		(121,903)
Total liabilities and partners' deficit	\$	165,786	\$	163,416
	Ψ	100,700	Ψ	105,110

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income Years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

	2017			2016		2015
Net sales	\$	344,483	\$	330,717	\$	309,670
Cost of sales		(151,820)		(138,321)		(137,528)
Gross margin		192,663		192,396		172,142
Selling, general, and administrative expenses		(40,053)		(31,857)		(28,659)
		152,610		160,539		143,483
Other (expense), net		(239)		(183)		(185)
Interest income		31		13		4
Interest expense		(7,873)		(6,878)		(6,533)
Income from continuing operations before income tax expense		144,529		153,491		136,769
Income tax expense		(239)		(1,604)		(300)
Net income from continued operations		144,290		151,887		136,469
Discontinued Operations (Note 3)		<u> </u>				
Net income from discontinued operations, net of tax expense		4,159		6,976		7,963
Total Net Income		148,449		158,863		144,432
Other comprehensive income (loss):						
Change in pension plan		461		(234)		(182)
Change in cash flow hedge		1,154		522		(259)
Foreign currency adjustments		4,784		(3,623)		(5,496)
Total other comprehensive income (loss)		6,399		(3,335)		(5,937)
Total comprehensive income	\$	154,848	\$	155,528	\$	138,495

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

Consolidated Statements of Partners' Deficit Years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

	Contributed capital							
	The Armstrong Worthington Ventures, Steel Inc. Company		Accumulated deficit		Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)		Total partners' deficit	
Balance, December 31, 2014	\$	_	\$ —	\$	(99,187)	\$ (9,761)	\$	(108,948)
Net income			_		144,432	_		144,432
Distributions		_	_		(131,000)	_		(131,000)
Change in pension plan			_			(182)		(182)
Change in cash flow hedge		_	_		_	(259)		(259)
Foreign currency translation adjustments			_			(5,496)		(5,496)
Balance, December 31, 2015					(85,755)	(15,698)		(101,453)
Net income		_	_		158,863	_		158,863
Other		_	_		22	_		22
Distributions			_		(176,000)	_		(176,000)
Change in pension plan		_	_		_	(234)		(234)
Change in cash flow hedge			_		_	522		522
Foreign currency translation adjustments		_	_		_	(3,623)		(3,623)
Balance, December 31, 2016			_		(102,870)	(19,033)		(121,903)
Net income		_	_		148,449	_		148,449
Distributions			_		(140,000)	_		(140,000)
Change in pension plan		_	_		_	461		461
Change in cash flow hedge			_			1,154		1,154
Foreign currency translation adjustments		_	_		_	4,784		4,784
Balance, December 31, 2017	\$		\$	\$	(94,421)	\$ (12,634)	\$	(107,055)

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows Years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

		2017		2017 2016		2015	
Cash flows from operating activities:							
Net income	\$	148,449	\$	158,863	\$	144,432	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:							
Depreciation and amortization		5,160		4,681		4,173	
Deferred income taxes		476		388		27	
Changes in assets and liabilities:							
Change in receivables		(102)		(5,392)		6,131	
Change in inventory		(4,879)		(3,633)		5,933	
Change in payables and accrued expenses		1,065		3,702		(2,405)	
Other		(4,986)		71		(312)	
Net cash provided by operating activities		145,183		158,680		157,979	
Cash flows from investing activities:		,					
Purchases of property, plant, and equipment		(4,444)		(4,924)		(8,329)	
Sale of property, plant, and equipment		34		38		(83)	
Short-term investments		(1,115)	(348)			840	
Acquisition of business, net of cash acquired		-	-			(8,400)	
Net cash used in investing activities		(5,525)		(5,234)		(15,972)	
Cash flows from financing activities:				_			
Proceeds from revolving credit facility		176,000		264,000		132,000	
Issuance of short-term debt		_	14,000		14,000		
Repayment of short-term debt		(14,000)	_		_		
Repayment of revolving credit facility		(171,500)		(267,500)		(126,500)	
Financing cost		(832)		_		_	
Distributions paid		(140,000)		(176,000)		(131,000)	
Net cash used in financing activities		(150,332)		(165,500)		(125,500)	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents		3,143		(1,577)		(4,159)	
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents		(7,531)		(13,631)		12,348	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of year		34,387		48,018		35,670	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$	26,856	\$	34,387	\$	48,018	
Supplemental disclosures:	-						
Interest paid	\$	7,873	\$	6,961	\$	6,736	
Income taxes paid		168		2,728		2,457	

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
December 31, 2017 and 2016
(Dollar amounts in thousands)

(1) Description of Business

Worthington Armstrong Venture (the Company) is a general partnership, formed in June 1992, between Armstrong Ventures, Inc. (Armstrong), a subsidiary of Armstrong World Industries, Inc., and The Worthington Steel Company (Worthington), a Delaware corporation (a subsidiary of Worthington Industries, Inc.). Its business is to manufacture and market suspension systems for commercial and residential ceiling markets throughout the world. The Company has manufacturing plants located in the United States, France, the United Kingdom, the People's Republic of China, and India.

On November 17, 2017, Armstrong World Industries, Inc. entered into a Share Purchase Agreement (the Purchase Agreement) with Knauf International GmbH (Knauf) to sell certain subsidiaries comprising its business in Europe, the Middle East, Africa (EMEA) and the Pacific Rim. The sale also includes the corresponding businesses and operations of the Company, which was approved by both Armstrong and Worthington. The consideration to be paid by Knauf for the Company's businesses is approximately \$90 million, subject to certain adjustments as provided in the Purchase Agreement, including adjustments based on the economic impact of any required regulatory remedies and a working capital adjustment. The transaction, which is subject to regulatory approvals and other customary conditions, is currently anticipated to close in mid-2018. EMEA and Pacific Rim's financial results have been reflected in the Company's Consolidated Financial Statements as discontinued operations for all periods presented. Refer to Note 3 for additional information.

(2) Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

(a) Use of Estimates

These consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (U.S. GAAP) and include management estimates and judgments, where appropriate. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Significant items subject to such estimates and assumptions include the carrying amount of property, plant, and equipment and goodwill, valuation allowances for receivables and inventories, valuation of derivatives, and assets and obligations related to employee benefits.

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its subsidiaries. All significant intercompany transactions have been eliminated

(b) Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue from the sale of products when title transfers, generally on the date of shipment and collection of the relevant receivable is probable. At the time of shipment, a provision is made for estimated applicable discounts and losses that reduce revenue. The Company's standard sales terms are "Free On Board" (FOB) shipping point. The Company has some sales terms that are FOB destination.

Sales taxes collected from customers and remitted to governmental authorities are accounted for on a net basis and, therefore, are excluded from revenues in the consolidated statements of income and comprehensive income.

(c) Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

The Company recognizes all derivative instruments as either assets or liabilities in the balance sheet at their respective fair values. For derivatives designated in hedging relationships, changes in the fair value are recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income, to the extent the derivative is effective at offsetting the changes in cash flows being hedged until the hedged item affects earnings. For derivatives not designated as hedges or that do not meet the criteria for hedge accounting, all changes in fair value are recorded immediately to profit or loss.

(d) Advertising Costs

The Company recognizes advertising expense as incurred. Advertising expense was \$1,243, \$1,170, \$1,116 for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015, respectively.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

(e) Research and Development Expenditures

The Company recognizes research and development expense as expenditures are incurred. Total research and development expense was \$4,653, \$4,305 and \$3,998 for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016, and 2015, respectively.

(f) Taxes

The Company is a general partnership in the United States, and accordingly, generally, U.S. federal and state income taxes are the responsibility of the two general partners. The Company recognizes the effect of uncertain income tax positions only if those positions are more likely than not of being sustained. Recognized income tax benefits are measured at the largest amount that is greater than 50% likely of being realized. Changes in recognition or measurement are reflected in the period in which the change in judgment occurs.

(g) Cash and Cash Equivalents

Short-term investments that have original maturities of three months or less when purchased are considered to be cash equivalents.

(h) Short Term Investments

Short-term investments that have maturity dates greater than three months consist primarily of one year certificates of deposits.

(i) Trade Accounts Receivable

Trade accounts receivable are recorded at the invoiced amount and do not bear interest. The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses inherent in its accounts receivable portfolio. In establishing the required allowance, management considers historical losses, current receivables aging, and existing industry and national economic data. Account balances are charged off against the allowance after all means of collection have been exhausted and the potential for recovery is considered remote. The Company does not have any off-balance-sheet credit exposure related to its customers.

(j) Inventories

Inventories are valued at the lower of cost or market. Cost is determined on the first-in, first-out method.

(k) Long-Lived Assets

Property, plant, and equipment are stated at cost, with accumulated depreciation and amortization deducted to arrive at net book value. Depreciation charges are determined generally on the straight-line basis over the useful lives as follows: buildings, 30 years; machinery and equipment, 5 to 15 years; and leasehold improvements over the shorter of 10 years or the life of the lease. Impairment losses are recorded when indicators of impairment are present and the undiscounted cash flows estimated to be generated by those assets are less than the assets' carrying amount. If an impairment exists, the asset is reduced to fair value.

(l) Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of the aggregate purchase price over the fair value of the net assets acquired in a purchase business combination. Goodwill is tested for impairment at least annually. The impairment tests performed in 2017, 2016, and 2015 did not result in an impairment of the Company's goodwill.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
December 31, 2017 and 2016
(Dollar amounts in thousands)

(m) Foreign Currency Translation

Gains and losses on foreign currency translation are recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

(3) Discontinued Operations

As discussed in Note 1, Armstrong World Industries, Inc. entered into a Purchase Agreement with Knauf to sell certain subsidiaries comprising its business in Europe, the Middle East, Africa (EMEA) and the Pacific Rim. The sale also includes the corresponding businesses and operations of the Company. Accordingly, the assets and liabilities and results of operations of our EMEA and Pacific Rim businesses have been reported as discontinued operations in the accompanying consolidated financial statements.

The Company and Knauf will also enter into an agreement related to the mutual supply of certain products and a license agreement relating to the use of certain intellectual property.

The following table presents the carrying amounts of major classes of assets and liabilities of the discontinued operations held for sale in the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2017 and 2016:

Assets	2017	2016
Accounts receivable, net	\$ 5,190	\$ 7,269
Inventory, net	9,629	8,647
Other current assets	2,030	947
Property, plant and equipment (1)	16,504	15,312
Other non-current assets	3,086	2,061
Total Assets of discontinued operations held for sale (2)	36,439	34,236
Liabilities		
Accounts payable	4,587	4,088
Accrued expenses	2,985	2,695
Other liabilities	523	1,390
Total liabilities of discontinued operations held for sale (2)	8,095	8,173
Total net assets	28,344	26,063

- (1) Presented as "Non -current assets of discontinued operations held for sale" on the consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2016.
- (2) Presented as "Current Assets / liabilities of discontinued operations held for sale" on the consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2017.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

The following table represents the results of our discontinued operations:

	2017		2016		2015
Net sales	\$	63,222	\$	63,024	\$ 64,744
Cost of sales		51,400		46,764	49,496
Selling, general, and administrative expenses		8,004		6,279	5,529
Interest income, expense, other, net		(309)		(733)	(505)
Income from discontinued operations before tax expense		4,127		10,714	10,224
Income tax benefit (expense)		32		(3,738)	(2,261)
Net income from discontinued operations, net of tax expense		4,159		6,976	7,963

The following is a summary of total depreciation and amortization and capital expenditures of our discontinued operations, which are presented as components of operating and investing activities in our consolidated statement of cash flows:

	2017	2016	2015
Depreciation and Amortization	\$ 1,958	\$ 1,896	\$ 1,867
Purchase of property, plant and equipment	1.753	1.285	2,360

(4) Accounts Receivable

The Company sells its products to select, preapproved customers whose businesses are directly affected by changes in economic and market conditions. The Company considers these factors and the financial condition of each customer when establishing its allowance for losses from doubtful accounts. The allowance for doubtful accounts was \$136 and \$147, at December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

(5) Inventory

	 2017	2016	
Finished goods	\$ 11,841	11,014	
Goods in process	94	564	
Raw materials	18,114	14,179	
Supplies	2,537	2,439	
Total inventory, net of reserves	\$ 32,586	28,196	

(6) Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

The Company uses variable-rate London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) debt to finance its operations. The debt obligations expose the Company to variability in interest payments due to changes in interest rates. Management believes that it is prudent to limit the variability of a portion of its interest payments. To meet this objective, management enters into LIBOR based interest rate swap agreements to manage fluctuations in cash flows resulting from changes in the benchmark interest rate of LIBOR. The swap changes the variable-rate cash flow exposure on the debt obligations to fixed cash flows. Under the terms of the interest rate swaps, the Company receives LIBOR-based variable interest rate payments and makes fixed interest rate payments, thereby creating the equivalent of fixed-rate debt for the notional amount of its debt hedged.

On July 16, 2013, the Company entered into a LIBOR-based interest rate swap agreement to manage fluctuations in cash flows resulting from changes in the benchmark interest rate of LIBOR. The swap has a notional amount of \$50,000 maturing in July 2020, under the terms of which the Company pays a fixed rate of 2.136% and receives one-month LIBOR. This swap is designated as a cash flow hedge.

On April 28, 2017 the Company entered into another swap with a notional amount of \$50,000 maturing in February 2022, under the terms of which the Company pays a fixed rate of 1.9365% and receives one-month LIBOR. This swap is designated as a cash flow hedge.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the total notional amount of the Company's outstanding interest-rate swap agreements that were entered into to hedge outstanding or forecasted debt obligations were \$100,000 and \$50,000, respectively.

The fair value of derivatives designated as hedging instruments held as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 are as follows:

	201	2017			2016	
	B/S Location	Fair	r value	B/S Location	Fa	ir value
Interest rate swap	Other assets	\$	165	Other assets	\$	_
	Long-term			Long-term		
	liabilities		_	liabilities		(977)
Total derivatives		\$	165		\$	(977)

The amount of gain (loss) recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income was \$177 and \$(977), respectively as of December 31, 2017 and 2016.

(7) Property, Plant, and Equipment

2017	2016
\$ 673	673
13,143	12,836
57,391	53,037
1,328	1,316
2,595	5,713
 75,130	73,575
(50,819)	(48,745)
\$ 24,311	24,830
\$	\$ 673 13,143 57,391 1,328 2,595 75,130 (50,819)

Depreciation and amortization expense was \$3,202, \$2,785 and \$2,306 for the years ended December 31, 2017, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

(8) Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company does not hold or issue financial instruments for trading purposes.

The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, short-term investments, accounts receivable, and accounts payable approximate their fair value due to the short-term maturity of these instruments. The carrying value and estimated fair value of debt was \$243,508 and \$243,529 respectively, at December 31, 2017. The carrying value and estimated fair value of debt was \$239,522 and \$239,400, respectively, at December 31, 2016.

The fair value of the Company's debt is based on the amount of future cash flows discounted using rates the Company would currently be able to realize for similar instruments of comparable maturity.

Fair value is defined as the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (an exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. U.S. GAAP establishes a three-level fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs used to measure fair value. The three levels of inputs used to measure fair value are as follows:

Level 1 – Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2 – Observable inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1, such as quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar assets and liabilities in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

Level 3 – Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities. This includes certain pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies, and similar techniques that use significant unobservable inputs.

The Company's derivatives are valued using Level 2 inputs. The fair values are disclosed in Note 6. The Company does not have any significant financial or nonfinancial assets or liabilities that are valued using Level 3 inputs.

(9) Debt

The Company had a \$200,000 revolving credit facility (Facility) with PNC Bank and other lenders that was due to expire on February 21, 2019. On March 22, 2017, the Company refinanced the Facility with PNC Bank and other lenders increasing the size of the revolver from \$200,000 to \$250,000 and extending the terms to March 22, 2022. At the same time, the Company paid off their \$50,000 private floating rate debt with New York Life Insurance Company. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016 there was \$194,500 and \$140,000, respectively, outstanding under the Facility. The Company can borrow at rates with a range over LIBOR of 1.125% to 1.75%, depending on the Company's leverage ratio, as defined by the terms of the Facility. As of December 31, 2017 and 2016, the rate was 2.82% and 1.86%, respectively.

On December 23, 2011, the Company issued \$50,000 of 10-year private placement notes (Prudential Notes) with Prudential Insurance Company that mature in December 2021. At December 31, 2017 and 2016, there was \$50,000 outstanding. The Prudential Notes bear interest at 4.9% that is paid on a quarterly basis.

The debt agreements contain certain restrictive financial covenants, including, among others, interest coverage and leverage ratios. The Company was in compliance with its covenants during the years ended and as of December 31, 2017 and 2016.

(10) Pension Benefit Programs

The Company contributes to the Worthington Industries Deferred Profit Sharing Plan for eligible U.S. employees. Costs for this plan were \$1,399, \$1,413, and \$1,258 for 2017, 2016, and 2015, respectively.

The Company also has a U.S. defined-benefit pension plan for eligible hourly employees that worked in its former manufacturing plant located in Malvern, Pennsylvania. This plan was curtailed in January 2004 due to the consolidation of the Company's East Coast operations, which eliminated the expected future years of service for participants in the plan. The following tables set forth the defined-benefit pension plan's benefit obligations, fair value of plan assets, and funded status at December 31, 2017 and 2016:

	2017	2016
Projected benefit obligation at beginning of year	\$ 11,005	11,185
Interest cost	417	457
Actuarial (gain) loss	353	322
Benefits paid	(630)	(959)
Projected benefit obligation at end of year	\$ 11,145	11,005
	2017	2016
Benefit obligation at December 31	\$ 11,145	11,005
Fair value of plan assets as of December 31	9,065	8,222
Funded status at end of year	\$ 2,080	(2,783)
Amounts recognized in the balance sheets consist of:		
Other long-term liabilities	\$ (2,080)	(2,783)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	6,141	6,602
Net amount recognized	\$ 4,061	3,819

Amounts recognized in accumulated other comprehensive loss represent unrecognized net actuarial losses.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

The components of net periodic benefit cost (benefit) are as follows:

	20	017	2016	2015
Interest cost	\$	417	457	451
Expected return on plan assets		(593)	(600)	(643)
Recognized net actuarial loss		334	332	343
Net periodic benefit cost	\$	158	189	151

The accumulated benefit obligation for the U.S. defined-benefit pension plan was \$11,145 and \$11,005 at December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. The unrecognized net loss for the defined-benefit pension plan that will be amortized from accumulated other comprehensive income into net periodic benefit cost over the next fiscal year is \$250.

The valuations and assumptions reflect the Society of Actuaries updated RP-2014 mortality tables with MP-2017 generational projection scales as of December 31, 2017.

Weighted average assumptions used to determine benefit obligations for the years ended and as of December 31, 2017 and 2016 are as follows:

	2017	2016
Weighted average assumptions for the year ended		
December 31:		
Discount rate	3.95%	4.13%
Expected long-term rate of return on plan assets	7.25	7.25
Weighted average assumptions as of December 31:		
Discount rate	3.52%	3.95%
Expected long-term rate of return on plan assets	7.25	7.25

Pension plan assets are required to be disclosed at fair value in the consolidated financial statements. Fair value is defined in Note 8 - Fair Value of Financial Instruments.

The U.S. defined-benefit pension plan assets' fair value measurement level within the fair value hierarchy is based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurement. Valuation techniques used need to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs.

The following tables set forth by level within the fair value hierarchy a summary of the plan's assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively:

			201	7
			Fair value	based on
	Fair value		Quoted active markets (Level 1)	Observable inputs (Level 2)
Investment:				
Cash and money market funds	\$	332	332	_
Debt Securities		2,799	_	2,799
Common stocks		5,934	5,934	_
	\$	9,065	6,266	2,799

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

			2016		
			Fair value	based on	
	Fai	ir value	Quoted active markets (Level 1)	Observable inputs (Level 2)	
Investment:					
Cash and money market funds	\$	1,844	1,844	_	
Debt Securities		1,342	_	1,342	
Common stocks		5,036	5,036	_	
	\$	8,222	6,880	1,342	

Following is a description of the valuation methodologies used for assets measured at fair value. There have been no changes in the methodologies used at December 31, 2017 and 2016.

Cash: Consists of cash and cash equivalents. The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents approximate fair value due to the short-term maturity of these instruments.

Money market funds: The money market investment consists of an institutional investor money market fund, valued at the fund's net asset value (NAV), which is normally calculated at the close of business daily. The fund's assets are valued as of this time for the purpose of computing the fund's NAV.

Debt securities: Consist of investments in individual corporate bonds, municipal bonds, or government bonds. These bonds are each individually valued using a yield curve model, based on observable inputs, which may also incorporate available trade and bid/ask spread data where available.

Common stocks: Consist of investments in common stocks that are valued at the closing price reported on the active market on which the individual security is traded.

In developing the 7.25% expected long-term rate of return assumption, the Company considered its historical returns and reviewed asset class return expectations and long-term inflation assumptions.

The primary investment objective of the defined-benefit pension plan is to achieve long-term growth of capital in excess of 7.25% annually, exclusive of contributions or withdrawals. This objective is to be achieved through a balanced portfolio comprising equities, fixed income, and cash investments.

Each asset class utilized by the defined-benefit pension plan has a targeted percentage. The following table shows the asset allocation target and the December 31, 2017 and 2016 position:

	<u>-</u>	Position at December 31		
	Target weight	2017	2016	
Equity securities	65%	74%	62%	
Fixed income securities	35	22	16	
Cash and equivalents	-	4	22	

The Company made contributions of \$400, \$500, and \$510 to the U.S. defined-benefit pension plan in 2017, 2016, and 2015 respectively. The Company expects to contribute \$400 to the plan in 2018.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

The benefits expected to be paid in each of the next five years and in the aggregate for the five years thereafter are shown in the following table:

Expected future payments for the year(s) ending December 31:	
2018	\$ 660
2019	662
2020	667
2021	655
2022	670
2023-2027	3,250

The expected benefits are based on the same assumptions used to measure the Company's benefit obligation at December 31, 2017.

(11) Income Taxes

The Company is a general partnership in the United States, and accordingly, U.S. federal and state income taxes are generally the responsibility of the two general partners. Therefore, no federal income tax provision has been recorded on U.S. income.

(12) Leases

The Company rents certain real estate and equipment. Several leases include options for renewal or purchase and contain clauses for payment of real estate taxes and insurance. In most cases, management expects that in the normal course of business, leases will be renewed or replaced by other leases. Minimum rent payments under operating leases are recognized on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease including any periods of free rent. Rent expense during 2017, 2016, and 2015 amounted to \$2,258, \$2,309 and \$2,134, respectively.

Future minimum payments by year and in the aggregate for operating leases having noncancelable lease terms in excess of one year are as follows:

Year:	
2018	\$ 2,429
2019	1,848
2020	1,698
2021	1,659
2022	1,087
Thereafter	_
Total	\$ 8,721

(13) Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2017 and 2016 (Dollar amounts in thousands)

The following table summarizes the activity, by component, related to the change in AOCI for December 31, 2017 and the balances for accumulated other comprehensive income (loss):

	cı	Coreign Irrency Inslation	Cash flow hedge	Pension plan	Accumulated other comprehensive (loss)
Balance, December 31, 2015	\$	(7,830)	(1,499)	(6,369)	(15,698)
Other comprehensive (loss) income before reclassifications		(3,623)	522	(466)	(3,567)
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other					
comprehensive income			<u> </u>	232	232
Net current period other comprehensive (loss) income		(3,623)	522	(234)	(3,335)
Balance, December 31, 2016		(11,453)	(977)	(6,603)	(19,033)
Other comprehensive (loss) before reclassifications		4,784	1,154	231	6,169
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other					
comprehensive income		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	230	230
Net current period other comprehensive (loss)		4,784	1,154	461	6,399
Balance, December 31, 2017	\$	(6,669)	177	(6,142)	(12,634)

The amount reclassified from AOCI was recorded in cost of goods sold in the consolidated statements of income and comprehensive income.

(14) Related Parties

Armstrong World Industries, Inc. provides certain selling, promotional, and administrative processing services to the Company for which it receives reimbursement. Armstrong purchases grid products from the Company, which are then resold along with Armstrong inventory to the customer.

	 2017		2015	
Services provided by Armstrong	\$ 14,878	9,098	8,828	
Sales to Armstrong	18,224	18,004	18,194	

Armstrong owed the Company \$2,594 and \$4,212 for purchases of product as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. The Company owed \$1,145 and \$751 to Worthington and affiliates of Worthington as of December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively, which are included in accounts payable to affiliates.

Worthington, and affiliates of Worthington, provide certain administrative processing services, steel processing services, and insurance-related coverages to the Company for which it receives reimbursement.

	2017	2016	2015
Administrative services by Worthington	\$ 1,382	501	509
Insurance-related coverage net of premiums by Worthington	840	824	656
Steel processing services by Worthington and affiliates of			
Worthington	1,656	3,394	292

(15) Acquisition

On March 6, 2015, the Company acquired the assets utilized by Fry Reglet Corporation (Fry) in the manufacturing of two product lines (the Business). Assets of the Business and the results of the Business's operations have been included in the consolidated financial statements since the acquisition date. Prior to the acquisition, Fry was the sole supplier of those products to the Company. The Company concluded that the assets met the definition of a business under Accounting Standard Codification section 805, *Business Combinations*, and therefore the transaction has been accounted for as a business combination. As a result of the acquisition, the Company has vertically integrated the customer service, design and drawing, and manufacturing processes of the Business.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
December 31, 2017 and 2016
(Dollar amounts in thousands)

The total purchase price of \$8,400 was paid in cash. The estimated fair value of the identifiable assets acquired at the acquisition date were Property, Plant and Equipment of \$363, and the remainder recorded as Goodwill in the amount of \$8,037.

In connection with the acquisition, the Company paid Fry a \$500 consulting fee for transition services. The Company incurred acquisition related costs of \$240. These consulting fees and acquisition related costs are included within Selling, General, and Administrative expenses.

(16) Legal Proceedings

The Company is involved in various claims and legal actions arising in the ordinary course of business. In the opinion of management, the ultimate disposition of these matters will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations, or liquidity.

(17) Business and Credit Concentrations

Approximately 22%, 20%, and 20% of net sales were to the Company's largest third-party customer for 2017, 2016, and 2015, respectively. The Company's 10 largest third-party customers accounted for approximately 77%, 74%, and 64% of the Company's net sales for 2017, 2016, and 2015 respectively, and approximately 73% and 66% of the Company's accounts receivable balances at December 31, 2017 and 2016, respectively. See Note 14 for sales to and amounts owed to the Company from Armstrong World Industries, Inc.

(18) Subsequent Events

Management has evaluated subsequent events through the date the annual consolidated financial statements were available to be issued, February 19, 2018.